



ELIZABETH CALABRESE DAVID S. CATUOGNO MILDRED C. CRUMP SCOTT M. HECK LUIS A. QUINTANA Commissioners



"Protecting Public Health and the Environment"
600 Wilson Avenue
Newark, New Jersey 07105
P (973) 344-1800
www.nj.gov/pvsc

GREGORY A.TRAMONTOZZI Executive Director

JOSEPH F. KELLY Clerk

CONTRACT NO. A916

PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

CONTRACT AND SPECIFICATIONS

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES

NJEIT Project No. S340689-40

April 2017



1255 Broad Street Clifton, NJ 07103

> JOHN J. CHACK, P.E. N.J. Professional Engineer Lic. No. 24GE0421900 Date:

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

Table of Contents

SECTION **PAGES** DIVISION 00 - BIDDING AND CONTRACT REQUIREMENTS 00302A Acknowledgement of Receipt of Changes to Certification of Affirmative Action Plan for Contractors and Subcontractors 00404-1

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

00700	General Condition
00800	Supplemental Conditions
	Exhibit 1
	- State Prevailing Wage Rate Determination
	- Federal Wage Rates
	Exhibit 2
	- List of Debarred Subcontractors and Contractors
	Exhibit 3
	- Davis Bacon Act - Labor Standard Provisions for Federally Assisted
	Construction Contracts 9 pages
	- USEPA Attachment 2 – Wage Rate Requirements under the Consolidated and Further Appropriations Act, 2013
	Exhibit 4
	- Contract Modification Proposal and Acceptance
	Exhibit 5
	- NJAC 7:22-9 and NJAC 7:22-10.11, 12
	Exhibit 6
	- SED Participation Building Phase Quarterly Report
	(Form OEO-002)
	Exhibit 7
	- SED participation Monthly Progress Report
	(Form OEO-003)
	Exhibit 8
	- PVSC SED Utilization Plan
	Exhibit 9
	- NJAC 7:14.2 8 pages
	Exhibit 10
	- NJSA 2A: 44-143, 144 4 pages
	Exhibit 11
	- List of Drawings

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

DIVISION 01 - GENERAL REQUIREMENTS

01010	Summary of Work	01000-1 to 01000-3
01025	Measurement and Payment	01025-1 to 01025-12
01046	Control of Work	01046-1 to 01046-2
01110	Environmental Protection Procedures	01110-1 to 01110-11
01170	Special Provisions	01170-1 to 01170-2
01172	Pipe Penetrations	01172-1 to 01172-2
01300	Submittals	01300-1 to 01300-18
01311	Construction Schedule	01311-1 to 01311-8
01325	Construction Photographs	01325-1 to 01325 -2
01330	Operation and Maintenance Manuals	01330-1 to 01330-7
01340	Identification	01340-1 to 01340-8
01350	Record Documents	01350-1 to 01350-2
01360	Schedule of Values	01360-1 to 01360-3
01500	Temporary Facilities	01500-1 to 01500-4
01600	Materials and Equipment	01600-1 to 01600-5
01700	Contract Closeout	01700-1 to 01700-4
01730	Training	01730-1 to 01730-17
01740	Warranties and Bonds	01740-1 to 01740-2
01750	Maintenance and Plant Operations During Construction	01750-1 to 01750-6
	DIVISION 02 – EXISTING CONDITIONS	
02 01 20	Protecting Existing Underground Utilities	02 01 20-1 to -3
02 01 30	Connections to Existing Buried Piping	02 01 30- 1 to -5
02 32 14	Vibration Monitoring	02 32 14- 1 to -4
02 32 19	Subsurface Utility Locating	02 32 19- 1 to -6
02 41 00	Demolition	02 41 00- 1 to -4
	DIVISION 03 - CONCRETE	
03 10 00	Concrete Formwork	03 10 00 -1 to -11
03 15 00	Concrete Joints and Accessories	03 15 00 -1 to -13

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR,		
MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916		
03 21 00	Reinforcement Bars	03 21 00 -1 to -11
	Cast-in-Place Concrete	
	Grout.	
	DIVISION 04 – NOT APPLICABLE	
	DIMOION OF METAL C	
	<u>DIVISION 05 - METALS</u>	
05 12 00	Structural Steel	05 12 00 -1 to -12
05 50 00	Miscellaneous Metals	05 50 00 -1 to -15
05 51 00	Stainless Steel Stairs	05 51 00 -1 to -7
05 52 00	Stainless Steel Railings	05 52 00 -1 to -7
05 53 00	Stainless Steel Grating and Cover Plates	05 53 00 -1 to -5
<u>DIVISION 06 – NOT APPLICABLE</u>		
DIVISION 07- THERMAL AND MOISTURE PROTECTION		
07 53 00	EPDM Single Ply Membrane Roofing	07 53 00-1 to -18
DIVISION 08 – NOT APPLICABLE		
<u>DIVISION 09 - FINISHES</u>		

DIVISION 10 to 15 – NOT APPLICABLE

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

DIVISIONS 16 to 22 - NOT APPLICABLE

DIVISION 23 - HEATING, VENTILATING AND AIR CONDITIONING (HVAC)

23 00 00 Heating, Ventilation and Air Conditioning	23 00 00 -1 to -40
23 07 13 Duct Insulation	23 07 13-1 to -11
23 07 19 HVAC Piping Insulation	23 07 19-1 to -12
23 08 20 HVAC Testing, Adjusting and Balancing	23 08 20-1 to -6
23 09 00 HVAC Control Systems	23 09 00 -1 to -24
23 29 00 HVAC Commissioning	23 29 00-1 to -13
23 75 00 Custom Made Air Handling Units	23 75 00-1 to -16

DIVISIONS 24 to 25 – NOT APPLICABLE

DIVISION 26 - ELECTRICAL

26 00 10	General Electrical Provisions	260010-1 to 26010-23
26 05 20	Electrical Equipment Testing	260520-1 to 260520-12
26 05 26	Grounding and Bonding	260526-1 to 260526-7
26 05 29	Support Requirements	260529-1 to 260529-7
26 05 33	Raceways, Fittings and Accessories	260533-1 to 260533-16
26 05 48	Seismic Controls for Electrical Work	260548-1 to 260548-7
26 05 53	Electrical Identification	260553-1 to 260553-8
26 05 95	Electrical Removals	260595-1 to 260595-6
26 08 10	Electrical Equipment and Systems Commissioning	260810-1 to260810-7
26 10 10	Medium Voltage Cable	261010-1 to 261010-9
26 13 10	Medium Voltage Metal Clad Switchgear	261310-1 to 261310-17
26 13 15	Metal Clad Switchgear Modifications	261315-1 to 261315-7
26 13 20	Medium Voltage Metal Enclosed Switchgear	261320-1 to 261320-9
26 22 10	Pad Mounted Transformers	262210-1 to 262210-11
26 22 20	Low Voltage Dry-Type Transformers	262220-1 to 262220-5
26 23 10	Low Voltage Metal Enclosed Power Circuit Breaker Switchgear	262310-1 to 262310-16
26 23 15	Switchgear Mimic Panels	262315-1 to 262315-9

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

26 23 16	Custom Enclosures	262316-1 to 262316-11
26 24 10	Low Voltage Circuit Breaker Type Switchboards	262410-1 to 262410-11
26 24 20	Low Voltage Lighting and Distribution Panelboards	262420-1 to 262420-8
26 27 10	Underground Duct Banks, Manholes and Hand holes	262710-1 to 26710-16
26 27 20	600 Volt Cable	262720-1 to 26270-13
26 27 21	Instrumentation Cable	262721-1 to 262721-4
26 27 26	Wiring Devices	262726-1 to 262726-4
26 28 10	Low Voltage Enclosed Switches	262810-1 to 262810-4
26 28 20	Fuses	262820-1 to 262820-4
26 29 10	Low Voltage Motor-Control Centers	262910-1 to 262910-15
	Low Voltage Enclosed Controllers and Motor Starters	
26 29 30	Variable Frequency Controllers	262930-1 to 262930-13
26 36 10	Low Voltage Transfer Switches	263610-1 to 263610-11
26 41 10	Lightning Protection.	264110 -1 to 264110 -5
26 43 10	Surge Protective Devices	264310 -1 to 264310 -5
26 50 10	Lighting Systems	265010 -1 to 265010-5
	DIVISIONS 30 - NOT APPLICABLE	
	<u>DIVISION 31 - EARTHWORK</u>	
31 22 00	Grading	31 22 00 -1 to -4
31 23 00	Excavation and Fill	31 23 00 -1 to -14
31 23 19	Dewatering	31 23 19 –1 to -6
31 23 33	Trenching and Backfilling.	31 23 33-1 to -13
31 50 00	Excavation Support System	31 50 00 -1 to -9
31 62 14	Micropile Foundations	31 63 01 -1 to -13
	<u>DIVISION 32 – EXTERIOR IMPROVEMENTS</u>	
32 12 00	Flexible Paving	32 12 00 -1 to -8
	Concrete Curbs, Gutters and Sidewalks	

PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES CONTRACT NO. A916

DIVISION 33 - UTILITIES

33 10 00	Sewerage and Water Utilities	33	10 0	0 -1	to -12
33 50 23	Natural Gas Utilities	33	50 2	3 -1	to -5
APPEND	IX A – Stockpile and Storage Areas	Fig	g -1 to	o Fig	g -8

SECTION 00010

INVITATION TO BID

Notice is hereby given for receiving sealed Proposals by the Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission (PVSC) for:

CONTRACT NO. A916

$\frac{\text{PLANTWIDE REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR,}}{\text{MCCs AND APPURTENANCES}}$

Proposals to be enclosed in opaque sealed envelopes, addressed to the Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission, Purchasing Department, Administration Building, 600 Wilson Avenue, Newark, New Jersey 07105, with name and address of Bidder, Contract Numbers, Contract Name and Bid Opening Date plainly marked outside. Bids will be accepted by mail. They must be sealed and identified as indicated above, enclosed in a mailing envelope with proper postage, and received during the time set for receiving bids. Sealed Bid Proposals shall be received by PVSC's (address above) on July 6, 2017 until 10:00 in the morning, prevailing time for public opening and reading. Bids shall be opened publicly and read aloud after the closing time, 10:00 a.m. All interested parties are invited to attend. The bid opening will take place at PVSC's Main Training Room on the second floor in the Warehouse Building. Bids may be withdrawn or modified prior to the time for the opening of bids or the authorized postponement thereof. No bid may be withdrawn for a period of 60 calendar days after the date of the opening of bids. PVSC reserves the right to reject any and all Bids and waive any Bid informalities, defects or irregularities when it has sound documented business reasons which are in the best interest of PVSC and the project, and the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust (NJEIT), pursuant to the Local Public Contracts Law. Any award will be made to the lowest responsible bidder.

No bid will be received unless in writing on the forms furnished, and unless accompanied by bid security in the form of a bid bond, cashier's check, or a certified check made payable to the PVSC in an amount equal to 10% of the amount of the total bid, but not exceeding \$20,000, executed by a Surety Company duly authorized to do business in the State of New Jersey. The successful Bidder must furnish a 100 percent construction performance bond, and a 100 percent construction payment bond, a maintenance bond, and an environmental maintenance bond with a surety company acceptable to the Owner. Complete instruction for preparing Bids and a maintenance bond are included in the Bidding Documents.

Work to be performed under Contract No. A916 includes furnishing all labor, materials, supplies, equipment and other facilities required by the Contract Documents for the replacement of electrical switchgear, MCCs and appurtenances serving the following locations:

- Primary Clarifiers
- Final Clarifiers
- Return and Waste Sludge Pump Station
- OEM Building
- Zimpro Sludge Heat Treatment Facility
- Old Sludge Pump Station
- Switchgear CL

The work includes all necessary site, structural, architectural, mechanical and electrical construction work required to construct a complete operational facility.

A pre-bid meeting and tour of the Project Area will be held on **June 6, 2017**. The meeting will take place at PVSC's OEM Main Conference Room, second floor, Operations Engineering & Maintenance (OEM) Building, 600 Wilson Avenue, Newark NJ. Bidders are strongly recommended to attend the pre-bid meeting and site visit.

Copies of the Bidding Documents will be available at the offices of the ENGINEERS, URS/AECOM, 1255 Broad Street, Clifton, NJ 07013 on the date of this advertisement, during regular business hours, 8:15 a.m. and 4:15 p.m. Contact is Mr. John Chack, P.E. of URS/AECOM (973-883-8680), john.chack@aecom.com. Cost of complete full-sized Bidding Documents is \$275.00 per set (non-refundable) for each set of contract documents ordered payable by business check to Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission. Bidding Documents (i.e. plans and specifications) will be available for examination at the Office of the Purchasing Department at Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission. If for any reason, the Contract is not awarded, refunds of the Bidding Documents fee will be immediately returned to Bidders when the Bidding Documents are returned in reasonable condition within 90 days of notice that the Contract has not been awarded.

All Bidders and their subcontractors of any tier, shall be registered with the New Jersey Department of Labor and Workforce Development pursuant to the Public Works Contractor Registration Act, P.L. 1999, c238. A copy of the Bidder's registration certificate may be provided with each bid. Certificate must be submitted prior to award of the Contract.

The Contract is expected to be funded in part with the funds from the NJDEP and the NJEIT. Neither the United States nor the State of New Jersey, the NJEIT, nor any of their departments, agencies, or employees is, or will be, a party to the Contract or any lower tier contract or subcontract. The Contract or Subcontract will be subject to regulations contained in N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.1 et seq., 4.1 et seq., 5.1 et seq., 9.1 et seq. and 10 et seq., Local Public Contracts Law, Department of Labor and Workforce Development Current Wage Rate Determination, Prevailing Wage Act, Contract Work Hours and Safety Standard Act, Copland Act, Davis Bacon Act, Buy American Clause, Debarment and Suspension, and Socially and Economically Disadvantaged (SED) (N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.1 et seq.). Pursuant to N.J.S. A. 10:5-33: "Bidders are required to comply with the requirements of P.L. 1975, c.127."

All bidders are encouraged to include a commitment to the use of small, minority, women's and labor surplus area businesses and shall be in conformity with N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.17(a)(24) and 7:22-4.17(a) with a goal of not less than 10% participation of small business enterprises owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals (SED's). Further details regarding special requirements of contractors to comply with the Project Plan developed by the owner for SED participation are included in the Information for Bidders and the Supplemental General Conditions.

Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission Joseph F. Kelly Clerk

SECTION 00100

INSTRUCTIONS TO BIDDERS

1.01 Defined Terms

Terms used in these Instructions to Bidders have the meanings assigned to them in the General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions (Specification Sections 00700 and 00800). The "OWNER" is the Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission. The "ENGINEERS" are identified in the Invitation to Bid. The term "Bidder" means one who submits a bid directly to OWNER, as distinct from a sub-bidder, who submits a bid to a Bidder. The term "Successful Bidder" means the Bidder to whom OWNER (on the basis of OWNER'S evaluation) makes an award. The term "Bidding Documents" includes the Contract and Specifications, Contract Drawings and all Addenda issued prior to receipt of Bids.

1.02 Copies of Bidding Documents

- A. Complete sets of the Bidding Documents may be obtained from the ENGINEER as described in the Invitation to Bid. Bidding Documents will be available for examination at the OWNER'S office.
- B. Complete sets of the Bidding Documents must be used in preparing Bids; neither OWNER nor ENGINEER assumes any responsibility for errors or misinterpretations resulting from the use of incomplete sets of Bidding Documents.
- C. OWNER and ENGINEER in making copies of Bidding Documents available on the above terms do so only for the purpose of obtaining Bids on the work and do not confer a license or grant for any other use.

1.03 Oualifications of Bidders

- A. To demonstrate qualifications to perform the Work, each Bidder must submit with his Bid a fully completed Bidder's Qualification Form (Specification Section 00400). Failure to submit a completed Bidder's Qualification Form may lead to rejection of the Bid. The information supplied by the Bidder on the Bidder's Qualification Form will be used to ascertain the Bidder's history, reputation, organization and capacity for satisfactory and faithful performance of their work and work of a similar character and will not otherwise be made public, except as provided by law.
- B. OWNER may make such additional investigation as it deems necessary to determine the qualifications of Bidder to perform the Work and Bidder shall furnish to OWNER all such information and data for this purpose as OWNER may request. OWNER reserves the right to reject any Bid if the evidence submitted by, or investigation of, such Bidder fails to satisfy the OWNER that such Bidder is properly qualified to carry out the obligations of the Agreement, and to complete the Work contemplated therein. Conditional Bids may not be accepted.

1.04 Examination of Contract Documents and Site

- A. It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting a Bid to (a) examine the Bidding Documents thoroughly, (b) consider Federal, State and local Laws and Regulations that may affect cost, progress, performance or furnishing of the Work, (c) study and carefully correlate Bidder's observations with the Bidding Documents, (d) notify ENGINEER of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies in the Bidding Documents.
- B. On request, OWNER will provide each Bidder access to the site to conduct such investigation and tests, as each Bidder deems necessary for submission of Bidder's Bid.
- C. The submission of a Bid will constitute an incontrovertible representation by Bidder that Bidder has complied with every requirement of the Bidding Documents, that without exception the Bid is premised upon performing and, furnishing the Work required by the Bidding Documents and such means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction as may be indicated in or required by the Bidding Documents, and that the Bidding Documents are sufficient in scope and detail to indicate and convey understanding of all terms and conditions for performance and furnishing of the Work.
- D. The specifications provide model numbers, styles or other product references available from various dated and current manufacturer's product literature. In the event such model numbers styles or references no longer exist, the CONTRACTOR is to provide the named manufacturer's most current replacement product available at the time of bid and suitable for the intended application, or the equivalent product of an equal manufacturer. Verification will be required that the referenced equipment is no longer available from the manufacturer.

1.05 Interpretations and Addenda

- A. All questions about the meaning or intent of the Bidding Documents are to be directed to ENGINEER in writing. In addition, questions will also be accepted verbally at the prebid meeting. Interpretations or clarifications and replies considered necessary by ENGINEER, and approved by NJDEP, in response to such questions will be issued by Addenda mailed or delivered to all parties recorded by ENGINEER as having received the Bidding Documents. Questions received less than ten (10) working days prior to the date for opening of Bids may not be answered. Only questions answered by formal written Addenda will be binding. Verbal and other interpretations or clarifications will be without legal effect.
- B. Addenda may also be issued to modify the Bidding Documents as deemed advisable by OWNER or ENGINEER, and as approved by NJDEP. Notice of revisions or addenda to advertisement or Bid Documents relating to Bids shall, no later than seven (7) working days, prior to the date for acceptance of Bids, be made available by notification in writing by Certified Mail, fax, etc. to any person who has submitted a Bid or who has received the Bidding Documents (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-23). Issued addenda become part of the Contract Documents.

1.06 Bid Security

With his Bid, each Bidder shall deliver a Bid Security as stated in the Invitation to Bid and meeting the requirements of the General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions

(Specification Sections 00700 and 00800). The total Bid (Including Allowances) is the basis for establishing the amount of Bid Security. The Bid Security shall be payable via a certified or bank cashier's check drawn to the order of PVSC or in the form of a Bid Bond executed by a Surety Company duly authorized to do business in the state of New Jersey. The Bid Security shall be in the amount of the lesser of 10% of the amount of the total bid or \$20,000.

OWNER shall award the contract or reject all Bids within such time as may be specified in the Invitation to Bid, except that the Bids of any Bidders who consent thereto may, at the request of the OWNER, be held for consideration for such longer period as may be agreed. All Bid Security, except the security of the three (3) apparent lowest responsible Bidders, shall be returned unless otherwise required by the Bidder, within ten (10) working days after the opening of the Bids and the Bids and such Bidders shall be considered as withdrawn. Within three (3) working days after the awarding and signing of the contract and the approval of the contractor's Performance Bond, the Bid Security of the remaining unsuccessful Bidders shall be returned to them (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-24).

1.07 Contract Time

The numbers of days within which, or the dates by which, the Work is to be substantially completed (the Contract Time) are set forth in the Contract Documents.

1.08 Damages

Provisions for damages are set forth in the Contract Documents.

It is the responsibility of each Bidder before submitting their bid to familiar themselves with the N.J.S.A. 40A:11-33 (Forfeiture of deposit in certain cases) and 40A:11-34 (Penalties for false statements) regarding the penalties for falsification with submitting their bid.

1.09 Substitutes or "Or Equal" Items

The Contract, if awarded, will be on the basis of materials and equipment described in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications without consideration of possible substitute or "or equal" items. Whenever it is indicated in the Drawings or specified in the Specifications that a substitute or "or equal" item of material or equipment may be furnished or used by CONTRACTOR if acceptable to ENGINEER, applications for such acceptance will not be considered by ENGINEER until after the Effective Date of the Contract. The procedure for submission of any such application by CONTRACTOR and Consideration by ENGINEER is set forth in Article 6 of the General Conditions.

1.10 Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. The Bidder shall comply with N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16, as amended by L1997, C408.
- B. If OWNER or ENGINEER after due investigation has reasonable objection to any proposed Subcontractor, Supplier, other person or organization, either may before the Notice of Award is given, request the apparent Successful Bidder to submit an acceptable substitute without an increase in Bid-price. If apparent Successful Bidder declines to make any such substitution, OWNER may award the contract to the next lowest Bidder that proposes to use acceptable Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and

organizations. The declining to make requested substitutions will not constitute grounds for sacrificing the Bid Security of any Bidder.

Bidder shall submit with its Bid the "Subcontractor listing" Form in Specification Section 00401. If requested by N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16, Bidder shall also submit a certificate as provided therein.

1.11 Bid Form

- A. A Bid Form for each Contract is included with the Bidding Documents in Specification Section 00300. All blanks on the applicable Bid Form must be completed in ink or by typewriter.
- B. Attention is directed to the fact that a complete set of Bidding and Contract forms are bound within these Bidding Documents. These forms can be detached.
- C. Bids by corporations must be executed in the corporate name by the president or a vice-president (or other corporate officer accompanied by evidence of authority to sign) and the corporate seal must be affixed and attested by the secretary or an assistant secretary. The corporate address and state of incorporation must be shown below the signature.
- D. Bids by partnerships must be executed in the partnership name and signed by a partner, whose title must appear under the signature, and the official address of the partnership must be shown together with the places of residence for each partner.
- E. Bids by individuals must be executed in the name of individual and shall include his business address and place of residence.
- F. Bids by limited liability companies must be executed in the LLC's name and signed by the managing member, whose title must appear under his signature. The LLC's address and State of formation must be shown below the signature. If a Member other then the managing member of the LLC executes the bid such signature shall be accompanied by evidence of authority to sign.
- G. The Bid constitutes an acknowledgement of receipt of all Addenda, the numbers and dates of which shall be filled in on the Specification Section 00307 Form.
- H. The address, telephone and fax numbers for communications regarding the Bid must be shown.
- I. All names must be typed or printed below the signature, which must be ink to be considered.
- J. A statement of Ownership form and Non-collusion Affidavit must be signed by the Bidder in order for the bid to be considered complete.

1.12 Submission of Bids

Bids shall be submitted at the time and place indicated in the Invitation to Bid and shall be enclosed in an opaque sealed envelope, marked as instructed in the Invitation to Bid and with the name and address of the Bidder and accompanied by the Bid security and other required

documents. If the Bid is sent through the mail or other delivery system, the sealed envelope shall be enclosed in a separate envelope with the notation "Bid Enclosed" on the face of it.

1.13 <u>Modification and Withdrawal of Bids</u>

- A. Bids may be modified or withdrawn by an appropriate document duly executed (in the manner that a Bid must be executed) and delivered to the place where Bids are to be submitted at any time prior to the opening of Bids.
- B. Requests for withdrawal of bids after Bid opening due to clerical error shall be made in accordance with appropriate laws.

1.14 Opening of Bids

Bids will be opened as stated in the Invitation to Bid.

1.15 Bids to Remain Subject to Acceptance

All Bids will remain subject to acceptance for sixty (60) calendar days after the day of the Bid opening, but OWNER may, in its sole discretion, release any Bid and return the Bid security prior to that date.

1.16 Rejection of Proposal

Pursuant to law, the OWNER at its discretion may reject any or all Bids or parts thereof only when it has sound documented business reasons which are in the best interest of the OWNER, the project and the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Financing Program. A Bid Proposal may be rejected if the Bid shows any omission, alterations of form, addition or deductions not called for, conditional or uninvited alternate bids, or irregularities of any kind. However, the OWNER reserves the right to waive any informalities, defects or irregularities in Bid proposals.

No contract for work shall be awarded to a contractor or subcontractor who is included on the New Jersey State Treasurer's list of debarred, suspended and disqualified bidders. Submission of false, deceptive, or fraudulent statements or information by bidders shall result in bid rejection or, if applicable, revocation of an awarded contract. Additionally, any such bidder will be subject to the criminal and/or civil penalties provided by all applicable state and federal laws.

1.17 Award of Contract

A. Pursuant to law, the OWNER may reject bids when it has sound, documented business reasons which are in the best interest of the OWNER. OWNER reserves the right to waive any and all informalities not involving price, time or changes in the Work and to negotiate, to the extent permitted by applicable law contract terms with the Successful Bidder, and the right to disregard all nonconforming, nonresponsive, unbalanced or conditional Bids. Discrepancies in the multiplication of units of Work and unit prices will be resolved in favor of the unit prices. Discrepancies between the indicated sum of any column of figures and the correct sum thereof will be resolved in favor of the correct sum. Discrepancies between works and figures will be resolved in favor of words and any summations or multiplications recalculated.

- B. In evaluating Bids, OWNER will consider the qualifications of the Bidders, whether or not the Bids comply with the prescribed requirements, and such alternates, prices and other data, as may be requested in the Bid Form prior to the Notice of Award.
- C. OWNER may consider the qualifications and experience of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other persons and organizations proposed for those portions of the Work as to which the identity of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other persons and organizations must be submitted. OWNER also may consider the operating costs, maintenance requirements, performance data and guarantees of major items of materials and equipment proposed for incorporation in the Work when such data is required to be submitted prior to the Notice of Award.
- D. OWNER may conduct such investigations as OWNER deems necessary to assist in the evaluation of any Bid and to establish the responsibility, qualifications and financial ability of Bidders, proposed Subcontractors, Suppliers and other persons and organizations to perform and furnish the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents to OWNER'S satisfaction within the prescribed time.
- E. If the Contract is to be awarded, it will be awarded to the lowest responsible Bidder.

I.18 Contract Security

Article 5 of the General Conditions and the Supplemental General Conditions set forth OWNER'S requirements as to Performance and Payment Bonds (Specification Section 00600). When the Successful Bidder delivers the executed Contract to OWNER, it must be accompanied by the required Performance and Payment Bonds, Insurance, Environmental Maintenance Bond, and Maintenance Bond.

1.19 Signing of Contract

When OWNER gives a Notice of Award to the Successful Bidder, it will be accompanied by the required number of unsigned counterparts of the Contract with all other written Contract Documents attached. Within ten (10) working days thereafter CONTRACTOR shall sign and deliver the required number of counterparts of the Contract and attached documents to OWNER with the required Bonds. Thereafter OWNER shall deliver one (1) fully signed counterpart to CONTRACTOR.

If Successful Bidder shall fail or neglect to sign and execute the Contract and bonds with ten (10) working days after Notice of Award, such failure or neglect may be deemed to be an abandonment and breach of Contract by the Bidder and shall be just cause for an annulment of the award and action for breach of contract. Upon such abandonment, OWNER shall have the authority to make an award to another Bidder or re-advertise for Bids. In addition, OWNER may exclude Bidder from bidding on subsequent PVSC projects for such a period, as the OWNER may deem appropriate. Further, the Bidder improperly failing to execute the contract shall be liable for all damages incurred, including but not limited to:

- The increased contract price incurred in awarding the contract to another Contractor.
- For an amount for any delay caused in said failure at the liquidated per diem rate for delay damages set forth in the Contract.

The increased administrative and/or consultant costs incurred as a result of said failure.

It is understood and agreed by said Bidder that, upon notice of said failure, the surety shall pay the OWNER the amount provided for the Proposal Guarantee in accordance with the provisions of the Proposal and the OWNER shall be entitled to collect on any certified checks or Proposal, or Performance and Payment Bonds posted as security for execution.

1.20 <u>Pre-bid Meeting</u>

A pre-bid meeting and tour of the Project Area will be held as stated in the Invitation to Bid. The pre-bid meeting is strongly encouraged, not mandatory. Representatives of OWNER and ENGINEER will be present to receive questions verbally on the Project. No technical questions will be answered at the meeting. ENGINEER will transmit to all prospective Bidders of record such Addenda as ENGINEER considers necessary in response to questions arising at the meeting.

1.21 Sales Tax

The OWNER is exempt from payment of sales tax on all materials to be incorporated into the project. CONTRACTOR shall follow requirements in Article 6 of the General Conditions on sales tax.

1.22 Retainage

Provisions concerning retainage are set forth in the General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions.

1.23 Nondiscrimination Provisions

Bidders are required to comply with all applicable Federal and State Statutes, Rules and Regulations including but not limited to Title VI of the Civil Rights Act of 1964, as amended (42 USC 2000d-2000D-4A) and the discrimination and affirmative action provisions of N.J.S.A. 10:2-1 through 10:2-4, the New Jersey Law against Discrimination, N.J.S.A. 10: 5-1, et seq., and the rules and regulations promulgated pursuant thereto. Bidders must submit with their bid a signed affidavit stating that it shall comply with the affirmative action program (Specification Section 00306).

Successful Bidders shall, submit a list of all subcontractors who will perform work on the project and written signed statements from authorized agents of the labor pools with which they will or may deal for employees on the work, together with supporting information to the effect that said labor pools will affirmatively cooperate in or offer no hindrance to the recruitment, employment, and equal treatment of employees seeking employment and performing work under the contract or, a certification as to what efforts have been made to secure such statements when such agents or labor pools have failed or refused to furnish same prior to the award of the Contract.

1.24 Collusive Bids

The proposal of any Bidder or Bidders who engage in collusive bidding shall be rejected. Any bidder who submits more than one proposal in such manner as to make it appear that the

proposals submitted are on a competitive basis from different parties shall be considered a collusive bidder. The OWNER may reject the Bid proposals of any collusive Bidder upon Bid opening. However, nothing in this section shall prevent a Bidder from superseding a Bid proposal by a subsequent proposal delivered prior to Bid opening which expressly revokes the previous Bid.

1.25 Wage Determination Rates

The successful bidder will be required to comply with all provisions of prevailing wage rates as determined by the New Jersey Department of Labor.

The CONTRACTOR's attention is directed to the prevailing wage rates contained in Exhibit 1 and to the applicable provisions of the New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act, Chapter 150, of the Laws of 1963 as amended, governing the prevailing rates of wages for workmen who are employed on this project. All applicable provisions of said Prevailing Wage Act and Amendments thereto shall be considered part of this Contract and made a part hereof. The Contractor shall pay not less than the prevailing wage rate to workers employed in the performance of any contract for the project, in accordance with the rate determined by the Commissioner of New Jersey Department of Labor pursuant to N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.25 et seq. OR the United States Secretary of Labor pursuant to 29 CFR Part 5, whichever is greater. The Contractor shall refer to Exhibit 3 of the Supplemental General Conditions for the requirements of the Davis-Bacon Act.

The Bidder does also declare and represent that in the event of any change of such prevailing rates at any time before the execution and delivery of the Contract between the Bidder and the OWNER for the work of construction of the project, or at any time thereafter, the new rates, if applicable, will become minimum rates for work performed thereafter under said Contract. No increase in the Contract price shall be claimed by the Bidder and no such increase will be granted by the OWNER as a result of such change.

In the event it is found that any employee of the Contractor or any subcontractor covered by the contract, has been paid a rate of wages less than the minimum wage required to be paid by the contract, the Owner may terminate the Contractor's or subcontractor's right to proceed with the work, or such part of the work, as to which there has been a failure to pay required wages and to prosecute the work to completion or otherwise. The Contractor and his sureties shall be liable to the local government for any excess costs occasioned thereby.

1.26 Construction Drawings and Specifications Provided by ENGINEER

After the award and prior to signing of the Contract, the OWNER will furnish the successful Bidder with a complete set of conformed drawings "Issued for "Construction". After the Contract has been awarded the CONTRACTOR will be furnished with five (5) sets of conformed drawings "Issued for Construction" and five (5) sets of the Specifications. The CONTRACTOR may purchase additional sets at cost.

1.27 Special Legal Requirements

This Contract will be awarded pursuant to the authority of PVSC's authorizing statute N.J.S.A. 58:14-1 et seq. ("Authorizing Statute"). Where the Authorizing Statute is silent, it is PVSC's policy to be guided by the provisions of New Jersey Local Public Contracts Law, N.J.S.A. 40A:11 et seq.

Bidders are required to make the good faith efforts to assure that disadvantaged business enterprises, women's business enterprises and labor surplus area firms are used when possible as specified in 40 CFR part 33.

The Contract is expected to be funded in part with the funds from the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust. Neither the United States nor the State of New Jersey, the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust, nor any of their departments, agencies, or employees is, or will be, a party to the Contract or any lower tier contract or subcontract. The Contract or Subcontract will be subject to regulations contained in N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.1 et seq., 4.1 et seq., 5.1 et seq., 9.1 et seq. and 10 et seq., Local Public Contracts Law, Department of Labor Current Wage Rate Determination, Prevailing Wage Act, Contract Work Hours and Safety Standard Act, Copland Act, Davis Bacon Act, Buy American Clause, Debarment and Suspension, and Socially and Economically Disadvantaged (SED) (N.A.J.C. 7:22-9).

All bids shall include a commitment to the use of small, minority, women's and labor surplus area businesses and shall be in conformity with N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.17(a)(24) and 7:22-4.17(a) with a goal of not less than 10% participation of small business enterprises owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals (SED's). Further details regarding required SED participation are included in the Information for Bidders and the Supplemental General Conditions.

Starting in January 2007, all business entities are advised of their responsibility to file an annual disclosure statement of political contributions with the New Jersey Election Law Enforcement Commission (ELEC) pursuant to N.J.S.A. 19:44A-20.27 if they receive contracts in excess of \$50,000 from public entities in a calendar year. Business entities are responsible for determining if filing is necessary. Additional information on this requirement is available from ELEC at 888-313-3532 or at www.elec.state.nj.us.

Bidder shall submit with their bid an executed "Two-Year Vendor Certification and Disclosure of Political Contributions" form (a copy of which can found at http://www.state.nj.us/treasury/purchase/forms/eo134/c51 eo117 cd 02 10 09.pdf) if the Contractor does not have Two-Year Certification at the time of the Bid, as required by Executive Order 117.

1.28 American Goods and Products to be Used where Possible

In accordance with N.J.S.A. 40A:11-18 only manufactured and farm products of the United States, whenever available, will be used in the Work.

1.29 Public Works Contractor Registration

No contractor shall bid on any contract for public work as defined in section 2 of P.L.1963, c.150 (C.34:11-56.26), amended 2003, c.91., s.2., unless the contractor is registered pursuant to this act. No contractor shall list a subcontractor in a bid proposal for the contract unless the subcontractor is registered pursuant to P.L.1999, c.238 (C.34:11-56.48 et seq.) at the time the bid is made. No contractor or subcontractor, including a subcontractor not listed in the bid proposal, shall engage in the performance of any public work subject to the contract, unless the contractor

or subcontractor is registered pursuant to that act. The Bidder may submit a copy of the Certificate of Registration issued by the Commissioner of Labor with the Bid.

Each contractor shall, after the bid is made and prior to the awarding of the contract, submit to the public entity the certificates of registration for all subcontractors listed in the bid proposal. Applications for registration shall not be accepted as a substitute for a certificate of registration for the purposes of this section, as required by L.1999,c.238,s.8; amended 2003, c.91., s.4.

1.30 New Jersey Business Registration Requirements

In accordance with P.L. 2004, c.57, no contract shall be entered into by any contracting agency unless the contractor provides proof of business registration prior to contract award. Proof of business registration shall be a copy of a Business Registration Certificate issued by the New Jersey Department of the Treasury, Division of Revenue.

As part of the Bid submission, the Bidder may include the proofs of all named or listed subcontractors in the Bid including subcontractors listed for minority business enterprise utilization. The Public Works Contractor Registration Act requires bidders be registered under the Act at the time of bid, but allows the Contractor to submit the Certificate prior to contract award.

The requirement of proof of business registration extends down through all levels (tiers) of the project for all contracts with a value greater than 15 percent of the Owner's bid threshold.

Before final payment on the contract is made by the contracting agency, the contractor shall submit an accurate list and the proof of business registration of each subcontractor or supplier used in the fulfillment of the contract, or shall attest that no subcontractors were used. Contractor shall submit subcontractors' business registration certificate to Owner/Engineer prior to executing subcontract with any subcontractor/vendor who knowingly supplies goods or services to a public agency if the value is greater than 15 percent of the Owner's bid threshold.

For the term of the contract, the contractor and each of its affiliates and a subcontractor and each of its affiliates [N.J.S.A. 52:32-44(g)(3)] shall collect and remit to the Director, New Jersey Division of Taxation, the use tax due pursuant to the Sales and Use Tax Act on all sales of tangible personal property delivered into this State, regardless of whether the tangible personal property is intended for a contract with a contracting agency.

A business organization that fails to provide a copy of a business registration as required pursuant to section 1 of P.L.2001, c.134 (C.52:32-44 et al.) or subsection e. of section 92 of P.L.1977, c.110 (C.5:12-92), or that provides false business registration information under the requirements of either of those sections, shall be liable for a penalty of \$25 for each day of violation, not to exceed \$50,000 for each business registration copy not properly provided under a contract with a contracting agency.

1.31 NJDEP and Environmental Infrastructure Trust Right to Stop Work

The NJDEP may order work to be stopped under this Contract for good cause pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.43 and 7:22-4.43. Such stoppage may be treated under the clauses of this Contract, entitled "Suspension of Work and Termination".

1.32 Investment Activities in Iran

In accordance with N.J.S.A. 52:32-58, Bidder shall certify and submit with their bid as set forth therein on a form of Certification promulgated by State of New Jersey Division of Purchase and Property entitled "Disclosure of Investment Activities in Iran". The form of Certification and be found accompanying list dated January 28, 2013 can http://www.state.nj.us/treasury/purchase/forms/DPA Form Packet.pdf (page 6 of 17) and http://www.state.nj.us/treasury/purchase/pdf/Chapter25List.pdf, respectively. It is responsibility of Bidder to insure that the most up to date list issued by the Division of Purchase and Property is attached to the Certification submitted with this Bid.

1.33 New Jersey Office of State Comptroller Records Retention language (N.J.A.C. 17:44-2.2)

The Contractor shall maintain all documentation related to products, transactions or services under this contract for a period of five years from the date of final payment. Such records shall be made available to the New Jersey Office of the State Comptroller upon request. N.J.A.C. 17:44-2.2.

1.34 Americans with Disabilities Act Provisions

The CONTRACTOR and the OWNER do hereby agree that the provisions of Title II of the Americans With Disabilities Act of 1990 (the "Act") (42 U.S.C. §12101 et seq.), which prohibits discrimination on the basis of disability by public entities in all services, programs and activities provided or made available by public entities, and the rules and regulations promulgated pursuant thereunto, are made a part of this contract. In providing any aid, benefit, or service on behalf of the OWNER pursuant to this contract, the CONTRACTOR agrees that the performance shall be in strict compliance with the Act. In the event that the CONTRACTOR, its agents, servants, employees, or subcontractors violate or are alleged to have violated the Act during the performance of this Contract, the CONTRACTOR shall defend the OWNER in any action or administrative proceeding commenced pursuant to this Act. The CONTRACTOR shall indemnify, protect, and save harmless the OWNER, its agents, servants, and employees from and against any and all suits, claims, losses demands, or damages, or whatever kind or nature arising out of or claimed to arise out of the alleged violation. The CONTRACTOR shall at its own expense, appear, defend, and pay any and all charges for legal services and any and all costs and other expenses arising from such action or administrative proceeding or incurred in connection therewith. In any and all complaints brought pursuant to the OWNER grievance procedure, the CONTRACTOR agrees to abide by any decision of the OWNER which is rendered pursuant to said grievance procedure. If any action or administrative proceeding results in an award of damages against the OWNER or if the OWNER incurs any expense to cure a violation of the ADA which has been brought pursuant to its grievance procedure, the CONTRACTOR shall satisfy and discharge the same at its own expense.

The OWNER shall, as soon as practicable after a claim has been made against it, give written notice thereof to the CONTRACTOR along with full and complete particulars of the claim. If any action or administrative proceedings is brought against the OWNER or any of its agents, servants, and employees, the OWNER shall expeditiously forward or have forwarded to the CONTRACTOR every demand, complaint, notice, summons, pleading, or other process received by the OWNER or its representatives. It is expressly agreed and understood that any approval by the OWNER of the services provided by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to this contact will not relieve the CONTRACTOR of the obligation to comply with the Act and to defend, indemnify,

protect, and save harmless the OWNER pursuant to this paragraph. It is further agreed and understood that the OWNER assumes no obligation to indemnify or save harmless the CONTRACTOR, its agents, servants, employees and subcontractors for any claim which may arise out to their performance of this Agreement. Furthermore, the CONTRACTOR expressly understands and agrees that the provisions of this indemnification clause shall in no way limit the CONTRACTOR'S obligations assumed in this agreement, nor shall they be construed to relieve the CONTRACTOR from any liability, nor preclude the OWNER from taking any other actions available to it under any other provisions of the Agreement or otherwise at law.

1.35 Notice of Executive Order 125 Requirement for Posting of Winning Proposal and Contract Documents

Pursuant to Executive Order No. 125, signed by Governor Christie on February 8, 2013, the Office of the State Comptroller ("OSC") is required to make all approved State contracts for the allocation and expenditure of federal reconstruction resources available to the public by posting such contracts on an appropriate State website. Such contracts are posted on the New Jersey Sandy Transparency website located at:

http://nj.gov/comptroller/sandytransparency/contracts/sandy/.

The contract resulting from this [RFP/RFQ] is subject to the requirements of Executive Order No. 125. Accordingly, the OSC will post a copy of the contract, including the [RFP/RFQ], the winning bidder's proposal and other related contract documents for the above contract on the Sandy Transparency website.

In submitting its proposal, a bidder may designate specific information as not subject to disclosure. However, such bidder must have a good faith legal and/ or factual basis to assert that such designated portions of its proposal (i) are proprietary and confidential financial or commercial information or trade secrets or (ii) must not be disclosed to protect the personal privacy of an identified individual. The location in the proposal of any such designation should be clearly stated in a cover letter, and a redacted copy of the proposal should be provided.

The State reserves the right to make the determination as to what is proprietary or confidential, and will advise the winning bidder accordingly. The State will not honor any attempt by a winning bidder to designate its entire proposal as proprietary, confidential and/or to claim copyright protection for its entire proposal. In the event of any challenge to the winning bidder's assertion of confidentiality with which the State does not concur, the bidder shall be solely responsible for defending its designation.

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00200

CHECK LIST FOR BIDDERS

A. Failure to submit items 2, 3, 4, 7, 9, 10, 13, and 15 below is a mandatory clause for the bid to be rejected (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-23.2). Failure to submit items 1, 5, 6, 11, and 12 below may be cause for the Bid to be rejected (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-23.1(b)).

<u>Item</u>	Description of Item	Contract Section	Initial if Completed
I	Bid Form	00300	
2	Bid Bond or Certified Check (Bid Guarantee Required by N.J.S.A. 40A:11-21)	00301	
3	Consent of Surety (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-22)	00302	***************************************
4	Surety Disclosure Statement & Certification	00302A	No. of the Control of
5	Bidder's Affidavit	00303	
6	Non-Collusion Affidavit	00304	
7	Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2)	00305	
8	Affirmative Action Affidavit	00306	
9	If applicable, Acknowledgement of Receipt of Notices or Revisions or Addenda Of an Advertisement, Specifications or Changes to Bid Document Form	00307	
10	Certification of Nonsegregated Facilities	00308	
11	Certification of Bidder's Status	00309	
12	Bidder's Qualification Form	00400	
13	Subcontractor Listing (NJSA 40A: 11-16)	00401	
14	Business Registration Certificate (N.J.S.A. 52:32-44)	(00100, paragraph1.30)	
15	Executive Order 117 Certification	(00100, paragraph 1.27)	
16	Public Works Contractor Registration	00402	
17	Certificate of Equal Opportunity	00403	
18	Certification of Affirmative Action Plan Contractors and Subcontractors	00404	
19	American Iron and Steel Certification	00405	
20	Disclosure of Investment Activities in Iran (N.J.S.A. 52:32-58)	00406	

The undersigned hereby acknowledges and has submitted the al	bove listed requirements.
Name of Contractor	Signature of Representative
	Print:
	Title:
	Date:
Note: This form is to help the bidder in preparing his proposal. Section.	All information must be filled out in this

END OF SECTION

SECTION 00300

BID FORM

To: PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION:

Bid Submitted For: <u>CONTRACT NO. A916, PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND</u> RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES

Pursuant to and in compliance with your Invitation to Bid and the Instructions to Bidders relating thereto, the undersigned hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, supplies, equipment and other facilities necessary or proper for or incidental to the above Contract, as required by and in strict accordance with the Bidding Documents for the amount named in the proposal hereinafter described. In making this proposal the Bidder hereby declares that all provisions of Addenda which have been issued have been complied with in preparing bids.

Name of Bidder:		
Bidder:		
(Individual, Partnership ,Corporation, Jo	int Venture; L.L.C. as case may be)	
Bidder's Business Address:		
Telephone No.:	Fax No.:	
Date of Bid:		
(If Bidder is an Individual, fill in the following blanks:)		
Name of Individual:		
Residence of Individual:		

(If Bidder is a Partnership, fill in the following blanks:)
Name and Title of Partner:
(If Bidder is a Corporation, fill in the following blanks:)
Organized under the laws of the State of:
Name and Residence of President:
Name and title of person signing this bid form if not President (copy of authority to sign must be attached)
Name and Residence of Secretary:
(If Bidder is a Limited Liability Company, fill in the following blanks:)
Formed under the laws of the State of:
Name of Managing Member:

Name and title of person signing this bid for authority to sign must be attached)	m if other then Managing Member (copy of
Bidder; that he/she has carefully examined the drawings therein referred to; and that he contract with the Passaic Valley Sewerage Contract deposited in the office of the PVS Specifications in the manner and time therein	e/she is authorized to sign this Bid Form on behalf of the annexed proposed form of contract and bond and e proposes and agrees, if this proposal is accepted, to Commission (PVSC), in the form of the copy of the sc, to perform all the work described in the Contract in prescribed, and according to the requirements of the ll take in full payment therefor the sums, exclusive of
aforesaid, as specified in the General Conditional Contract is ready for signature, then the PV abandoned the contract and thereupon the procertified check and/or Bid Edulars become the property of the PVSC and additional Conditional	PVSC, and the undersigned shall fail to contract as tions according to the address herewith given, that the SC may at their option determine that the bidder has roposal and acceptance shall be null and void, and the Bond and the proceeds thereof for (Bid Security) accompanying this proposal shall ionally the bidder shall be liable to PVSC for any and of said default; otherwise the accompanying check dersigned.
Signature of Bidder with residence and busing	ness address:
Dated:	Corporate Seal:
	Attest:
	Name:
	Print:
	Title:
	Other (Specify):

THE BIDDER AFFIRMS AND DECLARES:

- A. That he has carefully examined the site of the work and that, from his own personal investigations and research, has satisfied himself as to the nature and location of the work; the character, quality and quantity of existing materials. All difficulties likely to be encountered; the kind and extent of labor, equipment, other facilities needed for the performance of the work; the general and local conditions; and all other items and conditions which may, in any way, affect the work or its performance.
- B. The Bidder also declares that he has carefully examined and fully understands all the component parts of this Contract, that the work can be performed as called for by the Contract, and that he will execute the Contract and will completely perform it in strict accordance with its terms for the prices.
- C. That the Bidder will execute work for the Allowance items as directed by the Engineer. It is also understood and agreed that the Final Contract Payment for allowance Items will be based upon such actual payments, and not on the approximate amount cited herein.
- D. That the Bidder declares the attached "Qualification Form" is in all respects a true and complete statement of the qualifications and financial condition of the Bidder.
- E. The price is exclusive of N.J. State and Federal Taxes.
- F. Prices shall also include all transportation charges on materials removed from site and charges pertaining to disposal and other costs pertaining to the execution of the work.
- G. He shall maintain for the duration of the work to be done under this contract, insurance in the amounts specified in the Contract. Upon execution of the Contract, the contractor shall furnish all certificates of insurance as required and set forth herein.
- H. That he understands and agrees to the conditions for liquidated damages.
- I. Upon completion, inspection and acceptance by P.V.S.C. of the work, CONTRACTOR shall turn over to P.V.S.C. the Maintenance Bond (Specification Section 00601) for the one (1) year Correction Period specified in the Contract Documents.
- J. The Bidder has clearly marked on the outside of the sealed envelope that contains his/her bid, the Bidder's name, contract name and number, and bid opening date.

<u>DETERMINATION OF LOW BID</u>. Determination of low bid will be made by comparing the total estimated bid price, which shall include the lump sum bid prices, unit bid prices and allowances.

A BID ON CONTRACT NO. A916

PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES

ITEM	QUANTITY LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES		
			Dollars	Cents
LS-1	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE PRIMARY CLARIFIER AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		
LS-2	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE FINAL CLARIFIER AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR		
LS-3	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE RETURN AND WASTE SLUDGE PUMP STATION AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		
LS-4	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE OEM BUILDING AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		
LS-5	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE ZIMPRO BOILER AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	
			Dollars	Cents
LS-6	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE OLD SLUDGE PUMPING STATION AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		
		Dollars Cents		
LS-7	LUMP SUM	REPLACEMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGEAR, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES IN THE SWITCHGEAR CL AREA Lump Sum (Must be written in words) FOR Dollars Cents		
A -1	CONTRACT	ALLOWANCE FOR THE REMOVAL OR REMEDIATION OF UNFORESEEN		
A-1	ALLOWANCE	HAZARDOUS MATERIALS	\$200,000	.00
		FOR \$200,000 .00 Dollars Cents	,	
A-2	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE FOR ADDITIONAL AUTHORIZED WORK		
		FOR \$800,000 .00 Dollars Cents	\$800,000	.00
A-3	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	ALLOWANCE FOR FACTORY WITNESS TESTING		
		FOR <u>\$75,000</u> <u>.00</u> Dollars Cents	\$50,000	00
A-4	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE FOR SERVICES AND EQUIPMENT REQUIRED TO INTEGRATE THE NEW HVAC CONTROLS WITH PVSC'S EXISTING PLANTWIDE HVAC NETWORK	\$100,000	00
Andrews I I I I		FOR \$200,000 .00 Dollars Cents		

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES Dollars Cents	
A-5	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE FOR SERVICES AND EQUIPMENT REQUIRED TO INTEGRATE THE NEW FACILITIES' POWER MONITORING AND POWER DISTRIBUTION CONTROL SYSTEM WITH PVSC'S EXISTING PLANTWIDE POWER MONITORING AND CONTROL SYSTEM FOR \$500,000 .00 Dollars Cents	\$500,000	00
A-6	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	CONTINGENCY ALLOWANCE FOR ELECTRICAL DISTRIBUTION EQUIPMENT MODIFICATIONS (MCCs, SWITCHGEAR AND SWITCHBOARDS) FOR \$300,0000 .00 Dollars Cents	\$300,000	00
A-7	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	ALLOWANCE FOR SPECIAL INSPECTION AGENCIES FOR \$100,0000 .00 Dollars Cents	\$100,000	00
A-8	CONTRACT ALLOWANCE	ALLOWANCE FOR RELOCATION OF GAS MAINS FOR \$75,0000 .00 Dollars Cents	\$75,000	00
UP-1A	5,700 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR MICROPILES: Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-1B	FIVE (5) LOAD TESTS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR PILE LOAD TESTS:		
		Dollars Cents per Load Test		

ITEM	QUANTITY	QUANTITY LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	
			Dollars	Cents
UP-2A	20 POTHOLES	UNIT PRICE BID FOR POTHOLING:		
		Dollars Cents per Pothole		
UP-2B	120 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR EXCAVATING TEST PITS:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-3A	150 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL EARTH EXCAVATION:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-3B	150 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL GENERAL FILL:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-3C	150 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL SELECT BORROW FILL:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-3D	50 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL GRANULAR FILL:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-4A	100 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL CLASS A CONCRETE:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRIT	
			Dollars	Cents
UP-4B	25 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL CLASS B CONCRETE:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		
UP-4C	25 CUBIC YARDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL CLASS C CONCRETE:		
		Dollars Cents per Cubic Yard		A CONTRACTOR OF THE CONTRACTOR
UP-5	8,000 POUNDS	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL REINFORCING STEEL:		
		Dollars Cents per Pound		
UP-6	3,000 SQUARE FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL FLEXIBLE PAVEMENT:		
		Dollars Cents per Square Foot		
UP-7A	5,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL 1-INCH RIGID GALVANIZED STEEL CONDUIT:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-7B	2,500 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL 2-INCH RIGID GALVANIZED STEEL CONDUIT:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-7C	1,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL 3-INCH RIGID GALVANIZED STEEL CONDUIT:		4
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	
		PROCES	Dollars	Cents
UP-7D	500 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL 1-INCH PVC COATED RIGID GALVANIZED STEEL CONDUIT:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-7E	250 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE BID FOR ADDITIONAL 2-INCH PVC COATED RIGID GALVANIZED STEEL CONDUIT:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8A	7,500 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #500 KCMIL XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8B	4,500 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #4/0 XHHW-2:	417	
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8C	3,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #4 AWG XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8D	4,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #6 AWG XHHW-2:		mi¥V-
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8E	1,500 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #8 AWG XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		

ITEM	QUANTITY	LUMP SUM WRITTEN IN WORDS OR UNIT PRICE WRITTEN IN FIGURES	BID PRICE WRI FIGURE	
			Dollars	Cents
UP-8F	10,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #10 AWG XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8G	7,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #12 AWG XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		
UP-8H	48,000 LINEAR FEET	UNIT PRICE FOR 600V ADDITIONAL #14 AWG XHHW-2:		
		Dollars Cents per Linear Foot		

Dollars and	Cents
Amount Written:	
TOTAL BID PRICE (Sum of Item No. 1 inrough No. 8H) (in Figures) 5	

The "Allowance Items" are intended to provide for work that may later be determined to be necessary for the completion of the project but is not covered in the bid specifications. Written authorization by the OWNER for utilization of any part of the allowances for any such work shall be required.

SECTION 00301

BID BOND

	W ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS that we, the undersigned,, as Principal; and, surety, are hereby held and firmly bound unto the Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission					
in the	e nenal sum of for the payment of which, well and truly to be made, we					
herel	in the penal sum of for the payment of which, well and truly to be made, we hereby jointly and severally bind ourselves, our heirs, executors, administrators, successors and assigns.					
Sign	day of 20					
Sewe	condition of the above obligation is such that whereas the Principal has submitted to the Passaic Valley rage Commission a certain Bid, attached hereto, and hereby made a part hereof, to enter into a contract in ag, to:					
CON	TRACTA916, PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL					
	CHGER, MCCS AND APPURTENANCES					
NOV	THEREFORE,					
A.	If said Bid shall be rejected, or, in the alternate,					
B.	If said Bid shall be accepted and the Principal shall execute and deliver a contract in the form of CONTRACT attached hereto (properly completed in accordance with said Bid) and shall furnish a bond for his faithful performance of said CONTRACT, and shall in all other respects perform the agreement created by the acceptance of said Bid.					
unde	this obligation shall be void, otherwise the same shall remain in force, and effect; it being expressly stood and agreed that the liability of the Surety for any and all claims hereunder shall, in no event, and the penal amount of this obligation as herein stated.					
shall	Surety, for value received, hereby stipulates and agrees that the obligations of said Surety and its bond be in no way impaired or affected by any extension of time within which the Principal may accept such and said Surety does hereby waive notice of any such extension.					
are c	TTNESS WHEREOF, the Principal and the Surety have set their hands and seals, and such of them as orporations having caused their corporate seals to be hereto affixed and these presents to be signed by proper officers, the day and year first set forth above.					
Princ	ipal:					
Sure	y:by:					

CONSENT OF SURETY

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that for and in consideration of the sum of \$1.00,
lawful money of the United States, the receipt whereof is hereby acknowledged, paid the
undersigned corporation, and for other valuable consideration, the
(Name of Surety) corporation organized and existing under
the laws of the State of and licensed to do business in the State of New Jersey,
certifies and agrees, that if CONTRACT A916 - PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND
RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGER, MCCS AND APPURTENANCES is
awarded to undersigned corporation will execute the Bond or
Bonds as required by the CONTRACT Documents and will become surety in the full amount of
the CONTRACT price for the faithful performance of the contract and for payment of all persons
supplying labor or furnishing materials in connection hence with.
Signature of Surety by: Print Name:
Title:
Address:
(To be accompanied by the usual proof of authority of officers of surety company to execute the same.)

SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION

Surety(ies) on the attached bond, hereby certifies(y) the following:
(1) The surety meets the applicable capital and surplus requirements of <u>R.S. 17:17-6</u> or <u>R.S. 17:17-7</u> as of the surety's most current annual filing with the New Jersey Department of Insurance.
(2) The capital (where applicable) and surplus, as determined in accordance with the applicable laws of this State, of the surety(ies) participating in the issuance of the attached bond is (are) in the following amount(s) as of the calendar year ended December 31, (most recent calendar year for which capital and surplus amounts are available), which amounts have been certified as indicated by certified public accountants (indicating separately for each surety that surety's capital and surplus amounts, together with the name and address of the firm of certified public accounts that shall have certified those amounts):
(3) (a) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has received from the United States Secretary of the Treasury a certificate of authority pursuant to 31 U.S.C. § 9305, the underwriting limitation established therein and the date as of which that limitation was effective is as follows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting
limitation and the effective date thereof):
(b) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has not received such a certificate of authority from the United States Secretary of the Treasury, the underwriting limitation of that surety as established pursuant to R.S. 17:18-9 as of (date on which such limitation was so established) is as follows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the date on which that limitation was established):
(4) The amount of the bond to which this statement and certification is attached is: \$

SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION (continued)

under item	virtue of one or more contracts of reinsurance, the amount of the bond indicated (4) above exceeds the total underwriting limitation of all sureties on the bond as set ms (3)(a) or (3)(b) above, or both, then for each such contract of reinsurance:
(a)	The name and address of each such reinsurer under that contract and the amount of that reinsurer's participation in the contract is as follows:
	;and
(b)	Each surety that is party to any such contract of reinsurance certifies that each reinsurer listed under item (5)(a) satisfies the credit for reinsurance requirement established under P.L.1993, c.243 (C. 17:51B-1) et seq.) and any applicable regulations in effect as of the date on which the bond to which this statement and certification is attached shall have been filed with the appropriate public agency.
	CERTIFICATE (to be completed by an authorized certifying agent for each surety on the bond)
HEREBY	(Name of Agent), as (Title of Agent) for (Name of Surety), a corporation/mutual insurance company/other of domiciled in (state of domicile), DO CERTIFY that, to the best of my knowledge, the foregoing statements made by me and ACKNOWLEDGE that, if any of those statements are false, this bond is E.
	(Signature of certifying agent)

(Printed name of certifying agent)

(Title of certifying agent)

BIDDER'S AFFIDAVIT

State of)				
County of)	ss:			
		being duly swor	n, deposes and sa	ys that he resides a	at
			_ that he is the _		
of				(Ti	tle)
(Name of Bidde	er)				
true offer of the Bidder, and statements containe (Affiant)	d in the	e Bid are true to the	best of his know	ledge and belief.	
Sworn to and subscribed	l before	e me			
this day of	, 20				
Notary Public in and for					
County, _					
My Commission Expires	3				

_____, 20___

NON-COLLUSION AFFIDAVIT

STATE OF NEW JERSEY, C	OUNTY OF	ss.:		
Ι,	, of the City of and the State of oath depose and say that:		in	the
County of	and the State of	of full a	ge, being	duly
sworn according to law on my	oath depose and say that:			
I am	of the firm of named contract, and that I executed th	th	e bid	der
	not, directly or indirectly, entered into se taken any action in restraint of			
	ontract; and that all statements conta			
	and made with full knowledge that t			
	ruth of the statements contained in sa			
contained in this Affidavit in a				
or secure such Contract upon brokerage or contingent fee, e selling agencies maintained by For breach or violation tract without liability or in its	no person or selling agency has been en an agreement or understanding for except bona fide employees or bona fide the bidder for the purpose of securing an of this warranty the Owner shall have discretion to deduct from the Contract, percentage, brokerage or contingen	r a commission de established of business. Ye the right to a cort price or cort	n, percenta commercial annul the Co	ge, or
(Affiant)	-			
Sworn to and subscribed before	e me			
this, 20				
Notary Public in and for				
County,				
My Commission Expires				
,				

STATEMENT OF OWNERSHIP (OWNERSHIP DISCLOSURE CERTIFICATION)

N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2 (P.L. 1977, c.33, as amended by P.L. 2016, c.43)

This Statement Shall Be Included with All Bid and Proposal Submissions

Name of Business:	
Address of Business:	
Name of person completing this form:	

N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2:

"No corporation, partnership, or limited liability company shall be awarded any contract nor shall any agreement be entered into for the performance of any work or the furnishing of any materials or supplies, unless prior to the receipt of the bid or proposal, or accompanying the bid or proposal of said corporation, said partnership, or said limited liability company there is submitted a statement setting forth the names and addresses of all stockholders in the corporation who own 10 percent or more of its stock, of any class, or of all individual partners in the partnership who own a 10 percent or greater interest therein, or of all members in the limited liability company who own a 10 percent or greater interest therein, as the case may be.

If one or more such stockholder or partner or member is itself a corporation or partnership or limited liability company, the stockholders holding 10 percent or more of that corporation's stock, or the individual partners owning 10 percent or greater interest in that partnership, or the members owning 10 percent or greater interest in that limited liability company, as the case may be, shall also be listed. The disclosure shall be continued until names and addresses of every noncorporate stockholder, and individual partner, and member, exceeding the 10 percent ownership criteria established in this act, has been listed.

To comply with this section, a bidder with any direct or indirect parent entity which is publicly traded may submit the name and address of each publicly traded entity and the name and address of each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest in the publicly traded entity as of the last annual filing with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent, and, if there is any person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest, also shall submit links to the websites containing the last annual filings with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent and the relevant page numbers of the filings that contain the information on each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest."

The Attorney General has advised that the provisions of N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2, which refer to corporations and partnerships apply to limited partnerships, limited liability partnerships, and Subchapter S corporations.

This Ownership Disclosure Certification form shall be completed, signed and notarized.

Failure of the bidder/proposer to submit the required information is cause for automatic rejection of the bid or proposal

Part I

p Parts II and III, sign and notarize at the end) (skip Parts II and III, sign and notarize at the end) Partnership Limited Liability Partnership any		
Partnership Limited Liability Partnership		
Partnership Limited Liability Partnership		
(including Subchapters C and S or Professional Corporation)		
t below contains the names and addresses of all stockholders in the vn 10 percent or more of its stock, of any class, or of all individual nership who own a 10 percent or greater interest therein, or of all ited liability company who own a 10 percent or greater interest may be.		
OR		
I certify that no one stockholder in the corporation owns 10 percent or more of its stock of any class, or no individual partner in the partnership owns a 10 percent or greater interest therein, or that no member in the limited liability company owns a 10 percent o greater interest therein, as the case may be.		
m below, and, if necessary, complete the list below. (Please attach s needed):		
Name:		
Address:		
Name:		
(

Address:	Address:
Name:	
Address:	Address:
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:
Name:	Name:
Address:	Address:

<u>Part III -</u> Any Direct or Indirect Parent Entity Which is Publicly Traded:

"To comply with this section, a bidder with any direct or indirect parent entity which is publicly traded may submit the name and address of each publicly traded entity and the name and address of each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest in the publicly traded entity as of the last annual filing with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent, and, if there is any person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest, also shall submit links to the websites containing the last annual filings with the federal Securities and Exchange Commission or the foreign equivalent and the relevant page numbers of the filings that contain the information on each person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest."

Pages attached with name and address of each publicly traded entity as well as the name and address person that holds a 10 percent or greater beneficial interest. OR	
Submit here the links to the Websites (URLs) the federal Securities and Exchange Comm	
AND Submit here the relevant page numbers of the each person holding a 10 percent or greater	
Subscribed and sworn before me this day of '	(Affiant)
, 20	
(Notary Public)	(Print name of affiant and title if applicable)
My Commission expires:	(Corporate Seal if a Corporation)

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

(to be completed by firms with more than 50 employees)

	of the firm	m of
, .	1	(name)
bei	ng sworn according to law on his oath deposes and sa	ys that:
1.	I am authorized to make this affidavit on behalf of:	
	(name of firm)	
2.	In addition an agreement to comply with an Affi opportunity heretofore submitted as part of any pre- of this contract for a similar program, I/we do here rules and regulations which will be promulgated therefor pursuant to the Affirmative Action Law (P.)	qualification statement, or under other conditions by further affirm that I/we will comply with the by the State Treasurer as of the effective date
		Name and Title
		Signature of Authorized Representative
	oscribed and sworn to ore me this	
day	of20	
San	l Notary Public of New Jersey	

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

00306-1

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

(to be completed by firms with fewer than 50 employees)

I _	, of the (City, Town, I	Borough) of in the County of, of full age, being duly sworn
acc	cording to law on my oath depose and say that:	, or full age, being dary sworn
1.	I am, of the firm of	, a bidder making a proposal upon
	ONTRACT A916 PLANTWIDE REPLACME VITCHGER, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES	NT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL
311		
2.	and employees of every type.	ave 50 employees or more inclusive of all officers
3.	I am familiar with the affirmative action requirer issued by the Treasurer, State of New Jersey, pur	ments of P.L. 1975, c. 127 and rules and regulations suant thereto.
4.		ied with all the affirmative action requirements of d by the P.L. 1975. c. 127 and rules and regulations suant thereto.
5.	pursuant thereto, that no monies will be paid by (City, Town, Borough) of unt	th P.L. 1975, c. 127 and rules and regulations issued the State of New Jersey, County of, til an affirmative action plan is approved. I am also the, may be debarred from all public
6. In the event my workforce increases to 50 employees, I Office and complete an Employee Information Report.		
		Name and Title
		Signature of Authorized Representative
	bscribed and sworn to fore me this	
day	y of, 20	
Sea	al Notary Public of New Jersey	

AFFIRMATIVE ACTION AFFIDAVIT

ACKNOWLEDGEMENT OF RECEIPT OF CHANGES TO BID DOCUMENTS FORM

PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION

PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT SWITCHGER, MO	A916			
	Construction Project)	(Contract No.)		
The undersigned bidder hereby acknowledges receipt of the following notices, revisions, or addenda to the bid advertisement, specifications or bid documents. By indicating date of receipt, bidder acknowledges the submitted bid takes into account the provisions of the notices, revision or addendum. Note that the PVSC's record of notice to bidders shall take precedence and that failure to include provisions of changes in a bid proposal may be submit for rejection of the bid.				
. 1 1 1 3 7	How Received (mail, fax,	D to Descional		
Addendum No.	Pick-up, etc)	Date Received		
Acknowledgement by bidder:				
Name of Bidder:				
By Authorized Representative:				
Signature:				
Printed Name and Title:				
Date:				

CERTIFICATION OF NONSEGREGATED FACILITIES

(Applicable to contracts, subcontracts, and agreements with Applicants who are themselves performing federally assisted construction contracts, exceeding \$10,000 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity clause.)

The Federally assisted Construction Contractor certifies that he does not maintain or provide for his employees any segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and that he does not permit his employees to perform their services at any location, under his control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The Federally assisted Construction Contractor certifies further that he will not maintain or provide for his employees any segregated facilities at any of his establishments, and that he will not permit his employees to perform their services at any location, under his control, where segregated facilities are maintained. The Federally assisted Construction Contractor agrees that a breach of this certification is a violation of the Equal Opportunity clause in this contract. As used in this certificate, the term "segregated facilities" means any waiting rooms, work areas, rest rooms and wash rooms, restaurants and other eating areas, time clocks, locker rooms and other storage or dressing areas, parking lots, drinking fountains, recreation and entertainment areas, transportation and housing facilities provided for employees which are segregated by explicit directive or are in fact segregated on the basis of race, creed, color or national origin, because of habit, local custom, or otherwise. The Federally assisted Construction Contractor agrees that (except where he has obtained identical certifications from proposed subcontractors for specific time periods) he will obtain identical certifications from proposed subcontractors prior to the award of subcontracts exceeding \$10,000.00 which are not exempt from the provisions of the Equal Opportunity clause; that he will retain such certifications in his files.

Signature	Date

NOTE: The penalty for making false statements in offers is prescribed in 18 USC 1001.

CERTIFICATION OF BIDDER'S STATUS ON THE STATE TREASURER'S LIST OF DEBARRED, SUSPENDED AND DISQUALIFIED BIDDERS

STATE OF	-
COUNTY OF	-
I, of the	City of, in the State of,
full age, being duly sworn according to law	on my oath depose and say that:
I amof the f	firm of, the
bidder making the Bid for the above name	ed project; that I executed the said Bid, this
affidavit and all other bidding documents wi	th full authority to do so; and that said bidde
is not now at the time of submission of the	is bid included on the State of New Jersey
Treasurer's List of Debarred, Suspended and	Disqualified Bidders.
By:	Date:
Deponent's Signature	
Deponent's Printed Name and Title	-
Subscribed and sworn to	
before me this day of, 20	·
Notary Public of My Commission expires .20	
IVI V COHHIHISSIOH EXDHES	

BIDDER'S QUALIFICATION FORM

1.	Name of Contractor				
2.	How many years experience have you had in construction work of the same general types as this Contract?				
3.	Give information about the construction experience of the principals of your pre organization who will be involved in the Contract:			oals of your present	
Individ	lual's Name	Present Position in Organization	Years of Construction Experience	Size and Type of Work	Proposed Position For This Contract
		3	-		

		•			***************************************

4. Give information about your present contract workload, or contracts to which you are committed:

Contract Price	Type of Construction	Location Of Work	Percentage Complete	Expected Completion Date	Name and Phone No. of Owner

5.		r organization, or any othe?yesno	r partner thereof, t	failed to complete a construction	.1
6.	under t			scope and size to that required ts or owner's representatives fo	
	Name	Business Address	<u>Telephone</u>	<u>Project</u>	
					-
_					- -
					-
					-
7.	Is any litig	gation pending or threatened	against your organ	ization?	
8.		organization been denied a		ruction project where it was the	Э
	If yes, give	e details:			_
					-
					-
					-
9.		reference a surety company of responsibility and general r		ding your organization's	
	me of Surety me of Local A	Company Agent (if different)			-
					-

Loca	al Address:		
Tele	nhane		
	phoneon familiar with Bidder's account:		
10.	Give the names and telephone number participate in discussions of the properties.	bers of personnel in your organization authoriosed contract	ized to
	Name	<u>Telephone</u>	

SUBCONTRACTOR LISTING

Failure to complete this Section is cause for the bid to be rejected (See NJSA 40A:11-16).

Before submitting his bid, the Bidder shall completely familiarize himself with Section 40A:11-16 of the New Jersey Local Public Contracts Law (New Jersey Statutes Annotated 40A:11-16). On contracts for the erection, alteration or repair of any public building, if the Bidder will use subcontractors for the plumbing work and gas fitting and all kindred work, steam and hot water heating and ventilating apparatus, steam power plants and kindred work, electrical work, structural steel and ornamental iron work he shall list below the name and address of each subcontractor to be used for these respective and kindred categories of work.

WORK CATEGORY	NAME	ADDRESS
Plumbing and Gas Fitting and all kindred work		
Steam Power Plants, Steam and Hot Water Heating and Ventilating Apparatus and all kindred work		
Electrical Work		
Structural Steel and Ornamental Iron Work		

(Attach additional pages as required)

NOTE: Submission of the names and addresses of the subcontractors required by N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16 is essential and nonwaiveable. The names and addresses for subcontractors must be provided for each work category above, otherwise the bid will be deemed nonresponsive. Where **more than one** subcontractor is named for a work category, the bidder must identify, in the Bid, the scope of work that is to be performed by each subcontractor, as required by P.L. 1997, c. 408. Failure to comply with these statutory requirements will result in the Bid being deemed nonresponsive.

Name and Title of Authorized Representative	/e
Signature of Authorized Representative	1.400
	00401 1

PUBLIC WORKS CONTRACTOR REGISTRATION

1. In accordance with "The Public Works Contractor Registration Act," P.L., 1999, c238 (N.J.S.A. 34:11 – 56.48 et seq.) amended by P.L. 2003, C091

"No contractor shall bid on any contract for public work as defined in section 2 of P.L. 1963, c150 (C34:11 – 56.26) unless the contractor is registered pursuant in this act. No contractor shall list a subcontractor in a bid proposal for the contract unless the subcontractor is registered pursuant to P.L. 1999, c238 (C34:11 – 56.48 et seq.) at the time the bid is made. No contractor or subcontractor, including a subcontractor not listed in the bid proposal, shall engage in the performance of any public work subject to the contract, unless the contractor is registered pursuant to that act." (N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.51)"

"Contractor means a person, partnership, association, joint stock company, trust, corporation, or other legal business entity or successor thereof who enters into a contract which is subject to the provisions of the "New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act," P.L., 1963, c.150, (C.34:11 – 56.25 et seq.) and includes any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor of a contractor defined herein" (N.J.S.A. 34:11 – 56.50)

2. Proof of registration is required before an award can be made:

"Each contractor shall, after the bid is made and prior the awarding of the contract, submit to the public entity the certificates of registration for all subcontractors listed in the bid proposal. Applications for registration shall not be accepted as a substitute for a certificate of registration for the purposes of this section." (N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.55)

- 3. On and after August 16, 2003 Contractors and their listed subcontractors bidding on covered work shall provide proof of the required registration prior to the contract award. [As practical matter, proof of registration should be submitted with the Bid]
- 4. By signing this form, the Contractor certifies that they shall provide proof of the required registration prior to the contract award.

(Date)
Signer -

END OF SECTION

PUBLIC WORKS CONTRACTOR REGISTRATION

00402-1

CERTIFICATE OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY

To:		
Name of Union or Orga	nization of Workers	
The undersigned currently hold contract(s) numbered		with
which has received funds from the or (a) subcontract(s) with a prime contractor of the (grant prime contractor of the the contractor of the co	he New Jersey Environmental Infra antee).	structure Trust
You are advised that under the provisions of the above with the President's Executive Orders 11246 and 1137 against any employee or applicant for employment becamestry, marital status, sex, affectional or sexual orient action to ensure that such applicants are recruited and employment without regard to their age, race, creed, coaffectional or sexual orientation. Such action shall incomployment, upgrading, demotion, or transfer; recruite termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation apprenticeship. The undersigned agrees to post in conapplicants for employment, notices to be provided by the provisions of this nondiscrimination clause. This notice is furnished you pursuant to the provisions	5, the undersigned is obliged not to cause of age, race, creed, color, natitation. The undersigned will take employed, and that employees are tolor, national origin, ancestry, marilude, but not be limited to the folloment or recruitment advertising; layon; and selection for training, incluspicuous places, available to emplothe Public Agency Compliance Off	o discriminate ional origin, affirmative treated during ital status, sex, owing: yoff or ding oyees and icer setting forth
Executive Orders 11246 and 11375.	of the above contract(s) of subcon	rraci(s) and
	/s/Contractor or Subcont	
	Contractor or Subcont	ractor
Date		

Copies of this notice will be posted by the undersigned in conspicuous places available to employees or applicants for employment.

$\frac{\text{CERTIFICATION OF AFFIRMATIVE ACTION PLAN}}{\text{FOR}} \\ \frac{\text{CONTRACTOR AND SUBCONTRACTORS}}{\text{CONTRACTORS}}$

Bidd	ler's Name:
Add	ress:
comp 10:2	Bidder hereby certifies that it shall comply with and shall require its subcontractors to ply with the discrimination and affirmative action provisions of N.J.S.A. 10:2-1 through -4, the New Jersey Law Against Discrimination (N.J.S.A. 10:5 et seq.) and the rules and lations promulgated pursuant thereto, including but not limited to N.J.A.C. 17:27-1 et
	ffirmative action plan for construction contractors and subcontractors shall consist of the wing elements:
1.	Provisions in the construction contract containing language required by N.J.A.C. 17:27-3, 4(a) and N.J.A.C. 17:27-7.4, or
2.	41 CFR Part 60-2 and any existing Federally approved or sanctioned affirmative action program.
	(Date)
(Sign	nature)

AMERICAN IRON AND STEEL CERTIFICATION

The Contractor acknowledges to and for the ber	nefit of the	("Purchaser")
and the (the "St		
Agreement are being funded with monies made	available by the Clean Water State Revolv	ing Fund
and/or Drinking Water State Revolving Fund th	at have statutory requirements commonly	known as
"American Iron and Steel;" that requires all of t	he iron and steel products used in the proje	ect to be
produced in the United States ("American Iron a	and Steel Requirement") including iron and	d steel products
provided by the Contactor pursuant to this Agre	ement. The Contractor hereby represents a	nd warrants to
and for the benefit of the Purchaser and the State	e that (a) the Contractor has reviewed and	understands the
American Iron and Steel Requirement, (b) all of	the iron and steel products used in the pro-	ject will be
and/or have been produced in the United States	in a manner that complies with the Americ	an Iron and
Steel Requirement, unless a waiver of the require	rement is approved, and (c) the Contractor	will provide
any further verified information, certification or	assurance of compliance with this paragra	ıph, or
information necessary to support a waiver of the	e American Iron and Steel Requirement, as	may be
requested by the Purchaser or the State. Notwith	standing any other provision of this Agree	ement, any
failure to comply with this paragraph by the Con	ntractor shall permit the Purchaser or State	to recover as
damages against the Contractor any loss, expens	se, or cost (including without limitation att	omey's fees)
incurred by the Purchaser or State resulting from	n any such failure (including without limit	ation any
impairment or loss of funding, whether in whole	e or in part, from the State or any damages	owed to the
State by the Purchaser). While the Contractor ha	as no direct contractual privity with the Sta	ite, as a lender
to the Purchaser for the funding of its project, th	e Purchaser and the Contractor agree that	the State is a
third-party beneficiary and neither this paragrap	h (nor any other provision of this Agreeme	ent necessary to
give this paragraph force or effect) shall be ame	nded or waived without the prior written c	onsent of the
State.		
ACKNOWLEDGEMENT BY BIDDER:		
	Name Bidder	
		<u>.</u>
	Name and Title By Authorized Represen	tative
	Signature of Authorized Representative	
	Date	

	DISCLOSURE OF INVESTMENT ACTIVITIES IN IRAN
	Project Name:
	Bidder Name:
	PART 1: CERTIFICATION BIDDERS <u>MUST COMPLETE</u> PART 1 BY CHECKING <u>EITHER BOX</u>
<u>FAIL</u>	URE TO CHECK ONE OF THE BOXES WILL RENDER THE PROPOSAL NON-RESPONSIVE
renew entity, person http://v certific Directe as may	nt to Public Law 2012, c.25, any person or entity that submits a bid or proposal or otherwise proposes to enter into a contract must complete the certification below to attest, under penalty of perjury, that NEITHER the person of nor any of its parents, subsidiaries, or affiliates, is identified on the Department of Treasury Chapter 25 list as or entity engaging in investment activities in Iran. The Chapter 25 list is found on the Division's website a row.state.nj.us/treasury/purchase/pdf/Chapter25List.pdf. Bidders must review this list prior to completing the below ation. Failure to complete the certification will render a bidder's proposal non-responsive. If the New Jerse or of the Division of Purchase and Property finds a person or entity to be in violation of law, he/she shall take action be appropriate and provided by law, rule or contract, including but not limited to, imposing sanctions, seeking ance, recovering damages, declaring the party in default and seeking suspension of the party.
PLEA	SE CHECK THE APPROPRIATE BOX:
	certify, pursuant to Public Law 2012, c.25, that neither the bidder listed above nor any of the bidder parents, subsidiaries, or affiliates listed on the N.J. Department of the Treasury's list of entities determined to be engaged in prohibited activities in Iran pursuant to P.L. 2012, c.25 ("Chapter 25 List"). I further certificate I am the person listed above, or I am an officer or representative of the entity listed above and an authorized to make this certification on its behalf. I will skip Part 2 and sign and complete the Certification below: OR
	am unable to certify as above because the bidder and/or one of its parents, subsidiaries, or affiliate is listed on the Department's Chapter 25 List. I will provide a detailed, accurate and precise description of the activities in Part 2 below and sign and complete the Certification below. Failure to provide such will result in the proposal being rendered as non-responsive and appropriate penalties, fine and/or sanctions will be assessed as provided by law.
You m	2: PLEASE PROVIDE FURTHER INFORMATION RELATED TO INVESTMENT ACTIVITIES IN IRAN. ust provide a detailed, accurate and precise description of the activities of the bidding person/entity, or one of the ents, subsidiaries or affiliates, engaging in the investment activities in Iran outlined above by completing the pelow.
	E PROVIDE THOROUGH ANSWERS TO EACH QUESTION. IF YOU NEED ADDITIONAL ROOM, ADI TIONAL PAGES.
Name_	
Descri	otion of Activities
	on of EngagementAnticipated Cessation Date
Bidder	Offeror Contact Name
are true a Jersey an this certi: changes t in this ce agreemen	on: I, being duly sworn upon my oath, hereby represent and state that the foregoing information and any attachments thereto to the best of my knowledge and complete. I attest that I am authorized to execute this certification on behalf of the above-referenced person or entity. I acknowledge that the State of Nev I the Owner of the project are relying on the information contained herein and thereby acknowledge that I am under a continuing obligation from the date of the cation through the completion of any contracts with the State of New Jersey and the Owner to notify the State of New Jersey and the Owner in writing of any of the answers of information contained herein. I acknowledge that I am aware of that it is a criminal offense to make a false statement or misrepresentation ritification, and if I do so, I recognize that I am subject to criminal prosecution under the law and that it will also constitute a material breach of material breach of the State of New Jersey and/or the Owner and that the State and/or the Owner at its option may declare any contract(s) resulting from the on void and unenforceable.

Date:_ 00406-1

Signature:_

Full Name (Print):_

Title:_

CONTRACT NO. A916 PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

CONTRACT AGREEMENT

<u>PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGER, MCCs</u> AND APPURTENANCES

THIS AC	REEMENT, m	ade and executed	this da	ay of		20	, by and
		VALLEY SEWER					
State of	New Jersey, 1	hereinafter called	the "OWNI	ER", acting	through its (Chairm	an, and
		, a	corporation of	chartered und	ler the laws	of the	State of
	partnership,	individual	with	princip	oal of	fices	at
hereinafte	er called the "C	ONTRACTOR".	OWNER and	CONTRACT	ΓOR, in cons	ideratio	n of the
mutual co	venants, herein	nafter set forth, agr	ee as follows	:			

Article 1 - Work

In consideration of the payments to be made as hereinafter provided, and of the performance by OWNER of all the matters and things to be performed by OWNER and herein provided; CONTRACTOR agrees, at its own sole cost and expense, to perform all the labor and services and to furnish all labor, materials, plant and equipment necessary to complete, and to complete in good, substantial, workmanlike and approved manner, all the Work as specified, described or indicated in the Contract Documents, as defined herein and Addenda within the time hereinafter specified and in accordance with the terms, conditions and provisions of the Contract Documents and Addenda.

Article 2 - ENGINEER

The Project has been designed by URS/AECOM, 1255 Broad Street, Clifton, NJ 07013, who are hereinafter called ENGINEER and who are to act as OWNER's representative, assume all duties and responsibilities and have the rights and authority assigned to ENGINEER in the Contract Documents in connection with completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.

Article 3 - Contract Times

The CONTRACTOR shall commence work on the day specified in the Notice to Proceed. TIME BEING OF THE ESSENCE of this Contract. The CONTRACTOR shall prosecute the work diligently and uninterruptedly, at a rate to ensure completion sufficient for final acceptance of all work within 1369 consecutive calendar days from the day of the CONTRACTOR's receipt of the

written Notice to Proceed. THE CONTRACTOR shall comply with all provisions in the Contract Documents regarding intermediate times of completion of construction.

The CONTRACTOR shall complete the work under this Contract by specified times as shown in the following Table:

Milestone	Completion Time, in Consecutive Calendar Days
Substantial Completion of Plant Wide Replacement and Relocation of Electrical Switchgear, MCCs and Appurtenances	1186
Final Completion of Contract A916, Plant Wide Replacement and Relocation of Electrical Switchgear, MCCs and Appurtenances	1369

Time is of the essence for final completion of all work within the time period starting from the CONTRACTOR's receipt of the Notice to Proceed and for intermediate completion of the work by the above Intermediate Completion Times.

Article 4 - Contract Price

OWNER shall pay CONTRACTOR for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents in current funds at the prices agreed upon in the CONTRACTOR's Bid Form attached to this Agreement.

Article 5 - Payment Procedures

OWNER will make partial payments on account of the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Article 14 in the General Conditions.

Article 6 - CONTRACTOR's Representations

In order to induce OWNER to enter into this Agreement, CONTRACTOR makes the following representations:

- 6.1 CONTRACTOR has familiarized itself with the nature and extent of the Contract Documents, Work, site, locality, and all local conditions and Laws and Regulations that in any manner may affect cost, progress, performance of or furnishing of the Work.
- 6.2 CONTRACTOR has given ENGINEER written notice of all conflicts, errors or discrepancies that he has discovered in the Contract Documents and the written resolution thereof by ENGINEER is acceptable to CONTRACTOR.

6.3 CONTRACTOR is financially solvent and is experienced and competent to perform the type of work or to furnish the plant, materials, supplies or equipment to be performed or furnished by him.

Article 7 - Liquidated Damages and other DAMAGES

The OWNER and CONTRACTOR recognize that TIME IS OF THE ESSENCE of this Agreement and that OWNER will suffer financial loss if the Work is not completed within the Contract Time specified in Article 3, plus any extensions thereof allowed in accordance with the General Conditions. Because some of this damage is difficult or impossible to calculate or estimate, the parties agree that the Contractor shall pay OWNER liquidated damages in the amounts set forth in the Contract Agreement in lieu of the above stated actual damage. The Contractor agrees that as liquidated damages (but not as a penalty) for delay beyond the Contract Times specified in Article 3 above, (Exclusive of Additional) architectural/engineering services as provided for below, the Contractor shall pay the Owner for:

- 7.1 Each and every calendar day that the Contractor is not in compliance with the Contract Times and Milestones, the sum of Three Thousand Dollars (\$3,000.00), which sum is hereby agreed upon, not as a penalty but as liquidated damages, which the parties hereto have agreed to be proper and reasonable, and which the Owner will suffer by reason of such default. The Owner shall assess liquidated damages on each of the contract milestones given in Article 3. The Owner reserves the right to retain and/or release liquidated damages until the Contractor has corrected the delay in the schedule or has met subsequent milestones.
- 7.2 In addition to liquidated damages the CONTRACTOR shall pay to the OWNER all costs incurred by the OWNER for additional architectural and engineering services required as a result of the delay. This amount, above and beyond the specified liquidated damages amount, shall be determined by and be equal to the actual architectural and engineering services invoices received by the OWNER. Copies of such invoices will be provided to CONTRACTOR. CONTRACTOR shall pay to the OWNER via reduction made by owner from the CONTRACTOR monthly payment request the full amount of each invoice. If unpaid contract balance is insufficient to reimburse OWNER the additional architectural and engineering services invoice amount, CONTRACTOR shall pay OWNER directly any amount not covered by deductions from the contract balance within 30 calendar days from the CONTRACTOR's receipt of a copy of each invoice from the OWNER.
- 7.3 In the event the Contractor by delay or otherwise has caused Owner damages beyond the amount specified in the liquidated damage provision of any contract between the Owner and Contractor, the Owner shall have the right to seek damages for said additional monies and shall not be limited by any said liquidated damage provision for the amount to be recovered. In addition, the Owner shall have the right to withhold from monies due or to become due the Contractor an amount sufficient to completely pay for said additional damages.

Provided, that CONTRACTOR shall not be charged with liquidated damages or any excess cost when the delay in completion of the Work is for reasons included in Article 12 of the General Conditions. Further, that CONTRACTOR shall, furnish OWNER the required notification of such delays in accordance with Article 12 of the General Conditions.

Article 8 - Contract Documents

The Contract Documents which comprise the Contract between OWNER and CONTRACTOR are attached hereto and made a part hereof and consist of the following:

- 1) Invitation To Bid.
- 2) Instructions To Bidders.
- 3) Bid and any post Bid documentation submitted prior to the Notice of Award.
- 4) This Agreement and Notice to Proceed.
- 5) Construction Performance Bond, Construction Payment Bond and other required Bonds.
- 6) Certificate of Insurance.
- 7) Standard General Conditions, EJCDC Document C700, 2007 edition.
- 8) Supplementary Conditions.
- 9) Specifications (as listed in Table of Contents).
- 10) All drawings (Site and Traffic) inclusive.
- 11) Addenda numbers to , inclusive.
- 12) Any modification, including Change Orders, duly delivered after execution of Agreement.

Article 9 - Miscellaneous

- 9.1 Terms used in this Agreement which are defined in Article 1 of the General Conditions will have the meanings indicated in the General Conditions.
- 9.2 No assignment by a party hereto of any rights under or interests in the Contract Documents will be binding on another party hereto without the written consent of the party sought to be bound; and specifically but without limitation moneys that may become due and moneys that are due may not be assigned without such consent (except to the extent that the effect of this restriction may be limited by law), and unless specifically stated to the contrary in any written consent to an assignment no assignment will release or discharge the assignor from any duty or responsibility under the Contract Documents.
- 9.3 OWNER and CONTRACTOR each binds itself, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives to the other party hereto, its partners, successors, assigns and legal representatives in respect of all covenants, agreements and obligations contained in the Contract Documents.
- 9.4 This Agreement shall be construed in accordance with the laws of the State of New Jersey.

9.5 CONTRACTOR agrees that:

- A. It hereby voluntarily and irrevocably submits itself to the jurisdiction and venue of any court of competent jurisdiction over the subject matter of this Agreement located within the State of New Jersey in which any litigation is brought based on or arising out of this Agreement.
- B. Any legal process or notice connected with any litigation may be served on CONTRACTOR by United States registered mail, postage prepaid, addressed to CONTRACTOR at its address stated in this Agreement for the furnishing of notices to CONTRACTOR or at CONTRACTOR's last known address, and that service in such manner shall constitute good and valid service of process upon CONTRACTOR.
- C. CONTRACTOR hereby waives any defense which might be available to it in any such litigation based on or alleging lack of jurisdiction or venue, or, if process is served in the manner provided in subparagraph "B" immediately above, invalid service of process, and that it will duly enter its appearance in any such action.
- D. This Agreement may be presented in court as conclusive evidence of the foregoing agreement.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF: To above mentioned.	PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION
(SEAL)	BY:
	ATTEST BY:PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION
	CONTRACTOR NAME
	BY: CONTRACTOR
(SEAL)	
()	ATTEST BY: CONTRACTOR
Note: If CONTRACTOR is	ATTEST BY: CONTRACTOR a corporation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign t mpany the executed Agreement.
Note: If CONTRACTOR is	a corporation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign t
Note: If CONTRACTOR is	a corporation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign t mpany the executed Agreement.
Note: If CONTRACTOR is	a corporation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign t mpany the executed Agreement. NAME OF CORPORATION:
Note: If CONTRACTOR is Agreement must according to the contraction of	a corporation, an affidavit giving the principal the right to sign t mpany the executed Agreement. NAME OF CORPORATION: BY:

SECTION 00600 PERFORMANCE AND PAYMENT BONDS

KNOW ALL M	EN BY THES	SE PRESENTS, that w	e, the undersign	ed,		, as
Principal and		State of		, a corporatio	n organize	d and
existing under th	e laws of the	State of		_, as surety, are	held and f	irmly
bound unto the several sums of:	Passaic Valley	y Sewerage Commissi	ion as hereinafte	er set forth, in 1	the full and	1 just
PERFOR	MANCE of	One hundred percent (1) the Contract No. A	A916 – PLAN	TWIDE REPLA	ACMENT	
b) PAYM	ENT of labor a	One hundred percent and materials	(100%) of the	amount of the	ie contract	:) for
Signed this		day of		20		
named principal Valley Sewerage set forth herein; by the said prince all lawful claims performed or manachinery furnisfor the benefit oclaim, as well as remain in full for for any and all herein stated. Additions in or to any way affect the	did on thee Commission NOW, if the sipal to be done of subcontraterials, provisionally shed, used or of any subcontraterials and effects claims hereun The said sures of the terms of the obligation of the colligation o	ABOVE OBLIGATION day of day of, which said contract it said principal shall sell e and performed accordance ctors, materialmen, last sions, provender or othe consumed in the carry fractor, materialman, last ee herein; then this obey being expressly under shall in no event the said contract or in the said contract or in the said surety on its border.	, 20, enter is made a part of and faithfully deding to the term borers, persons, her supplies or to ling forward performand agreed the penand agrees that is or to the plans or and.	into a contract of this bond the stand perform the stand contract of said contract firms or corporations, fuels, oils forming or under mor corporation void; otherwised that the liability all amount of the modifications to specifications to the said contract of the specifications to the said contract of	with the Pasame as the he things as ct, and shall rations for a tracking shall retaking shall the same lity of the same shall omission herefore shall retaking shall retaki	assaice rough greed laborate or all be a just surety on as on all in
its		e said rporate seal to be here and attested by ty, has caused its corpo	7	its	ar	nd the
to be signed by i	ts	and attested by its	this	day of	20	
	Ву:					
	Attest:					
	Attest:					

MAINTENANCE BOND

KNOW ALL MEN BY THESE PRESENTS, that we	, hereinafter
called Principal, as Principal, and	, a corporation of the State of
, hereinafter called Surety, as Surety	y, are held and firmly bound unto
	, hereinafter called
Obligee in the sum of	DOLLARS, lawful money bligee, or its successors or assigns, to the do bind ourselves, our heirs, executors
SIGNED, sealed and dated this	day of, 20
WHEREAS, the Principal entered into a contract with the said	d Obligee, dated
for	
	and
WHEREAS, the Obligee requires that these presents be executed acceptance of said contract and	cuted on or before the final completion and
WHEREAS said contract was completed and accepted on the	day of
NOW, THEREFORE, THE CONDITION OF THIS OBLIGATION of the Obligee, any defects which materials of the work defective or inferior materials or workmanship, then this obligation in full force and effect.	y develop during a period of
Attest:	
By:Principal	
Attest:	
By:Surety	

ENVIRONMENTAL MAINTENANCE BOND

(Name of Contractor)	(Address of Contractor)
	a
Corporation	a n, Partnership or Individual
hereinafter called Principal, and	
	(Name of Surety)
hereinafter called Surety, are held and firm	mly bound unto
	Name of Owner)
(A	ddress of Owner)
hereinafter called OWNER, in the penal s	um of
dollars \$ of which sum will and truly to be ma severally, firmly by these presents.	, in lawful money of the United States, for the payment de, we bind ourselves, successors, and assigns jointly and
	BLIGATION is such that whereas, the Principal entered into a theday of, a copy of hereof for the construction of:

CONTRACT NO. A916

PLANTWIDE REPLACMENT AND RELOCATION OF ELECTRICAL SWITCHGER, MCCs AND APPURTENANCES

PASSAIC VALLEY SEWERAGE COMMISSION 600 WILSON AVENUE NEWARK, NEW JERSEY 07105

NOW, THEREFORE, if the Principal shall well, truly and faithfully perform its duties, all the undertakings, covenants, terms, conditions, and agreements of said contract during the original term thereof, and any extensions thereof which may be granted by the OWNER, with or without notice of the Surety and during the one year guaranty period, and during the one year following the guaranty period, and if he shall satisfy all claims and demands incurred under such contract with respect to Environmental sections of the Specifications and shall fully indemnify and save harmless the OWNER from all costs and

damages which it may suffer by reason of failure to do so, and shall reimburse and repay the OWNER all outlay and expense which the OWNER may incur in making good any default; then this obligation shall be void; otherwise to remain in full force and effect.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that the said Surety for value received hereby stipulates and agrees that no change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK to be performed thereunder or the SPECIFICATIONS accompanying the same shall in any way affect its obligation on this BOND, and it does hereby waive notice of any such change, extension of time, alteration or addition to the terms of the contract or to the WORK or to the SPECIFICATIONS.

PROVIDED, FURTHER, that no final settlement between the OWNER and the CONTRACTOR shall abridge the right of any beneficiary hereunder, whose claim may be unsatisfied.

IN WITNESS WHEREOF, this is	nstrument is execu	ted incounterparts, (number)
each one of which shall be deemed an ori	day of, 20	
ATTEST:		
		(Principal)
(Principal) Secretary		
(SEAL)	BY:	
		(Address)
777'		
Witness as to Principal		
(Address)		
		(0 - 1)
	_	(Surety)
ATTEST:	Ву:	Attorney-In-Fact
Witness as to Surety		(Address)

(Address)

NOTE: Date of BOND must not be prior to date of Contract. If CONTRACTOR is all partners should execute BOND.

The Environmental Maintenance Bond shall be supplied in the amount of \$25,000 or 50% of the bid price for the materials needed to fulfill the environmental specifications, whichever is greater, when the contract documents are finalized.

IMPORTANT: Surety companies executing BONDS must appear on the Treasury Department's most current list (Circular 570 as amended) and be authorized to transact business in the State where the PROJECT is located.

This document has important legal consequences; consultation with an attorney is encouraged with respect to its use or modification. This document should be adapted to the particular circumstances of the contemplated Project and the controlling Laws and Regulations.

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

Prepared by

ENGINEERS JOINT CONTRACT DOCUMENTS COMMITTEE

and

Issued and Published Jointly by









AMERICAN COUNCIL OF ENGINEERING COMPANIES
ASSOCIATED GENERAL CONTRACTORS OF AMERICA
AMERICAN SOCIETY OF CIVIL ENGINEERS

PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS IN PRIVATE PRACTICE A Practice Division of the NATIONAL SOCIETY OF PROFESSIONAL ENGINEERS

Endorsed by



CONSTRUCTION SPECIFICATIONS INSTITUTE

These General Conditions have been prepared for use with the Suggested Forms of Agreement Between Owner and Contractor (EJCDC C-520 or C-525, 2007 Editions). Their provisions are interrelated and a change in one may necessitate a change in the other. Comments concerning their usage are contained in the Narrative Guide to the EJCDC Construction Documents (EJCDC C-001, 2007 Edition). For guidance in the preparation of Supplementary Conditions, see Guide to the Preparation of Supplementary Conditions (EJCDC C-800, 2007 Edition).

Copyright © 2007 National Society of Professional Engineers 1420 King Street, Alexandria, VA 22314-2794 (703) 684-2882 www.nspe.org

> American Council of Engineering Companies 1015 15th Street N.W., Washington, DC 20005 (202) 347-7474 www.acec.org

American Society of Civil Engineers 1801 Alexander Bell Drive, Reston, VA 20191-4400 (800) 548-2723 www.asce.org

Associated General Contractors of America 2300 Wilson Boulevard, Suite 400, Arlington, VA 22201-3308 (703) 548-3118 www.agc.org

The copyright for this EJCDC document is owned jointly by the four EJCDC sponsoring organizations and held in trust for their benefit by NSPE.

STANDARD GENERAL CONDITIONS OF THE CONSTRUCTION CONTRACT

TABLE OF CONTENTS

		Pag
Article 1 –	Definitions and Terminology	1
1.01	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
1.02	Terminology	5
		_
	Preliminary Matters	
2.01	Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance	
2.02		
2.03	,	
2.04		
2.05		
2.06	, 5	
2.07	Initial Acceptance of Schedules	/
Article 3 –	Contract Documents: Intent, Amending, Reuse	8
3.01	Intent	8
3.02	Reference Standards	8
3.03	Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies	
3.04		
3.05	Reuse of Documents	10
3.06	Electronic Data	10
Article 4 -	Availability of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions; Hazardous Environmental	
	Conditions; Reference Points	10
4.01	Availability of Lands	
4.02	Subsurface and Physical Conditions	
4.03	Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions	
4.04	· · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · · ·	
4.05	Reference Points	
4.06	Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site	
7.00	Trazardous Environmentar Condition at Site	17
Article 5 –	Bonds and Insurance	16
5.01	Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds	16
5.02	Licensed Sureties and Insurers	16
5.03	Certificates of Insurance	16
5.04	Contractor's Insurance	17
5.05	Owner's Liability Insurance	18
5.06	Property Insurance	18
5.07	Waiver of Rights	20
5.08	Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds	21

5.09	Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace	21
5.10	Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer	21
		22
	Contractor's Responsibilities	
6.01	Supervision and Superintendence	
6.02	Labor; Working Hours	22
6.03	Services, Materials, and Equipment	
6.04	Progress Schedule	
6.05	Substitutes and "Or-Equals"	
6.06	Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others	
6.07	Patent Fees and Royalties	
6.08	Permits	
6.09	Laws and Regulations	
6.10	Taxes	
6.11	Use of Site and Other Areas	
6.12	Record Documents	
6.13	Safety and Protection	
6.14	Safety Representative	
6.15	Hazard Communication Programs	
6.16	Emergencies	
6.17	Shop Drawings and Samples	
6.18	Continuing the Work	32
6.19	Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee	32
6.20	Indemnification	33
6.21	Delegation of Professional Design Services	34
		25
	Other Work at the Site	
7.01	Related Work at Site	
7.02	Coordination	
7.03	Legal Relationships	30
Article 8 -	Owner's Responsibilities	36
	Communications to Contractor	
8.02	Replacement of Engineer	
8.03	Furnish Data	
8.04	Pay When Due	
8.05	Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests	
8.06	Insurance	
8.07	Change Orders	
8.08	Inspections, Tests, and Approvals	
8.09	Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities	
8.10	Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition	
8.11	Evidence of Financial Arrangements	
8.12	Compliance with Safety Program	
0.12	Compliance with outery 110 grain	
Article 9 –	Engineer's Status During Construction	37
9.01	Owner's Representative	
9.02	Visits to Site	

9.03	Project Representative	38
9.04	Authorized Variations in Work	38
9.05	Rejecting Defective Work	38
9.06	Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments	38
9.07	Determinations for Unit Price Work	39
9.08	Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work	39
9.09	Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities	
9.10	Compliance with Safety Program	
	Changes in the Work; Claims	
	Authorized Changes in the Work	
	Unauthorized Changes in the Work	
	Execution of Change Orders	
	Notification to Surety	
10.05	Claims	41
	Cost of the Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	
	Cost of the Work	
	Allowances	
11.03	Unit Price Work	45
	Change of Contract Price; Change of Contract Times	
	Change of Contract Price	
	Change of Contract Times	
12.03	Delays	47
Article 13 –	Tests and Inspections; Correction, Removal or Acceptance of Defective Work	48
13.01	Notice of Defects	48
13.02	Access to Work	48
13.03	Tests and Inspections	48
13.04	Uncovering Work	49
13.05	Owner May Stop the Work	50
13.06	Correction or Removal of Defective Work	50
13.07	Correction Period	50
13.08	Acceptance of Defective Work	51
	Owner May Correct Defective Work	
	Payments to Contractor and Completion	
14.01	Schedule of Values	52
14.02	Progress Payments	52
	Contractor's Warranty of Title	
	Substantial Completion	
14.05	Partial Utilization	56
14.06	Final Inspection	56
14.07	Final Payment	57
14.08	Final Completion Delayed	58
	Waiver of Claims	58

Article 15 – Suspension of Work and Termination	58
15.01 Owner May Suspend Work	58
15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause	58
15.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience	60
15.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate	60
Article 16 – Dispute Resolution	61
16.01 Methods and Procedures	61
Article 17 – Miscellaneous	
17.01 Giving Notice	61
17.02 Computation of Times	61
17.03 Cumulative Remedies	62
17.04 Survival of Obligations	62
17.05 Controlling Law	62
17.06 Headings	62

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

1.01 Defined Terms

- A. Wherever used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents and printed with initial capital letters, the terms listed below will have the meanings indicated which are applicable to both the singular and plural thereof. In addition to terms specifically defined, terms with initial capital letters in the Contract Documents include references to identified articles and paragraphs, and the titles of other documents or forms.
 - 1. Addenda—Written or graphic instruments issued prior to the opening of Bids which clarify, correct, or change the Bidding Requirements or the proposed Contract Documents.
 - 2. Agreement—The written instrument which is evidence of the agreement between Owner and Contractor covering the Work.
 - 3. Application for Payment—The form acceptable to Engineer which is to be used by Contractor during the course of the Work in requesting progress or final payments and which is to be accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents.
 - 4. Asbestos—Any material that contains more than one percent asbestos and is friable or is releasing asbestos fibers into the air above current action levels established by the United States Occupational Safety and Health Administration.
 - 5. *Bid*—The offer or proposal of a Bidder submitted on the prescribed form setting forth the prices for the Work to be performed.
 - 6. *Bidder*—The individual or entity who submits a Bid directly to Owner.
 - 7. Bidding Documents—The Bidding Requirements and the proposed Contract Documents (including all Addenda).
 - 8. *Bidding Requirements*—The advertisement or invitation to bid, Instructions to Bidders, Bid security of acceptable form, if any, and the Bid Form with any supplements.
 - 9. Change Order—A document recommended by Engineer which is signed by Contractor and Owner and authorizes an addition, deletion, or revision in the Work or an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement.
 - 10. Claim—A demand or assertion by Owner or Contractor seeking an adjustment of Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, or other relief with respect to the terms of the Contract. A demand for money or services by a third party is not a Claim.
 - 11. Contract—The entire and integrated written agreement between the Owner and Contractor concerning the Work. The Contract supersedes prior negotiations, representations, or agreements, whether written or oral.

- 12. Contract Documents—Those items so designated in the Agreement. Only printed or hard copies of the items listed in the Agreement are Contract Documents. Approved Shop Drawings, other Contractor submittals, and the reports and drawings of subsurface and physical conditions are not Contract Documents.
- 13. Contract Price—The moneys payable by Owner to Contractor for completion of the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents as stated in the Agreement (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03 in the case of Unit Price Work).
- 14. Contract Times—The number of days or the dates stated in the Agreement to: (i) achieve Milestones, if any; (ii) achieve Substantial Completion; and (iii) complete the Work so that it is ready for final payment as evidenced by Engineer's written recommendation of final payment.
- 15. Contractor—The individual or entity with whom Owner has entered into the Agreement.
- 16. Cost of the Work—See Paragraph 11.01 for definition.
- 17. *Drawings*—That part of the Contract Documents prepared or approved by Engineer which graphically shows the scope, extent, and character of the Work to be performed by Contractor. Shop Drawings and other Contractor submittals are not Drawings as so defined.
- 18. Effective Date of the Agreement—The date indicated in the Agreement on which it becomes effective, but if no such date is indicated, it means the date on which the Agreement is signed and delivered by the last of the two parties to sign and deliver.
- 19. Engineer—The individual or entity named as such in the Agreement.
- 20. *Field Order*—A written order issued by Engineer which requires minor changes in the Work but which does not involve a change in the Contract Price or the Contract Times.
- 21. General Requirements—Sections of Division 1 of the Specifications.
- 22. Hazardous Environmental Condition—The presence at the Site of Asbestos, PCBs, Petroleum, Hazardous Waste, or Radioactive Material in such quantities or circumstances that may present a substantial danger to persons or property exposed thereto.
- 23. *Hazardous Waste*—The term Hazardous Waste shall have the meaning provided in Section 1004 of the Solid Waste Disposal Act (42 USC Section 6903) as amended from time to time.
- 24. Laws and Regulations; Laws or Regulations—Any and all applicable laws, rules, regulations, ordinances, codes, and orders of any and all governmental bodies, agencies, authorities, and courts having jurisdiction.
- 25. *Liens*—Charges, security interests, or encumbrances upon Project funds, real property, or personal property.
- 26. *Milestone*—A principal event specified in the Contract Documents relating to an intermediate completion date or time prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work.

- 27. Notice of Award—The written notice by Owner to the Successful Bidder stating that upon timely compliance by the Successful Bidder with the conditions precedent listed therein, Owner will sign and deliver the Agreement.
- 28. *Notice to Proceed*—A written notice given by Owner to Contractor fixing the date on which the Contract Times will commence to run and on which Contractor shall start to perform the Work under the Contract Documents.
- 29. *Owner*—The individual or entity with whom Contractor has entered into the Agreement and for whom the Work is to be performed.
- 30. PCBs—Polychlorinated biphenyls.
- 31. Petroleum—Petroleum, including crude oil or any fraction thereof which is liquid at standard conditions of temperature and pressure (60 degrees Fahrenheit and 14.7 pounds per square inch absolute), such as oil, petroleum, fuel oil, oil sludge, oil refuse, gasoline, kerosene, and oil mixed with other non-Hazardous Waste and crude oils.
- 32. Progress Schedule—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, describing the sequence and duration of the activities comprising the Contractor's plan to accomplish the Work within the Contract Times.
- 33. *Project*—The total construction of which the Work to be performed under the Contract Documents may be the whole, or a part.
- 34. *Project Manual*—The bound documentary information prepared for bidding and constructing the Work. A listing of the contents of the Project Manual, which may be bound in one or more volumes, is contained in the table(s) of contents.
- 35. Radioactive Material—Source, special nuclear, or byproduct material as defined by the Atomic Energy Act of 1954 (42 USC Section 2011 et seq.) as amended from time to time.
- 36. Resident Project Representative—The authorized representative of Engineer who may be assigned to the Site or any part thereof.
- 37. Samples—Physical examples of materials, equipment, or workmanship that are representative of some portion of the Work and which establish the standards by which such portion of the Work will be judged.
- 38. Schedule of Submittals—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, of required submittals and the time requirements to support scheduled performance of related construction activities.
- 39. Schedule of Values—A schedule, prepared and maintained by Contractor, allocating portions of the Contract Price to various portions of the Work and used as the basis for reviewing Contractor's Applications for Payment.

- 40. Shop Drawings—All drawings, diagrams, illustrations, schedules, and other data or information which are specifically prepared or assembled by or for Contractor and submitted by Contractor to illustrate some portion of the Work.
- 41. Site—Lands or areas indicated in the Contract Documents as being furnished by Owner upon which the Work is to be performed, including rights-of-way and easements for access thereto, and such other lands furnished by Owner which are designated for the use of Contractor.
- 42. Specifications—That part of the Contract Documents consisting of written requirements for materials, equipment, systems, standards and workmanship as applied to the Work, and certain administrative requirements and procedural matters applicable thereto.
- 43. *Subcontractor*—An individual or entity having a direct contract with Contractor or with any other Subcontractor for the performance of a part of the Work at the Site.
- 44. Substantial Completion—The time at which the Work (or a specified part thereof) has progressed to the point where, in the opinion of Engineer, the Work (or a specified part thereof) is sufficiently complete, in accordance with the Contract Documents, so that the Work (or a specified part thereof) can be utilized for the purposes for which it is intended. The terms "substantially complete" and "substantially completed" as applied to all or part of the Work refer to Substantial Completion thereof.
- 45. Successful Bidder—The Bidder submitting a responsive Bid to whom Owner makes an award.
- 46. Supplementary Conditions—That part of the Contract Documents which amends or supplements these General Conditions.
- 47. Supplier—A manufacturer, fabricator, supplier, distributor, materialman, or vendor having a direct contract with Contractor or with any Subcontractor to furnish materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work by Contractor or Subcontractor.
- 48. *Underground Facilities*—All underground pipelines, conduits, ducts, cables, wires, manholes, vaults, tanks, tunnels, or other such facilities or attachments, and any encasements containing such facilities, including those that convey electricity, gases, steam, liquid petroleum products, telephone or other communications, cable television, water, wastewater, storm water, other liquids or chemicals, or traffic or other control systems.
- 49. *Unit Price Work*—Work to be paid for on the basis of unit prices.
- 50. Work—The entire construction or the various separately identifiable parts thereof required to be provided under the Contract Documents. Work includes and is the result of performing or providing all labor, services, and documentation necessary to produce such construction, and furnishing, installing, and incorporating all materials and equipment into such construction, all as required by the Contract Documents.
- 51. Work Change Directive—A written statement to Contractor issued on or after the Effective Date of the Agreement and signed by Owner and recommended by Engineer ordering an

addition, deletion, or revision in the Work, or responding to differing or unforeseen subsurface or physical conditions under which the Work is to be performed or to emergencies. A Work Change Directive will not change the Contract Price or the Contract Times but is evidence that the parties expect that the change ordered or documented by a Work Change Directive will be incorporated in a subsequently issued Change Order following negotiations by the parties as to its effect, if any, on the Contract Price or Contract Times.

1.02 Terminology

A. The words and terms discussed in Paragraph 1.02.B through F are not defined but, when used in the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents, have the indicated meaning.

B. Intent of Certain Terms or Adjectives:

1. The Contract Documents include the terms "as allowed," "as approved," "as ordered," "as directed" or terms of like effect or import to authorize an exercise of professional judgment by Engineer. In addition, the adjectives "reasonable," "suitable," "acceptable," "proper," "satisfactory," or adjectives of like effect or import are used to describe an action or determination of Engineer as to the Work. It is intended that such exercise of professional judgment, action, or determination will be solely to evaluate, in general, the Work for compliance with the information in the Contract Documents and with the design concept of the Project as a functioning whole as shown or indicated in the Contract Documents (unless there is a specific statement indicating otherwise). The use of any such term or adjective is not intended to and shall not be effective to assign to Engineer any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work, or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility contrary to the provisions of Paragraph 9.09 or any other provision of the Contract Documents.

C. Day:

1. The word "day" means a calendar day of 24 hours measured from midnight to the next midnight.

D. Defective:

- 1. The word "defective," when modifying the word "Work," refers to Work that is unsatisfactory, faulty, or deficient in that it:
 - a. does not conform to the Contract Documents; or
 - b. does not meet the requirements of any applicable inspection, reference standard, test, or approval referred to in the Contract Documents; or
 - c. has been damaged prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment (unless responsibility for the protection thereof has been assumed by Owner at Substantial Completion in accordance with Paragraph 14.04 or 14.05).

E. Furnish, Install, Perform, Provide:

- 1. The word "furnish," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to supply and deliver said services, materials, or equipment to the Site (or some other specified location) ready for use or installation and in usable or operable condition.
- 2. The word "install," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to put into use or place in final position said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 3. The words "perform" or "provide," when used in connection with services, materials, or equipment, shall mean to furnish and install said services, materials, or equipment complete and ready for intended use.
- 4. When "furnish," "install," "perform," or "provide" is not used in connection with services, materials, or equipment in a context clearly requiring an obligation of Contractor, "provide" is implied.
- F. Unless stated otherwise in the Contract Documents, words or phrases that have a well-known technical or construction industry or trade meaning are used in the Contract Documents in accordance with such recognized meaning.

ARTICLE 2 – PRELIMINARY MATTERS

- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance
 - A. When Contractor delivers the executed counterparts of the Agreement to Owner, Contractor shall also deliver to Owner such bonds as Contractor may be required to furnish.
 - B. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the Site is started, Contractor and Owner shall each deliver to the other, with copies to each additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance which either of them or any additional insured may reasonably request) which Contractor and Owner respectively are required to purchase and maintain in accordance with Article 5.

2.02 Copies of Documents

- A. Owner shall furnish to Contractor up to ten printed or hard copies of the Drawings and Project Manual. Additional copies will be furnished upon request at the cost of reproduction.
- 2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed
 - A. The Contract Times will commence to run on the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement or, if a Notice to Proceed is given, on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed. A Notice to Proceed may be given at any time within 30 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement. In no event will the Contract Times commence to run later than the sixtieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement, whichever date is earlier.

2.04 Starting the Work

A. Contractor shall start to perform the Work on the date when the Contract Times commence to run. No Work shall be done at the Site prior to the date on which the Contract Times commence to run.

2.05 Before Starting Construction

- A. Preliminary Schedules: Within 10 days after the Effective Date of the Agreement (unless otherwise specified in the General Requirements), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for timely review:
 - 1. a preliminary Progress Schedule indicating the times (numbers of days or dates) for starting and completing the various stages of the Work, including any Milestones specified in the Contract Documents;
 - 2. a preliminary Schedule of Submittals; and
 - 3. a preliminary Schedule of Values for all of the Work which includes quantities and prices of items which when added together equal the Contract Price and subdivides the Work into component parts in sufficient detail to serve as the basis for progress payments during performance of the Work. Such prices will include an appropriate amount of overhead and profit applicable to each item of Work.

2.06 Preconstruction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

- A. Before any Work at the Site is started, a conference attended by Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in Paragraph 2.05.A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment, and maintaining required records.
- B. At this conference Owner and Contractor each shall designate, in writing, a specific individual to act as its authorized representative with respect to the services and responsibilities under the Contract. Such individuals shall have the authority to transmit instructions, receive information, render decisions relative to the Contract, and otherwise act on behalf of each respective party.

2.07 Initial Acceptance of Schedules

- A. At least 10 days before submission of the first Application for Payment a conference attended by Contractor, Engineer, and others as appropriate will be held to review for acceptability to Engineer as provided below the schedules submitted in accordance with Paragraph 2.05.A. Contractor shall have an additional 10 days to make corrections and adjustments and to complete and resubmit the schedules. No progress payment shall be made to Contractor until acceptable schedules are submitted to Engineer.
 - 1. The Progress Schedule will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides an orderly progression of the Work to completion within the Contract Times. Such acceptance will not impose on Engineer responsibility for the Progress Schedule, for sequencing, scheduling, or progress of

- the Work, nor interfere with or relieve Contractor from Contractor's full responsibility therefor.
- 2. Contractor's Schedule of Submittals will be acceptable to Engineer if it provides a workable arrangement for reviewing and processing the required submittals.
- 3. Contractor's Schedule of Values will be acceptable to Engineer as to form and substance if it provides a reasonable allocation of the Contract Price to component parts of the Work.

ARTICLE 3 - CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING, REUSE

3.01 Intent

- A. The Contract Documents are complementary; what is required by one is as binding as if required by all.
- B. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to describe a functionally complete project (or part thereof) to be constructed in accordance with the Contract Documents. Any labor, documentation, services, materials, or equipment that reasonably may be inferred from the Contract Documents or from prevailing custom or trade usage as being required to produce the indicated result will be provided whether or not specifically called for, at no additional cost to Owner.
- C. Clarifications and interpretations of the Contract Documents shall be issued by Engineer as provided in Article 9.

3.02 Reference Standards

- A. Standards, Specifications, Codes, Laws, and Regulations
 - 1. Reference to standards, specifications, manuals, or codes of any technical society, organization, or association, or to Laws or Regulations, whether such reference be specific or by implication, shall mean the standard, specification, manual, code, or Laws or Regulations in effect at the time of opening of Bids (or on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids), except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents.
 - 2. No provision of any such standard, specification, manual, or code, or any instruction of a Supplier, shall be effective to change the duties or responsibilities of Owner, Contractor, or Engineer, or any of their subcontractors, consultants, agents, or employees, from those set forth in the Contract Documents. No such provision or instruction shall be effective to assign to Owner, Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors, any duty or authority to supervise or direct the performance of the Work or any duty or authority to undertake responsibility inconsistent with the provisions of the Contract Documents.

3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies

A. Reporting Discrepancies:

- Contractor's Review of Contract Documents Before Starting Work: Before undertaking each
 part of the Work, Contractor shall carefully study and compare the Contract Documents and
 check and verify pertinent figures therein and all applicable field measurements. Contractor
 shall promptly report in writing to Engineer any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy
 which Contractor discovers, or has actual knowledge of, and shall obtain a written
 interpretation or clarification from Engineer before proceeding with any Work affected
 thereby.
- 2. Contractor's Review of Contract Documents During Performance of Work: If, during the performance of the Work, Contractor discovers any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy within the Contract Documents, or between the Contract Documents and (a) any applicable Law or Regulation, (b) any standard, specification, manual, or code, or (c) any instruction of any Supplier, then Contractor shall promptly report it to Engineer in writing. Contractor shall not proceed with the Work affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A) until an amendment or supplement to the Contract Documents has been issued by one of the methods indicated in Paragraph 3.04.
- 3. Contractor shall not be liable to Owner or Engineer for failure to report any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy in the Contract Documents unless Contractor had actual knowledge thereof.

B. Resolving Discrepancies:

- 1. Except as may be otherwise specifically stated in the Contract Documents, the provisions of the Contract Documents shall take precedence in resolving any conflict, error, ambiguity, or discrepancy between the provisions of the Contract Documents and:
 - a. the provisions of any standard, specification, manual, or code, or the instruction of any Supplier (whether or not specifically incorporated by reference in the Contract Documents); or
 - b. the provisions of any Laws or Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work (unless such an interpretation of the provisions of the Contract Documents would result in violation of such Law or Regulation).

3.04 Amending and Supplementing Contract Documents

- A. The Contract Documents may be amended to provide for additions, deletions, and revisions in the Work or to modify the terms and conditions thereof by either a Change Order or a Work Change Directive.
- B. The requirements of the Contract Documents may be supplemented, and minor variations and deviations in the Work may be authorized, by one or more of the following ways:
 - 1. A Field Order;
 - 2. Engineer's approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 6.17.D.3); or

3. Engineer's written interpretation or clarification.

3.05 Reuse of Documents

- A. Contractor and any Subcontractor or Supplier shall not:
 - 1. have or acquire any title to or ownership rights in any of the Drawings, Specifications, or other documents (or copies of any thereof) prepared by or bearing the seal of Engineer or its consultants, including electronic media editions; or
 - 2. reuse any such Drawings, Specifications, other documents, or copies thereof on extensions of the Project or any other project without written consent of Owner and Engineer and specific written verification or adaptation by Engineer.
- B. The prohibitions of this Paragraph 3.05 will survive final payment, or termination of the Contract. Nothing herein shall preclude Contractor from retaining copies of the Contract Documents for record purposes.

3.06 Electronic Data

- A. Unless otherwise stated in the Supplementary Conditions, the data furnished by Owner or Engineer to Contractor, or by Contractor to Owner or Engineer, that may be relied upon are limited to the printed copies (also known as hard copies). Files in electronic media format of text, data, graphics, or other types are furnished only for the convenience of the receiving party. Any conclusion or information obtained or derived from such electronic files will be at the user's sole risk. If there is a discrepancy between the electronic files and the hard copies, the hard copies govern.
- B. Because data stored in electronic media format can deteriorate or be modified inadvertently or otherwise without authorization of the data's creator, the party receiving electronic files agrees that it will perform acceptance tests or procedures within 60 days, after which the receiving party shall be deemed to have accepted the data thus transferred. Any errors detected within the 60-day acceptance period will be corrected by the transferring party.
- C. When transferring documents in electronic media format, the transferring party makes no representations as to long term compatibility, usability, or readability of documents resulting from the use of software application packages, operating systems, or computer hardware differing from those used by the data's creator.

ARTICLE 4 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.01 Availability of Lands

A. Owner shall furnish the Site. Owner shall notify Contractor of any encumbrances or restrictions not of general application but specifically related to use of the Site with which Contractor must comply in performing the Work. Owner will obtain in a timely manner and pay for easements for permanent structures or permanent changes in existing facilities. If Contractor and Owner are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the

- Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of any delay in Owner's furnishing the Site or a part thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Upon reasonable written request, Owner shall furnish Contractor with a current statement of record legal title and legal description of the lands upon which the Work is to be performed and Owner's interest therein as necessary for giving notice of or filing a mechanic's or construction lien against such lands in accordance with applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Contractor shall provide for all additional lands and access thereto that may be required for temporary construction facilities or storage of materials and equipment.

4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify:
 - 1. those reports known to Owner of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions at or contiguous to the Site; and
 - 2. those drawings known to Owner of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site (except Underground Facilities).
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions, and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions, or information.

4.03 Differing Subsurface or Physical Conditions

- A. *Notice*: If Contractor believes that any subsurface or physical condition that is uncovered or revealed either:
 - 1. is of such a nature as to establish that any "technical data" on which Contractor is entitled to rely as provided in Paragraph 4.02 is materially inaccurate; or
 - 2. is of such a nature as to require a change in the Contract Documents; or

- 3. differs materially from that shown or indicated in the Contract Documents; or
- 4. is of an unusual nature, and differs materially from conditions ordinarily encountered and generally recognized as inherent in work of the character provided for in the Contract Documents;

then Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing the subsurface or physical conditions or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), notify Owner and Engineer in writing about such condition. Contractor shall not further disturb such condition or perform any Work in connection therewith (except as aforesaid) until receipt of written order to do so.

- B. *Engineer's Review*: After receipt of written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A, Engineer will promptly review the pertinent condition, determine the necessity of Owner's obtaining additional exploration or tests with respect thereto, and advise Owner in writing (with a copy to Contractor) of Engineer's findings and conclusions.
- C. Possible Price and Times Adjustments:
 - 1. The Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both, will be equitably adjusted to the extent that the existence of such differing subsurface or physical condition causes an increase or decrease in Contractor's cost of, or time required for, performance of the Work; subject, however, to the following:
 - a. such condition must meet any one or more of the categories described in Paragraph 4.03.A; and
 - b. with respect to Work that is paid for on a unit price basis, any adjustment in Contract Price will be subject to the provisions of Paragraphs 9.07 and 11.03.
 - 2. Contractor shall not be entitled to any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times if:
 - a. Contractor knew of the existence of such conditions at the time Contractor made a final commitment to Owner with respect to Contract Price and Contract Times by the submission of a Bid or becoming bound under a negotiated contract; or
 - b. the existence of such condition could reasonably have been discovered or revealed as a result of any examination, investigation, exploration, test, or study of the Site and contiguous areas required by the Bidding Requirements or Contract Documents to be conducted by or for Contractor prior to Contractor's making such final commitment; or
 - c. Contractor failed to give the written notice as required by Paragraph 4.03.A.
 - 3. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. However, neither Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other

professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.

4.04 Underground Facilities

- A. Shown or Indicated: The information and data shown or indicated in the Contract Documents with respect to existing Underground Facilities at or contiguous to the Site is based on information and data furnished to Owner or Engineer by the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, or by others. Unless it is otherwise expressly provided in the Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1. Owner and Engineer shall not be responsible for the accuracy or completeness of any such information or data provided by others; and
 - 2. the cost of all of the following will be included in the Contract Price, and Contractor shall have full responsibility for:
 - a. reviewing and checking all such information and data;
 - b. locating all Underground Facilities shown or indicated in the Contract Documents;
 - c. coordination of the Work with the owners of such Underground Facilities, including Owner, during construction; and
 - d. the safety and protection of all such Underground Facilities and repairing any damage thereto resulting from the Work.

B. Not Shown or Indicated:

- 1. If an Underground Facility is uncovered or revealed at or contiguous to the Site which was not shown or indicated, or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall, promptly after becoming aware thereof and before further disturbing conditions affected thereby or performing any Work in connection therewith (except in an emergency as required by Paragraph 6.16.A), identify the owner of such Underground Facility and give written notice to that owner and to Owner and Engineer. Engineer will promptly review the Underground Facility and determine the extent, if any, to which a change is required in the Contract Documents to reflect and document the consequences of the existence or location of the Underground Facility. During such time, Contractor shall be responsible for the safety and protection of such Underground Facility.
- 2. If Engineer concludes that a change in the Contract Documents is required, a Work Change Directive or a Change Order will be issued to reflect and document such consequences. An equitable adjustment shall be made in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, to the extent that they are attributable to the existence or location of any Underground Facility that was not shown or indicated or not shown or indicated with reasonable accuracy in the Contract Documents and that Contractor did not know of and could not reasonably have been expected to be aware of or to have anticipated. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment in Contract Price

or Contract Times, Owner or Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

4.05 Reference Points

A. Owner shall provide engineering surveys to establish reference points for construction which in Engineer's judgment are necessary to enable Contractor to proceed with the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for laying out the Work, shall protect and preserve the established reference points and property monuments, and shall make no changes or relocations without the prior written approval of Owner. Contractor shall report to Engineer whenever any reference point or property monument is lost or destroyed or requires relocation because of necessary changes in grades or locations, and shall be responsible for the accurate replacement or relocation of such reference points or property monuments by professionally qualified personnel.

4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site

- A. Reports and Drawings: The Supplementary Conditions identify those reports and drawings known to Owner relating to Hazardous Environmental Conditions that have been identified at the Site.
- B. Limited Reliance by Contractor on Technical Data Authorized: Contractor may rely upon the accuracy of the "technical data" contained in such reports and drawings, but such reports and drawings are not Contract Documents. Such "technical data" is identified in the Supplementary Conditions. Except for such reliance on such "technical data," Contractor may not rely upon or make any claim against Owner or Engineer, or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors with respect to:
 - the completeness of such reports and drawings for Contractor's purposes, including, but not limited to, any aspects of the means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures of construction to be employed by Contractor and safety precautions and programs incident thereto; or
 - 2. other data, interpretations, opinions and information contained in such reports or shown or indicated in such drawings; or
 - 3. any Contractor interpretation of or conclusion drawn from any "technical data" or any such other data, interpretations, opinions or information.
- C. Contractor shall not be responsible for any Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site which was not shown or indicated in Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be within the scope of the Work. Contractor shall be responsible for a Hazardous Environmental Condition created with any materials brought to the Site by Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or anyone else for whom Contractor is responsible.
- D. If Contractor encounters a Hazardous Environmental Condition or if Contractor or anyone for whom Contractor is responsible creates a Hazardous Environmental Condition, Contractor shall immediately: (i) secure or otherwise isolate such condition; (ii) stop all Work in connection with such condition and in any area affected thereby (except in an emergency as required by

- Paragraph 6.16.A); and (iii) notify Owner and Engineer (and promptly thereafter confirm such notice in writing). Owner shall promptly consult with Engineer concerning the necessity for Owner to retain a qualified expert to evaluate such condition or take corrective action, if any. Promptly after consulting with Engineer, Owner shall take such actions as are necessary to permit Owner to timely obtain required permits and provide Contractor the written notice required by Paragraph 4.06.E.
- E. Contractor shall not be required to resume Work in connection with such condition or in any affected area until after Owner has obtained any required permits related thereto and delivered written notice to Contractor: (i) specifying that such condition and any affected area is or has been rendered safe for the resumption of Work; or (ii) specifying any special conditions under which such Work may be resumed safely. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, as a result of such Work stoppage or such special conditions under which Work is agreed to be resumed by Contractor, either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- F. If after receipt of such written notice Contractor does not agree to resume such Work based on a reasonable belief it is unsafe, or does not agree to resume such Work under such special conditions, then Owner may order the portion of the Work that is in the area affected by such condition to be deleted from the Work. If Owner and Contractor cannot agree as to entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times as a result of deleting such portion of the Work, then either party may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Owner may have such deleted portion of the Work performed by Owner's own forces or others in accordance with Article 7.
- G. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition, provided that such Hazardous Environmental Condition: (i) was not shown or indicated in the Drawings or Specifications or identified in the Contract Documents to be included within the scope of the Work, and (ii) was not created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06.G shall obligate Owner to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.
- H. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to a Hazardous Environmental Condition created by Contractor or by anyone for whom Contractor is responsible. Nothing in this Paragraph 4.06.H shall obligate Contractor to indemnify any individual or entity from and against the consequences of that individual's or entity's own negligence.

I. The provisions of Paragraphs 4.02, 4.03, and 4.04 do not apply to a Hazardous Environmental Condition uncovered or revealed at the Site.

ARTICLE 5 – BONDS AND INSURANCE

- 5.01 Performance, Payment, and Other Bonds
 - A. Contractor shall furnish performance and payment bonds, each in an amount at least equal to the Contract Price as security for the faithful performance and payment of all of Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents. These bonds shall remain in effect until one year after the date when final payment becomes due or until completion of the correction period specified in Paragraph 13.07, whichever is later, except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations or by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall also furnish such other bonds as are required by the Contract Documents.
 - B. All bonds shall be in the form prescribed by the Contract Documents except as provided otherwise by Laws or Regulations, and shall be executed by such sureties as are named in the list of "Companies Holding Certificates of Authority as Acceptable Sureties on Federal Bonds and as Acceptable Reinsuring Companies" as published in Circular 570 (amended) by the Financial Management Service, Surety Bond Branch, U.S. Department of the Treasury. All bonds signed by an agent or attorney-in-fact must be accompanied by a certified copy of that individual's authority to bind the surety. The evidence of authority shall show that it is effective on the date the agent or attorney-in-fact signed each bond.
 - C. If the surety on any bond furnished by Contractor is declared bankrupt or becomes insolvent or its right to do business is terminated in any state where any part of the Project is located or it ceases to meet the requirements of Paragraph 5.01.B, Contractor shall promptly notify Owner and Engineer and shall, within 20 days after the event giving rise to such notification, provide another bond and surety, both of which shall comply with the requirements of Paragraphs 5.01.B and 5.02.

5.02 Licensed Sureties and Insurers

A. All bonds and insurance required by the Contract Documents to be purchased and maintained by Owner or Contractor shall be obtained from surety or insurance companies that are duly licensed or authorized in the jurisdiction in which the Project is located to issue bonds or insurance policies for the limits and coverages so required. Such surety and insurance companies shall also meet such additional requirements and qualifications as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

A. Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to each additional insured and loss payee identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Owner or any other additional insured) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain.

- B. Owner shall deliver to Contractor, with copies to each additional insured and loss payee identified in the Supplementary Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence of insurance requested by Contractor or any other additional insured) which Owner is required to purchase and maintain.
- C. Failure of Owner to demand such certificates or other evidence of Contractor's full compliance with these insurance requirements or failure of Owner to identify a deficiency in compliance from the evidence provided shall not be construed as a waiver of Contractor's obligation to maintain such insurance.
- D. Owner does not represent that insurance coverage and limits established in this Contract necessarily will be adequate to protect Contractor.
- E. The insurance and insurance limits required herein shall not be deemed as a limitation on Contractor's liability under the indemnities granted to Owner in the Contract Documents.

5.04 Contractor's Insurance

- A. Contractor shall purchase and maintain such insurance as is appropriate for the Work being performed and as will provide protection from claims set forth below which may arise out of or result from Contractor's performance of the Work and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents, whether it is to be performed by Contractor, any Subcontractor or Supplier, or by anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or by anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable:
 - 1. claims under workers' compensation, disability benefits, and other similar employee benefit acts;
 - 2. claims for damages because of bodily injury, occupational sickness or disease, or death of Contractor's employees;
 - 3. claims for damages because of bodily injury, sickness or disease, or death of any person other than Contractor's employees;
 - 4. claims for damages insured by reasonably available personal injury liability coverage which are sustained:
 - a. by any person as a result of an offense directly or indirectly related to the employment of such person by Contractor, or
 - b. by any other person for any other reason;
 - 5. claims for damages, other than to the Work itself, because of injury to or destruction of tangible property wherever located, including loss of use resulting therefrom; and
 - 6. claims for damages because of bodily injury or death of any person or property damage arising out of the ownership, maintenance or use of any motor vehicle.
- B. The policies of insurance required by this Paragraph 5.04 shall:

- 1. with respect to insurance required by Paragraphs 5.04.A.3 through 5.04.A.6 inclusive, be written on an occurrence basis, include as additional insureds (subject to any customary exclusion regarding professional liability) Owner and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, all of whom shall be listed as additional insureds, and include coverage for the respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of all such additional insureds, and the insurance afforded to these additional insureds shall provide primary coverage for all claims covered thereby;
- 2. include at least the specific coverages and be written for not less than the limits of liability provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws or Regulations, whichever is greater;
- 3. include contractual liability insurance covering Contractor's indemnity obligations under Paragraphs 6.11 and 6.20;
- 4. contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled, materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued (and the certificates of insurance furnished by the Contractor pursuant to Paragraph 5.03 will so provide);
- 5. remain in effect at least until final payment and at all times thereafter when Contractor may be correcting, removing, or replacing defective Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.07; and
- 6. include completed operations coverage:
 - a. Such insurance shall remain in effect for two years after final payment.
 - b. Contractor shall furnish Owner and each other additional insured identified in the Supplementary Conditions, to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued, evidence satisfactory to Owner and any such additional insured of continuation of such insurance at final payment and one year thereafter.

5.05 Owner's Liability Insurance

A. In addition to the insurance required to be provided by Contractor under Paragraph 5.04, Owner, at Owner's option, may purchase and maintain at Owner's expense Owner's own liability insurance as will protect Owner against claims which may arise from operations under the Contract Documents.

5.06 Property Insurance

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the Site in the amount of the full replacement cost thereof (subject to such deductible amounts as may be provided in the Supplementary Conditions or required by Laws and Regulations). This insurance shall:

- 1. include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as a loss payee;
- 2. be written on a Builder's Risk "all-risk" policy form that shall at least include insurance for physical loss or damage to the Work, temporary buildings, falsework, and materials and equipment in transit, and shall insure against at least the following perils or causes of loss: fire, lightning, extended coverage, theft, vandalism and malicious mischief, earthquake, collapse, debris removal, demolition occasioned by enforcement of Laws and Regulations, water damage (other than that caused by flood), and such other perils or causes of loss as may be specifically required by the Supplementary Conditions.
- 3. include expenses incurred in the repair or replacement of any insured property (including but not limited to fees and charges of engineers and architects);
- 4. cover materials and equipment stored at the Site or at another location that was agreed to in writing by Owner prior to being incorporated in the Work, provided that such materials and equipment have been included in an Application for Payment recommended by Engineer;
- 5. allow for partial utilization of the Work by Owner;
- include testing and startup; and
- 7. be maintained in effect until final payment is made unless otherwise agreed to in writing by Owner, Contractor, and Engineer with 30 days written notice to each other loss payee to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued.
- B. Owner shall purchase and maintain such equipment breakdown insurance or additional property insurance as may be required by the Supplementary Conditions or Laws and Regulations which will include the interests of Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and any other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them, each of whom is deemed to have an insurable interest and shall be listed as a loss payee.
- C. All the policies of insurance (and the certificates or other evidence thereof) required to be purchased and maintained in accordance with this Paragraph 5.06 will contain a provision or endorsement that the coverage afforded will not be canceled or materially changed or renewal refused until at least 30 days prior written notice has been given to Owner and Contractor and to each other loss payee to whom a certificate of insurance has been issued and will contain waiver provisions in accordance with Paragraph 5.07.
- D. Owner shall not be responsible for purchasing and maintaining any property insurance specified in this Paragraph 5.06 to protect the interests of Contractor, Subcontractors, or others in the Work to the extent of any deductible amounts that are identified in the Supplementary Conditions. The risk of loss within such identified deductible amount will be borne by Contractor, Subcontractors, or others suffering any such loss, and if any of them wishes property

- insurance coverage within the limits of such amounts, each may purchase and maintain it at the purchaser's own expense.
- E. If Contractor requests in writing that other special insurance be included in the property insurance policies provided under this Paragraph 5.06, Owner shall, if possible, include such insurance, and the cost thereof will be charged to Contractor by appropriate Change Order. Prior to commencement of the Work at the Site, Owner shall in writing advise Contractor whether or not such other insurance has been procured by Owner.

5.07 Waiver of Rights

- A. Owner and Contractor intend that all policies purchased in accordance with Paragraph 5.06 will protect Owner, Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) in such policies and will provide primary coverage for all losses and damages caused by the perils or causes of loss covered thereby. All such policies shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any loss or damage the insurers will have no rights of recovery against any of the insureds or loss payees thereunder. Owner and Contractor waive all rights against each other and their respective officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work; and, in addition, waive all such rights against Subcontractors and Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions as loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) under such policies for losses and damages so caused. None of the above waivers shall extend to the rights that any party making such waiver may have to the proceeds of insurance held by Owner as trustee or otherwise payable under any policy so issued.
- B. Owner waives all rights against Contractor, Subcontractors, and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them for:
 - 1. loss due to business interruption, loss of use, or other consequential loss extending beyond direct physical loss or damage to Owner's property or the Work caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other perils whether or not insured by Owner; and
 - 2. loss or damage to the completed Project or part thereof caused by, arising out of, or resulting from fire or other insured peril or cause of loss covered by any property insurance maintained on the completed Project or part thereof by Owner during partial utilization pursuant to Paragraph 14.05, after Substantial Completion pursuant to Paragraph 14.04, or after final payment pursuant to Paragraph 14.07.
- C. Any insurance policy maintained by Owner covering any loss, damage or consequential loss referred to in Paragraph 5.07.B shall contain provisions to the effect that in the event of payment of any such loss, damage, or consequential loss, the insurers will have no rights of recovery

against Contractor, Subcontractors, or Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them.

5.08 Receipt and Application of Insurance Proceeds

- A. Any insured loss under the policies of insurance required by Paragraph 5.06 will be adjusted with Owner and made payable to Owner as fiduciary for the loss payees, as their interests may appear, subject to the requirements of any applicable mortgage clause and of Paragraph 5.08.B. Owner shall deposit in a separate account any money so received and shall distribute it in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no other special agreement is reached, the damaged Work shall be repaired or replaced, the moneys so received applied on account thereof, and the Work and the cost thereof covered by an appropriate Change Order.
- B. Owner as fiduciary shall have power to adjust and settle any loss with the insurers unless one of the parties in interest shall object in writing within 15 days after the occurrence of loss to Owner's exercise of this power. If such objection be made, Owner as fiduciary shall make settlement with the insurers in accordance with such agreement as the parties in interest may reach. If no such agreement among the parties in interest is reached, Owner as fiduciary shall adjust and settle the loss with the insurers and, if required in writing by any party in interest, Owner as fiduciary shall give bond for the proper performance of such duties.

5.09 Acceptance of Bonds and Insurance; Option to Replace

A. If either Owner or Contractor has any objection to the coverage afforded by or other provisions of the bonds or insurance required to be purchased and maintained by the other party in accordance with Article 5 on the basis of non-conformance with the Contract Documents, the objecting party shall so notify the other party in writing within 10 days after receipt of the certificates (or other evidence requested) required by Paragraph 2.01.B. Owner and Contractor shall each provide to the other such additional information in respect of insurance provided as the other may reasonably request. If either party does not purchase or maintain all of the bonds and insurance required of such party by the Contract Documents, such party shall notify the other party in writing of such failure to purchase prior to the start of the Work, or of such failure to maintain prior to any change in the required coverage. Without prejudice to any other right or remedy, the other party may elect to obtain equivalent bonds or insurance to protect such other party's interests at the expense of the party who was required to provide such coverage, and a Change Order shall be issued to adjust the Contract Price accordingly.

5.10 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgment of Property Insurer

A. If Owner finds it necessary to occupy or use a portion or portions of the Work prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work as provided in Paragraph 14.05, no such use or occupancy shall commence before the insurers providing the property insurance pursuant to Paragraph 5.06 have acknowledged notice thereof and in writing effected any changes in coverage necessitated thereby. The insurers providing the property insurance shall consent by endorsement on the policy or policies, but the property insurance shall not be canceled or permitted to lapse on account of any such partial use or occupancy.

ARTICLE 6 – CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendence

- A. Contractor shall supervise, inspect, and direct the Work competently and efficiently, devoting such attention thereto and applying such skills and expertise as may be necessary to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents. Contractor shall be solely responsible for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction. Contractor shall not be responsible for the negligence of Owner or Engineer in the design or specification of a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction which is shown or indicated in and expressly required by the Contract Documents.
- B. At all times during the progress of the Work, Contractor shall assign a competent resident superintendent who shall not be replaced without written notice to Owner and Engineer except under extraordinary circumstances.

6.02 Labor; Working Hours

- A. Contractor shall provide competent, suitably qualified personnel to survey and lay out the Work and perform construction as required by the Contract Documents. Contractor shall at all times maintain good discipline and order at the Site.
- B. Except as otherwise required for the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, and except as otherwise stated in the Contract Documents, all Work at the Site shall be performed during regular working hours. Contractor will not permit the performance of Work on a Saturday, Sunday, or any legal holiday without Owner's written consent (which will not be unreasonably withheld) given after prior written notice to Engineer.

6.03 Services, Materials, and Equipment

- A. Unless otherwise specified in the Contract Documents, Contractor shall provide and assume full responsibility for all services, materials, equipment, labor, transportation, construction equipment and machinery, tools, appliances, fuel, power, light, heat, telephone, water, sanitary facilities, temporary facilities, and all other facilities and incidentals necessary for the performance, testing, start-up, and completion of the Work.
- B. All materials and equipment incorporated into the Work shall be as specified or, if not specified, shall be of good quality and new, except as otherwise provided in the Contract Documents. All special warranties and guarantees required by the Specifications shall expressly run to the benefit of Owner. If required by Engineer, Contractor shall furnish satisfactory evidence (including reports of required tests) as to the source, kind, and quality of materials and equipment.
- C. All materials and equipment shall be stored, applied, installed, connected, erected, protected, used, cleaned, and conditioned in accordance with instructions of the applicable Supplier, except as otherwise may be provided in the Contract Documents.

6.04 Progress Schedule

- A. Contractor shall adhere to the Progress Schedule established in accordance with Paragraph 2.07 as it may be adjusted from time to time as provided below.
 - 1. Contractor shall submit to Engineer for acceptance (to the extent indicated in Paragraph 2.07) proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will not result in changing the Contract Times. Such adjustments will comply with any provisions of the General Requirements applicable thereto.
 - 2. Proposed adjustments in the Progress Schedule that will change the Contract Times shall be submitted in accordance with the requirements of Article 12. Adjustments in Contract Times may only be made by a Change Order.

6.05 Substitutes and "Or-Equals"

- A. Whenever an item of material or equipment is specified or described in the Contract Documents by using the name of a proprietary item or the name of a particular Supplier, the specification or description is intended to establish the type, function, appearance, and quality required. Unless the specification or description contains or is followed by words reading that no like, equivalent, or "or-equal" item or no substitution is permitted, other items of material or equipment or material or equipment of other Suppliers may be submitted to Engineer for review under the circumstances described below.
 - 1. "Or-Equal" Items: If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor is functionally equal to that named and sufficiently similar so that no change in related Work will be required, it may be considered by Engineer as an "or-equal" item, in which case review and approval of the proposed item may, in Engineer's sole discretion, be accomplished without compliance with some or all of the requirements for approval of proposed substitute items. For the purposes of this Paragraph 6.05.A.1, a proposed item of material or equipment will be considered functionally equal to an item so named if:
 - a. in the exercise of reasonable judgment Engineer determines that:
 - 1) it is at least equal in materials of construction, quality, durability, appearance, strength, and design characteristics;
 - 2) it will reliably perform at least equally well the function and achieve the results imposed by the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole; and
 - 3) it has a proven record of performance and availability of responsive service.
 - b. Contractor certifies that, if approved and incorporated into the Work:
 - 1) there will be no increase in cost to the Owner or increase in Contract Times; and
 - it will conform substantially to the detailed requirements of the item named in the Contract Documents.

2. Substitute Items:

- a. If in Engineer's sole discretion an item of material or equipment proposed by Contractor does not qualify as an "or-equal" item under Paragraph 6.05.A.1, it will be considered a proposed substitute item.
- b. Contractor shall submit sufficient information as provided below to allow Engineer to determine if the item of material or equipment proposed is essentially equivalent to that named and an acceptable substitute therefor. Requests for review of proposed substitute items of material or equipment will not be accepted by Engineer from anyone other than Contractor.
- c. The requirements for review by Engineer will be as set forth in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.d, as supplemented by the General Requirements, and as Engineer may decide is appropriate under the circumstances.
- d. Contractor shall make written application to Engineer for review of a proposed substitute item of material or equipment that Contractor seeks to furnish or use. The application:
 - 1) shall certify that the proposed substitute item will:
 - a) perform adequately the functions and achieve the results called for by the general design,
 - b) be similar in substance to that specified, and
 - c) be suited to the same use as that specified;

2) will state:

- a) the extent, if any, to which the use of the proposed substitute item will prejudice Contractor's achievement of Substantial Completion on time,
- b) whether use of the proposed substitute item in the Work will require a change in any of the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner for other work on the Project) to adapt the design to the proposed substitute item, and
- c) whether incorporation or use of the proposed substitute item in connection with the Work is subject to payment of any license fee or royalty;
- 3) will identify:
 - a) all variations of the proposed substitute item from that specified, and
 - b) available engineering, sales, maintenance, repair, and replacement services; and

- 4) shall contain an itemized estimate of all costs or credits that will result directly or indirectly from use of such substitute item, including costs of redesign and claims of other contractors affected by any resulting change.
- B. Substitute Construction Methods or Procedures: If a specific means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is expressly required by the Contract Documents, Contractor may furnish or utilize a substitute means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction approved by Engineer. Contractor shall submit sufficient information to allow Engineer, in Engineer's sole discretion, to determine that the substitute proposed is equivalent to that expressly called for by the Contract Documents. The requirements for review by Engineer will be similar to those provided in Paragraph 6.05.A.2.
- C. Engineer's Evaluation: Engineer will be allowed a reasonable time within which to evaluate each proposal or submittal made pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A and 6.05.B. Engineer may require Contractor to furnish additional data about the proposed substitute item. Engineer will be the sole judge of acceptability. No "or equal" or substitute will be ordered, installed or utilized until Engineer's review is complete, which will be evidenced by a Change Order in the case of a substitute and an approved Shop Drawing for an "or equal." Engineer will advise Contractor in writing of any negative determination.
- D. Special Guarantee: Owner may require Contractor to furnish at Contractor's expense a special performance guarantee or other surety with respect to any substitute.
- E. Engineer's Cost Reimbursement: Engineer will record Engineer's costs in evaluating a substitute proposed or submitted by Contractor pursuant to Paragraphs 6.05.A.2 and 6.05.B. Whether or not Engineer approves a substitute so proposed or submitted by Contractor, Contractor shall reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for evaluating each such proposed substitute. Contractor shall also reimburse Owner for the reasonable charges of Engineer for making changes in the Contract Documents (or in the provisions of any other direct contract with Owner) resulting from the acceptance of each proposed substitute.
- F. Contractor's Expense: Contractor shall provide all data in support of any proposed substitute or "or-equal" at Contractor's expense.

6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers, and Others

- A. Contractor shall not employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity (including those acceptable to Owner as indicated in Paragraph 6.06.B), whether initially or as a replacement, against whom Owner may have reasonable objection. Contractor shall not be required to employ any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity to furnish or perform any of the Work against whom Contractor has reasonable objection.
- B. If the Supplementary Conditions require the identity of certain Subcontractors, Suppliers, or other individuals or entities to be submitted to Owner in advance for acceptance by Owner by a specified date prior to the Effective Date of the Agreement, and if Contractor has submitted a list thereof in accordance with the Supplementary Conditions, Owner's acceptance (either in writing or by failing to make written objection thereto by the date indicated for acceptance or objection in the Bidding Documents or the Contract Documents) of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or

other individual or entity so identified may be revoked on the basis of reasonable objection after due investigation. Contractor shall submit an acceptable replacement for the rejected Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, and the Contract Price will be adjusted by the difference in the cost occasioned by such replacement, and an appropriate Change Order will be issued. No acceptance by Owner of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity, whether initially or as a replacement, shall constitute a waiver of any right of Owner or Engineer to reject defective Work.

- C. Contractor shall be fully responsible to Owner and Engineer for all acts and omissions of the Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work just as Contractor is responsible for Contractor's own acts and omissions. Nothing in the Contract Documents:
 - 1. shall create for the benefit of any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity any contractual relationship between Owner or Engineer and any such Subcontractor, Supplier or other individual or entity; nor
 - 2. shall create any obligation on the part of Owner or Engineer to pay or to see to the payment of any moneys due any such Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity except as may otherwise be required by Laws and Regulations.
- D. Contractor shall be solely responsible for scheduling and coordinating the Work of Subcontractors, Suppliers, and other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work under a direct or indirect contract with Contractor.
- E. Contractor shall require all Subcontractors, Suppliers, and such other individuals or entities performing or furnishing any of the Work to communicate with Engineer through Contractor.
- F. The divisions and sections of the Specifications and the identifications of any Drawings shall not control Contractor in dividing the Work among Subcontractors or Suppliers or delineating the Work to be performed by any specific trade.
- G. All Work performed for Contractor by a Subcontractor or Supplier will be pursuant to an appropriate agreement between Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier which specifically binds the Subcontractor or Supplier to the applicable terms and conditions of the Contract Documents for the benefit of Owner and Engineer. Whenever any such agreement is with a Subcontractor or Supplier who is listed as a loss payee on the property insurance provided in Paragraph 5.06, the agreement between the Contractor and the Subcontractor or Supplier will contain provisions whereby the Subcontractor or Supplier waives all rights against Owner, Contractor, Engineer, and all other individuals or entities identified in the Supplementary Conditions to be listed as insureds or loss payees (and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors of each and any of them) for all losses and damages caused by, arising out of, relating to, or resulting from any of the perils or causes of loss covered by such policies and any other property insurance applicable to the Work. If the insurers on any such policies require separate waiver forms to be signed by any Subcontractor or Supplier, Contractor will obtain the same.

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

- A. Contractor shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the Work or the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. If a particular invention, design, process, product, or device is specified in the Contract Documents for use in the performance of the Work and if, to the actual knowledge of Owner or Engineer, its use is subject to patent rights or copyrights calling for the payment of any license fee or royalty to others, the existence of such rights shall be disclosed by Owner in the Contract Documents.
- B. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Owner shall indemnify and hold harmless Contractor, and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals, and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device specified in the Contract Documents, but not identified as being subject to payment of any license fee or royalty to others required by patent rights or copyrights.
- C. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the Work or resulting from the incorporation in the Work of any invention, design, process, product, or device not specified in the Contract Documents.

6.08 Permits

A. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Contractor shall obtain and pay for all construction permits and licenses. Owner shall assist Contractor, when necessary, in obtaining such permits and licenses. Contractor shall pay all governmental charges and inspection fees necessary for the prosecution of the Work which are applicable at the time of opening of Bids, or, if there are no Bids, on the Effective Date of the Agreement. Owner shall pay all charges of utility owners for connections for providing permanent service to the Work.

6.09 Laws and Regulations

- A. Contractor shall give all notices required by and shall comply with all Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Except where otherwise expressly required by applicable Laws and Regulations, neither Owner nor Engineer shall be responsible for monitoring Contractor's compliance with any Laws or Regulations.
- B. If Contractor performs any Work knowing or having reason to know that it is contrary to Laws or Regulations, Contractor shall bear all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all

court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such Work. However, it shall not be Contractor's responsibility to make certain that the Specifications and Drawings are in accordance with Laws and Regulations, but this shall not relieve Contractor of Contractor's obligations under Paragraph 3.03.

C. Changes in Laws or Regulations not known at the time of opening of Bids (or, on the Effective Date of the Agreement if there were no Bids) having an effect on the cost or time of performance of the Work shall be the subject of an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

6.10 *Taxes*

A. Contractor shall pay all sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes required to be paid by Contractor in accordance with the Laws and Regulations of the place of the Project which are applicable during the performance of the Work.

6.11 Use of Site and Other Areas

A. Limitation on Use of Site and Other Areas:

- Contractor shall confine construction equipment, the storage of materials and equipment, and
 the operations of workers to the Site and other areas permitted by Laws and Regulations, and
 shall not unreasonably encumber the Site and other areas with construction equipment or
 other materials or equipment. Contractor shall assume full responsibility for any damage to
 any such land or area, or to the owner or occupant thereof, or of any adjacent land or areas
 resulting from the performance of the Work.
- 2. Should any claim be made by any such owner or occupant because of the performance of the Work, Contractor shall promptly settle with such other party by negotiation or otherwise resolve the claim by arbitration or other dispute resolution proceeding or at law.
- 3. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to any claim or action, legal or equitable, brought by any such owner or occupant against Owner, Engineer, or any other party indemnified hereunder to the extent caused by or based upon Contractor's performance of the Work.
- B. Removal of Debris During Performance of the Work: During the progress of the Work Contractor shall keep the Site and other areas free from accumulations of waste materials, rubbish, and other debris. Removal and disposal of such waste materials, rubbish, and other debris shall conform to applicable Laws and Regulations.
- C. Cleaning: Prior to Substantial Completion of the Work Contractor shall clean the Site and the Work and make it ready for utilization by Owner. At the completion of the Work Contractor

- shall remove from the Site all tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery, and surplus materials and shall restore to original condition all property not designated for alteration by the Contract Documents.
- D. Loading Structures: Contractor shall not load nor permit any part of any structure to be loaded in any manner that will endanger the structure, nor shall Contractor subject any part of the Work or adjacent property to stresses or pressures that will endanger it.

6.12 Record Documents

A. Contractor shall maintain in a safe place at the Site one record copy of all Drawings, Specifications, Addenda, Change Orders, Work Change Directives, Field Orders, and written interpretations and clarifications in good order and annotated to show changes made during construction. These record documents together with all approved Samples and a counterpart of all approved Shop Drawings will be available to Engineer for reference. Upon completion of the Work, these record documents, Samples, and Shop Drawings will be delivered to Engineer for Owner.

6.13 Safety and Protection

- A. Contractor shall be solely responsible for initiating, maintaining and supervising all safety precautions and programs in connection with the Work. Such responsibility does not relieve Subcontractors of their responsibility for the safety of persons or property in the performance of their work, nor for compliance with applicable safety Laws and Regulations. Contractor shall take all necessary precautions for the safety of, and shall provide the necessary protection to prevent damage, injury or loss to:
 - 1. all persons on the Site or who may be affected by the Work;
 - 2. all the Work and materials and equipment to be incorporated therein, whether in storage on or off the Site; and
 - 3. other property at the Site or adjacent thereto, including trees, shrubs, lawns, walks, pavements, roadways, structures, utilities, and Underground Facilities not designated for removal, relocation, or replacement in the course of construction.
- B. Contractor shall comply with all applicable Laws and Regulations relating to the safety of persons or property, or to the protection of persons or property from damage, injury, or loss; and shall erect and maintain all necessary safeguards for such safety and protection. Contractor shall notify owners of adjacent property and of Underground Facilities and other utility owners when prosecution of the Work may affect them, and shall cooperate with them in the protection, removal, relocation, and replacement of their property.
- C. Contractor shall comply with the applicable requirements of Owner's safety programs, if any. The Supplementary Conditions identify any Owner's safety programs that are applicable to the Work.

- D. Contractor shall inform Owner and Engineer of the specific requirements of Contractor's safety program with which Owner's and Engineer's employees and representatives must comply while at the Site.
- E. All damage, injury, or loss to any property referred to in Paragraph 6.13.A.2 or 6.13.A.3 caused, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, by Contractor, any Subcontractor, Supplier, or any other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, shall be remedied by Contractor (except damage or loss attributable to the fault of Drawings or Specifications or to the acts or omissions of Owner or Engineer or anyone employed by any of them, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, and not attributable, directly or indirectly, in whole or in part, to the fault or negligence of Contractor or any Subcontractor, Supplier, or other individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them).
- F. Contractor's duties and responsibilities for safety and for protection of the Work shall continue until such time as all the Work is completed and Engineer has issued a notice to Owner and Contractor in accordance with Paragraph 14.07.B that the Work is acceptable (except as otherwise expressly provided in connection with Substantial Completion).

6.14 Safety Representative

A. Contractor shall designate a qualified and experienced safety representative at the Site whose duties and responsibilities shall be the prevention of accidents and the maintaining and supervising of safety precautions and programs.

6.15 Hazard Communication Programs

A. Contractor shall be responsible for coordinating any exchange of material safety data sheets or other hazard communication information required to be made available to or exchanged between or among employers at the Site in accordance with Laws or Regulations.

6.16 Emergencies

A. In emergencies affecting the safety or protection of persons or the Work or property at the Site or adjacent thereto, Contractor is obligated to act to prevent threatened damage, injury, or loss. Contractor shall give Engineer prompt written notice if Contractor believes that any significant changes in the Work or variations from the Contract Documents have been caused thereby or are required as a result thereof. If Engineer determines that a change in the Contract Documents is required because of the action taken by Contractor in response to such an emergency, a Work Change Directive or Change Order will be issued.

6.17 Shop Drawings and Samples

A. Contractor shall submit Shop Drawings and Samples to Engineer for review and approval in accordance with the accepted Schedule of Submittals (as required by Paragraph 2.07). Each submittal will be identified as Engineer may require.

1. Shop Drawings:

- a. Submit number of copies specified in the General Requirements.
- b. Data shown on the Shop Drawings will be complete with respect to quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, materials, and similar data to show Engineer the services, materials, and equipment Contractor proposes to provide and to enable Engineer to review the information for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.

2. Samples:

- a. Submit number of Samples specified in the Specifications.
- b. Clearly identify each Sample as to material, Supplier, pertinent data such as catalog numbers, the use for which intended and other data as Engineer may require to enable Engineer to review the submittal for the limited purposes required by Paragraph 6.17.D.
- B. Where a Shop Drawing or Sample is required by the Contract Documents or the Schedule of Submittals, any related Work performed prior to Engineer's review and approval of the pertinent submittal will be at the sole expense and responsibility of Contractor.

C. Submittal Procedures:

- 1. Before submitting each Shop Drawing or Sample, Contractor shall have:
 - a. reviewed and coordinated each Shop Drawing or Sample with other Shop Drawings and Samples and with the requirements of the Work and the Contract Documents;
 - b. determined and verified all field measurements, quantities, dimensions, specified performance and design criteria, installation requirements, materials, catalog numbers, and similar information with respect thereto;
 - c. determined and verified the suitability of all materials offered with respect to the indicated application, fabrication, shipping, handling, storage, assembly, and installation pertaining to the performance of the Work; and
 - d. determined and verified all information relative to Contractor's responsibilities for means, methods, techniques, sequences, and procedures of construction, and safety precautions and programs incident thereto.
- Each submittal shall bear a stamp or specific written certification that Contractor has satisfied Contractor's obligations under the Contract Documents with respect to Contractor's review and approval of that submittal.
- 3. With each submittal, Contractor shall give Engineer specific written notice of any variations that the Shop Drawing or Sample may have from the requirements of the Contract Documents. This notice shall be both a written communication separate from the Shop

Drawings or Sample submittal; and, in addition, by a specific notation made on each Shop Drawing or Sample submitted to Engineer for review and approval of each such variation.

D. Engineer's Review:

- 1. Engineer will provide timely review of Shop Drawings and Samples in accordance with the Schedule of Submittals acceptable to Engineer. Engineer's review and approval will be only to determine if the items covered by the submittals will, after installation or incorporation in the Work, conform to the information given in the Contract Documents and be compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents.
- 2. Engineer's review and approval will not extend to means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction (except where a particular means, method, technique, sequence, or procedure of construction is specifically and expressly called for by the Contract Documents) or to safety precautions or programs incident thereto. The review and approval of a separate item as such will not indicate approval of the assembly in which the item functions.
- 3. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for any variation from the requirements of the Contract Documents unless Contractor has complied with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.3 and Engineer has given written approval of each such variation by specific written notation thereof incorporated in or accompanying the Shop Drawing or Sample. Engineer's review and approval shall not relieve Contractor from responsibility for complying with the requirements of Paragraph 6.17.C.1.

E. Resubmittal Procedures:

Contractor shall make corrections required by Engineer and shall return the required number
of corrected copies of Shop Drawings and submit, as required, new Samples for review and
approval. Contractor shall direct specific attention in writing to revisions other than the
corrections called for by Engineer on previous submittals.

6.18 Continuing the Work

A. Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule during all disputes or disagreements with Owner. No Work shall be delayed or postponed pending resolution of any disputes or disagreements, except as permitted by Paragraph 15.04 or as Owner and Contractor may otherwise agree in writing.

6.19 Contractor's General Warranty and Guarantee

- A. Contractor warrants and guarantees to Owner that all Work will be in accordance with the Contract Documents and will not be defective. Engineer and its officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, and subcontractors shall be entitled to rely on representation of Contractor's warranty and guarantee.
- B. Contractor's warranty and guarantee hereunder excludes defects or damage caused by:

- 1. abuse, modification, or improper maintenance or operation by persons other than Contractor, Subcontractors, Suppliers, or any other individual or entity for whom Contractor is responsible; or
- 2. normal wear and tear under normal usage.
- C. Contractor's obligation to perform and complete the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents shall be absolute. None of the following will constitute an acceptance of Work that is not in accordance with the Contract Documents or a release of Contractor's obligation to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents:
 - 1. observations by Engineer;
 - 2. recommendation by Engineer or payment by Owner of any progress or final payment;
 - 3. the issuance of a certificate of Substantial Completion by Engineer or any payment related thereto by Owner;
 - 4. use or occupancy of the Work or any part thereof by Owner;
 - 5. any review and approval of a Shop Drawing or Sample submittal or the issuance of a notice of acceptability by Engineer;
 - 6. any inspection, test, or approval by others; or
 - 7. any correction of defective Work by Owner.

6.20 Indemnification

- A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, Contractor shall indemnify and hold harmless Owner and Engineer, and the officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss, or damage is attributable to bodily injury, sickness, disease, or death, or to injury to or destruction of tangible property (other than the Work itself), including the loss of use resulting therefrom but only to the extent caused by any negligent act or omission of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable.
- B. In any and all claims against Owner or Engineer or any of their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors by any employee (or the survivor or personal representative of such employee) of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or any individual or entity directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform any of the Work, or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, the indemnification obligation under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not be limited in any way by any limitation on the amount or type of damages, compensation, or benefits payable by or for Contractor or any such Subcontractor,

- Supplier, or other individual or entity under workers' compensation acts, disability benefit acts, or other employee benefit acts.
- C. The indemnification obligations of Contractor under Paragraph 6.20.A shall not extend to the liability of Engineer and Engineer's officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants and subcontractors arising out of:
 - 1. the preparation or approval of, or the failure to prepare or approve maps, Drawings, opinions, reports, surveys, Change Orders, designs, or Specifications; or
 - 2. giving directions or instructions, or failing to give them, if that is the primary cause of the injury or damage.

6.21 Delegation of Professional Design Services

- A. Contractor will not be required to provide professional design services unless such services are specifically required by the Contract Documents for a portion of the Work or unless such services are required to carry out Contractor's responsibilities for construction means, methods, techniques, sequences and procedures. Contractor shall not be required to provide professional services in violation of applicable law.
- B. If professional design services or certifications by a design professional related to systems, materials or equipment are specifically required of Contractor by the Contract Documents, Owner and Engineer will specify all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy. Contractor shall cause such services or certifications to be provided by a properly licensed professional, whose signature and seal shall appear on all drawings, calculations, specifications, certifications, Shop Drawings and other submittals prepared by such professional. Shop Drawings and other submittals related to the Work designed or certified by such professional, if prepared by others, shall bear such professional's written approval when submitted to Engineer.
- C. Owner and Engineer shall be entitled to rely upon the adequacy, accuracy and completeness of the services, certifications or approvals performed by such design professionals, provided Owner and Engineer have specified to Contractor all performance and design criteria that such services must satisfy.
- D. Pursuant to this Paragraph 6.21, Engineer's review and approval of design calculations and design drawings will be only for the limited purpose of checking for conformance with performance and design criteria given and the design concept expressed in the Contract Documents. Engineer's review and approval of Shop Drawings and other submittals (except design calculations and design drawings) will be only for the purpose stated in Paragraph 6.17.D.1.
- E. Contractor shall not be responsible for the adequacy of the performance or design criteria required by the Contract Documents.

ARTICLE 7 – OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

7.01 Related Work at Site

- A. Owner may perform other work related to the Project at the Site with Owner's employees, or through other direct contracts therefor, or have other work performed by utility owners. If such other work is not noted in the Contract Documents, then:
 - 1. written notice thereof will be given to Contractor prior to starting any such other work; and
 - 2. if Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times that should be allowed as a result of such other work, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Contractor shall afford each other contractor who is a party to such a direct contract, each utility owner, and Owner, if Owner is performing other work with Owner's employees, proper and safe access to the Site, provide a reasonable opportunity for the introduction and storage of materials and equipment and the execution of such other work, and properly coordinate the Work with theirs. Contractor shall do all cutting, fitting, and patching of the Work that may be required to properly connect or otherwise make its several parts come together and properly integrate with such other work. Contractor shall not endanger any work of others by cutting, excavating, or otherwise altering such work; provided, however, that Contractor may cut or alter others' work with the written consent of Engineer and the others whose work will be affected. The duties and responsibilities of Contractor under this Paragraph are for the benefit of such utility owners and other contractors to the extent that there are comparable provisions for the benefit of Contractor in said direct contracts between Owner and such utility owners and other contractors.
- C. If the proper execution or results of any part of Contractor's Work depends upon work performed by others under this Article 7, Contractor shall inspect such other work and promptly report to Engineer in writing any delays, defects, or deficiencies in such other work that render it unavailable or unsuitable for the proper execution and results of Contractor's Work. Contractor's failure to so report will constitute an acceptance of such other work as fit and proper for integration with Contractor's Work except for latent defects and deficiencies in such other work.

7.02 Coordination

- A. If Owner intends to contract with others for the performance of other work on the Project at the Site, the following will be set forth in Supplementary Conditions:
 - 1. the individual or entity who will have authority and responsibility for coordination of the activities among the various contractors will be identified;
 - 2. the specific matters to be covered by such authority and responsibility will be itemized; and
 - 3. the extent of such authority and responsibilities will be provided.
- B. Unless otherwise provided in the Supplementary Conditions, Owner shall have sole authority and responsibility for such coordination.

7.03 Legal Relationships

- A. Paragraphs 7.01.A and 7.02 are not applicable for utilities not under the control of Owner.
- B. Each other direct contract of Owner under Paragraph 7.01.A shall provide that the other contractor is liable to Owner and Contractor for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by Contractor as a result of the other contractor's wrongful actions or inactions.
- C. Contractor shall be liable to Owner and any other contractor under direct contract to Owner for the reasonable direct delay and disruption costs incurred by such other contractor as a result of Contractor's wrongful action or inactions.

ARTICLE 8 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

- 8.01 *Communications to Contractor*
 - A. Except as otherwise provided in these General Conditions, Owner shall issue all communications to Contractor through Engineer.
- 8.02 Replacement of Engineer
 - A. In case of termination of the employment of Engineer, Owner shall appoint an engineer to whom Contractor makes no reasonable objection, whose status under the Contract Documents shall be that of the former Engineer.
- 8.03 Furnish Data
 - A. Owner shall promptly furnish the data required of Owner under the Contract Documents.
- 8.04 Pay When Due
 - A. Owner shall make payments to Contractor when they are due as provided in Paragraphs 14.02.C and 14.07.C.
- 8.05 Lands and Easements; Reports and Tests
 - A. Owner's duties with respect to providing lands and easements and providing engineering surveys to establish reference points are set forth in Paragraphs 4.01 and 4.05. Paragraph 4.02 refers to Owner's identifying and making available to Contractor copies of reports of explorations and tests of subsurface conditions and drawings of physical conditions relating to existing surface or subsurface structures at the Site.
- 8.06 Insurance
 - A. Owner's responsibilities, if any, with respect to purchasing and maintaining liability and property insurance are set forth in Article 5.
- 8.07 Change Orders
 - A. Owner is obligated to execute Change Orders as indicated in Paragraph 10.03.

- 8.08 Inspections, Tests, and Approvals
 - A. Owner's responsibility with respect to certain inspections, tests, and approvals is set forth in Paragraph 13.03.B.
- 8.09 Limitations on Owner's Responsibilities
 - A. The Owner shall not supervise, direct, or have control or authority over, nor be responsible for, Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Owner will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- 8.10 Undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition
 - A. Owner's responsibility in respect to an undisclosed Hazardous Environmental Condition is set forth in Paragraph 4.06.
- 8.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements
 - A. Upon request of Contractor, Owner shall furnish Contractor reasonable evidence that financial arrangements have been made to satisfy Owner's obligations under the Contract Documents.
- 8.12 Compliance with Safety Program
 - A. While at the Site, Owner's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Owner has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

- 9.01 Owner's Representative
 - A. Engineer will be Owner's representative during the construction period. The duties and responsibilities and the limitations of authority of Engineer as Owner's representative during construction are set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 9.02 Visits to Site
 - A. Engineer will make visits to the Site at intervals appropriate to the various stages of construction as Engineer deems necessary in order to observe as an experienced and qualified design professional the progress that has been made and the quality of the various aspects of Contractor's executed Work. Based on information obtained during such visits and observations, Engineer, for the benefit of Owner, will determine, in general, if the Work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. Engineer will not be required to make exhaustive or continuous inspections on the Site to check the quality or quantity of the Work. Engineer's efforts will be directed toward providing for Owner a greater degree of confidence that the completed Work will conform generally to the Contract Documents. On the basis of such visits

- and observations, Engineer will keep Owner informed of the progress of the Work and will endeavor to guard Owner against defective Work.
- B. Engineer's visits and observations are subject to all the limitations on Engineer's authority and responsibility set forth in Paragraph 9.09. Particularly, but without limitation, during or as a result of Engineer's visits or observations of Contractor's Work, Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work.

9.03 Project Representative

A. If Owner and Engineer agree, Engineer will furnish a Resident Project Representative to assist Engineer in providing more extensive observation of the Work. The authority and responsibilities of any such Resident Project Representative and assistants will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions, and limitations on the responsibilities thereof will be as provided in Paragraph 9.09. If Owner designates another representative or agent to represent Owner at the Site who is not Engineer's consultant, agent or employee, the responsibilities and authority and limitations thereon of such other individual or entity will be as provided in the Supplementary Conditions.

9.04 Authorized Variations in Work

A. Engineer may authorize minor variations in the Work from the requirements of the Contract Documents which do not involve an adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times and are compatible with the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. These may be accomplished by a Field Order and will be binding on Owner and also on Contractor, who shall perform the Work involved promptly. If Owner or Contractor believes that a Field Order justifies an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, and the parties are unable to agree on entitlement to or on the amount or extent, if any, of any such adjustment, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

9.05 Rejecting Defective Work

A. Engineer will have authority to reject Work which Engineer believes to be defective, or that Engineer believes will not produce a completed Project that conforms to the Contract Documents or that will prejudice the integrity of the design concept of the completed Project as a functioning whole as indicated by the Contract Documents. Engineer will also have authority to require special inspection or testing of the Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04, whether or not the Work is fabricated, installed, or completed.

9.06 Shop Drawings, Change Orders and Payments

A. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to Shop Drawings and Samples, see Paragraph 6.17.

- B. In connection with Engineer's authority, and limitations thereof, as to design calculations and design drawings submitted in response to a delegation of professional design services, if any, see Paragraph 6.21.
- C. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Change Orders, see Articles 10, 11, and 12.
- D. In connection with Engineer's authority as to Applications for Payment, see Article 14.
- 9.07 Determinations for Unit Price Work
 - A. Engineer will determine the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor. Engineer will review with Contractor the Engineer's preliminary determinations on such matters before rendering a written decision thereon (by recommendation of an Application for Payment or otherwise). Engineer's written decision thereon will be final and binding (except as modified by Engineer to reflect changed factual conditions or more accurate data) upon Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- 9.08 Decisions on Requirements of Contract Documents and Acceptability of Work
 - A. Engineer will be the initial interpreter of the requirements of the Contract Documents and judge of the acceptability of the Work thereunder. All matters in question and other matters between Owner and Contractor arising prior to the date final payment is due relating to the acceptability of the Work, and the interpretation of the requirements of the Contract Documents pertaining to the performance of the Work, will be referred initially to Engineer in writing within 30 days of the event giving rise to the question.
 - B. Engineer will, with reasonable promptness, render a written decision on the issue referred. If Owner or Contractor believes that any such decision entitles them to an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times or both, a Claim may be made under Paragraph 10.05. The date of Engineer's decision shall be the date of the event giving rise to the issues referenced for the purposes of Paragraph 10.05.B.
 - C. Engineer's written decision on the issue referred will be final and binding on Owner and Contractor, subject to the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
 - D. When functioning as interpreter and judge under this Paragraph 9.08, Engineer will not show partiality to Owner or Contractor and will not be liable in connection with any interpretation or decision rendered in good faith in such capacity.
- 9.09 Limitations on Engineer's Authority and Responsibilities
 - A. Neither Engineer's authority or responsibility under this Article 9 or under any other provision of the Contract Documents nor any decision made by Engineer in good faith either to exercise or not exercise such authority or responsibility or the undertaking, exercise, or performance of any authority or responsibility by Engineer shall create, impose, or give rise to any duty in contract, tort, or otherwise owed by Engineer to Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or to any surety for or employee or agent of any of them.

- B. Engineer will not supervise, direct, control, or have authority over or be responsible for Contractor's means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or for any failure of Contractor to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to the performance of the Work. Engineer will not be responsible for Contractor's failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents.
- C. Engineer will not be responsible for the acts or omissions of Contractor or of any Subcontractor, any Supplier, or of any other individual or entity performing any of the Work.
- D. Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation and all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates of inspection, tests and approvals, and other documentation required to be delivered by Paragraph 14.07.A will only be to determine generally that their content complies with the requirements of, and in the case of certificates of inspections, tests, and approvals that the results certified indicate compliance with, the Contract Documents.
- E. The limitations upon authority and responsibility set forth in this Paragraph 9.09 shall also apply to the Resident Project Representative, if any, and assistants, if any.
- 9.10 Compliance with Safety Program
 - A. While at the Site, Engineer's employees and representatives shall comply with the specific applicable requirements of Contractor's safety programs of which Engineer has been informed pursuant to Paragraph 6.13.D.

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

- 10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work
 - A. Without invalidating the Contract and without notice to any surety, Owner may, at any time or from time to time, order additions, deletions, or revisions in the Work by a Change Order, or a Work Change Directive. Upon receipt of any such document, Contractor shall promptly proceed with the Work involved which will be performed under the applicable conditions of the Contract Documents (except as otherwise specifically provided).
 - B. If Owner and Contractor are unable to agree on entitlement to, or on the amount or extent, if any, of an adjustment in the Contract Price or Contract Times, or both, that should be allowed as a result of a Work Change Directive, a Claim may be made therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- 10.02 Unauthorized Changes in the Work
 - A. Contractor shall not be entitled to an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times with respect to any work performed that is not required by the Contract Documents as amended, modified, or supplemented as provided in Paragraph 3.04, except in the case of an emergency as provided in Paragraph 6.16 or in the case of uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.04.D.

10.03 Execution of Change Orders

- A. Owner and Contractor shall execute appropriate Change Orders recommended by Engineer covering:
 - 1. changes in the Work which are: (i) ordered by Owner pursuant to Paragraph 10.01.A, (ii) required because of acceptance of defective Work under Paragraph 13.08.A or Owner's correction of defective Work under Paragraph 13.09, or (iii) agreed to by the parties;
 - changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which are agreed to by the parties, including
 any undisputed sum or amount of time for Work actually performed in accordance with a
 Work Change Directive; and
 - 3. changes in the Contract Price or Contract Times which embody the substance of any written decision rendered by Engineer pursuant to Paragraph 10.05; provided that, in lieu of executing any such Change Order, an appeal may be taken from any such decision in accordance with the provisions of the Contract Documents and applicable Laws and Regulations, but during any such appeal, Contractor shall carry on the Work and adhere to the Progress Schedule as provided in Paragraph 6.18.A.

10.04 Notification to Surety

A. If the provisions of any bond require notice to be given to a surety of any change affecting the general scope of the Work or the provisions of the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, Contract Price or Contract Times), the giving of any such notice will be Contractor's responsibility. The amount of each applicable bond will be adjusted to reflect the effect of any such change.

10.05 Claims

- A. Engineer's Decision Required: All Claims, except those waived pursuant to Paragraph 14.09, shall be referred to the Engineer for decision. A decision by Engineer shall be required as a condition precedent to any exercise by Owner or Contractor of any rights or remedies either may otherwise have under the Contract Documents or by Laws and Regulations in respect of such Claims.
- B. Notice: Written notice stating the general nature of each Claim shall be delivered by the claimant to Engineer and the other party to the Contract promptly (but in no event later than 30 days) after the start of the event giving rise thereto. The responsibility to substantiate a Claim shall rest with the party making the Claim. Notice of the amount or extent of the Claim, with supporting data shall be delivered to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract within 60 days after the start of such event (unless Engineer allows additional time for claimant to submit additional or more accurate data in support of such Claim). A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.01.B. A Claim for an adjustment in Contract Times shall be prepared in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 12.02.B. Each Claim shall be accompanied by claimant's written statement that the adjustment claimed is the entire adjustment to which the claimant believes it is entitled as a result of said event. The

- opposing party shall submit any response to Engineer and the claimant within 30 days after receipt of the claimant's last submittal (unless Engineer allows additional time).
- C. Engineer's Action: Engineer will review each Claim and, within 30 days after receipt of the last submittal of the claimant or the last submittal of the opposing party, if any, take one of the following actions in writing:
 - 1. deny the Claim in whole or in part;
 - 2. approve the Claim; or
 - 3. notify the parties that the Engineer is unable to resolve the Claim if, in the Engineer's sole discretion, it would be inappropriate for the Engineer to do so. For purposes of further resolution of the Claim, such notice shall be deemed a denial.
- D. In the event that Engineer does not take action on a Claim within said 30 days, the Claim shall be deemed denied.
- E. Engineer's written action under Paragraph 10.05.C or denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D will be final and binding upon Owner and Contractor, unless Owner or Contractor invoke the dispute resolution procedure set forth in Article 16 within 30 days of such action or denial.
- F. No Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times will be valid if not submitted in accordance with this Paragraph 10.05.

ARTICLE 11 – COST OF THE WORK; ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

- A. Costs Included: The term Cost of the Work means the sum of all costs, except those excluded in Paragraph 11.01.B, necessarily incurred and paid by Contractor in the proper performance of the Work. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, the costs to be reimbursed to Contractor will be only those additional or incremental costs required because of the change in the Work or because of the event giving rise to the Claim. Except as otherwise may be agreed to in writing by Owner, such costs shall be in amounts no higher than those prevailing in the locality of the Project, shall not include any of the costs itemized in Paragraph 11.01.B, and shall include only the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs for employees in the direct employ of Contractor in the performance of the Work under schedules of job classifications agreed upon by Owner and Contractor. Such employees shall include, without limitation, superintendents, foremen, and other personnel employed full time on the Work. Payroll costs for employees not employed full time on the Work shall be apportioned on the basis of their time spent on the Work. Payroll costs shall include, but not be limited to, salaries and wages plus the cost of fringe benefits, which shall include social security contributions, unemployment, excise, and payroll taxes, workers' compensation, health and retirement benefits, bonuses, sick leave, vacation and holiday pay applicable thereto. The expenses of performing Work outside of regular working hours, on

- Saturday, Sunday, or legal holidays, shall be included in the above to the extent authorized by Owner.
- 2. Cost of all materials and equipment furnished and incorporated in the Work, including costs of transportation and storage thereof, and Suppliers' field services required in connection therewith. All cash discounts shall accrue to Contractor unless Owner deposits funds with Contractor with which to make payments, in which case the cash discounts shall accrue to Owner. All trade discounts, rebates and refunds and returns from sale of surplus materials and equipment shall accrue to Owner, and Contractor shall make provisions so that they may be obtained.
- 3. Payments made by Contractor to Subcontractors for Work performed by Subcontractors. If required by Owner, Contractor shall obtain competitive bids from subcontractors acceptable to Owner and Contractor and shall deliver such bids to Owner, who will then determine, with the advice of Engineer, which bids, if any, will be acceptable. If any subcontract provides that the Subcontractor is to be paid on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee, the Subcontractor's Cost of the Work and fee shall be determined in the same manner as Contractor's Cost of the Work and fee as provided in this Paragraph 11.01.
- 4. Costs of special consultants (including but not limited to engineers, architects, testing laboratories, surveyors, attorneys, and accountants) employed for services specifically related to the Work.
- 5. Supplemental costs including the following:
 - a. The proportion of necessary transportation, travel, and subsistence expenses of Contractor's employees incurred in discharge of duties connected with the Work.
 - b. Cost, including transportation and maintenance, of all materials, supplies, equipment, machinery, appliances, office, and temporary facilities at the Site, and hand tools not owned by the workers, which are consumed in the performance of the Work, and cost, less market value, of such items used but not consumed which remain the property of Contractor.
 - c. Rentals of all construction equipment and machinery, and the parts thereof whether rented from Contractor or others in accordance with rental agreements approved by Owner with the advice of Engineer, and the costs of transportation, loading, unloading, assembly, dismantling, and removal thereof. All such costs shall be in accordance with the terms of said rental agreements. The rental of any such equipment, machinery, or parts shall cease when the use thereof is no longer necessary for the Work.
 - d. Sales, consumer, use, and other similar taxes related to the Work, and for which Contractor is liable, as imposed by Laws and Regulations.
 - e. Deposits lost for causes other than negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, and royalty payments and fees for permits and licenses.

- f. Losses and damages (and related expenses) caused by damage to the Work, not compensated by insurance or otherwise, sustained by Contractor in connection with the performance of the Work (except losses and damages within the deductible amounts of property insurance established in accordance with Paragraph 5.06.D), provided such losses and damages have resulted from causes other than the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable. Such losses shall include settlements made with the written consent and approval of Owner. No such losses, damages, and expenses shall be included in the Cost of the Work for the purpose of determining Contractor's fee.
- g. The cost of utilities, fuel, and sanitary facilities at the Site.
- h. Minor expenses such as telegrams, long distance telephone calls, telephone service at the Site, express and courier services, and similar petty cash items in connection with the Work.
- i. The costs of premiums for all bonds and insurance Contractor is required by the Contract Documents to purchase and maintain.
- B. Costs Excluded: The term Cost of the Work shall not include any of the following items:
 - 1. Payroll costs and other compensation of Contractor's officers, executives, principals (of partnerships and sole proprietorships), general managers, safety managers, engineers, architects, estimators, attorneys, auditors, accountants, purchasing and contracting agents, expediters, timekeepers, clerks, and other personnel employed by Contractor, whether at the Site or in Contractor's principal or branch office for general administration of the Work and not specifically included in the agreed upon schedule of job classifications referred to in Paragraph 11.01.A.1 or specifically covered by Paragraph 11.01.A.4, all of which are to be considered administrative costs covered by the Contractor's fee.
 - 2. Expenses of Contractor's principal and branch offices other than Contractor's office at the Site.
 - 3. Any part of Contractor's capital expenses, including interest on Contractor's capital employed for the Work and charges against Contractor for delinquent payments.
 - 4. Costs due to the negligence of Contractor, any Subcontractor, or anyone directly or indirectly employed by any of them or for whose acts any of them may be liable, including but not limited to, the correction of defective Work, disposal of materials or equipment wrongly supplied, and making good any damage to property.
 - 5. Other overhead or general expense costs of any kind and the costs of any item not specifically and expressly included in Paragraphs 11.01.A.
- C. Contractor's Fee: When all the Work is performed on the basis of cost-plus, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in the Agreement. When the value of any Work covered by a Change Order or when a Claim for an adjustment in Contract Price is determined on the basis of Cost of the Work, Contractor's fee shall be determined as set forth in Paragraph 12.01.C.

D. *Documentation:* Whenever the Cost of the Work for any purpose is to be determined pursuant to Paragraphs 11.01.A and 11.01.B, Contractor will establish and maintain records thereof in accordance with generally accepted accounting practices and submit in a form acceptable to Engineer an itemized cost breakdown together with supporting data.

11.02 Allowances

A. It is understood that Contractor has included in the Contract Price all allowances so named in the Contract Documents and shall cause the Work so covered to be performed for such sums and by such persons or entities as may be acceptable to Owner and Engineer.

B. Cash Allowances:

- 1. Contractor agrees that:
 - a. the cash allowances include the cost to Contractor (less any applicable trade discounts) of materials and equipment required by the allowances to be delivered at the Site, and all applicable taxes; and
 - b. Contractor's costs for unloading and handling on the Site, labor, installation, overhead, profit, and other expenses contemplated for the cash allowances have been included in the Contract Price and not in the allowances, and no demand for additional payment on account of any of the foregoing will be valid.

C. Contingency Allowance:

- 1. Contractor agrees that a contingency allowance, if any, is for the sole use of Owner to cover unanticipated costs.
- D. Prior to final payment, an appropriate Change Order will be issued as recommended by Engineer to reflect actual amounts due Contractor on account of Work covered by allowances, and the Contract Price shall be correspondingly adjusted.

11.03 Unit Price Work

- A. Where the Contract Documents provide that all or part of the Work is to be Unit Price Work, initially the Contract Price will be deemed to include for all Unit Price Work an amount equal to the sum of the unit price for each separately identified item of Unit Price Work times the estimated quantity of each item as indicated in the Agreement.
- B. The estimated quantities of items of Unit Price Work are not guaranteed and are solely for the purpose of comparison of Bids and determining an initial Contract Price. Determinations of the actual quantities and classifications of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor will be made by Engineer subject to the provisions of Paragraph 9.07.
- C. Each unit price will be deemed to include an amount considered by Contractor to be adequate to cover Contractor's overhead and profit for each separately identified item.

- D. Owner or Contractor may make a Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price in accordance with Paragraph 10.05 if:
 - 1. the quantity of any item of Unit Price Work performed by Contractor differs materially and significantly from the estimated quantity of such item indicated in the Agreement; and
 - 2. there is no corresponding adjustment with respect to any other item of Work; and
 - Contractor believes that Contractor is entitled to an increase in Contract Price as a result of
 having incurred additional expense or Owner believes that Owner is entitled to a decrease in
 Contract Price and the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of any such increase or
 decrease.

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change of Contract Price

- A. The Contract Price may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. The value of any Work covered by a Change Order or of any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Price will be determined as follows:
 - 1. where the Work involved is covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by application of such unit prices to the quantities of the items involved (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 11.03); or
 - 2. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed lump sum (which may include an allowance for overhead and profit not necessarily in accordance with Paragraph 12.01.C.2); or
 - 3. where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents and agreement to a lump sum is not reached under Paragraph 12.01.B.2, on the basis of the Cost of the Work (determined as provided in Paragraph 11.01) plus a Contractor's fee for overhead and profit (determined as provided in Paragraph 12.01.C).
- C. Contractor's Fee: The Contractor's fee for overhead and profit shall be determined as follows:
 - 1. a mutually acceptable fixed fee; or
 - 2. if a fixed fee is not agreed upon, then a fee based on the following percentages of the various portions of the Cost of the Work:
 - a. for costs incurred under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2, the Contractor's fee shall be 15 percent;
 - b. for costs incurred under Paragraph 11.01.A.3, the Contractor's fee shall be five percent;

- c. where one or more tiers of subcontracts are on the basis of Cost of the Work plus a fee and no fixed fee is agreed upon, the intent of Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a and 12.01.C.2.b is that the Subcontractor who actually performs the Work, at whatever tier, will be paid a fee of 15 percent of the costs incurred by such Subcontractor under Paragraphs 11.01.A.1 and 11.01.A.2 and that any higher tier Subcontractor and Contractor will each be paid a fee of five percent of the amount paid to the next lower tier Subcontractor;
- d. no fee shall be payable on the basis of costs itemized under Paragraphs 11.01.A.4, 11.01.A.5, and 11.01.B;
- e. the amount of credit to be allowed by Contractor to Owner for any change which results in a net decrease in cost will be the amount of the actual net decrease in cost plus a deduction in Contractor's fee by an amount equal to five percent of such net decrease; and
- f. when both additions and credits are involved in any one change, the adjustment in Contractor's fee shall be computed on the basis of the net change in accordance with Paragraphs 12.01.C.2.a through 12.01.C.2.e, inclusive.

12.02 Change of Contract Times

- A. The Contract Times may only be changed by a Change Order. Any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times shall be based on written notice submitted by the party making the Claim to the Engineer and the other party to the Contract in accordance with the provisions of Paragraph 10.05.
- B. Any adjustment of the Contract Times covered by a Change Order or any Claim for an adjustment in the Contract Times will be determined in accordance with the provisions of this Article 12.

12.03 Delays

- A. Where Contractor is prevented from completing any part of the Work within the Contract Times due to delay beyond the control of Contractor, the Contract Times will be extended in an amount equal to the time lost due to such delay if a Claim is made therefor as provided in Paragraph 12.02.A. Delays beyond the control of Contractor shall include, but not be limited to, acts or neglect by Owner, acts or neglect of utility owners or other contractors performing other work as contemplated by Article 7, fires, floods, epidemics, abnormal weather conditions, or acts of God.
- B. If Owner, Engineer, or other contractors or utility owners performing other work for Owner as contemplated by Article 7, or anyone for whom Owner is responsible, delays, disrupts, or interferes with the performance or progress of the Work, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in the Contract Price or the Contract Times, or both. Contractor's entitlement to an adjustment of the Contract Times is conditioned on such adjustment being essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times.
- C. If Contractor is delayed in the performance or progress of the Work by fire, flood, epidemic, abnormal weather conditions, acts of God, acts or failures to act of utility owners not under the

control of Owner, or other causes not the fault of and beyond control of Owner and Contractor, then Contractor shall be entitled to an equitable adjustment in Contract Times, if such adjustment is essential to Contractor's ability to complete the Work within the Contract Times. Such an adjustment shall be Contractor's sole and exclusive remedy for the delays described in this Paragraph 12.03.C.

- D. Owner, Engineer, and their officers, directors, members, partners, employees, agents, consultants, or subcontractors shall not be liable to Contractor for any claims, costs, losses, or damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Contractor on or in connection with any other project or anticipated project.
- E. Contractor shall not be entitled to an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times for delays within the control of Contractor. Delays attributable to and within the control of a Subcontractor or Supplier shall be deemed to be delays within the control of Contractor.

ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.01 Notice of Defects

A. Prompt notice of all defective Work of which Owner or Engineer has actual knowledge will be given to Contractor. Defective Work may be rejected, corrected, or accepted as provided in this Article 13.

13.02 Access to Work

A. Owner, Engineer, their consultants and other representatives and personnel of Owner, independent testing laboratories, and governmental agencies with jurisdictional interests will have access to the Site and the Work at reasonable times for their observation, inspection, and testing. Contractor shall provide them proper and safe conditions for such access and advise them of Contractor's safety procedures and programs so that they may comply therewith as applicable.

13.03 Tests and Inspections

- A. Contractor shall give Engineer timely notice of readiness of the Work for all required inspections, tests, or approvals and shall cooperate with inspection and testing personnel to facilitate required inspections or tests.
- B. Owner shall employ and pay for the services of an independent testing laboratory to perform all inspections, tests, or approvals required by the Contract Documents except:
 - 1. for inspections, tests, or approvals covered by Paragraphs 13.03.C and 13.03.D below;
 - 2. that costs incurred in connection with tests or inspections conducted pursuant to Paragraph 13.04.B shall be paid as provided in Paragraph 13.04.C; and
 - 3. as otherwise specifically provided in the Contract Documents.

- C. If Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction require any Work (or part thereof) specifically to be inspected, tested, or approved by an employee or other representative of such public body, Contractor shall assume full responsibility for arranging and obtaining such inspections, tests, or approvals, pay all costs in connection therewith, and furnish Engineer the required certificates of inspection or approval.
- D. Contractor shall be responsible for arranging and obtaining and shall pay all costs in connection with any inspections, tests, or approvals required for Owner's and Engineer's acceptance of materials or equipment to be incorporated in the Work; or acceptance of materials, mix designs, or equipment submitted for approval prior to Contractor's purchase thereof for incorporation in the Work. Such inspections, tests, or approvals shall be performed by organizations acceptable to Owner and Engineer.
- E. If any Work (or the work of others) that is to be inspected, tested, or approved is covered by Contractor without written concurrence of Engineer, Contractor shall, if requested by Engineer, uncover such Work for observation.
- F. Uncovering Work as provided in Paragraph 13.03.E shall be at Contractor's expense unless Contractor has given Engineer timely notice of Contractor's intention to cover the same and Engineer has not acted with reasonable promptness in response to such notice.

13.04 Uncovering Work

- A. If any Work is covered contrary to the written request of Engineer, it must, if requested by Engineer, be uncovered for Engineer's observation and replaced at Contractor's expense.
- B. If Engineer considers it necessary or advisable that covered Work be observed by Engineer or inspected or tested by others, Contractor, at Engineer's request, shall uncover, expose, or otherwise make available for observation, inspection, or testing as Engineer may require, that portion of the Work in question, furnishing all necessary labor, material, and equipment.
- C. If it is found that the uncovered Work is defective, Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, and testing, and of satisfactory replacement or reconstruction (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others); and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.
- D. If the uncovered Work is not found to be defective, Contractor shall be allowed an increase in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to such uncovering, exposure, observation, inspection, testing, replacement, and reconstruction. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount or extent thereof, Contractor may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

13.05 Owner May Stop the Work

A. If the Work is defective, or Contractor fails to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment, or fails to perform the Work in such a way that the completed Work will conform to the Contract Documents, Owner may order Contractor to stop the Work, or any portion thereof, until the cause for such order has been eliminated; however, this right of Owner to stop the Work shall not give rise to any duty on the part of Owner to exercise this right for the benefit of Contractor, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any other individual or entity, or any surety for, or employee or agent of any of them.

13.06 Correction or Removal of Defective Work

- A. Promptly after receipt of written notice, Contractor shall correct all defective Work, whether or not fabricated, installed, or completed, or, if the Work has been rejected by Engineer, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or removal (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others).
- B. When correcting defective Work under the terms of this Paragraph 13.06 or Paragraph 13.07, Contractor shall take no action that would void or otherwise impair Owner's special warranty and guarantee, if any, on said Work.

13.07 Correction Period

- A. If within one year after the date of Substantial Completion (or such longer period of time as may be prescribed by the terms of any applicable special guarantee required by the Contract Documents) or by any specific provision of the Contract Documents, any Work is found to be defective, or if the repair of any damages to the land or areas made available for Contractor's use by Owner or permitted by Laws and Regulations as contemplated in Paragraph 6.11.A is found to be defective, Contractor shall promptly, without cost to Owner and in accordance with Owner's written instructions:
 - 1. repair such defective land or areas; or
 - 2. correct such defective Work; or
 - 3. if the defective Work has been rejected by Owner, remove it from the Project and replace it with Work that is not defective, and
 - 4. satisfactorily correct or repair or remove and replace any damage to other Work, to the work of others or other land or areas resulting therefrom.
- B. If Contractor does not promptly comply with the terms of Owner's written instructions, or in an emergency where delay would cause serious risk of loss or damage, Owner may have the defective Work corrected or repaired or may have the rejected Work removed and replaced. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute

- resolution costs) arising out of or relating to such correction or repair or such removal and replacement (including but not limited to all costs of repair or replacement of work of others) will be paid by Contractor.
- C. In special circumstances where a particular item of equipment is placed in continuous service before Substantial Completion of all the Work, the correction period for that item may start to run from an earlier date if so provided in the Specifications.
- D. Where defective Work (and damage to other Work resulting therefrom) has been corrected or removed and replaced under this Paragraph 13.07, the correction period hereunder with respect to such Work will be extended for an additional period of one year after such correction or removal and replacement has been satisfactorily completed.
- E. Contractor's obligations under this Paragraph 13.07 are in addition to any other obligation or warranty. The provisions of this Paragraph 13.07 shall not be construed as a substitute for, or a waiver of, the provisions of any applicable statute of limitation or repose.

13.08 Acceptance of Defective Work

A. If, instead of requiring correction or removal and replacement of defective Work, Owner (and, prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, Engineer) prefers to accept it, Owner may do so. Contractor shall pay all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) attributable to Owner's evaluation of and determination to accept such defective Work (such costs to be approved by Engineer as to reasonableness) and for the diminished value of the Work to the extent not otherwise paid by Contractor pursuant to this sentence. If any such acceptance occurs prior to Engineer's recommendation of final payment, a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work, and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price, reflecting the diminished value of Work so accepted. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount thereof, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. If the acceptance occurs after such recommendation, an appropriate amount will be paid by Contractor to Owner.

13.09 Owner May Correct Defective Work

- A. If Contractor fails within a reasonable time after written notice from Engineer to correct defective Work, or to remove and replace rejected Work as required by Engineer in accordance with Paragraph 13.06.A, or if Contractor fails to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents, or if Contractor fails to comply with any other provision of the Contract Documents, Owner may, after seven days written notice to Contractor, correct, or remedy any such deficiency.
- B. In exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09, Owner shall proceed expeditiously. In connection with such corrective or remedial action, Owner may exclude Contractor from all or part of the Site, take possession of all or part of the Work and suspend Contractor's services related thereto, take possession of Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment and machinery at the Site, and incorporate in the Work all materials and

- equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere. Contractor shall allow Owner, Owner's representatives, agents and employees, Owner's other contractors, and Engineer and Engineer's consultants access to the Site to enable Owner to exercise the rights and remedies under this Paragraph.
- C. All claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred or sustained by Owner in exercising the rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09 will be charged against Contractor, and a Change Order will be issued incorporating the necessary revisions in the Contract Documents with respect to the Work; and Owner shall be entitled to an appropriate decrease in the Contract Price. If the parties are unable to agree as to the amount of the adjustment, Owner may make a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05. Such claims, costs, losses and damages will include but not be limited to all costs of repair, or replacement of work of others destroyed or damaged by correction, removal, or replacement of Contractor's defective Work.
- D. Contractor shall not be allowed an extension of the Contract Times because of any delay in the performance of the Work attributable to the exercise by Owner of Owner's rights and remedies under this Paragraph 13.09.

ARTICLE 14 – PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

A. The Schedule of Values established as provided in Paragraph 2.07.A will serve as the basis for progress payments and will be incorporated into a form of Application for Payment acceptable to Engineer. Progress payments on account of Unit Price Work will be based on the number of units completed.

14.02 Progress Payments

A. Applications for Payments:

- 1. At least 20 days before the date established in the Agreement for each progress payment (but not more often than once a month), Contractor shall submit to Engineer for review an Application for Payment filled out and signed by Contractor covering the Work completed as of the date of the Application and accompanied by such supporting documentation as is required by the Contract Documents. If payment is requested on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated in the Work but delivered and suitably stored at the Site or at another location agreed to in writing, the Application for Payment shall also be accompanied by a bill of sale, invoice, or other documentation warranting that Owner has received the materials and equipment free and clear of all Liens and evidence that the materials and equipment are covered by appropriate property insurance or other arrangements to protect Owner's interest therein, all of which must be satisfactory to Owner.
- 2. Beginning with the second Application for Payment, each Application shall include an affidavit of Contractor stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the

Work have been applied on account to discharge Contractor's legitimate obligations associated with prior Applications for Payment.

3. The amount of retainage with respect to progress payments will be as stipulated in the Agreement.

B. Review of Applications:

- Engineer will, within 10 days after receipt of each Application for Payment, either indicate in
 writing a recommendation of payment and present the Application to Owner or return the
 Application to Contractor indicating in writing Engineer's reasons for refusing to recommend
 payment. In the latter case, Contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the
 Application.
- 2. Engineer's recommendation of any payment requested in an Application for Payment will constitute a representation by Engineer to Owner, based on Engineer's observations of the executed Work as an experienced and qualified design professional, and on Engineer's review of the Application for Payment and the accompanying data and schedules, that to the best of Engineer's knowledge, information and belief:
 - a. the Work has progressed to the point indicated;
 - b. the quality of the Work is generally in accordance with the Contract Documents (subject to an evaluation of the Work as a functioning whole prior to or upon Substantial Completion, the results of any subsequent tests called for in the Contract Documents, a final determination of quantities and classifications for Unit Price Work under Paragraph 9.07, and any other qualifications stated in the recommendation); and
 - c. the conditions precedent to Contractor's being entitled to such payment appear to have been fulfilled in so far as it is Engineer's responsibility to observe the Work.
- 3. By recommending any such payment Engineer will not thereby be deemed to have represented that:
 - a. inspections made to check the quality or the quantity of the Work as it has been performed have been exhaustive, extended to every aspect of the Work in progress, or involved detailed inspections of the Work beyond the responsibilities specifically assigned to Engineer in the Contract Documents; or
 - b. there may not be other matters or issues between the parties that might entitle Contractor to be paid additionally by Owner or entitle Owner to withhold payment to Contractor.
- 4. Neither Engineer's review of Contractor's Work for the purposes of recommending payments nor Engineer's recommendation of any payment, including final payment, will impose responsibility on Engineer:
 - a. to supervise, direct, or control the Work, or

- b. for the means, methods, techniques, sequences, or procedures of construction, or the safety precautions and programs incident thereto, or
- c. for Contractor's failure to comply with Laws and Regulations applicable to Contractor's performance of the Work, or
- d. to make any examination to ascertain how or for what purposes Contractor has used the moneys paid on account of the Contract Price, or
- e. to determine that title to any of the Work, materials, or equipment has passed to Owner free and clear of any Liens.
- 5. Engineer may refuse to recommend the whole or any part of any payment if, in Engineer's opinion, it would be incorrect to make the representations to Owner stated in Paragraph 14.02.B.2. Engineer may also refuse to recommend any such payment or, because of subsequently discovered evidence or the results of subsequent inspections or tests, revise or revoke any such payment recommendation previously made, to such extent as may be necessary in Engineer's opinion to protect Owner from loss because:
 - a. the Work is defective, or completed Work has been damaged, requiring correction or replacement;
 - b. the Contract Price has been reduced by Change Orders;
 - c. Owner has been required to correct defective Work or complete Work in accordance with Paragraph 13.09; or
 - d. Engineer has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraph 15.02.A.

C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Ten days after presentation of the Application for Payment to Owner with Engineer's recommendation, the amount recommended will (subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.02.D) become due, and when due will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

D. Reduction in Payment:

- 1. Owner may refuse to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer because:
 - a. claims have been made against Owner on account of Contractor's performance or furnishing of the Work;
 - b. Liens have been filed in connection with the Work, except where Contractor has delivered a specific bond satisfactory to Owner to secure the satisfaction and discharge of such Liens;
 - c. there are other items entitling Owner to a set-off against the amount recommended; or

- d. Owner has actual knowledge of the occurrence of any of the events enumerated in Paragraphs 14.02.B.5.a through 14.02.B.5.c or Paragraph 15.02.A.
- 2. If Owner refuses to make payment of the full amount recommended by Engineer, Owner will give Contractor immediate written notice (with a copy to Engineer) stating the reasons for such action and promptly pay Contractor any amount remaining after deduction of the amount so withheld. Owner shall promptly pay Contractor the amount so withheld, or any adjustment thereto agreed to by Owner and Contractor, when Contractor remedies the reasons for such action.
- 3. Upon a subsequent determination that Owner's refusal of payment was not justified, the amount wrongfully withheld shall be treated as an amount due as determined by Paragraph 14.02.C.1 and subject to interest as provided in the Agreement.

14.03 Contractor's Warranty of Title

A. Contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all Work, materials, and equipment covered by any Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the Project or not, will pass to Owner no later than the time of payment free and clear of all Liens.

14.04 Substantial Completion

- A. When Contractor considers the entire Work ready for its intended use Contractor shall notify Owner and Engineer in writing that the entire Work is substantially complete (except for items specifically listed by Contractor as incomplete) and request that Engineer issue a certificate of Substantial Completion.
- B. Promptly after Contractor's notification, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of the Work to determine the status of completion. If Engineer does not consider the Work substantially complete, Engineer will notify Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor.
- C. If Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will deliver to Owner a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion which shall fix the date of Substantial Completion. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before final payment. Owner shall have seven days after receipt of the tentative certificate during which to make written objection to Engineer as to any provisions of the certificate or attached list. If, after considering such objections, Engineer concludes that the Work is not substantially complete, Engineer will, within 14 days after submission of the tentative certificate to Owner, notify Contractor in writing, stating the reasons therefor. If, after consideration of Owner's objections, Engineer considers the Work substantially complete, Engineer will, within said 14 days, execute and deliver to Owner and Contractor a definitive certificate of Substantial Completion (with a revised tentative list of items to be completed or corrected) reflecting such changes from the tentative certificate as Engineer believes justified after consideration of any objections from Owner.
- D. At the time of delivery of the tentative certificate of Substantial Completion, Engineer will deliver to Owner and Contractor a written recommendation as to division of responsibilities

pending final payment between Owner and Contractor with respect to security, operation, safety, and protection of the Work, maintenance, heat, utilities, insurance, and warranties and guarantees. Unless Owner and Contractor agree otherwise in writing and so inform Engineer in writing prior to Engineer's issuing the definitive certificate of Substantial Completion, Engineer's aforesaid recommendation will be binding on Owner and Contractor until final payment.

E. Owner shall have the right to exclude Contractor from the Site after the date of Substantial Completion subject to allowing Contractor reasonable access to remove its property and complete or correct items on the tentative list.

14.05 Partial Utilization

- A. Prior to Substantial Completion of all the Work, Owner may use or occupy any substantially completed part of the Work which has specifically been identified in the Contract Documents, or which Owner, Engineer, and Contractor agree constitutes a separately functioning and usable part of the Work that can be used by Owner for its intended purpose without significant interference with Contractor's performance of the remainder of the Work, subject to the following conditions:
 - 1. Owner at any time may request Contractor in writing to permit Owner to use or occupy any such part of the Work which Owner believes to be ready for its intended use and substantially complete. If and when Contractor agrees that such part of the Work is substantially complete, Contractor, Owner, and Engineer will follow the procedures of Paragraph 14.04. A through D for that part of the Work.
 - 2. Contractor at any time may notify Owner and Engineer in writing that Contractor considers any such part of the Work ready for its intended use and substantially complete and request Engineer to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Work.
 - 3. Within a reasonable time after either such request, Owner, Contractor, and Engineer shall make an inspection of that part of the Work to determine its status of completion. If Engineer does not consider that part of the Work to be substantially complete, Engineer will notify Owner and Contractor in writing giving the reasons therefor. If Engineer considers that part of the Work to be substantially complete, the provisions of Paragraph 14.04 will apply with respect to certification of Substantial Completion of that part of the Work and the division of responsibility in respect thereof and access thereto.
 - 4. No use or occupancy or separate operation of part of the Work may occur prior to compliance with the requirements of Paragraph 5.10 regarding property insurance.

14.06 Final Inspection

A. Upon written notice from Contractor that the entire Work or an agreed portion thereof is complete, Engineer will promptly make a final inspection with Owner and Contractor and will notify Contractor in writing of all particulars in which this inspection reveals that the Work is incomplete or defective. Contractor shall immediately take such measures as are necessary to complete such Work or remedy such deficiencies.

A. Application for Payment:

- 1. After Contractor has, in the opinion of Engineer, satisfactorily completed all corrections identified during the final inspection and has delivered, in accordance with the Contract Documents, all maintenance and operating instructions, schedules, guarantees, bonds, certificates or other evidence of insurance, certificates of inspection, marked-up record documents (as provided in Paragraph 6.12), and other documents, Contractor may make application for final payment following the procedure for progress payments.
- 2. The final Application for Payment shall be accompanied (except as previously delivered) by:
 - a. all documentation called for in the Contract Documents, including but not limited to the evidence of insurance required by Paragraph 5.04.B.6;
 - b. consent of the surety, if any, to final payment;
 - c. a list of all Claims against Owner that Contractor believes are unsettled; and
 - d. complete and legally effective releases or waivers (satisfactory to Owner) of all Lien rights arising out of or Liens filed in connection with the Work.
- 3. In lieu of the releases or waivers of Liens specified in Paragraph 14.07.A.2 and as approved by Owner, Contractor may furnish receipts or releases in full and an affidavit of Contractor that: (i) the releases and receipts include all labor, services, material, and equipment for which a Lien could be filed; and (ii) all payrolls, material and equipment bills, and other indebtedness connected with the Work for which Owner might in any way be responsible, or which might in any way result in liens or other burdens on Owner's property, have been paid or otherwise satisfied. If any Subcontractor or Supplier fails to furnish such a release or receipt in full, Contractor may furnish a bond or other collateral satisfactory to Owner to indemnify Owner against any Lien.

B. Engineer's Review of Application and Acceptance:

1. If, on the basis of Engineer's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and Engineer's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation as required by the Contract Documents, Engineer is satisfied that the Work has been completed and Contractor's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, Engineer will, within ten days after receipt of the final Application for Payment, indicate in writing Engineer's recommendation of payment and present the Application for Payment to Owner for payment. At the same time Engineer will also give written notice to Owner and Contractor that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of Paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, Engineer will return the Application for Payment to Contractor, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case Contractor shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application for Payment.

C. Payment Becomes Due:

1. Thirty days after the presentation to Owner of the Application for Payment and accompanying documentation, the amount recommended by Engineer, less any sum Owner is entitled to set off against Engineer's recommendation, including but not limited to liquidated damages, will become due and will be paid by Owner to Contractor.

14.08 Final Completion Delayed

A. If, through no fault of Contractor, final completion of the Work is significantly delayed, and if Engineer so confirms, Owner shall, upon receipt of Contractor's final Application for Payment (for Work fully completed and accepted) and recommendation of Engineer, and without terminating the Contract, make payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted. If the remaining balance to be held by Owner for Work not fully completed or corrected is less than the retainage stipulated in the Agreement, and if bonds have been furnished as required in Paragraph 5.01, the written consent of the surety to the payment of the balance due for that portion of the Work fully completed and accepted shall be submitted by Contractor to Engineer with the Application for such payment. Such payment shall be made under the terms and conditions governing final payment, except that it shall not constitute a waiver of Claims.

14.09 Waiver of Claims

- A. The making and acceptance of final payment will constitute:
 - 1. a waiver of all Claims by Owner against Contractor, except Claims arising from unsettled Liens, from defective Work appearing after final inspection pursuant to Paragraph 14.06, from failure to comply with the Contract Documents or the terms of any special guarantees specified therein, or from Contractor's continuing obligations under the Contract Documents; and
 - 2. a waiver of all Claims by Contractor against Owner other than those previously made in accordance with the requirements herein and expressly acknowledged by Owner in writing as still unsettled.

ARTICLE 15 – SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.01 Owner May Suspend Work

A. At any time and without cause, Owner may suspend the Work or any portion thereof for a period of not more than 90 consecutive days by notice in writing to Contractor and Engineer which will fix the date on which Work will be resumed. Contractor shall resume the Work on the date so fixed. Contractor shall be granted an adjustment in the Contract Price or an extension of the Contract Times, or both, directly attributable to any such suspension if Contractor makes a Claim therefor as provided in Paragraph 10.05.

15.02 Owner May Terminate for Cause

A. The occurrence of any one or more of the following events will justify termination for cause:

- 1. Contractor's persistent failure to perform the Work in accordance with the Contract Documents (including, but not limited to, failure to supply sufficient skilled workers or suitable materials or equipment or failure to adhere to the Progress Schedule established under Paragraph 2.07 as adjusted from time to time pursuant to Paragraph 6.04);
- 2. Contractor's disregard of Laws or Regulations of any public body having jurisdiction;
- 3. Contractor's repeated disregard of the authority of Engineer; or
- 4. Contractor's violation in any substantial way of any provisions of the Contract Documents.
- B. If one or more of the events identified in Paragraph 15.02.A occur, Owner may, after giving Contractor (and surety) seven days written notice of its intent to terminate the services of Contractor:
 - exclude Contractor from the Site, and take possession of the Work and of all Contractor's tools, appliances, construction equipment, and machinery at the Site, and use the same to the full extent they could be used by Contractor (without liability to Contractor for trespass or conversion);
 - 2. incorporate in the Work all materials and equipment stored at the Site or for which Owner has paid Contractor but which are stored elsewhere; and
 - 3. complete the Work as Owner may deem expedient.
- C. If Owner proceeds as provided in Paragraph 15.02.B, Contractor shall not be entitled to receive any further payment until the Work is completed. If the unpaid balance of the Contract Price exceeds all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) sustained by Owner arising out of or relating to completing the Work, such excess will be paid to Contractor. If such claims, costs, losses, and damages exceed such unpaid balance, Contractor shall pay the difference to Owner. Such claims, costs, losses, and damages incurred by Owner will be reviewed by Engineer as to their reasonableness and, when so approved by Engineer, incorporated in a Change Order. When exercising any rights or remedies under this Paragraph, Owner shall not be required to obtain the lowest price for the Work performed.
- D. Notwithstanding Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C, Contractor's services will not be terminated if Contractor begins within seven days of receipt of notice of intent to terminate to correct its failure to perform and proceeds diligently to cure such failure within no more than 30 days of receipt of said notice.
- E. Where Contractor's services have been so terminated by Owner, the termination will not affect any rights or remedies of Owner against Contractor then existing or which may thereafter accrue. Any retention or payment of moneys due Contractor by Owner will not release Contractor from liability.

F. If and to the extent that Contractor has provided a performance bond under the provisions of Paragraph 5.01.A, the termination procedures of that bond shall supersede the provisions of Paragraphs 15.02.B and 15.02.C.

15.03 Owner May Terminate For Convenience

- A. Upon seven days written notice to Contractor and Engineer, Owner may, without cause and without prejudice to any other right or remedy of Owner, terminate the Contract. In such case, Contractor shall be paid for (without duplication of any items):
 - 1. completed and acceptable Work executed in accordance with the Contract Documents prior to the effective date of termination, including fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such Work;
 - expenses sustained prior to the effective date of termination in performing services and furnishing labor, materials, or equipment as required by the Contract Documents in connection with uncompleted Work, plus fair and reasonable sums for overhead and profit on such expenses;
 - 3. all claims, costs, losses, and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of engineers, architects, attorneys, and other professionals and all court or arbitration or other dispute resolution costs) incurred in settlement of terminated contracts with Subcontractors, Suppliers, and others; and
 - 4. reasonable expenses directly attributable to termination.
- B. Contractor shall not be paid on account of loss of anticipated profits or revenue or other economic loss arising out of or resulting from such termination.

15.04 Contractor May Stop Work or Terminate

- A. If, through no act or fault of Contractor, (i) the Work is suspended for more than 90 consecutive days by Owner or under an order of court or other public authority, or (ii) Engineer fails to act on any Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or (iii) Owner fails for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, then Contractor may, upon seven days written notice to Owner and Engineer, and provided Owner or Engineer do not remedy such suspension or failure within that time, terminate the Contract and recover from Owner payment on the same terms as provided in Paragraph 15.03.
- B. In lieu of terminating the Contract and without prejudice to any other right or remedy, if Engineer has failed to act on an Application for Payment within 30 days after it is submitted, or Owner has failed for 30 days to pay Contractor any sum finally determined to be due, Contractor may, seven days after written notice to Owner and Engineer, stop the Work until payment is made of all such amounts due Contractor, including interest thereon. The provisions of this Paragraph 15.04 are not intended to preclude Contractor from making a Claim under Paragraph 10.05 for an adjustment in Contract Price or Contract Times or otherwise for expenses or damage directly attributable to Contractor's stopping the Work as permitted by this Paragraph.

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 Methods and Procedures

- A. Either Owner or Contractor may request mediation of any Claim submitted to Engineer for a decision under Paragraph 10.05 before such decision becomes final and binding. The mediation will be governed by the Construction Industry Mediation Rules of the American Arbitration Association in effect as of the Effective Date of the Agreement. The request for mediation shall be submitted in writing to the American Arbitration Association and the other party to the Contract. Timely submission of the request shall stay the effect of Paragraph 10.05.E.
- B. Owner and Contractor shall participate in the mediation process in good faith. The process shall be concluded within 60 days of filing of the request. The date of termination of the mediation shall be determined by application of the mediation rules referenced above.
- C. If the Claim is not resolved by mediation, Engineer's action under Paragraph 10.05.C or a denial pursuant to Paragraphs 10.05.C.3 or 10.05.D shall become final and binding 30 days after termination of the mediation unless, within that time period, Owner or Contractor:
 - 1. elects in writing to invoke any dispute resolution process provided for in the Supplementary Conditions; or
 - 2. agrees with the other party to submit the Claim to another dispute resolution process; or
 - 3. gives written notice to the other party of the intent to submit the Claim to a court of competent jurisdiction.

ARTICLE 17 – MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

- A. Whenever any provision of the Contract Documents requires the giving of written notice, it will be deemed to have been validly given if:
 - 1. delivered in person to the individual or to a member of the firm or to an officer of the corporation for whom it is intended; or
 - 2. delivered at or sent by registered or certified mail, postage prepaid, to the last business address known to the giver of the notice.

17.02 Computation of Times

A. When any period of time is referred to in the Contract Documents by days, it will be computed to exclude the first and include the last day of such period. If the last day of any such period falls on a Saturday or Sunday or on a day made a legal holiday by the law of the applicable jurisdiction, such day will be omitted from the computation.

17.03 Cumulative Remedies

A. The duties and obligations imposed by these General Conditions and the rights and remedies available hereunder to the parties hereto are in addition to, and are not to be construed in any way as a limitation of, any rights and remedies available to any or all of them which are otherwise imposed or available by Laws or Regulations, by special warranty or guarantee, or by other provisions of the Contract Documents. The provisions of this Paragraph will be as effective as if repeated specifically in the Contract Documents in connection with each particular duty, obligation, right, and remedy to which they apply.

17.04 Survival of Obligations

A. All representations, indemnifications, warranties, and guarantees made in, required by, or given in accordance with the Contract Documents, as well as all continuing obligations indicated in the Contract Documents, will survive final payment, completion, and acceptance of the Work or termination or completion of the Contract or termination of the services of Contractor.

17.05 Controlling Law

A. This Contract is to be governed by the law of the state in which the Project is located.

17.06 Headings

A. Article and paragraph headings are inserted for convenience only and do not constitute parts of these General Conditions.

SECTION 00800

SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

<u>Article</u>	<u>Title</u>		Page No.	
1	Definitions and Terminology			
2	Preliminary Matters00800-3			
3	Contract Documents: Intent, Amending and Reuse			
4	Availa	bility of Lands; Subsurface and Physical Conditions;		
	Hazaro	dous Environmental Conditions; Reference Points	00800-5	
5	Bonds	Bonds and Insurance		
6	CONT	CONTRACTOR's Responsibilities		
7	Other Work at the Site			
8	OWNER's Responsibilities			
9		NEER's Status During Construction		
10	Chang	e in the Work; Claims	00800-15	
1 1	Cost of	f Work; Allowances; Unit Price Work	00800-15	
12		e of Contract Price; Change of Contract Times	00800-16	
13	Tests a	and Inspections; Correction, Removal		
	or Acceptance of Defective Work			
14		nts to CONTRACTOR and Completion		
15		Suspension of Work and Termination		
16		e Resolution		
17	Miscel	laneous	00800-22	
Addition	al Articl	<u>es</u>		
18		ated Damages		
19		l and State Government Provisions	00800-23	
	19.01	Affirmative Action Requirements		
	19.02	Anti-Discrimination (N.J.S.A. 10:2-1)		
	19.03	Foreign Corporations (N.J.S.A. 14A:13-3)		
	19.04	Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:24-24.2)		
	19.05	Use of Domestic Materials (N.J.S.A. 52:33-1 to 52:33-3)		
	19.06	Prevailing Wage Rates (N.J.S.A. 34:11 - 56:25)		
	19.07	State Treasurer's List of Debarred,		
		Suspended and Disqualified Bidders (N.J.S.A. 34:11)		
	19.08	Small Business Concerns Owned and Controlled by		
		Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Individuals		
		(SEDs) (N.J.A.C. 7:22-9)		
	19.09	Termination of Loans		
	19.10	Davis Bacon Act		
	19.11	Construction of Wastewater Treatment Facilities (N.J.A.C	. 7:14-2)	

Exhibit No.	<u>List of Exhibits</u>	
1	Prevailing Wage Rates	
2	List of Debarred Contractors and Subcontractors	
3	Davis Bacon Act - Labor Standards Provisions for Federally Assisted	
	Construction Contracts (EPA Form 5720-4) and USEPA Attachment 6 -	
	Requirements for Subrecipients that are Government Entities	
4	Contract Modification Proposal and Acceptance Form	
5	N.J.A.C. 7:22-9 and N.J.A.C. 7:22-10.11, 12	
6	SED Participation Building Phase Quarterly Report (Form OEO-002)	
7	SED Participation Monthly Progress Report (Form OEO-003)	
8	PVSC SED Utilization Plan	
9	N.J.A.C. 7:14-2	
10	N.J.S.A. 2A:44-143, 144	
11	List of Drawings	

SECTION 00800

SUPPLEMENTAL GENERAL CONDITIONS

These Supplemental General Conditions amend or supplement the Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (No. C700, 2007 Edition) given as Specification Section 00700 and other provisions of the Contract Documents as indicated below. All provisions that are not so amended or supplemented remain in full force and effect.

ARTICLE 1 – DEFINITIONS AND TERMINOLOGY

Add the following Section at the beginning of this Article:

1.00 Terms

A. The terms used in these Supplemental General Conditions which are defined in the Standard General Conditions of the Construction Contract (No. C700, 2007 Edition) given as Specification Section 00700 have the meanings assigned to them in the General Conditions.

1.01 Defined Terms

Definition 18. Omit the word "two".

Delete Definition 42. in its entirety and replace with the following:

"Specifications – All the terms and stipulations contained in the General Requirements and in the Detailed Specifications. The requirements of the General Requirements shall be considered part of each Item of the Detailed Specifications."

Definition 43. Omit "Work at the Site" and substitute "on the Project".

In the second line of Definition 44. Substantial Completion, delete:

"of ENGINEER", and add "of ENGINEER, and approved by OWNER"

Insert the following at the end of Definition 44. Substantial Completion.

"The date of Substantial Completion shall be certified by the ENGINEER."

Add the following new definition:

"52. Conditions of the Contract - The combined General Conditions and Supplemental General Conditions."

ARTICLE 2 - PRELIMINARY MATTERS

Add the following Section to the beginning of this Article:

"2.00 Execution of Agreement

- A. At least six counterparts of the Agreement will be executed and delivered by the CONTRACTOR to the OWNER within ten (10) working days of the Notice of Award and receipt of Contract Documents by the CONTRACTOR for execution; and thereafter OWNER will execute and deliver one counterpart to CONTRACTOR."
- 2.01 Delivery of Bonds and Evidence of Insurance

Delete Part B. Evidence of Insurance in its entirety and substitute the following:

- "B. Evidence of Insurance: Before any Work at the site is started, Contractor shall deliver to Owner, with copies to Engineer and each additional insured identified in Article 5 of the Supplemental General Conditions, certificates of insurance (and other evidence requested by Owner) which Contractor is required to purchase and maintain in accordance with the requirements of Article 5."
- 2.03 Commencement of Contract Times; Notice to Proceed

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

- "A. Except as otherwise provided in (ii) hereinafter, the Contract Time will commence to run on the day indicated in the Notice to Proceed; but in no event will the Contract Time commence to run later than the ninetieth day after the day of Bid opening or the thirtieth day after the Effective Date of the Agreement. By mutual consent of the parties to the Contract, these time limits may be changed.
- B. Notwithstanding the provisions of subsection (i) above, if award of the Bid is challenged, and the Owner determines that a hearing is required on the challenge, or a Court or governmental entity having jurisdiction issues a stay of the award or performance of the Contract, the Contract Time and Effective Date of the Agreement shall be stayed for the time necessary for Owner to conduct a hearing and make a determination on the challenge and/or the time that the Contract award or performance are stayed by a Court or governmental entity having jurisdiction, not to exceed an additional 180 days."
- 2.06 Pre-construction Conference; Designation of Authorized Representatives

Delete in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. Within ten (10) days after the Contract Times start to run, but before any Work at the site is started, a pre-construction conference shall be attended by, but without limitations to, the following: Contractor's Representatives, Owner's Representatives, Utility Companies, the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection, and all other Regulatory Agencies as required. The conference will establish a working understanding among the parties as to the Work and to discuss the schedules referred to in paragraph 2.05A, procedures for handling Shop Drawings and other submittals, processing Applications for Payment and maintaining required records."

ARTICLE 3- CONTRACT DOCUMENTS: INTENT, AMENDING AND REUSE

3.01 Intent

Add the following subparts to Part A:

- "1. Each and every provision of law and clause required by law to be inserted in these Contract Documents shall be deemed to be inserted herein, and they shall be read and enforced as though it were included herein, and if through mistake or otherwise, any such provision is not inserted, or if not correctly inserted, then upon the application of either party, the Contract Documents shall forthwith be physically amended to make such insertion.
- 2. The Contract Documents indicate the extent and general arrangement of the work. It is the intent of the Contract Documents to obtain an operable Project. Equipment, components, systems, etc., therein shall be made operable by the CONTRACTOR.
- 3. The Contract Drawings may be supplemented from time to time with additional drawings by the ENGINEER as may be required to illustrate the work or, as the work progresses, with additional Drawings, by the CONTRACTOR, subject to the approval of the ENGINEER. Supplementary Drawings, when issued by the ENGINEER or by the CONTRACTOR, after approval by the ENGINEER, shall be furnished in sufficient quantity to all those who, in the opinion of the ENGINEER, are affected by such Drawings."
- 3.03 Reporting and Resolving Discrepancies.
 - A. 3. "or should have known."

<u>ARTICLE 4 – AVAILABILITY OF LANDS; SUBSURFACE AND PHYSICAL</u> CONDITIONS; HAZARDOUS ENVIRONMENTAL CONDITIONS; REFERENCE POINTS

4.02 Subsurface and Physical Conditions

Part B: In the sixth line delete "The Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents"

Add the following Paragraph to Section 4.02:

C. It shall be understood and agreed that the CONTRACTOR will not use any of the information made available to him, or obtained in any examination made by him, in any manner as a basis or ground of claim or demand of any nature against the OWNER or the ENGINEER, arising from or by reason of any variance which may exist between the information offered and the actual materials or structures encountered during the construction.

4.04 Underground Facilities

Delete Part B. in its entirety and substitute the following:

B. All information given on the Drawings, or in the Contract Documents, relative to subsurface and latent physical conditions or otherwise affecting the

performance of the Work is from the present sources available to the OWNER and the ENGINEER. It is understood and agreed that the OWNER and the ENGINEER do not warrant or guarantee that the materials, conditions, and pipes, or other structures encountered during the construction will be the same as those indicated on the Drawings or in the Contract Documents. Each Bidder must inform himself fully of the conditions relating to the construction and labor under which the work will be performed; and in particular as to subsurface and groundwater conditions; failure to do so will not relieve a successful bidder of his obligation to furnish all material and labor necessary to carry out the provisions of the Contract Documents and to complete the contemplated work for the considerations and he makes his bid with a full knowledge of conditions, and the kind, quality, and quantity of work required.

It is also understood and agreed that the Bidder or the CONTRACTOR will not use any of the information made available to him, or obtained in any examination made by him, in any manner as a basis or ground of claim or demand of any nature against the OWNER or the ENGINEER, arising from or by reason of any variance which may exist between the information offered and the actual materials or structures encountered during construction.

4.05 Reference Points

Part A: Add the following after "provide" in the first line:

", if available,"

Add the following paragraphs:

- "B. ENGINEER may check the lines, elevations, reference marks, batter boards, etc., set by CONTRACTOR, and CONTRACTOR shall correct any errors disclosed by such check. Such a check shall not be considered as approval of CONTRACTOR's work and shall not relieve CONTRACTOR of the responsibility for accurate construction of the entire Work. CONTRACTOR shall furnish personnel to assist ENGINEER in checking lines and grades."
- "C. No separate payment will be made to the CONTRACTOR for the cost of establishing lines and grades or for the cost of assisting the ENGINEER in checking of such work or for the delay in checking such work, but the cost thereof shall be included in the prices bid for the various items."
- 4.06 Hazardous Environmental Condition at Site.
- G. Omit in its entirety and substitute the following: "Owner, in its sole discretion, shall have the right to dispose of the contamination, either on its own or through an independent Contractor, or negotiate a Change Order with the Contractor.

ARTICLE 5 - BONDS AND INSURANCE

5.01 Performance, Payment and Other Bonds

Part A: Add the following after "payment bonds" in the first line:

"within ten (10) working days of Notice of Award".

Delete the second sentence and replace with the following:

"The Performance Bond shall remain in effect until completion and acceptance by the OWNER as specified in paragraph 14.07".

Add the following Paragraphs to Section 5.01:

"D. As surety that the CONTRACTOR will faithfully maintain the Work during the twelve (12) month Correction Period, the CONTRACTOR agrees to furnish to the OWNER before final payment shall be made under the terms of this Contract, a suitable Maintenance Bond in the amount of one hundred percent (100%) of the Contract price less the amount of the Environmental Maintenance Bond, with a surety company (licensed by the Commissioner of Banking and Insurance of New Jersey), as surety, running from the date of substantial completion to date twelve (12) months after the date of substantial completion and acceptance as herein before described.

The CONTRACTOR shall note that the form of Maintenance Bond shall be approved by the OWNER prior to the execution therof by the CONTRACTOR and acceptance thereof by the OWNER. Should the CONTRACTOR fail to commence within one week of notice from the OWNER to make the repairs or replacements required under the terms of the Correction Period set forth above, the OWNER may have said replacements made or repairs done and the expense thereof shall paid by the CONTRACTOR or by the CONTRACTOR's Surety."

"E. The Environmental Maintenance Bond, furnished by the Contractor shall be supplied in the amount of \$25,000 or 50% of the bid price for the Environmental Protection bid items, whichever is greater, and shall remain in full force and effect for one (1) year <u>beyond</u> the end of the Correction Period".

5.03 Certificates of Insurance

Add the following paragraph to 5.03:

"F. Wherever in this Article the terms "The Insured" and OWNER occurs with respect to coverage in a policy, it shall mean the OWNER and its agent and agencies, all municipalities where work is being performed under the contract, the ENGINEER, and any other parties specifically designated below, who shall be named as insured in each policy issued. The insurance policies required herein shall not contain any Third Party Beneficiary Exclusion. The State of New Jersey and its venues, employees and officers shall be named insured on each certificate of Insurance."

5.04 CONTRACTOR's Insurance

Add the following to the end of the paragraph of Part A:

"The limits of liability for the insurance required by Paragraph 5.04 of the General Conditions shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts or greater where required by law:"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 1 and 2:

"Workers' Compensation

(1) Worker's Compensation Statutory

(2) Employer's Liability \$2,000,000"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 3, 4 and 5:

"Comprehensive General Liability including Premise/Operations; Explosion, Collapse and Underground Property Damage; Products/Completed Operations, Broad Form Contractual, Independent CONTRACTORs; Broad Form Property Damage; and Personal Injury liabilities:

(1) Bodily Injury: \$2,000,000 Each Occurrence

\$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

(2) Property Damage:* \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

*Property Damage shall include Explosion, Collapse and Underground Coverages. Property Damage shall include property in the care, custody and control of the insured.

(3) Personal Injury, with employment exclusion deleted.

\$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate"

Add the following to Part A, Subparts 6:

"Comprehensive Automobile Liability including all owned (private and others), hired and non-owned vehicles:

(1) Bodily Injury \$1,000,000 Each Person

\$2,000,000 Each Accident

(2) Property Damage \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence"

Add the following Paragraph to Part B:

"7. CONTRACTOR may purchase and maintain excess liability insurance in the umbrella form in order to satisfy the limits of liability required for the insurance to be purchased and maintained in accordance with paragraph 5.04. Evidence of such excess liability shall be delivered to OWNER in accordance with paragraph 5.03 in the form of a certificate indicating the policy numbers and limits of liability of all underlying insurance. The umbrella liability insurance shall have a combined single limit of not less than \$5,000,000."

5.05 OWNER's Liability Insurance

Delete Part A of Section 5.05 in its entirety and insert the following in its place:

A. CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain a separate OWNER's Protective Liability Policy, issued to OWNER at the expense of CONTRACTOR, including

OWNER and ENGINEER as named insured. This insurance shall provide coverage for not less than the following amounts:

1. Bodily Injury \$2,000,000 Each Occurrence

2. Property Damage \$1,000,000 Each Occurrence \$2,000,000 Annual Aggregate

5.06 Property Insurance

Delete the first sentence of Part A and replace with the following:

"CONTRACTOR shall purchase and maintain property insurance upon the Work at the site, written on the completed value form, in an amount equal to the total bid price for the completed construction."

Add a sentence immediately after the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 2 as follows:

"The policy shall contain endorsements covering damage from flood and earthquake. The value of the coverage for damage from flood shall have a minimum of 10% of the **Total Bid Price**, but in no case less than \$6,000,000"

Delete Part B in its entirety.

5.10 Partial Utilization, Acknowledgement of Property Insurer

Add a new paragraph as follows:

"B. OWNER will continually occupy all facilities involved in this project and will require temporary access to the Work prior to substantial completion. Endorsements to the property insurance policies provided by the CONTRACTOR that protect the interests of all parties shall be provided."

ARTICLE 6 - CONTRACTOR'S RESPONSIBILITIES

6.01 Supervision and Superintendant

Add the following:

"C. CONTRACTOR will be held responsible for the conduct of all personnel on site employed by or through Contract. CONTRACTOR shall employ only competent persons to perform the work of this contract. Whenever OWNER shall notify CONTRACTOR, in writing, that any person on the work, including superintendents and other Supervisors, appears to be incompetent, disorderly, or who disregards the authority of the ENGINEER and/or OWNER, or is otherwise unsatisfactory, such person shall be removed from the Project within the time frame specified by the OWNER, and shall not again be employed on it except with the consent of OWNER."

6.06 Concerning Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others

Change this Section Title to read 'Concerning Assignment, Subcontractors, Suppliers and Others:"

Add the following to Part A:

"CONTRACTOR shall not assign, transfer, convey or otherwise dispose of the Contract, or of his legal right, title, or interest in or to the same or to any part thereof, without the prior written consent of the OWNER. CONTRACTOR shall not assign by power of attorney or otherwise any monies due him and payable under this Contract without the prior written consent of the OWNER. Such consent, if given, will in no way relieve the CONTRACTOR from any of the obligations of this Contract. OWNER shall not be bound to abide by or observe the requirements of any such assignment. Acceptance of any Subcontractor, other person or organization by OWNER shall not constitute a waiver of any right of OWNER to reject defective work.

The CONTRACTOR agrees that it is as fully responsible to OWNER for the acts and omissions of its Subcontractors and of persons either directly or indirectly employed by them, as it is for the acts and omissions of persons directly employed by it.

CONTRACTOR shall comply with the New Jersey Regulations governing minority and female CONTRACTOR and subcontractor participation on Construction Contracts as required by N.J.S.A. 52:32-17. The regulations, which are more specifically set forth in N.J.A.C. 17:14-1.1 et seq., are incorporated herein by reference and made a part hereof."

Add the following changes to Part B:

First line, delete: "If the Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents". The fourth line, delete: "Supplementary Conditions", and substitute "Contract Documents".

6.07 Patent Fees and Royalties

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. CONTRACTOR shall pay all license fees and royalties and assume all costs incident to the use in the performance of the work of any invention, design, process, products or device which is the subject of patent rights or copyrights held by others. CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER AND ENGINEER and anyone directly or indirectly employed by either of them from and against all claims, damages, losses and expenses, including attorney's fees, arising out of any infringement of patent rights or copyrights incident to the use in the performance of the work or furnished by him in fulfillment of the requirements of this Contract. In the event of any claim or action by law on account of such patents or fees, it is agreed that the OWNER may retain out of the monies which are or which may become due to the CONTRACTOR under this Contract, a sum of money sufficient to protect itself against loss, and to retain the same until said claims are paid or satisfactorily adjusted."

6.09 Laws and Regulations

Delete Part B in its entirety and substitute the following:

"B. If CONTRACTOR observes that the Specifications or Drawings are at variance with any Laws or Regulations, he shall give ENGINEER prompt written notice thereof. If CONTRACTOR performs any work knowing it to be contrary

to such Laws or Regulations, and without such notice to ENGINEER, he shall bear all costs arising therefrom. The CONTRACTOR shall, at all times, observe and comply with and shall cause all his agents and employees and all his Subcontractors to observe and comply with all such existing Laws or Regulations, and shall protect and indemnify the OWNER and the ENGINEER and the municipalities in which work is being performed, and their officers and agents against any claim or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such Law or Regulation, whether by himself or his employees or any of his Subcontractors."

Add the following paragraph:

"D. The CONTRACTOR shall keep itself fully informed of all existing and future state and Federal Laws and Regulations and Municipal Ordinances and Regulations, in any manner affecting the work and the persons engaged or employed in the work, or the materials used in the work, or in any affecting the performance of the work, either with respect to hours of labor or otherwise, and of all such laws, ordinances, regulations, orders and decrees, and shall protect and indemnify OWNER and their officers and agents against any claims or liability arising from or based on the violation of any such law, ordinance, regulation, order or decree, whether by itself, or by its agents or employees."

6.10 Taxes

Add the following to Part A:

"The materials and supplies to be used in the work of this contract are exempt from sales tax of the State of New Jersey. CONTRACTOR shall obtain the proper certificates, maintain the necessary records and otherwise comply with the requirements of state law."

6.13 Safety and Protection

Add the following Paragraph:

"G. The CONTRACTOR throughout the work of this contract shall comply with the OWNER Safety Rules, as well as the Federal Occupational Safety and Health Act and the applicable New Jersey Department of Labor Administrative Codes. The CONTRACTOR shall obtain a copy of the OWNER Safety Rules, these rules, including the wearing of protective head gear, shall be strongly enforced by the CONTRACTOR in respect to his own employees, Subcontractors employees, and other personnel engaged in business with the CONTRACTOR on OWNER's property.

CONTRACTOR's (and Subcontractors) personnel when on OWNER property shall prominently display Company name or logo on their safety helmet (hard hat).

The CONTRACTOR is advised of the 15-MPH speed limit on all plant roads, and will be held responsible for his employees (and Subcontractors) compliance with this and all rules for traffic safety in the plant.

All CONTRACTORs personnel shall wear OSHA approved hard hats and shall display a clearly visible company logo on the hat.

The CONTRACTORs attention is directed toward several New Jersey Labor Department Administrative Codes that influence the conduct of his work in specific areas:

- 1. N.J.A.C. 12:100-9 Work in Confined Space
- N.J.A.C. 12:100-11 Control of Hazardous Energy (Electrical energy lockout and other energy sources such as steam, air, liquids)
- 3. N.J.A.C. 7:31-1-6 Toxic Catastrophe Prevention Act.

Before any work commences on OWNER property, the CONTRACTOR'S Superintendent shall contact the OWNER Facility Supervisor at the site. The OWNER Supervisor will inform the CONTRACTOR of the OWNER emergency plant evacuation plan and where he is to assemble his personnel.

The CONTRACTOR shall instruct and show his personnel where to assemble, at the sound of the OWNER emergency evacuation siren. The facility Supervisor will notify the CONTRACTOR's personnel of the emergency evacuation route they are to follow. At the assembly point, the CONTRACTOR's person in charge shall account for all his personnel, supply transportation, and see that they utilize the prescribed evacuation route.

Every third Wednesday of each month at 11:00 a.m. the evacuation siren is put through a test cycle, it is not required to assemble for the test cycle.

Where portions of the work of the contract fall under the authority of these Administrative Codes for Public Employees, the CONTRACTOR shall at all times maintain safety standards for his employees equivalent to that imposed by the Codes. This includes, for example, monitoring of air in confined spaces with appropriate instrumentation for noxious or toxic gases, and lockout of hazardous energy such as electrical, steam, air, or liquids under pressure.

The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for providing first aid, and emergency medical assistance for any of his employees injured on the work site. The CONTRACTOR shall be responsible for arranging emergency assistance with local hospitals, and/or EMT services. The CONTRACTOR's arrangements shall be submitted in writing, with required telephone numbers to OWNER's Security Department. OWNER Security will summon the CONTRACTOR's emergency personnel, if the CONTRACTOR calls OWNER Security from any in plant telephone.

CONTRACTOR's personnel will not be treated in the OWNER Dispensary for minor injuries, cuts or services."

6.15 Hazardous Communication Program

Add the following paragraph:

"B. All hazardous material whether sold, delivered, and/or used to perform a service on the OWNER site, shall be properly labeled in accordance with the New Jersey Worker and Community Right to Know (P.L. 1983, C315, N.J.S.A.

34:56A-1 et seq.). The bidder shall provide prior to arrival on site the Material Safety Data Sheets to the OWNER for all the products that he intends to utilize under this contract."

6.19 CONTRACTOR's General Warranty and Guarantee

After the first sentence of Part A add the following:

"All materials or equipment delivered to the site shall be accompanied by certificates, signed by an authorized officer of the supplier, and notarized guaranteeing that the materials or equipment conform to specification requirements. Such certificates shall be immediately turned over to the OWNER. Materials or equipment delivered to the site without such certificates will be subject to rejection."

Omit the entire second sentence of Part A.

6.20 Indemnification

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. To the fullest extent permitted by Laws and Regulations, and except for the willful misconduct of OWNER, CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and hold harmless OWNER, ENGINEER, ENGINEER's Consultants and the officers, directors, employees, agents and other consultants of each and any of them from and against all claims, costs, losses and damages (including but not limited to all fees and charges of ENGINEERS, architects, attorneys and other professionals and all court or arbitration of other dispute resolution costs including appeals) caused by, arising out of or resulting from the performance of the Work, provided that any such claim, cost, loss or damage is caused in whole or in part by any negligent act or omission of the CONTRACTOR, any Subcontractor, any Supplier, any person or organization directly or indirectly employed by any of them to perform or furnish any of the Work or anyone for whose acts any of them may be liable, regardless of whether or not caused in part by any negligence or omission of a person or entity indemnified hereunder or whether liability is imposed upon such indemnified party by Laws and Regulations regardless of the negligence of any such person or entity."

Add the following new Paragraphs as follows:

- "D. Wherever in this Agreement a provision imposes upon the CONTRACTOR an obligation of indemnification, that obligation shall be as set forth in the preceding paragraphs of this provision. CONTRACTOR acknowledges that it is the intent of the parties that any indemnification obligation imposed upon CONTRACTOR pursuant to any provision of this Agreement shall be the broadest called for under this Agreement.
- E. Nothing in the Contract Documents shall create or give to third parties any claim or right of action against the CONTRACTOR, the OWNER or the ENGINEER beyond such as may legally exist irrespective of the Contract."

ARTICLE 7 - OTHER WORK AT THE SITE

7.02 Coordination

Delete this Section in its entirety.

ARTICLE 8 – OWNER'S RESPONSIBILITIES

8.02 Replacement of ENGINEER Delete this Section in its entirety.

8.06 Insurance Delete this Section in its entirety.

8.11 Evidence of Financial Arrangements Delete this Section in its entirety.

ARTICLE 9 – ENGINEER'S STATUS DURING CONSTRUCTION

9.01 OWNER's Representative

Delete Part A in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. ENGINEER will be the OWNER's representative during the construction period, and his instructions shall be carried into effect promptly and efficiently."

9.03 Project Representative

Part A: In the first sentence delete "If OWNER and ENGINEER agree" and substitute "At OWNER's option".

Add the following paragraphs:

- "B. The Resident Project Representative will serve as the ENGINEER's liaison with the CONTRACTOR, working principally through the CONTRACTOR's superintendent to assist him in understanding the intent of the Contract Documents.
- C. The Resident Project Representative shall conduct on-site observations of the work in progress to confirm that the work is proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents. He will verify that tests, equipment and systems start-ups and operating and maintenance instructions are conducted as required by the Contract Documents. He will have the authority to disapprove or reject defective work in accordance with Article 13."

9.09 Limitations on ENGINEER's Authority and Responsibilities

Add the following to Part E:

"Except upon written instructions of the ENGINEER, the Resident Project Representative:

- 1. Shall not authorize any deviation from the Contract Documents or approve any substitute materials or equipment.
- 2. Shall not exceed limitations of ENGINEER's authority as set forth in the Contract Documents.
- 3. Shall not undertake any of the responsibilities of CONTRACTOR, Subcontractors or CONTRACTOR's superintendent, or expedite the work.

- 4. Shall not advise on/or issue directions to any aspect of the means, methods, techniques, sequences or procedures of construction unless such is specifically called for in the Contract.
- 5. Shall not advise on or issue directions as to safety precautions and programs in connection with the work."

ARTICLE 10 - CHANGES IN THE WORK; CLAIMS

10.01 Authorized Changes in the Work

Add the following to the end of Part B:

"CONTRACTOR certifies that this claim is made in good faith, that the supporting data are accurate and complete to the best of CONTRACTOR's knowledge and belief, and that the amount or time requested accurately reflects the contract adjustment for which CONTRACTOR believes OWNER is liable."

ARTICLE 11 - COST OF THE WORK; CASH ALLOWANCES; UNIT PRICE WORK

11.01 Cost of the Work

Delete the fourth sentence in the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

Such employees shall include all labor categories listed in the New Jersey Department of Labor Prevailing Wage Rate Determination.

Delete the second sentence in the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 3 "If required ... be acceptable."

Delete Part A, Subpart 5a in its entirety.

Add the following before the last sentence of the paragraph of Part A, Subpart 5c:

"These rates shall include all fuel, lubricants, insurance, etc. Equipment rental charges shall not exceed the prorated monthly rental rates listed in the current edition of the "'Compilation' of Rental Rates for Construction Equipment" as published by the Associated Equipment Distributors. Charges per hour shall be determined by dividing the monthly rates by 176."

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.f. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.g. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.h. in its entirety.

Delete Part A, Subpart 5.I. in its entirety

11.03 Unit Price Work

In Part D, Subpart 1, delete "materially and significantly", and insert "by more than plus or minus twenty percent (20%)".

ARTICLE 12 - CHANGE OF CONTRACT PRICE; CHANGE OF CONTRACT TIMES

12.01 Change in Contract Price

Delete part B, Subpart 2 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"2. Where the Work involved is not covered by unit prices contained in the Contract Documents, by a mutually agreed upon lump sum which includes an allowance for overhead and profit in accordance with paragraph 12.01.C.2"

Delete Part C, Subpart 1 in its entirety.

Add the following to Part C, Subpart 2.a.:

"CONTRACTOR's fee shall not be applied to payroll taxes, social security contributions, or unemployment taxes. CONTRACTOR's fee of fifteen percent shall not be applied to moveable equipment (i.e., cranes, furniture etc.) purchased and supplied to the OWNER under a change in the contract price or a construction allowance. CONTRACTOR will be allowed a five percent fee in this case."

ARTICLE 13 – TESTS AND INSPECTIONS; CORRECTION, REMOVAL OR ACCEPTANCE OF DEFECTIVE WORK

13.03 Tests and Inspections

Delete Part B in its entirety and substitute the following:

"B. OWNER shall employ and pay for all inspections and testing services specifically noted as such in the Contract. All others required shall be the responsibility of the CONTRACTOR."

Delete Parts C and D in their entirety and substitute the following:

- "C. If the Contract Documents, laws, ordinances, rules, regulations or orders of any public authority having jurisdiction require any work to be specifically inspected, tested or approved by any public entity, CONTRACTOR shall assume full responsibility therefore, pay all costs in connection therewith and furnish ENGINEER the required certificates of inspection, testing or approval.
- D. The OWNER reserves the right to independently perform at its own expense, laboratory tests on random samples of material or performance tests on equipment delivered to the site. These tests, if made, will be conducted in accordance with appropriate referenced standards or Specifications requirements. The entire shipment represented by a given sample, samples or piece of equipment may be rejected on the basis of the failure of samples or pieces of equipment to meet specified test requirements. All rejected materials or equipment shall be removed from the site, whether stored or installed in the work, and the required replacement shall be made, all at no additional cost to the OWNER."

13.05 OWNER May Stop the Work

Insert the following in the third line between "Documents," and "OWNER":

"or if the work interferes with the operation of the existing facility

Add the following at the end of the paragraph of Part A.

"If the OWNER stops work under Paragraph 13.05, Contractor shall be entitled to no extension of Contract Time or increase in Contract Price."

13.06 Corrections or Removal of Defective Work

Add the following Paragraph:

"C. At any time during the progress of the work and up to the date of final acceptance, the ENGINEER shall have the right to reject any work which does not conform to the requirements of the Contract Documents, even though-such work has been previously inspected and paid for. Any omissions or failure on the part of the ENGINEER to disapprove or reject any work or materials at the time of inspection shall not be construed as an acceptance of any defective work or materials."

ARTICLE 14 - PAYMENTS TO CONTRACTOR AND COMPLETION

14.01 Schedule of Values

Add the following at the end of the paragraph of Part A:

"The CONTRACTOR shall submit for the ENGINEER's approval, a complete breakdown of all Lump Sum Items in the Proposal. This breakdown, modified as directed by the ENGINEER, will be used as a basis for preparing estimates and establishing progress payments.

14.02 Progress Payments

A. Applications for Payments

Delete Subpart 3 in its entirety and substitute the following:

"3. Any Contract, the total price of which exceeds \$100,000.00, entered into by the OWNER involving the construction, reconstruction, alteration, repair or maintenance of any building, structure, facility or other improvement to real property, shall provide for partial payments to be made at least once each month as the work progresses, unless the contractor shall agree to deposit bonds with the contracting unit pursuant to P.L. 1979, c.152 (N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.2)

Application for Progress Payment request shall include the total amount of the work completed to the month prior to date of application for Progress Payment and the amount earned by the CONTRACTOR for the payment period. The payment period may conclude on the last day of the preceding month, or other mutually agreed upon day of the month accompanied by such data and supporting evidence as OWNER or ENGINEER may require.

Forms to be used shall be prepared by the CONTRACTOR and submitted to the ENGINEER for approval.

The OWNER shall withhold two (2) percent of the amount due on each application for Progress Payment pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3, unless the CONTRACTOR makes the deposits referred to in N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.1. Such withholding shall be in addition to any retainage otherwise authorized by law or the Contract Documents.

The OWNER shall make payments to the CONTRACTOR once each month as the work progresses. Payment may be withheld at any time if the work is not proceeding in accordance with the Contract Documents.

The OWNER will not pay for equipment stored on or off-site and payments will be made on completed work only; unless by special approval. Upon application to the OWNER, the OWNER may, at its own discretion, approve payments for stored equipment provided the equipment has been inspected and approved by the ENGINEER at its stored location.

Where instruction manuals and parts list are specified in the Contract Documents. Payment will not be made until approved Instruction Manuals and Parts Lists have been received and approved by OWNER.

The CONTRACTOR shall furnish evidence that payment received on the basis of materials and equipment not incorporated and suitably stored, has in fact been paid to the respective supplier(s) within thirty days of payment by OWNER. Failure to provide such evidence of payment may result in the withdrawal of previous approval(s) and removal of the cost of related materials and equipment from the next submitted application for Progress Payment.

Upon Substantial Completion the retainage withheld by the OWNER pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3 shall be paid to the CONTRACTOR as provided by law. The OWNER may reinstate the retainage if it is determined that the CONTRACTOR is not making satisfactory progress or there is other specific cause for such retainage.

The N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.8 requirements will be followed as needed."

B. Review of Applications:

Add the following to Subpart 1:

"Should CONTRACTOR neglect to pay any undisputed claims, made in writing to OWNER within thirty days after completion of the Work, but continuing unsatisfied for a period of ninety days, OWNER may pay such claim and deduct the amount thereof from the balance due CONTRATOR. OWNER may also, with the written consent of CONTRACTOR, use any monies retained, due, or to become due under this Contract for the purpose of paying for both labor and materials for the Work, for which claims have not been filed.

Security is provided both by the Payment Bond and the power of OWNER to retain any monies for claims, but payment by one shall in no way impair or discharge the liability of the other.

Any and all liens for work and materials may be paid off by OWNER within a reasonable time after filing for record in accordance with State and local laws, a

notice of such liens except where claim on which the lien is filed is being litigated by CONTRACTOR, and in such case OWNER may pay the amount of any final judgement or decree or any such claim within reasonable time after such final judgement or decree shall be rendered.

All monies paid by the OWNER in settlement of liens as aforesaid, with the costs and expenses incurred by OWNER in connection therewith, shall be charged to CONTRACTOR, shall bear interest at the rate of three percentage points above the rediscount rate then charged by the Federal Reserve Bank, and shall be deducted from the next payment due CONTRACTOR under the terms of this Contract."

14.03 CONTRACTOR's Warranty of Title

Add the following Paragraph to Section 14.03:

"B. The Application for payment shall be accompanied by such data, satisfactory to OWNER, as will establish OWNER'S title to the material and equipment and protect his interest therein, including applicable insurance. Each subsequent Application for Payment shall include an Affidavit of CONTRACTOR stating that all previous progress payments received on account of the work have been applied to discharge in full all of CONTRACTOR's obligations reflected in prior Applications for Payment.

No materials or supplies for the Work shall be purchased by CONTRACTOR or Subcontractor subject to any chattel mortgage or under conditional sales contract or other agreement by which an interest is retained by the seller. CONTRACTOR warrants that he/she has good title to all materials and supplies used by him/her in the Work, free from all liens, claims or encumbrances.

CONTRACTOR shall indemnify and save OWNER harmless from all claims growing out of the lawful demands of Subcontractors, laborers, workmen, mechanics, materialmen, and furnishers or machinery and parts thereof, equipment, power tools, and all supplies, including commissary, incurred in the furtherance of the performance of this Contract. CONTRACTOR shall at OWNER's request, furnish satisfactory evidence that all obligations of the nature hereinabove designated have been paid, discharged, or waived. CONTRACTOR fails to do so, then OWNER may, after having served written notice on the said CONTRACTOR either pay unpaid bills, of which OWNER has written notice, direct, or withhold from the CONTRACTOR's unpaid compensation a sum of money deemed reasonably sufficient to pay any and all such lawful claims until satisfactory evidence is furnished that all liabilities have been fully discharged whereupon payment to CONTRACTOR shall be resumed, in accordance with the terms of this Contract, but in no event shall the provisions of this sentence be construed to impose any obligations upon OWNER to either CONTRACTOR or his/her Surety.

In paying any unpaid bills of the CONTRACTOR, OWNER shall be deemed the agent of CONTRACTOR and any payment so made by the OWNER, shall be considered as payment made under the Contract by OWNER to CONTRACTOR and OWNER shall not be liable to CONTRACTOR for any such payment made in good faith."

14.04 Substantial Completion

Delete Parts A, B, and C in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. CONTRACTOR may, in writing to OWNER and ENGINEER, certify that the entire Project is substantially complete and request that ENGINEER issue a certificate of Substantial Completion. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of the Project to determine the status of completion. If ENGINEER and OWNER do not consider the Project substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving his reasons therefor. If ENGINEER and OWNER consider the Project substantially complete, ENGINEER will prepare and deliver to OWNER a tentative certificate of Substantial Completion and the responsibilities between OWNER and CONTRACTOR for maintenance, heat and utilities. There shall be attached to the certificate a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion, and the certificate shall fix the time within which such items shall be completed or corrected, said time to be within Contract Time."

14,05 Partial Utilization

Delete Part A, and its subparts, in its entirety and substitute the following:

"A. Prior to Substantial Completion of the Project, OWNER may advise CONTRACTOR in writing to permit him to use a specified part of the Project which OWNER believes may be used without significant interference with construction of the other parts of the Project. Upon receipt of such notice, CONTRACTOR will certify to OWNER and ENGINEER that said part of the Project is substantially complete and request the ENGINEER to issue a certificate of Substantial Completion for that part of the Project. Within a reasonable time thereafter, OWNER, CONTRACTOR and ENGINEER shall make an inspection of that part of the Project to determine its status of completion. If ENGINEER and OWNER do not consider that it is substantially complete, ENGINEER will notify CONTRACTOR in writing giving his reasons therefor. If ENGINEER and OWNER consider that part of the Project to be substantially complete, ENGINEER will execute and deliver to OWNER and CONTRACTOR a certificate to that effect, fixing the date of Substantial Completion as to that part of the Project, attaching thereto a tentative list of items to be completed or corrected before Substantial Completion of the entire Project and fixing the responsibility between OWNER and CONTRACTOR for maintenance and utilities as to that part of the Project. OWNER shall have the right to exclude CONTRACTOR from any part of the Project which ENGINEER has so certified to be substantially complete, but OWNER shall allow CONTRACTOR reasonable access to complete items on the tentative list."

14.07 Final Payment

Delete Part B, subpart 1 in its entirety and replace with the following:

"B. If, on the basis of ENGINEER's observation of the Work during construction and final inspection, and ENGINEER's review of the final Application for Payment and accompanying documentation - all as required by the Contract Documents, ENGINEER is satisfied that the Work has been completed and CONTRACTOR's other obligations under the Contract Documents have been fulfilled, ENGINEER will indicate in writing a recommendation of payment and

present the Application to OWNER for payment. Thereupon ENGINEER will give written notice to OWNER and CONTRACTOR that the Work is acceptable subject to the provisions of paragraph 14.09. Otherwise, ENGINEER will return the Application to CONTRACTOR, indicating in writing the reasons for refusing to recommend final payment, in which case CONTRACTOR shall make the necessary corrections and resubmit the Application. If the Application and accompanying documentation are appropriate as to form and substance, OWNER shall, within sixty-five days after receipt thereof pay CONTRACTOR the amount recommended by ENGINEER.

No final or semi-final payment shall be made until the CONTRACTOR has executed and delivered a release to OWNER and every member, agent or employee thereof, from all claims and liability to the CONTRACTOR for everything and anything done or furnished, or any act or neglect of OWNER or of any person relating to or affecting the work.

Before final or semi-final payment, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER an affidavit of payment of all claims of suppliers and Subcontractors. In the event that any supplier or Subcontractor has not been paid and the claim is disputed by the CONTRACTOR, the CONTRACTOR shall submit all of the facts in its affidavit and OWNER shall be authorized, in the exercise of its discretion, to withhold from the payment the sum of money sufficient to guarantee payment of the claims. Nothing contained herein, however, shall incur any responsibility by OWNER to any materialman or Subcontractor, nor shall anything contained herein give rise to a cause of action by any Subcontractor or supplier against OWNER.

Before final acceptance and final or semi-final payment by OWNER, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER a complete release of all liens arising out of the Contract. CONTRACTOR agrees that at no time shall any municipal liens, mechanic's liens, notices of intention, or secured instrument be filed against the work and should OWNER be compelled to remove or discharge a municipal lien, mechanic's lien, notice of intention or secured instrument, the CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for all costs.

Before final or semi-final payment, the CONTRACTOR shall deliver to OWNER a consent of the Surety to the final payment."

Upon acceptance of the work performed pursuant to the contract for which the CONTRACTOR has agreed to the withholding of payments pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-16.3 a., all amounts being withheld by the contracting unit shall be released and paid in full to the CONTRACTOR within 45 days of the final acceptance date agreed upon by the CONTRACTOR and the OWNER, without further withholding of any amounts for any purpose whatsoever, provided that the contract has been completed as indicated.

Delete Part C in its entirety.

ARTICLE 15 - SUSPENSION OF WORK AND TERMINATION

15.02 OWNER may Terminate for Cause

Add the following subparts to Part A:

- "5. If the CONTRACTOR should be adjudged a bankrupt, or if it should make a general assignment for the benefit of its creditors, or if a receiver should be appointed on account of its insolvency.
- 6. If the CONTRACTOR should fail to make prompt payment to Subcontractors for material, labor or equipment rental.
- 7. If CONTRACTOR abandons the Work, or sublets this Contract or any part thereof, without the previous written consent of OWNER, or if the Contract or any claim thereunder shall be assigned by CONTRACTOR otherwise than as herein specified;"

Add the following to the end of Part F:

"The termination of the employment of the CONTRACTOR under the provisions of this paragraph shall not relieve the surety of its responsibility".

Add the following Section to the end of Article 15:

"15.05 Three (3) Days Notice:

A. If the CONTRACTOR or his Subcontractors should neglect to prosecute the work properly or fail to perform any provisions of the Contract Documents, the OWNER, after three (3) days written notice to the CONTRACTOR may without prejudice to any other remedy he may have, make good such deficiencies and may deduct the cost thereof from the payment then or thereafter due the CONTRACTOR."

ARTICLE 16 - DISPUTE RESOLUTION

16.01 – *Methods and Procedures*

Delete in its entirety and replace with the following:

"A. To the extent applicable, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:30A-2(f), disputes regarding whether a party has failed to make payments required pursuant to N.J.S.A. 2A:30A-2 may be submitted to a process of Alternative Dispute Resolution ("ADR"). ADR permitted by this section shall not apply to disputes concerning the bid solicitation or award process, or to the formation of contracts or subcontracts. In any civil action brought to collect payments pursuant to this section, the action shall be conducted inside of this State and the prevailing party shall be awarded reasonable costs an attorney fees.

Pending final decision of a subject dispute, the Contractor shall proceed diligently with the performance of the contract in accordance with the instructions and decisions of PVSC.

Any dispute pursuant to this provision shall, in the first instance, be decided by PVSC or its authorized representative. PVSC's decision pursuant to this provision shall be final and conclusive unless Contractor demands that the dispute be submitted to ADR in writing within thirty (30) days of the decision of PVSC or its authorized representative.

If PVSC and the Contractor agree on a single individual selection, there will be one arbitrator. If no agreement is reached within thirty (30) days after demand for ADR there will be three arbitrators, one named in writing by PVSC and a second named by the

Contractor within thirty (30) days after demand for alternate dispute resolution, and a third chosen by the two who were appointed. The single arbitrator's decision will be binding; if there are three arbitrators, the decision of any two of them will be binding. No one will act as an arbitrator who is in any way financially interested in the work or in the business affairs of either PVSC or the Contractor."

ARTICLE 17 - MISCELLANEOUS

17.01 Giving Notice

Add the following subpart to Part A:

"3. No oral statement of any person whosoever shall in any manner or degree modify or otherwise affect the terms of this Contract. Any notice to the CONTRACTOR, from OWNER and ENGINEER, relative to any part of this Contract shall be in writing."

Add the following Section to the end of Article 17:

17.07 CONTRACTOR's Legal Address

A. Both the address given in the Bid Form upon which this Agreement is founded, and CONTRACTOR's office at or near the site of the Work are hereby designated as places to either of which notices, letters, and other communications to CONTRACTOR shall be certified, mailed, or delivered. The delivering at the above named place, or depositing in a postpaid wrapper directed to the first-named place, in any post office box regularly maintained by the post office department, of any notice, letter or other communication to CONTRACTOR shall be deemed sufficient service thereof upon CONTRACTOR; and the date of said service shall be the date of such delivery or mailing. The first-named address may be changed at any time by an instrument in writing, executed and acknowledged by CONTRACTOR, and delivered to OWNER and ENGINEER. Nothing herein contained shall be deemed to preclude or render inoperative the service, of any notice, letter, or other communication upon CONTRACTOR personally.

Add the following additional Article:

<u>ARTICLE 18 - LIQUIDATED DAMAGES</u>

18.01 If the CONTRACTOR shall fail to complete the work within the Contract Time, or extension of time granted by the OWNER in accordance with Article 12, then the CONTRACTOR will pay to the OWNER the amount for damages as specified in the Agreement for each calendar day that the Contract work remains incomplete.

18.02 For the purposes of calculating the number of calendar days for damaged assessment, such calculation shall include the day on which date of completion occurs, but shall not include the day of scheduled completion.

18.03 Penalties and Fines

In the event OWNER is penalized by any governmental entity, including but not limited to the NJDEP, due to any act or omission by the CONTRACTOR, the CONTRACTOR

shall be solely responsible for the payment of same. CONTRACTOR shall reimburse OWNER for payment of any such fine and penalty within ten (10) days of receiving notice of payment of such fine or penalty from OWNER. Any monies paid by the CONTRACTOR pursuant to this provision shall not relieve the CONTRACTOR of liability to OWNER for damages sustained by OWNER by virtue of any other provision of this Agreement.

Add the following additional Article:

ARTICLE 19 - FEDERAL AND STATE GOVERNMENT PROVISIONS

19.01 Affirmative Action Requirements

During the performance of this contract, the contractor agrees as follows:

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable, will not discriminate against any employee or applicant for employment because of age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex. Except with respect to affectional or sexual orientation and gender identity or expression, the contractor will ensure that equal employment opportunity is afforded to such applicants in recruitment and employment, and that employees are treated during employment, without regard to their age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex. Such equal employment opportunity shall include, but not be limited to the following: employment, up-grading, demotion, or transfer; recruitment or recruitment advertising; layoff or termination; rates of pay or other forms of compensation; and selection for training, including apprenticeship. The contractor agrees to post in conspicuous places, available to employees and applicants for employment, notices to be provided by the Public Agency Compliance Officer setting forth provisions of this nondiscrimination clause.

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable will, in all solicitations or advertisements for employees placed by or on behalf of the contractor, state that all qualified applicants will receive consideration for employment without regard to age, race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, affectional or sexual orientation, gender identity or expression, disability, nationality or sex.

The contractor or subcontractor will send to each labor union, with which it has a collective bargaining agreement, a notice, to be provided by the agency contracting officer, advising the labor union or workers' representative of the contractor's commitments under this act and shall post copies of the notice in conspicuous places available to employees and applicants for employment.

The contractor or subcontractor, where applicable, agrees to comply with any regulations promulgated by the Treasurer, pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:5-31 et seq., as amended and supplemented from time to time and the Americans with Disabilities Act.

When hiring or scheduling workers in each construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to make good faith efforts to employ minority and women workers in each construction trade consistent with the targeted employment goal prescribed by N.J.A.C. 17:27-7.2; provided, however, that the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program may, in its discretion, exempt a contractor or subcontractor from compliance with the good

faith procedures prescribed by the following provisions, A, B and C, as long as the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program is satisfied that the contractor or subcontractor is employing workers provided by a union which provides evidence, in accordance with standards prescribed by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, that its percentage of active "card carrying" members who are minority and women workers is equal to or greater than the targeted employment goal established in accordance with N.J.A.C. 17:27-7.2. The contractor or subcontractor agrees that a good faith effort shall include compliance with the following procedures:

- A) If the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for a construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor shall, within three business days of the contract award, seek assurances from the union that it will cooperate with the contractor or subcontractor as it fulfills its affirmative action obligations under this contract and in accordance with the rules promulgated by the Treasurer pursuant to N.J.S.A. 10:5-31 et. seq., as supplemented and amended from time to time and the Americans with Disabilities Act. If the contractor or subcontractor is unable to obtain said assurances from the construction trade union at least five business days prior to the commencement of construction work, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to afford equal employment opportunities minority and women workers directly, consistent with this chapter. If the contractor's or subcontractor's prior experience with a construction trade union, regardless of whether the union has provided said assurances, indicates a significant possibility that the trade union will not refer sufficient minority and women workers consistent with affording equal employment opportunities as specified in this chapter, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to be prepared to provide such opportunities to minority and women workers directly, consistent with this chapter, by complying with the hiring or scheduling procedures prescribed under (B) below; and the contractor or subcontractor further agrees to take said action immediately if it determines that the union is not referring minority and women workers consistent with the equal employment opportunity goals set forth in this chapter.
- B) If good faith efforts to meet targeted employment goals have not or cannot be met for each construction trade by adhering to the procedures of (A) above, or if the contractor does not have a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for a construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor agrees to take the following actions:
 - a) To notify the public agency compliance officer, the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, and minority and women referral organizations listed by the Division pursuant to N.J.A.C. 17:27-5.3, of its workforce needs, and request referral of minority and women workers;
 - b) To notify any minority and women workers who have been listed with it as awaiting available vacancies;
 - c) Prior to commencement of work, to request that the local construction trade union refer minority and women workers to fill job openings, provided the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for the construction trade;
 - d) To leave standing requests for additional referral to minority and women workers with the local construction trade union, provided the contractor or subcontractor has a referral agreement or arrangement with a union for the construction trade, the State Training and Employment Service and other approved referral sources in the area;

- e) If it is necessary to lay off some of the workers in a given trade on the construction site, layoffs shall be conducted in compliance with the equal employment opportunity and non-discrimination standards set forth in this regulation, as well as with applicable Federal and State court decisions;
- f) To adhere to the following procedure when minority and women workers apply or are referred to the contractor or subcontractor:
 - 1) The contactor or subcontractor shall interview the referred minority or women worker.
 - 2) If said individuals have never previously received any document or certification signifying a level of qualification lower than that required in order to perform the work of the construction trade, the contractor or subcontractor shall in good faith determine the qualifications of such individuals. The contractor or subcontractor shall hire or schedule those individuals who satisfy appropriate qualification standards in conformity with the equal employment opportunity and non-discrimination principles set forth in this chapter. However, a contractor or subcontractor shall determine that the individual at least possesses the requisite skills, and experience recognized by a union, apprentice program or a referral agency, provided the referral agency is acceptable to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program. If necessary, the contractor or subcontractor shall hire or schedule minority and women workers who qualify as trainees pursuant to these rules. All of the requirements, however, are limited by the provisions of (C) below.
 - 3) The name of any interested women or minority individual shall be maintained on a waiting list, and shall be considered for employment as described in (i) above, whenever vacancies occur. At the request of the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, the contractor or subcontractor shall provide evidence of its good faith efforts to employ women and minorities from the list to fill vacancies.
 - 4) If, for any reason, said contractor or subcontractor determines that a minority individual or a woman is not qualified or if the individual qualifies as an advanced trainee or apprentice, the contractor or subcontractor shall inform the individual in writing of the reasons for the determination, maintain a copy of the determination in its files, and send a copy to the public agency compliance officer and to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program.
- g) To keep a complete and accurate record of all requests made for the referral of workers in any trade covered by the contract, on forms made available by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program and submitted promptly to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program upon request.
- C) The contractor or subcontractor agrees that nothing contained in (B) above shall preclude the contractor or subcontractor from complying with the union hiring hall or apprenticeship policies in any applicable collective bargaining agreement or union hiring hall arrangement, and, where required by custom or agreement, it shall send journeymen and trainees to the union for referral, or to the apprenticeship program for admission, pursuant to such agreement or arrangement. However, where the practices of a union or apprenticeship program will result in the exclusion of minorities and women or the failure to refer minorities and women

consistent with the targeted county employment goal, the contractor or subcontractor shall consider for employment persons referred pursuant to (B) above without regard to such agreement or arrangement; provided further, however, that the contractor or subcontractor shall not be required to employ women and minority advanced trainees and trainees in numbers which result in the employment of advanced trainees and trainees as a percentage of the total workforce for the construction trade, which percentage significantly exceeds the apprentice to journey worker ratio specified in the applicable collective bargaining agreement, or in the absence of a collective bargaining agreement, exceeds the ratio established by practice in the area for said construction trade. Also, the contractor or subcontractor agrees that, in implementing the procedures of (B) above, it shall, where applicable, employ minority and women workers residing within the geographical jurisdiction of the union.

After notification of award, but prior to signing a construction contract, the contractor shall submit to the public agency compliance officer and the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program an initial project workforce report (Form AA 201) electronically provided to the public agency by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program, through its website, for distribution to and completion by the contractor, in accordance with N.J.A.C. 17:27-7. The contractor also agrees to submit a copy of the Monthly Project Workforce Report once a month thereafter for the duration of this contract to the Division and to the public agency compliance officer.

The contractor agrees to cooperate with the public agency in the payment of budgeted funds, as is necessary, for on-the-job and/or off-the-job programs for outreach and training of minorities and women.

D) The contractor and its subcontractors shall furnish such reports or other documents to the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program as may be requested by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program from time to time in order to carry out the purposes of these regulations, and public agencies shall furnish such information as may be requested by the Dept. of LWD, Construction EEO Monitoring Program for conducting a compliance investigation pursuant to Subchapter 10 of the Administrative Code (N.J.A.C. 17:27).

19.02 Anti-Discrimination (N.J.S.A. 10:2-1)

Every contract for or on behalf of the State or any county or municipality or other political subdivision of the State, or any agency of or authority created by any of the foregoing, for the construction, alteration or repair of any public building or public work or for the acquisition of materials, equipment, supplies or services shall contain provisions by which the CONTRACTOR agrees that:

a. In the hiring of persons for the performance of work under this contract or any subcontract hereunder, or for the procurement, manufacture, assembling or furnishing of any such materials, equipment, supplies or services to be acquired under this Contract, no CONTRACTOR, nor any person acting on behalf of such CONTRACTOR or Subcontractor, shall, by reason of race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sex, effectional or sexual orientation, discriminate against any person who is qualified and available to perform the work to which the employment relates;

- b. No CONTRACTOR, Subcontractor, nor any person on his behalf shall in any manner, discriminate against or intimidate any employee engaged in the performance of work under this contract or any subcontract hereunder, or engaged in the procurement, manufacture, assembling or furnishing of any such materials, equipment, supplies or services to be acquired under such contract, on account of race, creed, color, national origin, ancestry, marital status, sex, effectional or sexual orientation;
- c. There may be deducted from the amount payable to the CONTRACTOR by the contracting public agency, under this contract, a penalty of \$50.00 for each person for each calendar day during which such person is discriminated against or intimidate in violation of the provisions of the contract; and
- d. This Contract may be canceled or terminated by the contracting public agency, and all money due or to become due hereunder may be forfeited, for any violation of this section of the contract occurring after notice to the CONTRACTOR from the contracting public agency of any prior violation of this section of the contract.

19.03 Foreign Corporations (N.J.S.A. 14A: 13-3)

- 1. No foreign corporation shall have the right to transact business in this State until it shall have procured a certificate of authority so to do from the Secretary of State. A foreign corporation may be authorized to do in this State any business which may be done lawfully in this State by a domestic corporation, to the extent that it is authorized to do such business if the jurisdiction of its incorporation, but no other business.
- 2. Without excluding other activities which may not constitute transacting business in this State, a foreign corporation shall not be considered to be transacting business in this State, for the purposes of this act, by reason of carrying on in this State any one or more of the following activities;
 - a. maintaining, defining or otherwise participating in any action or proceeding, whether judicial, administrative, arbitrative or otherwise, or effecting the settlement thereof or the settlement of claims or disputes;
 - b. holding meetings of its directors or shareholders;
 - c. maintaining bank accounts or borrowing money, with or without security, even if such borrowings are repeated and continuous transactions and even if such security has a situs in this State;
 - d. maintaining offices or agencies for the transfer, exchange and registration of its securities, or appointing and maintaining trustees or depositories with relation to its securities.
- 3. The specification in subsection 14A: 13-3(2) does not establish a standard for activities which may subject a foreign corporation to service of process or taxation in this State.

19.04 Statement of Ownership (N.J.S.A. 52:25-24.2)

No corporation or partnership shall be awarded any contract nor shall any agreement be entered into for the performance of any work or the furnishing of any materials or supplies, the cost of which is to be paid with or out of any public funds, by the State, or any county, municipality or school district, or any subsidiary or agency of the State, or of any county, municipality or school district, or by any authority, board, or commission which exercises governmental functions, unless prior to the receipt of the bid or accompanying the bid, of said corporation or said partnership, there is submitted a statement setting forth the names and addresses of all stockholders in the corporation or partnership who own 10% or more of its stock, of any class or of all individual partners in the partnership who own a 10 % or greater interest therein, as the case may be. If one or more such stockholder or partner is itself a corporation or partnership, the stockholders holding 10% or more of that corporation's stock, or the individual partners owning 10% or greater interest in that partnership, as the case may be, shall also be listed. The disclosure shall be continued until all names and addresses of every non-corporate stockholder, and individual partner, exceeding the 10% ownership criteria established in this act, has been listed (see Section 00305).

Notwithstanding any inconsistent provision of any law, and unless the head of the department, or other public officer charged with the duty by law, shall determine it to be inconsistent with the public interest, or the cost to be unreasonable, only domestic materials shall be acquired or used for any public work.

This section shall not apply with respect to domestic materials to be used for any public work, if domestic materials of the class or kind to be used are not mined, produced or manufactured, as the case may be, in the United States in commercial quantities and of a satisfactory quality.

Every contract for the construction, alteration, or repair of any public work in this state shall contain a provision that in the performance of the work the CONTRACTOR and all Subcontractors shall use only domestic material sin the performance of the work; but if the head of the department or other public officer authorized by law to make the contract shall find that in respect to some particular domestic materials it is impracticable to make such requirement or that it would unreasonably increase the cost, an exception shall be noted in the specifications as to that particular material, and a public record made of the findings which justified the exception.

19.06 Prevailing Wage Rates (N.J.S.A. 34.11-56.25)

The Contractor shall pay not less than the prevailing wage rate to workers employed in the performance of any contract for the project, in accordance with the rate determined by the Commissioner of New Jersey Department of Labor pursuant to N.J.S. A. 34:11-56.25 et seq. OR the United States Secretary of Labor pursuant to 29 CFR Part 5, whichever is greater. The Contractor shall refer to section 19.10 for the requirements of the Davis-Bacon Act.

In accordance with the New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act no worker shall be paid less than such prevailing rates (included in Contract Documents). In the event it is found that any CONTRACTOR covered by said contract paid a rate of wages less than the prevailing wage required to be paid, OWNER may terminate the CONTRACTOR's right to proceed with the contract, or such part of work as to which there has been a failure to pay required wages, and to prosecute the work to completion or otherwise. The CONTRACTOR and his sureties shall be liable to the OWNER for any excess cost occasioned thereby. Nothing in this act shall prohibit the payment of more than the prevailing rate to any worker employed on a public work.

The CONTRACTOR and Subcontractor shall post the prevailing wage rates for each craft and classification involved, as determined by the Commissioner of Labor, including the effective date of any changes thereof, in prominent and easily accessible places at the site of the work, or at such place or places as are used by them to pay workmen their wages.

The New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act, N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.25 et seq. requires that all public works employers shall submit a certified payroll record to the public body or lessor which contracted for the public work project each payroll period within ten (10) days of the payment of wages. The public body shall receive, file and make available for inspection during normal business hours the certified payroll records.

Attention is directed to the Prevailing Wage Rate List and to the applicable provision of "The New Jersey Prevailing Wage Act" N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.25 et. Seq., governs the prevailing wage rates of wagers for workmen who are employed on this Project. The provisions of said Wage Act and Amendment thereto, shall be considered as part of this Contract and made part hereof.

The Bidder by submitting the Proposal represents to the OWNER that bidder is aware of the provision of said Wage Act with relation to prevailing rates of wages for workmen to be employed on this Project.

The Bidder further represents that in the event of any re-determination of such prevailing rates at any time before the execution and delivery of the Contract between the Bidder and the OWNER for the work of construction of the Project, or at any time thereafter, the new rates, if any, will become the applicable minimum rates for work performed thereafter under said Contract. No increase in the contract price will be claimed by the Bidder and no such increase in the contract price will be claimed by the Bidder and no such increase will be granted by the OWNER as a result of such determination.

Prospective bidders are advised to contact the New Jersey Department of Labor and Industry with respect to questions relating to the Wage Rate Determination.

19.07 State Treasurer's List of Debarred, Suspended and Disqualified Bidders (N.J.S.A. 34: 11)

The CONTRACTOR, or an officer or partner of the bidder shall not, at the time of the bid, be included on the State Treasurer's List of debarred, suspended, or disqualified bidders. The CONTRACTOR shall immediately notify the OWNER whenever it appears that the CONTRACTOR is on the State Treasurer's List. The CONTRACTOR may be debarred, suspended, or disqualified from contracting with the State and the Department if the CONTRACTOR commits any of the acts listed in N.J.A.C. 7:1-5.2. Enclosed with the State Wage Rate Determination is a list of contractors and subcontractors who are debarred from public works pursuant to N.J.S.A. 34:11-56.37 and 38, no contract will be awarded or made to the listed CONTRACTOR's or subcontractors.

19.08 Small Business Concerns Owned and Controlled by Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Individuals (SEDs) (N.J.A.C. 7:22-9)

It is the policy of the PVSC to promote award of contracts to Socially and Economically Disadvantaged (SED) small business enterprises by stipulating specific requirements for involving such businesses in contracting. The failure of the Contractor to demonstrate a good faith effort to achieve the goals set forth herein by utilizing best efforts to implement the SED utilization plan will constitute an event of default of the Agreement. PVSC shall designate a compliance officer who shall be responsible for coordinating SED utilization efforts for the Agreement and for monitoring compliance with the plan. PVSC reserves the right to audit the Contractor's SED records to insure compliance with this provision. Socially and economically disadvantaged businesses definitions and associated terms are defined in the N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.2.

The CONTRACTOR is advised that not less than ten (10) percent of the total amount of all contracts for building, materials or services for the project shall be awarded to small business concerns owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals as defined in Section 637 (a) and 637 (d) of the Small Business Act (15USC, 637 (a) and 637 (d)), and any regulations promulgated thereto.

When soliciting services from subcontractors, the Contractor must include the 10% goal in its Proposals. Contract work cannot commence until the PVSC has approved the Contractor's SED Utilization Plan.

The CONTRACTOR's Plan to meet SED Utilization Requirements shall be submitted by the successful bidder within 30 days of Contract award to the PVSC. To be approvable, the SED Utilization Plan for subcontractors, suppliers and construction, must detail the steps taken or be taken by the CONTRACTOR to provide for SED utilization for the total fair share percentage established by the Agreement. It must further provide adequate documentation to evidence the CONTRACTOR's efforts to date and planned efforts toward achieving the goal over the duration of the project.

Additional guidance on implementation of SED Requirements is included under N.J.A.C. 7:22-9 et seq. as given in the attached. Copies of Form OEO-002, SED Participation Building Phase Quarterly Reporting Form for Contracting Agencies and Contractors; and Form OEO-003, SED Participation Monthly Progress Report are included for CONTRACTOR's use. The CONTRACTOR shall comply with all requirements imposed by the OWNER in order to fulfill the SED Utilization Requirements, as further clarified in PVSC's SED Utilization Plan as given in the attached. (See exhibits 5 through 8 for the aforementioned documents).

19.09 Termination of Loans

Termination of loans by the Department shall be conducted as follows:

- 1. The Department may terminate a Fund loan in whole or in part for good cause. The term "good cause" shall include but not be limited to:
 - i. Substantial failure to comply with the terms and conditions of the Fund loan agreement;
 - ii. Default by the recipient;
 - iii. A determination that the Fund loan was obtained by fraud:
 - iv. Without good cause therefor, substantial performance of this project work has not occurred;
 - v. Gross abuse or corrupt practices in the administration of the project have occurred; or
 - vi. Fund moneys have been used for non-allowable costs.
 - 2. The Department shall give written notice to the recipient (certified mail, return receipt requested) of its intent to terminate a Fund loan, in whole or in part, at least 30 days prior to the intended date of termination.
 - 3. The Department shall afford the recipient an opportunity for consultation prior to any termination. After such opportunity for consultation, the Department may, in writing (certified mail, return receipt requested), terminate the Fund loan in whole or in part.

- (b) Project termination by the recipient shall be subject to the following:
 - 1. A recipient shall not unilaterally terminate the project work for which a Fund loan has been awarded, except for good cause and subject to negotiations and payment of appropriate termination settlement costs. The recipient shall promptly give written notice to the Department of any complete or partial termination of the project work by the recipient.
 - 2. If the Department determines that there is good cause for the termination of all or any portion of a project for which the Fund loan has been awarded, the Department may enter into a termination agreement or unilaterally terminate the Fund loan effective with the date of cessation of the project work by the recipient. The determination to terminate the Fund loan shall be solely within the discretion of the Department. If the Department determines not to terminate, the recipient shall remain bound by the terms and conditions of the Fund loan agreement.
 - 3. If the Department determines that a recipient has ceased work on a project without good cause, the Department may unilaterally terminate the Fund loan pursuant to this section.
- (c) The Department and recipient may enter into a mutual agreement to terminate at any time pursuant to terms which are consistent with this subchapter. The agreement shall establish the effective date of termination of the project and the schedule for repayment of the Fund loan.
- (d) Upon termination, the recipient may be required to immediately refund or repay to the State the entire amount of the Fund loan moneys received. If the loan is guaranteed by a security/deficiency agreement may have to be brought into effect to ensure the entire repayment of the Fund loan. The Department may, at its discretion, authorize the immediate repayment of a specific portion of the Fund loan and allow the remaining balance to be repaid in accordance with a revised Fund loan repayment schedule.
- (e) The recipient shall reduce the amount of outstanding commitments insofar as possible and report to the Department the uncommitted balance of Fund moneys awarded under the Fund loan. The recipient shall make no new commitments without the Department's specific approval thereof. The Department shall make the final determination of the allowability of termination costs.
- (f) In addition to any termination action, the Department retains the right to pursue other legal remedies as may be available under federal, State and local law as warranted.

19.10 Davis Bacon Act

The CONTRACTOR shall comply with the requirements of the Davis Bacon Act as given in the attached Exhibit 3.

Content Last Revised: Current as of 5/26/2015

CFR Code of Federal Regulations Pertaining to ESA

Title 29 - Labor Chapter !

Part 5 - Labor Standards Provisions Applicable to Contracts Covering Federally Financed and Assisted Construction

Subpart A - Davis-Bacon and Related Acts Provisions and Procedures

Section Number: 5.5 Contract provisions and related matters.

(1) Minimum wages. (i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1 (b) (2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the

⁽a) The Agency head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert in full in any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a public building or public work, or building or work financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in §5.1, the following clauses (or any modifications thereof to meet the particular needs of the agency, *Provided*, That such modifications are first approved by the Department of Labor):

classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in §5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: *Provided*, That the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

- (ii)(A) The contracting officer shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The contracting officer shall approve an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:
- (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the contracting officer agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), a report of the action taken shall be sent by the contracting officer to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of Labor, Washington, DC 20210. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification action within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the contracting officer do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the contracting officer shall refer the questions, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the contracting officer, to the Administrator for determination. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt and so advise the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(1)(ii) (B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing

work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.

- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, *Provided*, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.
- (2) Withholding. The (write in name of Federal Agency or the loan or grant recipient) shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937 or under the Housing Act of 1949 in the construction or development of the project), all or part of the wages required by the contract, the (Agency) may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.
- (3) Payrolls and basic records. (i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work (or under the United States Housing Act of 1937, or under the Housing Act of 1949, in the construction or development of the project). Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section 1(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or

Page 3 of 9

program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

- (ii)(A) The contractor shall submit weekly for each week in which any contract work is performed a copy of all payrolls to the (write in name of appropriate federal agency) if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit the payrolls to the applicant, sponsor, or owner, as the case may be, for transmission to the (write in name of agency). The payrolls submitted shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on weekly transmittals. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site at
- http://www.dol.gov/esa/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the (write in name of appropriate federal agency) if the agency is a party to the contract, but if the agency is not such a party, the contractor will submit them to the applicant, sponsor, or owner, as the case may be, for transmission to the (write in name of agency), the contractor, or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the sponsoring government agency (or the applicant, sponsor, or owner).
- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
- (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under §5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under §5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;
- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;

- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of the agency) or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.
- (4) Apprentices and trainees—(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the

Page 5 of 9

applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be pald not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended, and 29 CFR part 30.
- (5) Compliance with Copeland Act requirements. The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (6) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.5(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the (write in the name of the Federal agency) may by appropriate instructions require, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier

EPA Form 5720-4 Page 6 of 9

subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.

- (7) Contract termination: debarment. A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.
- (8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements. All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.
- (9) Disputes concerning labor standards. Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and the contracting agency, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.
- (10) Certification of eligibility. (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.
- (b) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. The Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert the following clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by \$5.5(a) or \$4.6 of part 4 of this title. As used in this paragraph, the terms laborers and mechanics include watchmen and guards.
- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the conract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.

- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefor shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The (write in the name of the Federal agency or the loan or grant recipient) shall upon its own action or upon written request of an authorized representative of the Department of Labor withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (b)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (b)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (c) In addition to the clauses contained in paragraph (b), in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in §5.1, the Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert a clause requiring that the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the Agency Head shall cause or require the contracting officer to insert in any such contract a clause providing that the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of agency) and the Department of Labor, and the contractor or subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

(The information collection, recordkeeping, and reporting requirements contained in the following paragraphs of this section were approved by the Office of Management and Budget:

Paragraph	OMB Control Number	
(a)(1)(ii)(B)	1215-0140	
(a)(1)(ii)(C)	1215-0140	
(a)(1)(iv)	1215-0140	
(a)(3)(i)	1215-0140,	
	1215-0017	
(a)(3)(ii)(A)	1215-0149	144
(c)	1215-0140,	
	1215-0017	

[48 FR 19540, Apr. 29, 1983, as amended at 51 FR 12265, Apr. 9, 1986; 55 FR 50150, Dec. 4, 1990; 57 FR 28776, June 26, 1992; 58 FR 58955, Nov. 5, 1993; 61 FR 40716, Aug. 5, 1996; 65 FR 69693, Nov. 20, 2000; 73 FR 77511, Dec. 19, 2008]

EFFECTIVE DATE NOTE: At 58 FR 58955, Nov. 5, 1993, §5.5 was amended by suspending paragraph (a)(1)(ii) indefinitely.

Attachment 2

Wage Rate Requirements under The Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2013 (P.I. 113-6)

Preamble

With respect to the Clean Water and Safe Drinking Water State Revolving Funds, EPA provides capitalization grants to each State which in turn provides subgrants or loans to eligible entities within the State.

Typically, the subrecipients are municipal or other local governmental entities that manage the funds. For these types of recipients, the provisions set forth under <u>Roman Numeral I</u>, below, shall apply. Although EPA and the State remain responsible for ensuring subrecipients' compliance with the wage rate requirements set forth herein, those subrecipients shall have the primary responsibility to maintain payroll records as described in <u>Section 3(ii)(A)</u>, below and for compliance as described in <u>Section 1-5</u>.

Occasionally, the subrecipient may be a private for profit or not for profit entity. For these types of recipients, the provisions set forth in **Roman Numeral II**, below, shall apply. Although EPA and the State remain responsible for ensuring subrecipients' compliance with the wage rate requirements set forth herein, those subrecipients shall have the primary responsibility to maintain payroll records as described in **Section II-3(ii)(A)**, below and for compliance as described in **Section 11-5**.

L. Requirements Under The Consolidated and Further Continuing Appropriations Act, 2013 (P.1.113-6) For Subrecipients That Are Governmental Entities:

The following terms and conditions specify how recipients will assist EPA in meeting its Davis-Bacon (DB) responsibilities when DB applies to EPA awards of financial assistance under the FY 2013 Continuing Resolution with respect to State recipients and subrecipients that are governmental entities. If a subrecipient has questions regarding when DB applies, obtaining the correct DB wage determinations, DB provisions, or compliance monitoring, it may contact the State recipient. If a State recipient needs guidance, the recipient may contact Lorraine Fleury at fleury.lorraine@epa.gov or at 215-814-2341 of EPA, Region III Grants and Audit Management Branch for guidance. The recipient or subrecipient may also obtain additional guidance from DOL's web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/

1. Applicability of the Davis-Bacon (DB) prevailing wage requirements.

Under the FY 2013 Continuing Resolution, DB prevailing wage requirements apply to the construction, alteration, and repair of treatment works carried out in whole or in part with assistance made available by a State water pollution control revolving fund and to any construction project carried out in whole or in part by assistance made available by a drinking water treatment revolving loan fund. If a subrecipient encounters a unique situation at a site that presents uncertainties regarding DB applicability, the subrecipient must discuss the situation with the recipient State before authorizing work on that site.

2. Obtaining Wage Determinations.

- (a) Subrecipients shall obtain the wage determination for the locality in which a covered activity subject to DB will take place prior to issuing requests for bids, proposals, quotes or other methods for soliciting contracts (solicitation) for activities subject to DB. These wage determinations shall be incorporated into solicitations and any subsequent contracts. Prime contracts must contain a provision requiring that subcontractors follow the wage determination incorporated into the prime contract.
 - (i) While the solicitation remains open, the subrecipient shall monitor www.wdol.gov weekly to ensure that the wage determination contained in the solicitation remains current. The subrecipients shall amend the solicitation if DOL issues a modification more than 10 days prior to the closing date (i.e. bid opening) for the solicitation. If DOL modifies or supersedes the applicable wage determination less than 10 days prior to the closing date, the subrecipients may request a finding from the State recipient that there is not a reasonable time to notify interested contractors of the modification of the wage determination. The State recipient will provide a report of its findings to the subrecipient.
 - (ii) If the subrecipient does not award the contract within 90 days of the closure of the solicitation, any modifications or supersedes DOL makes to the wage determination contained in the solicitation shall be effective unless the State recipient, at the request of the subrecipient, obtains an extension of the 90 day period from DOL pursuant to 29 CFR 1.6(c)(3)(iv). The subrecipient shall monitor www.wdol.gov on a weekly basis if it does not award the contract within 90 days of closure of the solicitation to ensure that wage determinations contained in the solicitation remain current.
- (b) If the subrecipient carries out activity subject to DB by issuing a task order, work assignment or similar instrument to an existing contractor (ordering instrument) rather than by publishing a solicitation, the subrecipient shall insert the appropriate DOL wage determination from www.wdol.gov into the ordering instrument.
- (c) Subrecipients shall review all subcontracts subject to DB entered into by prime contractors to verify that the prime contractor has required its subcontractors to include the applicable wage determinations.
- (d) As provided in 29 CFR 1.6(f), DOL may issue a revised wage determination applicable to a subrecipient's contract after the award of a contract or the issuance of an ordering instrument if DOL determines that the subrecipient has failed to incorporate a wage determination or has used a wage determination that clearly does not apply to the contract or ordering instrument. If this occurs, the subrecipient shall either terminate the contract or ordering instrument and issue a revised solicitation or

ordering instrument or incorporate DOL's wage determination retroactive to the beginning of the contract or ordering instrument by change order. The subrecipient's contractor must be compensated for any increases in wages resulting from the use of DOL's revised wage determination.

3. Contract and Subcontract provisions.

(a) The Recipient shall insure that the subrecipient(s) shall insert in full in any contract in excess of \$2,000 which is entered into for the actual construction, alteration and/or repair, including painting and decorating, of a treatment work under the CWSRF or a construction project under the DWSRF financed in whole or in part from Federal funds or in accordance with guarantees of a Federal agency or financed from funds obtained by pledge of any contract of a Federal agency to make a loan, grant or annual contribution (except where a different meaning is expressly indicated), and which is subject to the labor standards provisions of any of the acts listed in § 5.1 or the FY 2013 Continuing Resolution, the following clauses:

(1) Minimum wages.

(i) All laborers and mechanics employed or working upon the site of the work will be paid unconditionally and not less often than once a week, and without subsequent deduction or rebate on any account (except such payroll deductions as are permitted by regulations issued by the Secretary of Labor under the Copeland Act (29 CFR part 3)), the full amount of wages and bona fide fringe benefits (or cash equivalents thereof) due at time of payment computed at rates not less than those contained in the wage determination of the Secretary of Labor which is attached hereto and made a part hereof, regardless of any contractual relationship which may be alleged to exist between the contractor and such laborers and mechanics.

Contributions made or costs reasonably anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits under section 1(b)(2) of the Davis-Bacon Act on behalf of laborers or mechanics are considered wages paid to such laborers or mechanics, subject to the provisions of paragraph (a)(1)(iv) of this section; also, regular contributions made or costs incurred for more than a weekly period (but not less often than quarterly) under plans, funds, or programs which cover the particular weekly period, are deemed to be constructively made or incurred during such weekly period. Such laborers and mechanics shall be paid the appropriate wage rate and fringe benefits on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed, without regard to skill, except as provided in \$5.5(a)(4). Laborers or mechanics performing work in more than one classification may be compensated at the rate specified for each classification for the time actually worked therein: Provided that the employer's payroll records accurately set forth the time spent in each classification in which work is performed. The wage determination (including any additional classification and wage rates conformed under paragraph (a)(1)(ii) of this section) and the Davis-Bacon poster (WH-1321) shall be posted at all times by the contractor and its subcontractors at the site of the work in a prominent and accessible place where it can be easily seen by the workers.

Subrecipients may obtain wage determinations from the U.S. Department of Labor's web site, www.dol.gov.

(ii)(A) The subrecipient(s), on behalf of EPA, shall require that any class of laborers or mechanics, including helpers, which is not listed in the wage determination and which is to be employed under the contract shall be classified in conformance with the wage determination. The State award official shall approve a request for an additional classification and wage rate and fringe benefits therefore only when the following criteria have been met:

- (1) The work to be performed by the classification requested is not performed by a classification in the wage determination; and
- (2) The classification is utilized in the area by the construction industry; and
- (3) The proposed wage rate, including any bona fide fringe benefits, bears a reasonable relationship to the wage rates contained in the wage determination.
- (B) If the contractor and the laborers and mechanics to be employed in the classification (if known), or their representatives, and the subrecipient(s) agree on the classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits where appropriate), documentation of the action taken and the request, including the local wage determination shall be sent by the subrecipient (s) to the State award official. The State award official will transmit the request, to the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division, Employment Standards Administration, U.S. Department of labor, Washington, DC 20210 and to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will approve, modify, or disapprove every additional classification request within 30 days of receipt and so advise the State award official or will notify the State award official within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (C) In the event the contractor, the laborers or mechanics to be employed in the classification or their representatives, and the subrecipient(s) do not agree on the proposed classification and wage rate (including the amount designated for fringe benefits, where appropriate), the award official shall refer the request and the local wage determination, including the views of all interested parties and the recommendation of the State award official, to the Administrator for determination. The request shall be sent to the EPA DB Regional Coordinator concurrently. The Administrator, or an authorized representative, will issue a determination within 30 days of receipt of the request and so advice the contracting officer or will notify the contracting officer within the 30-day period that additional time is necessary.
- (D) The wage rate (including fringe benefits where appropriate) determined pursuant to paragraphs (a)(l)(ii)(B) or (C) of this section, shall be paid to all workers performing work in the classification under this contract from the first day on which work is performed in the classification.
- (iii) Whenever the minimum wage rate prescribed in the contract for a class of laborers or mechanics includes a fringe benefit which is not expressed as an hourly rate, the contractor shall either pay the benefit as stated in the wage determination or shall pay another bona fide fringe benefit or an hourly cash equivalent thereof.
- (iv) If the contractor does not make payments to a trustee or other third person, the contractor may consider as part of the wages of any laborer or mechanic the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing bona fide fringe benefits under a plan or program, Provided, That the Secretary of Labor has found, upon the written request of the contractor, that the applicable standards of the Davis-Bacon Act have been met. The Secretary of Labor may require the contractor to set aside in a separate account assets for the meeting of obligations under the plan or program.

(2) Withholding.

The subrecipient(s), shall upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of labor, withhold or cause to be withheld from the contractor under this contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to Davis-Bacon prevailing wage requirements, which is held by the same prime contractor, so much of the accrued payments or advances as may be considered necessary to pay laborers and mechanics, including apprentices, trainees, and helpers, employed by the contractor or any subcontractor the full amount of wages required by the contract. In the event of failure to pay any laborer or mechanic, including any apprentice, trainee, or helper, employed or working on the site of the work, all or part of the wages required by the contract, the (Agency) may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds until such violations have ceased.

(3) Payrolls and basic records.

(i) Payrolls and basic records relating thereto shall be maintained by the contractor during the course of the work and preserved for a period of three years thereafter for all laborers and mechanics working at the site of the work. Such records shall contain the name, address, and social security number of each such worker, his or her correct classification, hourly rates of wages paid (including rates of contributions or costs anticipated for bona fide fringe benefits or cash equivalents thereof of the types described in section l(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act), daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made and actual wages paid. Whenever the Secretary of Labor has found under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(l)(iv) that the wages of any laborer or mechanic include the amount of any costs reasonably anticipated in providing benefits under a plan or program described in section l(b)(2)(B) of the Davis-Bacon Act, the contractor shall maintain records which show that the commitment to provide such benefits is enforceable, that the plan or program is financially responsible, and that the plan or program has been communicated in writing to the laborers or mechanics affected, and records which show the costs anticipated or the actual cost incurred in providing such benefits. Contractors employing apprentices or trainees under approved programs shall maintain written evidence of the registration of apprenticeship programs and certification of trainee programs, the registration of the apprentices and trainees, and the ratios and wage rates prescribed in the applicable programs.

(ii)(A) The contractor shall submit weekly, for each week in which any contract work is performed, a copy of all payrolls to the subrecipient, that is, the entity that receives the sub-grant or loan from the State capitalization grant recipient. Such documentation shall be available on request of the State recipient or EPA. As to each payroll copy received, the subrecipient shall provide written confirmation in a form satisfactory to the State indicating whether or not the project is in compliance with the requirements of 29 CFR 5.5(a)(l) based on the most recent payroll copies for the specified week. The payrolls shall set out accurately and completely all of the information required to be maintained under 29 CFR 5.5(a)(3)(i), except that full social security numbers and home addresses shall not be included on the weekly payrolls. Instead the payrolls shall only need to include an individually identifying number for each employee (e.g., the last four digits of the employee's social security number). The required weekly payroll information may be submitted in any form desired. Optional Form WH-347 is available for this purpose from the Wage and Hour Division Web site at http://www.dol.gov/whd/forms/wh347instr.htm or its successor site. The prime contractor is responsible for the submission of copies of payrolls by all subcontractors. Contractors and subcontractors shall maintain the full social security number and current address of each covered worker, and shall provide them upon request to the subrecipient(s) for transmission to the State or EPA if requested by EPA, the State, the contractor, or the Wage and Hour Division of the Department of Labor for purposes of an investigation or audit of compliance with prevailing wage requirements. It is not a violation of this section for a prime contractor to

require a subcontractor to provide addresses and social security numbers to the prime contractor for its own records, without weekly submission to the subrecipient(s).

- (B) Each payroll submitted shall be accompanied by a "Statement of Compliance," signed by the contractor or subcontractor or his or her agent who pays or supervises the payment of the persons employed under the contract and shall certify the following:
- (1) That the payroll for the payroll period contains the information required to be provided under 5.5 (a)(3)(ii) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, the appropriate information is being maintained under 5.5 (a)(3)(i) of Regulations, 29 CFR part 5, and that such information is correct and complete;
- (2) That each laborer or mechanic (including each helper, apprentice, and trainee) employed on the contract during the payroll period has been paid the full weekly wages earned, without rebate, either directly or indirectly, and that no deductions have been made either directly or indirectly from the full wages earned, other than permissible deductions as set forth in Regulations, 29 CFR part 3;
- (3) That each laborer or mechanic has been paid not less than the applicable wage rates and fringe benefits or cash equivalents for the classification of work performed, as specified in the applicable wage determination incorporated into the contract.
- (C) The weekly submission of a properly executed certification set forth on the reverse side of Optional Form WH-347 shall satisfy the requirement for submission of the "Statement of Compliance" required by paragraph (a)(3)(ii)(B) of this section.
- (D) The falsification of any of the above certifications may subject the contractor or subcontractor to civil or criminal prosecution under section 1001 of title 18 and section 231 of title 31 of the United States Code.
- (iii) The contractor or subcontractor shall make the records required under paragraph (a)(3)(i) of this section available for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the State, EPA or the Department of Labor, and shall permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job. If the contractor or subcontractor fails to submit the required records or to make them available, the Federal agency or State may, after written notice to the contractor, sponsor, applicant, or owner, take such action as may be necessary to cause the suspension of any further payment, advance, or guarantee of funds. Furthermore, failure to submit the required records upon request or to make such records available may be grounds for debarment action pursuant to 29 CFR 5.12.

(4) Apprentices and trainces.

(i) Apprentices. Apprentices will be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work they performed when they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a bona fide apprenticeship program registered with the U.S. Department of Labor, Employment and Training Administration, Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services, or with a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, or if a person is employed in his or her first 90 days of probationary employment as an apprentice in such an apprenticeship program, who is not individually registered in the program, but who has been certified by the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and Labor Services or a State Apprenticeship Agency (where appropriate) to be eligible for probationary employment as an apprentice. The allowable ratio of apprentices to journeymen on the job site in any craft classification shall not be greater

than the ratio permitted to the contractor as to the entire work force under the registered program. Any worker listed on a payroll at an apprentice wage rate, who is not registered or otherwise employed as stated above, shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any apprentice performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. Where a contractor is performing construction on a project in a locality other than that in which its program is registered, the ratios and wage rates (expressed in percentages of the journeyman's hourly rate) specified in the contractor's or subcontractor's registered program shall be observed. Every apprentice must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the registered program for the apprentice's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeymen hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Apprentices shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the apprenticeship program. If the apprenticeship program does not specify fringe benefits, apprentices must be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination for the applicable classification. If the Administrator determines that a different practice prevails for the applicable apprentice classification, fringes shall be paid in accordance with that determination. In the event the Office of Apprenticeship Training, Employer and labor Services, or a State Apprenticeship Agency recognized by the Office, withdraws approval of an apprenticeship program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize apprentices at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.

- (ii) Trainees. Except as provided in 29 CFR 5.16, trainees will not be permitted to work at less than the predetermined rate for the work performed unless they are employed pursuant to and individually registered in a program which has received prior approval, evidenced by formal certification by the U.S. Department of labor, Employment and Training Administration. The ratio of trainees to journeymen on the job site shall not be greater than permitted under the plan approved by the Employment and Training Administration. Every trainee must be paid at not less than the rate specified in the approved program for the trainee's level of progress, expressed as a percentage of the journeyman hourly rate specified in the applicable wage determination. Trainees shall be paid fringe benefits in accordance with the provisions of the trainee program. If the trainee program does not mention fringe benefits, trainees shall be paid the full amount of fringe benefits listed on the wage determination unless the Administrator of the Wage and Hour Division determines that there is an apprenticeship program associated with the corresponding journeyman wage rate on the wage determination which provides for less than full fringe benefits for apprentices. Any employee listed on the payroll at a trainee rate who is not registered and participating in a training plan approved by the Eniployment and Training Administration shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the classification of work actually performed. In addition, any trainee performing work on the job site in excess of the ratio permitted under the registered program shall be paid not less than the applicable wage rate on the wage determination for the work actually performed. In the event the Employment and Training Administration withdraws approval of a training program, the contractor will no longer be permitted to utilize trainees at less than the applicable predetermined rate for the work performed until an acceptable program is approved.
- (iii) Equal employment opportunity. The utilization of apprentices, trainees and journeymen under this part shall be in conformity with the equal employment opportunity requirements of Executive Order 11246, as amended and 29 CFR part 30.
- (5) Compliance with Copeland Act requirements.

The contractor shall comply with the requirements of 29 CFR part 3, which are incorporated by reference in this contract.

(6) Subcontracts.

The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses contained in 29 CFR 5.S(a)(1) through (10) and such other clauses as the EPA determines may by appropriate, and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for the compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with all the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5.

(7) Contract termination; debarment.

A breach of the contract clauses in 29 CFR 5.5 may be grounds for termination of the contract, and for debarment as a contractor and a subcontractor as provided in 29 CFR 5.12.

(8) Compliance with Davis-Bacon and Related Act requirements.

All rulings and interpretations of the Davis-Bacon and Related Acts contained in 29 CFR parts 1, 3, and 5 are herein incorporated by reference in this contract.

(9) Disputes concerning labor standards.

Disputes arising out of the labor standards provisions of this contract shall not be subject to the general disputes clause of this contract. Such disputes shall be resolved in accordance with the procedures of the Department of Labor set forth in 29 CFR parts 5, 6, and 7. Disputes within the meaning of this clause include disputes between the contractor (or any of its subcontractors) and Subrecipient(s), State, EPA, the U.S. Department of Labor, or the employees or their representatives.

(10) Certification of eligibility.

- (i) By entering into this contract, the contractor certifies that neither it (nor he or she) nor any person or firm who has an interest in the contractor's firm is a person or firm ineligible to be awarded Government contracts by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (ii) No part of this contract shall be subcontracted to any person or firm ineligible for award of a Government contract by virtue of section 3(a) of the Davis-Bacon Act or 29 CFR 5.12(a)(1).
- (iii) The penalty for making false statements is prescribed in the U.S. Criminal Code, 18 U.S.C. 1001.

4. Contract Provision for Contracts in Excess of \$100,000.

(a) Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. The subrecipient shall insert the following clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1), (2), (3), and (4) of this section in full in any contract in an amount in excess of \$100,000 and subject to the overtime provisions of the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act. These clauses shall be inserted in addition to the clauses required by Item 3, above or 29 CFR 4.6. As used in this paragraph, the terms laborers and mechanics include watchmen and guards.

- (1) Overtime requirements. No contractor or subcontractor contracting for any part of the contract work which may require or involve the employment of laborers or mechanics shall require or permit any such laborer or mechanic in any workweek in which he or she is employed on such work to work in excess of forty hours in such workweek unless such laborer or mechanic receives compensation at a rate not less than one and one-half times the basic rate of pay for all hours worked in excess of forty hours in such workweek.
- (2) Violation; liability for unpaid wages; liquidated damages. In the event of any violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section the contractor and any subcontractor responsible therefore shall be liable for the unpaid wages. In addition, such contractor and subcontractor shall be liable to the United States (in the case of work done under contract for the District of Columbia or a territory, to such District or to such territory), for liquidated damages. Such liquidated damages shall be computed with respect to each individual laborer or mechanic, including watchmen and guards, employed in violation of the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section, in the sum of \$10 for each calendar day on which such individual was required or permitted to work in excess of the standard workweek of forty hours without payment of the overtime wages required by the clause set forth in paragraph (a)(1) of this section.
- (3) Withholding for unpaid wages and liquidated damages. The subrecipient, upon written request of the EPA Award Official or an authorized representative of the Department of labor, shall withhold or cause to be withheld, from any moneys payable on account of work performed by the contractor or subcontractor under any such contract or any other Federal contract with the same prime contractor, or any other federally-assisted contract subject to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act, which is held by the :same prime contractor, such sums as may be determined to be necessary to satisfy any liabilities of such contractor or subcontractor for unpaid wages and liquidated damages as provided in the clause set forth in paragraph (b)(2) of this section.
- (4) Subcontracts. The contractor or subcontractor shall insert in any subcontracts the clauses set forth in paragraph (a)(1) through (4) of this section and also a clause requiring the subcontractors to include these clauses in any lower tier subcontracts. The prime contractor shall be responsible for compliance by any subcontractor or lower tier subcontractor with the clauses set forth in paragraphs (a)(1) through (4) of this section.
- (b) In addition to the clauses contained in Item 3, above, in any contract subject only to the Contract Work Hours and Safety Standards Act and not to any of the other statutes cited in 29 CFR 5.1, the Subrecipient shall insert a clause requiring that the contractor or subcontractor shall maintain payrolls and basic payroll records during the course of the work and shall preserve them for a period of three years from the completion of the contract for all laborers and mechanics, including guards and watchmen, working on the contract. Such records shall contain the name and address of each such employee, social security number, correct classifications, hourly rates of wages paid, daily and weekly number of hours worked, deductions made, and actual wages paid. Further, the Subrecipient shall insert in any such contract a clause providing hat the records to be maintained under this paragraph shall be made available by the contractor or subcontractor for inspection, copying, or transcription by authorized representatives of the (write the name of agency) and the Department of labor, and the contractor or subcontractor will permit such representatives to interview employees during working hours on the job.

5. Compliance Verification.

- (a) The subrecipient shall periodically interview a sufficient number of employees entitled to DB prevailing wages (covered employees) to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. As provided in 29 CFR 5.6(a)(6), all interviews must be conducted in confidence. The subrecipient must use Standard Form 1445 (SF 1445) or equivalent documentation to memorialize the interviews. Copies of the SF 1445 are available from EPA on request.
- (b) The subrecipient shall establish and follow an interview schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. Subrecipients must conduct more frequent interviews if the initial interviews or other information indicated that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. Subrecipients shall immediately conduct interviews in response to an alleged violation of the prevailing wage requirements. All interviews shall be conducted in confidence.
- (c) The subrecipient shall periodically conduct spot checks of a representative sample of weekly payroll data to verify that contractors or subcontractors are paying the appropriate wage rates. The subrecipient shall establish and follow a spot check schedule based on its assessment of the risks of noncompliance with DB posed by contractors or subcontractors and the duration of the contract or subcontract. At a minimum, if practicable, the subrecipient should spot check payroll data within two weeks of each contractor or subcontractor's submission of its initial payroll data and two weeks prior to the completion date the contract or subcontract. Subrecipients must conduct more frequent spot checks if the initial spot check or other information indicates that there is a risk that the contractor or subcontractor is not complying with DB. In addition, during the examinations the subrecipient shall verify evidence of fringe benefit plans and payments there under by contractors and subcontractors who claim cred it for fringe benefit contributions.
- (d) The subrecipient shall periodically review contractors and subcontractors use of apprentices and trainees to verify registration and certification with respect to apprenticeship and training programs approved by either the U.S Department of Labor or a state, as appropriate, and that contractors and subcontractors are not using disproportionate numbers of, laborers, trainees and apprentices. These reviews shall be conducted in accordance with the schedules for spot checks and interviews described in Item S(b) and (c) above.
- (e) Subrecipients must immediately report potential violations of the DB prevailing wage requirements to the EPA DB contact listed above and to the appropriate DOL Wage and Hour District Office listed at http://iwww.dol.gov/eontacts/whd/america2.htm.

EXHIBIT NO. 4

CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROPOSAL AND ACCEPTANCE FORM

Use of the Change Order Form entitled "Contract Modification Proposal and Acceptance"

- When the Loanee wishes to issue a change to the contract, the attached "Contract Modification Proposal and Acceptance" form should be used as a request for proposal. Upon final settlement of the change, this same form is then completed and serves as the contract modification.
- The Loanee in requesting a proposal for a change would execute items 1 through 8 (exclusive of the revised contract price and duration data) and 9 through 12. Pages 1 and 2 of this form are then forwarded to the contractor, specifying scope of work and requesting the contractor's proposal.
- The contractor should execute page 2 of the form. He then submits pages 1 and 2 of the form as his proposal, attaching additional sheets as necessary to provide his detailed breakdown of costs.
- Upon negotiation of a final settlement, the Loanee completes page 1 of the form, and all concerned parties (Contractor, Engineer, Owner) sign this document as the contract modification.
- Page 3 of the form is executed by the Loanee for documentation of the change, and to provide the necessary details for review by the Regulatory Agencies.
- Submit a minimum of one original with raised engineer's seal and one copy. It is suggested that one
 original be kept for your records.

Detailed Instructions for Executing "Contract Modification Proposal and Acceptance" Form

- Item 1. Enter the name of the Loanee.
- Item 2. Enter State Project number.
- <u>Item 3</u>. Enter the contract number or designation.
- Item 4. Enter the number identifying this modification.
- Item 5. Enter the name of the Contractor.
- Item 6. Enter the project title and location.
- <u>Item 7</u>. Requests a proposal for the specified change order work, but does not direct contractor to proceed. The owner or his authorized representative must execute this statement by signature with date and title blocks entered.
- Item 8. Provide a clear description of the scope of work for this change. Upon final settlement of the modification costs, enter cost data by line item for unit priced items or by sum; and state total cost of this modification net increase, decrease or no change in contract price. Enter appropriate information for any change in contract time, including number or calendar days involved. The modification is executed when all appropriate signatures are included.
- Items 9 12. Same as items 1 4.
- <u>Item 13</u>. Executed by the contractor, stating net effect of change in appropriate box for money and time. A detailed breakdown must be provided in this item; and appropriate signature of authorized representative of contractor included.
- Item 14. Enter the Loanee's name and State Project number.
- <u>Item 15</u>. Enter the contract number or designation.
- Item 16. Enter number identifying this modification.
- Item 17. Enter appropriate financial data.
- Item 18. Explain and justify the reasons for this change order.
- Item 19. Explain all other impacts resulting from this change with estimate of costs involved. This should include impact on other contractors and the Consulting Engineers.
- Item 20. Document that negotiations were held as required by the regulations and explain the events leading to the final settlement in price and time. This statement should include, at a minimum, date and location of negotiations, persons attending, summary of negotiations leading to final price and time settlements, and a statement that the agreed-to price is "fair and reasonable".

CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROPOSAL AND ACCEPTANCE

. ISSUING OFFICE	2. PROJECT NO.	3. CONTR	ACT NO.	4. MODIFICATION NO.
TO (CONTRACTOR)		6. PROJEC	CT LOCATION AND	DESCRIPTION
TO (CONTRACTOR)		o. PROJEC	JI LOCATION AND	DESCRIPTION
1: 10	1			
d herein or listed in attachme	naking the hereinafter describe ent hereto. Submit your propos	sal in space indicated	l on Page 2, attach det	ailed breakdown of
	ee the clause of this contract en signed by the Contracting Offi			der this proposed
,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,,	- g ,		,	
Date		e Name and Title		Signature
	IGE: Pursuant to the clause of k necessary to accomplish the f			actor shall furnish all
or ana material, ana ali wort	k necessary to accomptish the j	ollowing aescribea	vork;	
s a result of the above, the co	ntract price is revised as follow		ECTIMATED	
TEM NO. IT	TEM DESCRIPTION	UNIT PRICE	ESTIMATED QUANTITY	TOTAL COST
V				
TAL COST OF THIS MOD	ICICATION P			
TAL COST OF THIS MOD	IFICATION <u>\$</u>			
e contract time is hereby: in	crease decrease	or remains the sar	ne by	calendar days as a result of
s modification.				
e foregoing modification is h	erehy accented:			
e toregoing modification is n	ioreby acceptod.			
CONTRACTOR	(OWNER	(NJPE SEAL)	ENGINEER
7: <u></u>	BY:		BY:	
ATE:	DATE:		DATE:	
PPROVAL:				
•				
	STATE OF NEW JERSEY			DATE

CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROPOSAL AND ACCEPTANCE

9.	ISSUING OFFICE	10. PRO	JECT NO.	11.	CONTRACT NO.	12.	MODIFICATION NO.	
13.	CONTRACTOR'S PROPOS (Detailed breakdown, attach			PRIC:	E			**************************************
	(Proposed)							
	ET INCREASE		NET DECREASE			CA	ALENDAR DAYS INCREASE	
\$			S AND THE E				DAYS	
D/	ATE:	TYPE NAM	E AND TITLE:			SIG	NATURE:	-1

CONTRACT MODIFICATION PROPOSAL AND ACCEPTANCE

14.	ISSUING OFFICE & PRO.	JECT NO.	15. CONTRACT NO.	16. MODIFICATION NO.
17.	ORIGINAL CONTRACT I TOTAL OF PREVIOUS C TOTAL CONTRACT COS	BID PRICE CHANGE ORDERSST INCLUDING CHANGE ORDE	\$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$ \$	
18.			ON FROM PLANS AND SPECIFIC	CATIONS:
19.	OTHER IMPACTS RESULT	LTANT OF THIS CHANGE:		
20.	RESUME OF NEGOTIAT	TONS OR RECOMMENDATION	S (Loanee's Representative):	
DA	TE:	TYPE NAME AND TITLE OF L REPRESENTATIVE:	OANEE'S	SIGNATURE:

EXHIBIT NO. 5

N.J.A.C. 7:22-9 AND N.J.A.C. 7:22-10.11,12 NJAC 7:22-9

The rule below includes the amendments adopted to this subchapter on January 3, 2006.

Subchapter 9. Awarding Contracts for State Assisted Projects to Small Business Concerns Owned and Controlled by Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Individuals

7:22-9.1 Scope and purpose

- (a) This subchapter establishes procedures for providing opportunities for socially and economically disadvantaged ("SED") contractors and vendors to supply materials and services under State financed construction contracts for environmental infrastructure facilities. To implement the policies established in N.J.S.A. 58:11B-26, 40:11A-41 et seq., and 52:32-17 et seq., this subchapter applies to environmental infrastructure projects receiving financial assistance from the Department and the Trust pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:22-3, 4 and 6 and 7:22A-6 and 7. Under the provisions of N.J.A.C. 7:22-3, 4 and 6 and 7:22A-6 and 7, the Department and the Trust require recipients of Trust and Fund loans and other assistance to establish such programs for socially and economically disadvantaged small business concerns, to designate a project compliance officer, and to submit to the Department and Trust procurement plans for implementing the SED program. In addition, N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.17(a)24, 4.17(a)24, 6.17(a)24 and 7:22A-2.4(a) provide that a goal of not less than 10 percent be established for the award of contracts to small business concerns owned and controlled by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals. The goal of 10 percent applies to the total amount of all contracts for building, materials and equipment, or services (including planning, design and building related activities) for a construction project. Where a local government unit has a SED participation goal which exceeds 10 percent of the total amount of all contracts, the local government unit must comply with both the Department's rules and the local minority and women-owned business ordinances.
- (b) This subchapter also establishes the standards and procedures that will apply to the contracting agencies of grant or loan recipients in the awarding and making of contracts under their SED programs.

7:22-9.2 Definitions

The following words and terms, as used in this subchapter, will have the following meanings unless the content clearly indicates otherwise.

"Building" means the acquisition, erection, alteration, remodeling, improvement or extension of an environmental infrastructure facility.

"Construction" includes, but is not limited to:

- 1. The preliminary planning to determine the economic and engineering feasibility of environmental infrastructure facilities, the engineering, architectural, legal, fiscal, and economic investigations and studies, surveys, design, plans, working drawings, specifications, procedures, and other action necessary for the construction of environmental infrastructure facilities;
 - 2. The building of, or purchase of land for, environmental infrastructure facilities; and
 - 3. The inspection and supervision of the building of environmental infrastructure facilities.

"Contract" means any written agreement with a professional service or construction contractor related to the construction of an environmental infrastructure project.

"Contracting agency" means:

1. The governing body of a local government unit or any department, branch, board, commission, committee, authority, agency or officer of such local government unit possessing the authority to award and make contracts; or

2. The owner(s) or authorized representative(s) of a private entity.

"Contractor" means any party entering into a contract to provide or offering to provide building, materials and equipment, or services to a project sponsor for the construction of environmental infrastructure facilities. This includes, but is not limited to, planning and design, as well as building related services such as engineering, inspection and accounting.

"Contractor's plan" means the SED utilization plan submitted by the contractor to the project sponsor and to the Department establishing subcontracting opportunities that will fulfill the requirements of this subchapter.

"Department" means the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and its successors and assigns.

"Environmental infrastructure facilities" means wastewater treatment facilities, stormwater management facilities or water supply facilities.

"Financial agreement" means the legal instrument, including a grant agreement or loan agreement, executed between either the State of New Jersey or the Trust and the project sponsor for the construction of environmental infrastructure facilities.

"Local government unit" means a county, municipality, municipal or county sewerage or utility authority, municipal sewerage district, joint meeting, improvement authority or other political subdivision of the State authorized to construct, operate and maintain wastewater treatment or stormwater management facilities, or a State authority, district water supply commission, county, municipality, municipal or county utilities authority, municipal water district, joint meeting or any other political subdivision of the State authorized pursuant to law to operate or maintain a public water supply system or to construct, rehabilitate, operate or maintain water supply facilities or otherwise provide water for human consumption.

"New Jersey environmental infrastructure financing program" means the program for providing financing to project sponsors pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:22-3, 4 and 6, and 7:22A-6 and 7.

"Office" means the Office of Equal Opportunity and Public Contract Assistance or other program of the Department of Environmental Protection with the responsibility for administration of this subchapter.

"Private entity" means the owner(s) of a nongovernmental community water system or a nonprofit noncommunity water system.

"Project" means the defined services for the construction of specified operable environmental infrastructure facilities as approved by the Department or the Trust in the project sponsor's financial agreement.

"Project compliance officer" means an officer or employee of the project sponsor who is designated by the project sponsor to monitor and enforce compliance with the affirmative action and SED requirements of the applicable program rules and this subchapter.

"Project plan" means the proposal submitted at the time of application by the project sponsor to the Department establishing the SED utilization plan and its requirements.

"Project sponsor" means any local government unit or private entity that seeks a loan or grant pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:22-3, 4 and 6 and 7:22A-6 and 7.

"SED utilization plan" means a written document outlining the entire project work, the estimated length of time it will take to complete the project, each significant segment of the project on which SEDs will or may participate, and a description of how SEDs will be contacted.

- "Socially and economically disadvantaged small business concern" or "SED" means any small business concern:
- 1. Which is at least 51 percent owned by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals; or, in the case of a publicly owned business, at least 51 percent of the stock of which is owned by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals; or, in the case of a joint venture, at least 51 percent of the beneficial ownership interests are legitimately held by a SED; and
- 2. Whose management and daily business operations are controlled by one or more socially and economically disadvantaged individuals; and
- 3. Which is a full participation subcontractor in that the SED is responsible for the execution of a distinct element of work and carries out the work responsibility by actually performing, managing and supervising the task involved. Any deviation from this definition will automatically classify the SED as a broker, middleman or passive conduit. These three functions are contrary to the spirit of the Trust Act and will not qualify a SED enterprise for State of New Jersey certification; and
- 4. Which has been certified pursuant to the New Jersey Uniform Certification Act (N.J.S.A. 52:27H-1 et seq.) or pursuant to the provisions of 49 CFR Part 23 by the New Jersey Commerce and Economic Growth Commission, the New Jersey Department of Transportation, the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, the New Jersey Transit or other agencies deemed appropriate by the Office, as an eligible minority business or female business.
- i. "Socially disadvantaged individuals" means those individuals who have been subjected to racial or ethnic prejudice or cultural bias because of their identity as a member of a group without regard to their individual qualities.
- ii. "Economically disadvantaged individuals" means those socially disadvantaged individuals whose ability to compete in the free enterprise system has been impaired due to diminished capital and credit opportunities as compared to others in the same business area who are not socially disadvantaged.
- iii. "Socially and economically disadvantaged individuals" shall include women, Black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Native Americans, Asian Americans, and members of other groups, or other individuals, found to be socially and economically disadvantaged by the Small Business Administration under Section 8(a) of the Small Business Act, as amended (15 USC 637(a)). Black Americans, Hispanic Americans, Native Americans and Asian Americans shall be defined as follows:
 - (1) "Black American" means a person having origins in any of the black racial groups in Africa;
- (2) "Hispanic American" means a person of Spanish or Portuguese culture, with origins in Mexico, South or Central America, or the Caribbean Islands, regardless of race;
- (3) "Asian American" means a person having origins in any of the original peoples of the Far East, Southeast Asia, Indian Subcontinent, Hawaii, or the Pacific Islands;
- (4) "Native American" means a person having origins in any of the original peoples of North America.

"Small business concern" means a business which is independently owned and operated and which is not dominant in its field of operation. A business is independently owned and operated if the management which controls the business is responsible for both its daily and long term operations.

"Subcontract" means an agreement to perform a portion of a contract.

"Subcontractor" means a third party that is engaged by the contractor to perform part of the work under a subcontract.

"10 percent SED utilization," "10 percent goal" and "10 percent" means SED business concern participation, which includes 7 percent for minority-owned SED business concerns and 3 percent for women-owned SED business concerns.

"Trust" means the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust established pursuant to the Trust Act.

"Trust Act" means the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust Act (N.J.S.A. 58:11B-1 et seq.), as amended and/or supplemented.

7:22-9.3 SED utilization requirements for projects

- (a) A goal of not less than 10 percent (or a higher percentage as may be required by Federal law) of the total amount of all contracts for building, materials and equipment, or services for a project funded by a New Jersey environmental infrastructure facilities financing program must be awarded to SEDs.
 - (b) The 10 percent SED utilization requirement shall be accomplished by the following:
- 1. Bids shall be solicited on an unrestricted basis. The bid documents, however, shall include a statement to the effect that the successful bidder must fulfill the SED utilization requirements by subcontracting portions or the work to SEDs; or
- 2. Contractors also have the option of establishing unrestricted bidding procedures to fulfill the 10 percent SED utilization requirement for the project.

7:22-9.4 Requirement to develop SED Utilization Plan

- (a) Each project sponsor shall develop, in consultation with the Office, a plan for achieving its SED utilization requirements (the "project plan"). Development of a plan shall be completed before the Department and, when relevant, the Trust may approve an application pursuant to the applicable program rules
- (b) The project plan shall identify those contracts proposed to be bid on an unrestricted basis. For each unrestricted contract, the project plan shall also identify the SED utilization requirements that the successful bidder shall meet.
- (c) All contractors, including SED contractors, shall submit their own SED utilization plan ("contractor's plan"), for the aspects of the project covered by the contract, to the project sponsor and to the Office within 30 days of the awarding of a contract. The Contractor's Plan shall contain provisions to meet the specific SED utilization requirements imposed upon the contractor by the project sponsor as well as to meet the general SED utilization requirements for the project pursuant to this subchapter.
- (d) If the contractor does not comply with the requirements of the contractor's plan and the project sponsor does not take steps to otherwise comply with N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.3(a), the Department and, in the case of a Trust loan, the Trust, may take any of the actions or combinations thereof specified in N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.40 through 3.44, 7:22-4.40 through 4.44, 7:22-6.40 through 6.44 and 7:22A-1.8 through 1.13.

7:22-9.5 (Reserved)

7:22-9.6 Notice of SED utilization opportunities

(a) All project sponsors, at least 30 days prior to public advertisement for bids, shall notify the agencies specified in N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.13(a)8, of the availability of opportunities for SEDs to provide

services, to bid on unrestricted contracts or subcontracts, or to provide any other necessary purchase or procurement. The notice shall include a description of the type and scope of the services involved.

(b) All notices shall include a statement to the effect that the project or contract is funded in part by New Jersey wastewater treatment financing programs and the successful bidder must comply with all the provisions of N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.1 et seq. for the participation of small business enterprises owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals.

7:22-9.7 Advertisements for SED utilization

- (a) All advertisements for bids shall include a statement to the effect that the project or contract is funded in part by Jew Jersey environmental infrastructure financing programs and the successful bidder must comply with the provisions of N.J.A.C. 7:22-9 for the participation of small business enterprises owned and controlled by socially and economically disadvantaged individuals.
 - (b) The advertisement for bids shall indicate that:
- 1. Awards will be made only to socially and economically disadvantaged business concerns that are certified by the New Jersey Commerce, Economic Growth and Tourism Commission, the New Jersey Department of Transportation, the Port Authority of New York and New Jersey, New Jersey Transit or other agencies deemed appropriate by the Office as eligible minority businesses or female businesses; or
- 2. The invitation to bid is on an unrestricted basis whereby the successful bidder must fulfill the SED utilization requirements. The agencies specified in N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.13(a)8 will have a list of eligible SED firms and shall, upon request, provide them to the project sponsor. The project sponsor shall, during the advertisement phase, provide copies of the list to all contractors on unrestricted contracts.
- (c) The advertisement for bids shall be in such newspaper or newspapers and other periodicals identified by the agencies specified in N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.13 as will best give notice thereof to appropriate bidders and shall be sufficiently in advance of the purchase or contract to promote competitive bidding. In no case shall the advertisement for bids be published less than 30 days prior to the date fixed for receiving bids on the purchase or contract.
- (d) In the case of a set aside contract, the newspaper or newspapers in which the advertisement for bids appears shall be selected by the contracting agency in consultation with the Office.
- (e) If there are no responses to the bid solicitation from SEDs or if the successful bidder's proposal does not meet the SED utilization requirements, the successful bidder shall advertise and continue the search for SED participants for a minimum of 30 days after the contract is awarded. The contract shall include a provision to this effect.

7:22-9.8 (Reserved)

7:22-9.9 (Reserved)

7:22-9.10 Lowest bid resulting in payment of unreasonable price

- (a) If the contracting agency determines that the acceptance of the lowest responsible bid will result either in the payment of an unreasonable price or in a contract otherwise unacceptable pursuant to the statutes and rules governing public contracts, the contracting agency shall reject all bids.
- (b) Bidders and the office shall be notified of the rejection of all bids, the reasons for the rejection, and the contracting agency's intent to solicit bids for a second time.

- (c) If the contracting agency determines a second time that the acceptance of the lowest responsible bid will result either in the payment of an unreasonable price or in a contract otherwise unacceptable pursuant to the statutes and rules governing public contracts, the contracting agency shall reject all bids and notify the Office and, after receipt of the Office's approval, shall amend the project plan accordingly.
- (d) Bidders shall be notified of the cancellation, the reasons for the cancellation and the contracting agency's intent to resolicit bids on an unrestricted basis. SEDs may participate in the bidding on an unrestricted basis.

7:22-9.11 Project compliance officer

- (a) Each project sponsor shall designate an officer or employee to serve as its project compliance officer.
- (b) The project compliance officer shall be responsible for coordinating SED utilization efforts on the project and for monitoring and enforcing compliance with the affirmative action and SED requirements of the applicable program rules.
- (c) SED utilization requirements shall be an agenda item at all contract award meetings and, wherever applicable, at preconstruction conference meetings regardless of whether a loan or grant agreement has been executed or not. Each project sponsor shall be responsible for notifying the Office of the time and place of such meetings.
 - (d) The project compliance officer shall attend all monthly construction progress meetings.

7:22-9.12 Reports

- (a) The contracting agency shall submit its planning and design SED utilization report to the Office at the time of filing of its grant/loan application.
- (b) Each project compliance officer shall submit the contracting agency's monthly progress reports to the Office. Once all SED contractors have been obtained, submittal of this report will no longer be required.
- (c) Each project compliance officer shall submit a periodic report on behalf of the project sponsor to the Office according to a schedule announced by the Office. At a minimum, this construction report shall be submitted quarterly; that is, January, April, July and October. Where appropriate, the Office may approve a variation in the frequency of reporting requirements specified in (b) through (d) of this section. This report shall include the following information:
- 1. The value of each contract and subcontract awarded to SEDs and the total dollar value and number of contracts and subcontracts awarded to SEDs;
- 2. The percentage of SED utilization in comparison to the cost of each contract, as well as the total percentage of SED utilization (including set aside contracts) in comparison to overall project costs;
- 3. The types and sizes of the participating SEDs and the nature of goods and services being provided; and
 - 4. The efforts made to publicize and promote the project sponsor's SED utilization plan.
- (d) Contractors shall submit a quarterly construction report to the project sponsor and to the Office. The project compliance officer may be contacted for assistance if needed.
 - (e) The report forms required by (a) through (d) above shall be obtained from the Office.

- (f) The project compliance officer shall submit reports or information in addition to what is required by (a) through (c) above when requested to do so by the Office.
- (g) Failure to comply with the reporting requirements of (a) through (d) and (f) above may subject the project sponsor to the remedies for noncompliance with State and Trust loan or grant conditions specified in the applicable program rules.

7:22-9.13 Assessment of compliance

- (a) Where the Office determines that a project sponsor has failed or is failing to meet the 10 percent SED utilization requirement, the project sponsor shall, upon the written request of the Office, submit the following:
 - 1. Advertisements;
 - 2. Signed contracts and subcontracts;
 - 3. Documentation of solicitations of bids from SEDs;
 - 4. Copies of Requests for Proposals;
 - 5. Records of telephone quotations;
 - 6. (Reserved);
 - 7. Adequate and timely notice for encouraging SED participation; and
 - 8. Proof that the assistance of State Agencies was solicited, including:

Office of Equal Opportunity and Public Contract Assistance New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection PO Box 402 Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0402

Division for the Development of Small Businesses and Women Businesses and Minority Businesses
New Jersey Commerce and Economic Growth Commission
PO Box 835
1 West State Street
Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0835

- (b) Where the project sponsor determines that a contractor has failed or is failing to meet the 10 percent SED utilization requirement, the contractor shall, upon the written request of the project sponsor, submit the documents specified in (a) above.
- (c) The Office shall summarize in writing its evaluation of the reason given for noncompliance and the efforts made by the project sponsor or contractor to comply with its plan for achieving the 10 percent SED utilization requirement. The Office shall take into consideration good faith efforts made by the project sponsor or contractor to meet the goal to achieve the ten percent SED utilization requirement. These findings shall be submitted to the Department and, in the case of a Trust loan, to the Trust who, in conjunction with the Office, shall determine the nature and extent of the project sponsor's or contractor's noncompliance.

7:22-9.14 Penalties

Whenever a project sponsor or a contractor has failed to comply with the requirements of this subchapter, including the 10 percent requirement for SED utilization, the Department, or the Department and the Trust, in the case of a Trust loan recipient, may withhold all of the loan or grant money, or a portion thereof, and may take any of the other actions or combinations thereof specified in N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.40 through 3.44, 7:22-4.40 through 4.44, 7:22-6.40 through 6.44 and 7:22A-1.8 through 1.13 which are remedies for noncompliance with any of the conditions of a loan or grant.

7:22-9.15 Administrative hearings

- (a) The Department and, in the case of a Trust loan, the Trust, shall make a determination regarding all disputes arising under this subchapter. The project sponsor shall specifically detail in writing the basis for its dispute. The Department and/or the Trust shall produce a decision in writing and mail or otherwise furnish a copy thereof to the project sponsor.
- (b) A project sponsor may request an administrative hearing within 20 days of receipt of a decision by the Department and/or the Trust. The request for a hearing shall be sent to the Office of Legal Affairs, ATTENTION: Adjudicatory Hearing Requests, Department of Environmental Protection, PO Box 402, Trenton, New Jersey 08625-0402. The request for an administrative hearing shall specify in detail the basis for the appeal. Administrative hearings shall be conducted in accordance with the requirements of the Administrative Procedure Act, N.J.S.A. 52:14B-1 et seq. and the Uniform Administrative Procedure Rules, N.J.A.C. 1:1.
- (c) Following receipt of a request for a hearing pursuant to (b) above, the Department and/or the Trust may attempt to settle the dispute by conducting such proceedings, meetings and conferences as deemed appropriate.

7:22-9.16 Severability

If any of the provisions of this subchapter are found to be invalid, the remainder of the provisions of this subchapter shall not be affected thereby.

NJAC 7:22-10.11 Design Requirements

NJ 7:22 – 10-12 Construction Phase Requirements

- (c) A mailing list shall be developed by the Department for each project, for use by the Department to inform the public and other interested parties of its decisions regarding the project. The mailing list shall include elected officials, Federal, State and local government agencies, environmental groups, and other interested groups and individuals appropriate to the planning area for the proposed project.
- (d) In addition to the public hearing, the Department may require supplemental measures to inform and solicit comments from the public under the following conditions:
- I. Where factors, such as delays in project implementation or errors in cost estimation, result in significant increases in the user cost burden prior to the award of financial assistance, the project sponsor may be required to place a retail or display advertisement in the body of a newspaper of general circulation in the planning area which describes the proposed project and the revised costs, including user cost, and which establishes a comment period of 30 days. A summary of any public comment received during the comment period shall be submitted by the project sponsor to the Department. Based on the response of the public to the advertisement, the Department will determine if further project evaluation is required.
- 2. Where, as a result of the re-evaluation of the environmental review conducted in accordance with N.J.A.C. 7:22-10.7, the Department determines that significant changes in the project or project impact have occurred, which warrant public input, the Department may determine that a supplemental public advertisement as in (d)1 above or a public hearing as in (b) above is required prior to award of financial assistance.
- 3. Where notice of the public hearing does not comply with the requirements of (b) above or where significant project issues including costs or impacts were not disclosed, the Department may determine that a supplemental public advertisement as in (d)1 above or a public hearing as in (b) above is required prior to award of financial assistance.

7:22-10.11 Design requirements

- (a) The project sponsor shall prepare design plans and specifications which conform to the project alternative selected and approved in planning pursuant to the provisions of N.J.A.C. 7:22-10.4, 10.5 or 10.6 and which include mitigating measures developed during planning and incorporated in the approved planning documentation. In addition, the design plans and specifications shall conform to the minimum standards for each area of concern which is applicable to the proposed project as set forth below. All activities which are a part of the comprehensive environmental infrastructure project(s) for the planning area must conform to the requirements of this section, regardless of the eligibility of individual components of the project.
- 1. Any design revisions of the project which differ from the project as approved during planning shall be specifically identified.
- 2. Where any on-going environmental protection measures will be the responsibility of the project sponsor, the project sponsor shall submit a letter prior to loan award specifying that it will adhere to the scope of work approved by the Department.
- (b) The contract documents shall be prepared to clearly identify environmental and cultural resources protection measures and shall conform to the following:
- I. The format of the contract documents shall consolidate environmental and cultural resource protection/restoration measures in a single section of the design specifications as well as on appropriate sheets of the design plans. The specifications which spell out the environmental and cultural resource protection/restoration measures shall be identified in the specifications as having precedence over other potentially contradictory language contained elsewhere in the design contract documents. The specifications shall clearly state that, in instances where the provisions of a Department-issued permit contradict a provision of the specifications (including those identified in this subchapter), the environmental resources protection and/or restoration and cultural resource mitigation measures identified in the Department-issued permit shall govern.
- 2. Environmental resources protection and/or restoration measures, and cultural resource mitigation measures should generally include the following subject areas:
 - i. General;
 - ii. Clearing:
 - iii. Erosion and sedimentation control;
 - iv. Protection of environmentally critical areas;
 - v. Stockpiling and waste disposal;
 - vi. Prohibited construction procedures;

- vii. Dust control:
- viii. Noise control;
- ix. Cultural resources;
- x. Dewatering;
- xi. Restoration;
- xii. Environmental maintenance bond; and
- xiii. Inspection.
- 3. The method of payment for environmental and cultural resource protection/restoration measures shall be specified in the applicable section of the contract documents. Where restoration and maintenance of environmental quality are necessary outside of the designated construction area or when measures for maintenance of environmental quality are required after the date of completion and acceptance of the environmental infrastructure facilities, the project sponsor shall clearly state the contractor's responsibilities in the specifications. The Department may require the project sponsor to include separate unit bid items for environmental and cultural resource restoration and/or mitigation.
- 4. Where construction will occur within or adjacent to environmentally critical areas, as approved by the Department, those areas shall be identified on design plans.
- (c) Every effort shall be made to prevent and correct problems associated with erosion and sedimentation which could occur during and after project construction. At a minimum, design specifications shall incorporate the following erosion and sedimentation control measures:
- I. All erosion and sedimentation control measures shall be in place prior to any grading operations or construction of proposed facilities and shall be maintained until construction is complete and the construction area is stabilized. After restoration is complete, temporary control measures shall be removed and disposed of properly.
- 2. All erosion and sedimentation control measures shall be constructed and maintained in accordance with the "Standards for Soil Erosion and Sediment Control in New Jersey," prepared by the New Jersey State Soil Conservation Committee, 1999, incorporated herein by reference, as amended and supplemented. Copies of the "Standards for Soil Erosion and Sedimentation Control in New Jersey" are available for a fee from the New Jersey Department of Agriculture, Soil Conservation Committee, or from the office of any of the 16 local conservation districts.
- 3. Disturbed areas that will be exposed in excess of 10 days shall be temporarily seeded and/or mulched, until proper weather conditions exist for establishment of permanent vegetative cover.
- (d) Site and access clearing must be confined to approved construction areas. Protection of existing vegetation must be practiced wherever possible. At a minimum, the project sponsor shall include provisions in the contract documents which conform to the following:
- 1. Temporary and permanent easement widths must be reduced to the minimum feasible for the proposed construction. Unless specifically approved by the Department, permanent access roads must not be more than eight feet wide and there shall be no permanent access roads in environmentally critical areas. Access roads may be paved only where absolutely necessary, as determined by the Department.
- 2. Only those portions of the site which are absolutely necessary and essential for construction shall be cleared. Whenever possible, excavation shall include the removal and storage of topsoil from the site for future use. The length of time of ground disturbance shall be reduced to the minimum practicable, especially in environmentally critical areas. Ground disturbance shall be avoided until immediately preceding construction to minimize exposure of soils.
- 3. Trees and shrubs within construction easements, which are not required to be removed to permit construction, shall be protected to the drip line with appropriate protection measures such as snow fencing or batter boards. Trees and shrubs whose removal is necessary to facilitate construction shall either be replanted at the same location or replaced with nursery stock of the same kind. Trees of greater than 12 inches in diameter should be preserved whenever possible by implementing slight shifts in alignment or tunneling under tree roots. Specimen trees, as identified in "New Jersey's Big Trees" (1998) published by the Department's Division of Parks and Forestry listing specimen trees in the State, shall be preserved.
- 4. Except in heavily wooded areas, the plans shall designate trees and shrubs which are to be protected as well as trees and shrubs which are to be removed. In addition, plans shall provide details which depict methods of protection to the drip line.
- 5. In heavily wooded areas, every effort shall be made to avoid the destruction of common native trees and shrubs so as not to unduly disturb the ecological balance or environmental quality of the area. Trees of 12 inch

diameter or greater should be preserved whenever possble and protected to the drip line. Where practical, common native trees and shrubs, of one through three inch caliper, which must be cleared from the construction area shall be stockpiled for use in restoration. Straggling roots shall be pruned. Trees which must be pruned to facilitate construction shall be cut cleanly and painted with tree paint. If a tree not intended to be removed is damaged, the wood shall be repaired according to common nursery practice and painted with tree paint.

- (e) Restoration measures to be identified and designated on the environmental plans and specifications include the following: ground preparation, topsoiling, fertilizing, liming, reseeding, and replanting/replacement of trees and shrubs with native species. The aim of restoration is to restore the disturbed area to a condition as nearly equal to pre-disturbance condition as possible. The environmental specifications shall set forth the procedure for accomplishing these restoration measures. The plans shall include the location of various types of restoration and shall include details depicting typical methods to accomplish restoration. The provisions shall include the following ,when applicable:
- 1. Final restoration shall be undertaken as soon as an area is no longer needed for construction, stockpiling or access. Excavated material unsuitable for backfill as set forth at N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.13 and considered to be solid waste pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:26-1.6 shall be removed from the construction site and disposed of at a sanitary landfill approved and licensed by the Department. Excess excavated material which is not considered to be solid waste pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:26-1.6 shall be graded or removed in accordance with (1)3 below. When access roads are no longer needed, road fill shall be removed and the access area shall be restored to pre-disturbance conditions. Care should be taken to avoid damage to adjacent vegetation and to prevent the formation of depressions that would serve as mosquito pools.
- 2. Topsoil shall be replaced with adequate amounts of topsoil material to restore the disturbed area to its original, pre-disturbance grade and depth of topsoil.
- 3. Rates and types of fertilization, liming, and seeding shall be as recommended by the local Soil Conservation District based on soil tests and local conditions. Seed mixtures shall be selected that are best suited for the particular site conditions. Seed selection shall provide for a quickly germinating initial growth, to prevent erosion, and for a secondary growth that will survive without continuing maintenance. Mulching shall occur immediately after seeding, and in no case shall more than five days elapse between seeding and mulching.
- 4. In wooded areas, for a 50-foot wide construction easement, generally 10 trees should be planted for every 100 feet of length of the easement. More trees would be required in wider easements or densely wooded areas. Plans shall include a restoration schedule specifying the quantity, common and botanic names, sizes, and spacing of trees to be planted and the type of seed mixtures to be used from station to station. Trees to be replaced should be trees native to New Jersey suitable for the particular site and generally should conform to the list of trees found in the "Standards for Soil Erosion and Sediment Control in New Jersey," prepared by the New Jersey State Soil Conservation Committee, 1999, incorporated herein by reference, as amended and supplemented.
- 5. In landscaped areas, environmental features shall be replaced or restored to pre-disturbance condition or better. This includes sodding, replacement of trees and shrubs, fences, drives, and other landscape features in kind.
- (f) A listing of prohibited construction procedures shall be incorporated into the specifications. These procedures include, but are not limited to, the following:
- 1. Dumping of spoil material into any stream corridor, any wetlands, any vernal habitats, any surface waters, any sites listed or eligible for listing on the New Jersey or National Registers of Historic Places, or at unspecified locations;
- 2. Indiscriminate, arbitrary or capricious operation of equipment in any stream corridors, wetlands, vernal habitats, or surface waters;
- 3. Pumping of silt-laden water from trenches or other excavations into any surface waters, stream corridors, wetlands or vernal habitats;
 - 4. Damaging vegetation adjacent to or outside of the access road or the right-of-way;
- 5. Disposal of trees, brush and other debris in any stream corridors, wetlands, vernal habitats, surface waters or at unspecified locations;
 - 6. Permanent or unspecified alteration of the flow line of any stream;
 - 7. Open burning of project debris;
 - 8. Use of calcium chloride, petroleum products, or other chemicals for dust control;
 - 9. Use of asphaltic mulch binder; and
 - 10. Any unpermitted discharge of sewage.
 - (g) Construction in wetlands shall conform to the requirements of the New Jersey Freshwater Wetlands

Protection Act, N.J.S.A. 13:9B-1 et seq., and N.J.A.C. 7:7A.

- (h) Stream crossings shall conform to the requirements of the Flood Hazard Area Control Act, N.J.S.A. 58:16A-50 et seq., and N.J.A.C. 7:13.
- (i) Slopes exceeding 15 percent require special treatment. Specifications shall call for measures such as water diversion berms, sodding, or the use of jute or excelsior blankets. Hay bales shall be placed at the base of the slope prior to ground disturbance. Steep slopes that have been disturbed, if not sodded, shall be seeded and mulched immediately after construction is complete. Slope boards or other measures necessary to prevent slumping of the disturbed slope shall be incorporated, where appropriate.
- (j) If there is the possibility of encountering acid-producing deposits in the course of construction, as identified during the planning process, special requirements and conditions will apply and shall be incorporated in the specifications as follows:
- l. In vegetated areas, the top two feet of soil shall be stripped and stockpiled separately from the material to be excavated. A soils specialist, to be provided by the project sponsor, shall monitor the stripping operation. If any acid-producing deposits are identified, this material and any contaminated soil shall be disposed of on the same day. The presence of acid-producing deposits is detected by the use of the following tests:
 - i. Determining the pH of the soil when suspended in 0.5 Molar calcium chloride solution (of neutral pH). A pH value below 3.0 indicates presence of ferrous sulfate and presence of acid-producing deposits is strongly suspected.
 - ii. Test for sulfate by adding a drop of 10 percent barium chloride solution to a water extract of the material. If voluminous flocks of barium sulfate form immediately the presence of acid-producing deposits is strongly suspected.
- 2. The disposal site shall be approved by the Department. Any soil of this type disposed of shall be covered with a minimum of two feet of cover to prevent rapid oxidation and subsequent acid formation.
- 3. In both vegetated and paved areas, when acid-producing deposits are encountered, as determined by the soil specialist, excavated trench material shall be returned to the trench as follows:
 - i. Lower material first, followed by upper material.
 - ii. The top one to two inches of soil on which the deeper soil was stockpiled shall be scraped and placed below a depth of two feet.
 - iii. For pipeline construction, the quantity of material to be displaced by bedding and pipe, as well as soil scraped from the stockpile area, shall be subtracted from the deeper, excavated material and this quantity of deeper material removed to an approved disposal site and covered as described in (e)3 above.
 - iv. After backfilling the deeper soil, one ton of limestone per 2,000 square feet shall be spread over the deeper soil in the trench. This liming requirement is applicable in areas of well drained, nonsaturated soils, as determined by the soil specialist.
 - v. In vegetated areas, the top two feet of soil, stockpiled for this purpose, shall then be replaced. If the top two feet of soil was also contaminated, clean backfill material similar to the native topsoil shall be used in place of the contaminated material.
- 4. The excavated acid-producing deposits shall not be exposed for a period longer than eight hours. When acid-producing deposits are encountered, the trench opened in any construction day shall be backfilled and the areas cleaned up by the close of the day. Where this is impracticable, such as in the construction of pumping stations and treatment plants, exposed acid-producing deposits shall be covered with limestone screenings at a rate of 100 tons per acre and then covered with six inches of compacted soil within one week of exposure or before the exposed soil drops to pH 3, whichever occurs first. The pH shall be monitored daily under this procedure.
- 5. Temporary restoration of vegetated areas shall consist of mulching and shall be put in place at the end of each day's construction. Permanent restoration of the area shall begin as soon as construction is complete and after the results of incubation tests, where necessary, are available.
- 6. Prior to restoring vegetated areas, the soil specialist shall perform pH tests on the in-situ soil after the construction is completed. If the pH is below 4, intensive liming shall be required in order to make the soil suitable for plant survival.
- 7. Lime requirement tests shall be performed by the soil specialist to determine the lime application rates. This will require an incubation test in which the sample is oxidized for a period of six weeks, as follows:
 - i. The sample shall be air dried and ground so that the whole sample passes a 0.5 millimeter sieve.
 - ii. The lime requirement to reach pH 6.5 shall be determined initially, and again at two week intervals for six weeks, using standard soil testing techniques.

- iii. The total lime requirement determined by this method can be extrapolated to the area under consideration.
- 8. A minimum of 30 tons of limestone per acre or the amount of lime required according to the incubation test result shall be applied prior to seeding and planting where the pH is less than 4. Where the pH is greater than 4, liming and fertilizing requirements set out in the planting and environmental specifications shall apply.
- 9. The spreading and mixing of the subsoil and any topsoil contaminated with acid-producing deposits around the site and beyond the site is prohibited. Areas used for stockpiling acid-producing deposits shall be minimized. Equipment used for excavation and backfilling shall be cleaned, to the extent practicable, at the end of each day's operation and the soil removed shall be placed in the trench below a depth of two feet. No construction shall take place during significant rainstorms or while the area is saturated to avoid smearing or spreading of the acid-producing deposits over the area.
- (k) When dewatering will occur and a dewatering permit is not required, the contractor shall monitor for adverse effects to structures or wells due to dewatering and shall be responsible to remedy same to the satisfaction of the Department. Discharges from dewatering activities which contain silt are subject to the following controls:
- 1. All discharges from dewatering activities to surface waters, wetlands, vernal habitats, or storm sewers shall be free of sediment. Care shall be taken not to damage or kill vegetation by excessive watering or by damaging silt accumulation in the discharge area. If discharges are sediment laden, techniques shall be employed to remove sediment prior to discharge. A sedimentation basin shall be constructed and used as specified, where necessary, to protect vegetation and to achieve environmental objectives.
- 2. Sewer inlets within construction areas shall be provided with perimeter hay bales or other appropriate siltation control measures.
- (l) Contract requirements with regard to the location and control of stockpile, storage and disposal areas whether provided by the project sponsor or the contractor, must conform to the following:
- 1. Only environmentally suitable stockpile sites may be used for the purposes of staging or storing materials, equipment and suitable trench backfill material. Environmentally suitable sites must be level, and devoid of mature stands of natural vegetation. Drainage facilities and features, wetlands, vernal habitats, and stream corridors are not environmentally suitable sites.
- 2. The boundary of the stockpile area shall be clearly marked by hay bales, silt fencing or another appropriate method. Where fill is to be stored in excess of 10 days, a suitable means of protecting excavated material from wind and water erosion shall be employed. Erosion control methods may include one or more of the following: mulching, sprinkling, silt fencing, haybaling and stone covering.
- 3. Excess excavated material which is not considered to be solid waste pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:26-1.6 shall be graded on-site only to the extent needed to achieve preconstruction grade, unless otherwise specifically approved by the Department. The project sponsor shall ensure that the contractor removes the remainder from the site and disposes of it at a site approved by the project sponsor in accordance with the following:
 - i. Disposal sites selected by the contractor shall be evaluated and approved by the project sponsor prior to their use. Disposal sites may also be selected by the project sponsor. The project sponsor shall conduct periodic inspection of disposal sites to ensure compliance with the requirements of this subsection during the off-site disposal operation.
 - ii. The disposal of excess excavated material in wetlands, vernal habitats, stream corridors and floodplains is strictly prohibited, even if the permission of the property owner is obtained. The contractor shall be responsible to remove any fill improperly placed by the contractor at the contractor's expense and restore the area impacted.
 - iii. If excess excavated material is placed on private property, a hold harmless release in favor of the project sponsor and the Department shall be obtained from the property owner; and
 - iv. Prior to approval of a site for excess excavated material disposal, where the site exceeds 5,000 square feet, the project sponsor shall obtain, or shall ensure that the contractor or property owner has obtained, the appropriate certification of the soil erosion and sediment control plan in accordance with the State's standards for soil conservation (N.J.S.A. 4:24-1 et seq., also referred to as Chapter 251). Where the site is less than 5,000 square feet, the project sponsor shall advise the property owner of the need for erosion and sediment control and obtain a statement that the property owner accepts complete responsibility for implementation of appropriate methods to prevent erosion and sedimentation.
- (m) In order to control dust, as often as required during each working day, and particularly prior to the conclusion of each working day, areas under immediate construction (including access roads and other areas

affected thereby) shall be swept and wet down with water sufficiently to lay dust. In addition, these areas shall be wet down during nonworking hours (including weekends) as often as required to keep the dust under control. The use of calcium chloride or petroleum products or other chemicals for dust control is prohibited.

- (n) In order to limit noise impacts in the vicinity of sensitive receptors, construction operations and activities shall be limited as follows: Monday through Friday between the hours of 7:00 A.M. and 6:00 P.M. unless variances to these times are granted in times of emergency. No driving, pulling, or other operations entailing the use of vibratory hammers or compactors shall be permitted, other than between the hours of 8:00 A.M. and 5:00 P.M. The number of machines in operation at a given time shall be limited to the minimum practicable. All engine generators or pumps must have mufflers and be enclosed within a temporary structure.
- (o) Provisions regarding the contractor's responsibility for cultural resource protection shall be included in contract documents that provide for the following:
- 1. If a cultural resource is encountered during the course of construction, the contractor is directed to halt all construction activities in that area. The contractor shall immediately contact the project sponsor who shall contact the Department. The Department will determine and require initiation of the appropriate actions in conformance with N.J.A.C. 7:22-10.8.
- 2. The contractor shall not dispose of excess excavated material at, stockpile construction materials at, or obtain borrow material from, properties which are listed or eligible for listing on the New Jersey or National Registers of Historic Places.
- (p) The project sponsor shall require that the contractor supply an environmental maintenance bond in the amount of \$25,000 or 50 percent of the price bid for the materials needed to fulfill the environmental specifications, whichever is greater. The environmental maintenance bond shall provide that the contractor shall remedy, without cost, any defects which result from faulty workmanship or from failure to comply with the specifications and which develop during the period of one year from the expiration of the performance bond required pursuant to N.J.S.A. 40A:11-22.
- (q) The project sponsor shall obtain photographs of existing conditions prior to the start of site and access clearing and construction. At a minimum, one eight inch by 10 inch color glossy print photograph shall be obtained for each 100 feet of the construction area. Special attention shall be given to environmentally critical areas and areas outside of the public right-of-way. Photographs shall be labeled by station so that upon completion of the construction, or during construction if necessary, subsequent photographs can be taken from the same control points. The project sponsor shall file copies of the above photographs with the Department. As a supplement to the required photographs, video documentation may be submitted to the Department, and is encouraged as a way of documenting site conditions.

7:22-10.12 Construction phase requirements

- (a) The project sponsor must employ one, or more if warranted by the scope of the project, environmental inspector(s) to ensure that the requirements of the specifications relating to environmental and cultural resource protection and restoration are effectively carried out. Individuals designated as environmental inspectors by the project sponsor must possess, at a minimum, the education/experience qualifications of an Environmental Specialist employed with the Department. The Department will also conduct environmental inspections to oversee the conduct of the protection/restoration measures. Responsibilities of the project sponsor's environmental inspector(s) include the following:
- 1. Daily inspections of active work areas and periodic inspection of maintenance or restoration areas sufficient to ensure performance of protection measures in accordance with contract documents.
- 2. The maintenance of a daily job diary in which they shall record the progress of the work and of any problems encountered. The environmental inspectors shall notify the contractor in writing immediately upon noticing that environmental specifications are not being met.
- 3. At frequent intervals during construction, the recipient, the resident engineer, the environmental inspectors and the Department inspectors shall meet to review progress and to resolve difficulties that might result in unnecessary delays in the work. The Department shall notify the recipient if deficiencies are not immediately corrected. The recipient shall then direct compliance with environmental requirements.
- (b) After award of a contract and before construction commences, a pre-construction conference shall be held. The recipient, the resident engineer, the environmental inspectors, the Department inspectors and the contractor should reach general agreement upon procedures to be followed to comply with the plans and

specifications intended to provide environmental and cultural resource protection and restoration that have been approved by the Department.

- (c) A final inspection shall be required following completion of all construction and restoration work encompassed by each contract. The final inspection shall be conducted as follows:
- 1. Upon completion of all construction and restoration work of each contract of a project, the recipient shall submit a letter to the Department stating that the project (or contract) is ready for final inspection. No final inspection can be scheduled until formal notification is received.
- 2. The final inspection shall be a joint inspection with the recipient and/or the resident engineer, the environmental inspector, the contractor and representatives from the Department in attendance.
- (d) The Department shall make periodic determinations and, following the final inspection, make a final determination regarding the adequacy of the contractor's performance of the specifications relative to environmental and cultural resource protection and restoration. If the performance is not acceptable, this finding and the procedures and schedules needed to effect acceptable performance will be conveyed in writing to the project sponsor. Failure of the project sponsor to comply with the Department's require ments may subject the project sponsor to the noncompliance provisions of N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.40, 4.40 and 6.40 and N.J.A.C. 7:22A-1.8.

EXHIBIT NO. 6

SED PARTICIPATION BUILDING PHASE QUARTERLY REPORT (FORM OEO-002)

OFFICE OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY AND PUBLIC CONTRACT ASSISTANCE

MUNICIPAL FINANCE AND CONSTRUCTION ELEMENT

SED PARTICIPATION BUILDING PHASE

QUARTERLY REPORTING FORM

FOR

CONTRACTING AGENCIES & CONTRACTORS

(OEO-002)

New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection

REPORTING REQUIREMENTS ON SOCIALLY AND ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED (SED) BUSINESS UTILIZATION

These instructions apply to reporting on the utilization of Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Businesses (MBEs/WBEs/SEDs) under the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Financing Programs. They are intended to provide guidance to Project Sponsors and Contractors in filling out the Building Phase (SED) Utilization Form. The reporting requirements apply to all Contracting Agencies and Contractors pursuing New Jersey Financing Assistance through programs administered by the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection and the New Jersey Environmental Infrastructure Trust pursuant to N.J.A.C. 7:22-3.; N.J.A.C. 7:22-4.; N.J.A.C. 7:22-6; N.J.A.C. 7:22-6; N.J.A.C. 7:22-7.

Each Project Sponsor and Contractor must submit this building SED Report (Form OEO-002) quarterly on MBE/WBE utilization for each contract for which a Project Sponsor or its Contractor(s) awards a subagreement. The form must be submitted to the New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection (NJDEP), Office of Equal Opportunity, Public Contract Assistance within 15 days following the close of each fiscal year quarter (i.e., January 15, April 15, July 15, and October 15).

INSTRUCTIONS FOR FILLING OUT SED UTILIZATION REPORT

- 1. Read instructions carefully before completing form, and refer to N.J.A.C. 7:22-9.1 et seq. for further guidance.
- 2a. The name and address of Project Sponsor participating in the grant/loan programs for environmental infrastructure facilities.
- 2b. Name of the Project Compliance Officer responsible for submitting periodic reports.
- 3. Name and address of party contracting directly with the Project Sponsor.
- Self-explanatory.
- 5a. The grant/loan project number for the agreement between the State of New Jersey and the Project Sponsor.
- 5b. The grant/loan project number for the contract between the Project Sponsor and its contractor(s).
- Include brief description of project.
- Self-explanatory.
- 8a. The county in which the Project Sponsor is located.
- 8b. The municipality in which the Project Sponsor is located.
- 9. The date of the agreement between the State of New Jersey and the Project Sponsor.
- 10a. The date of agreement between the Project Sponsor and the contractor.
- 10b. Self-explanatory.
- 11. Indicate MBE and WBE goals based upon project plan for SED utilization developed in consultation with the Office. These goals may vary depending upon local law. Where a Project Sponsor has a SED participation goal which exceeds ten percent, the Project Sponsor=s goal shall take precedence.
- 12. Enter the name, address and telephone number of each SED participating in the building phase as a subcontractor under agreement with the construction management firm or the Project Sponsor. Check applicable MBE or WBE status of each listed SED. Explain type of service rendered and list the total dollar amount of the subcontract. Each entry must be accompanied by a copy of the signed subcontract.

Restricted - Bids may be solicited on a restricted basis by setting aside a contract for building, materials and equipment, or services which is designated as a contract for which bids are invited and accepted only from SEDs.

Unrestricted - Bids may be solicited on an unrestricted basis and not designated for a set-aside contract, but the contract document shall include a statement to the effect that the successful bidder must fulfill the SED utilization requirements.

- 13. See instructions for Item 12. This section is designated for SEDs participating in the building phase of a project as a subcontractor under agreement with building contractor(s).
- 14. Person signing must be the designated Project Compliance Officer of the Project Sponsor. The contractor(s) or the authorized presentative of the contractor(s).
- 15. Additional comments or explanations. Refer to the specific item number on the form, if applicable.

OEO-002

NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION NEW JERSEY MUNICIPAL FINANCE & CONSTRUCTION ELEMENT OFFICE OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY & PUBLIC CONTRACT ASSISTANCE

CONSTRUCTION REPORT

SOCIALLY AND ECONOMICALLY DISADVANTAGED (SED) BUSINESS UTILIZATION

1.	Read Instructions Before Completing Form.
2a.	Project Sponsor
	Name
	Address
 2b.	Project Compliance Officer
3.	Contractor
	Name
	Address
4.	Financing Program (check applicable program(s))
	a. Wastewater Treatment Fundb. Wastewater Treatment Trustc. Pinelands Infrastructure Trust
	d. Stormwater Managemente. Water Supply
5a.	Project Number 5b. Contract Number
6. <u>Name</u>	<u>Project</u>
7.	Contract Amount \$
8a.	County 8b. Municipality

47704	9.	Date of	f Grant/Loan Agreement _				
	10a.	Date of	f Contract Award		_ 10b.	Duration of Contract: Mo.	_ Days
	11.	STATE	GOAL OR OTHER STAN	DARDS (IF ANY)			
		Contrac	cting Agency=s Requirem	ent			
			DOLLAR AMOUNT	PERCENTAGE OF CON	TRACT.	AMOUNT	
	MBE		\$		%		
	WBE		\$	want to the head head of the least of the le	%		
	TOTAL	SED	\$		%		

2.	A/E and Other Professional Service Subcon Name, Address and Telephone No. WBE	MBE	Type of Service Rendered Amount Number	Dollar Amonnt Award	Subcontract (R/U)	Subcontract	Date of Subcontract	Type of Award*
	Number of Full-time Employees							
	Number of Full-time Employees				***************************************			
	Number of Full-time Employees							
	Number of Full-time Employees							
	Number of Full-time Employees	wage begann panadaan						
	Number of Full-time Employees		The state of the s			* Rest	ricted/Unrestricte	d

13.	Other Subcontract Awards Made Under the Building Phase						Do		
	Name, Address and Telephone No. WB	MBE/	Type of Service Rendered	Amount Number	Dollar Amount Award	Subcontract (R/U)	Subcontract	Date of Subcontract	Type of Award
1									
2	Number of Full-time Employees								
3	Number of Full-time Employees								
4	Number of Full-time Employees								
5	Number of Full-time Employees							***************************************	
6	Number of Full-time Employees								
	Number of Full-time Employees						* Resi	ricted/Unrestricte	ed

(Signature of Project Compliance Officer)	(Signature of Contractor)	
(Title)	(Title)	
(Date)	(Date)	

15. Space Provided for Additional Comments or Explanations

EXHIBIT NO. 7

SED PARTICIPATION MONTHLY PROGRESS REPORT (FORM OEO-003)

OFFICE OF EQUAL OPPORTUNITY AND PUBLIC CONTRACT ASSISTANCE

MUNICIPAL FINANCE AND CONSTRUCTION ELEMENT

SED PARTICIPATION MONTHLY PROGRESS REPORT

(OEO-003)

New Jersey Department of Environmental Protection

OEO-003

NEW JERSEY DEPARTMENT OF ENVIRONMENTAL PROTECTION SED UTILIZATION IN ENVIRONMENTAL INFRASTRUCTURE FINANCING PROGRAM

MONTHLY PROGRESS REPORT

Contr	actor		_
Projec	ct Number		_
Projec	ct Name		×
Contr	act Amount		
Repor	t Month/Year		
of Envectors econor Progra	ollowing information is required in order to assist the Extronomental Protection in monitoring the SED (small be mically disadvantaged individuals) Utilization progress arm. Each contractor shall respond to each of the listed ble, copies of itemized documents are to be submitted	usiness enterprises owned and contro and activity in the Environmental In d items. Whenever evidence of con	olled by socially and frastructure Financing
Over t	he past month has any action on any item taken place	? Please explain each.	
1. 2. 3. 4. 5. 6.	Copies of Solicitation to SED=s Advertisement of bidding or procurement opportunit Evidence of negotiation with SEDs Copies of telephone quotes/negotiations Copies of signed subagreements Have any subcontracts been awarded in the past more	Yes Yes Yes	No NoNoNoNoNo
Please	provide an explanation for Questions 1 through 6.		
	•		
Signa	ture of Contractor	Signature of Project Complia	nce Officer
 Date		 Date	

h:\pleo\oeo003.wpd\br

EXHIBIT NO. 8

PVSC SED UTILIZATION PLAN

Passaic Valley Sewerage Commission (PVSC)

Socially and Economically Disadvantaged Utilization Plan

Introduction

It is the policy of the PVSC to promote award of contracts to Socially and Economically Disadvantaged (SED) small business enterprises by stipulating specific requirements for involving such businesses in contracting. The failure of the Contractor to demonstrate a good faith effort to achieve the goals set forth herein by utilizing best efforts to implement the SED utilization plan will constitute an event of default of the Agreement. PVSC shall designate a compliance officer who shall be responsible for coordinating SED utilization efforts for the Agreement and for monitoring compliance with the plan. PVSC reserves the right to audit the Contractor's SED records to insure compliance with this provision. Socially and economically disadvantaged businesses definitions and associated terms are defined in the NJAC 7:22-9.2.

SED's Scope and Purpose

The goal is established at 10% SED (combined MBE/WBE) participation. Fulfillment of the goal can be achieved through lower tier agreements with SEDs for services, supplies or construction necessary to complete the project. The Contractor must endeavor to meet the goal specified in the previous paragraph by taking and documenting the following affirmative steps to ensure that the SED businesses are used as sources of services, supplies or construction whenever possible by:

- 1. Placing SEDs on solicitation lists.
- 2. Assuring SED solicitation whenever they are potential sources.
- 3. Encouraging SED participation through the division of total requirements, when economically feasible, into smaller tasks or quantities.
- 4. Encouraging SED participation through the establishment of delivery schedules, where the work requirement permits.
- 5. Using the services and assistance of the Small Business Administration, the Minority Business Development Agency of the U.S. Department of Comm~rce, and the N.J. Department of Commerce and Economic Development, Division of Development for Businesses and Women and Minority Businesses.

When soliciting services from subcontractors, the Contractor must include the 10% goal in its Proposals. Contract work cannot commence until the PVSC has approved the Contractor's SED Utilization Plan.

Definitions

Definitions are incorporated herein by reference and can be found at N.J.A.C 7:22-9.2.

In-House Procedures

The Project Compliance Officer, or his designee, shall be responsible for coordinating' SED utilization efforts on the project, for monitoring and enforcing compliance with the affirmative action and the SED requirement.

SED utilization requirements shall be an agenda item at all contract award meetings and, wherever applicable, at preconstruction conference meetings regardless of whether a loan or grant agreement has been executed or not. Each project sponsor shall be responsible for notifying the Office of the time and place of such meetings.

The project compliance officer, or his designee, shall attend all monthly construction progress meetings.

State of New Jersey SED Certification Requirement

Any SED firm proposed by the Contractor must be certified by a certifying agency in the State of New Jersey or be certifiable and pending certification, as verified by PVSC, in order to qualify toward the firm's fair share goals. Other certifications may be deemed acceptable, as approved by PVSC on a case by case basis.

For information purposes only, the State of New Jersey Department of Commerce and Economic Development Division of Development and Small Business and Women Minority Businesses Set Aside and Certification office maintains a state wide Certification Directory containing a list of SEDs who are accepted as such by the State of New Jersey and who might be interested in becoming suppliers or subcontractors for this contract.

SED Utilization Plan Requirements

Thirty (30) days after Notice of Award, the contractor must submit an approvable SED Utilization Plan to the PVSC. To be approvable, the SED Utilization Plan for subcontractors, suppliers and construction, must detail the steps taken or be taken by the Contractor to provide for SED utilization for the total fair share percentage established by the Agreement. It must further provide documentation to evidence the Contractor's efforts to date and planned efforts toward achieving the goal.

SED Utilization Plan Revisions

If a SED supply, service, or subcontract in the approved plan will not be procured, the Contractor must amend the plan. The Contractor must demonstrate a good faith effort to comply with the fair share percentage established in the Agreement by submitting documentation outlining the SED affirmative steps taken and the reasons for not engaging the SED. The Contractor must further revise the SED plan to detail the additional steps to be taken to reach the SED participation goal set forth herein as part ofthe required SED Utilization Plan Revision.

EXHIBIT NO. 9

N.J.A.C. 7:14-2

N.J.A.C. 7:14

WATER POLLUTION CONTROL ACT

Statutory authority: N.J.S.A. 13:1B-3 et seq., 13:1D-1 et seq., 13:1E-1 et seq., 58:10-23.11 et seq., 58:10A-1 et seq., 58:11-49 et seq., 58:11A-1 et seq. and 58:12A-1 et seq.

Date last amended: October 5, 2010

For regulatory history and effective dates, see the New Jersey Administrative Code

Table of Contents

SUBCHAPTER 1. (RESERVED)

SUBCHAPTER 2. CONSTRUCTION OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT FACILITIES

Construction procedures
Record drawings; collector sewers, interceptor sewers and force mains
Permits
Easements/rights-of-way
Field layout (baseline and monuments)
Engineer design activities: plan scale and plan updating
Construction, overhead and profit factors for Extra Work compensation
Payments to contractors
Mobilization: unit price contracts for sewer construction
Bid items for sewer pipe installation
Reasonable minimum unit prices
Payment widths, trench backfill and roadway paving for Federally funded sewer projects
Excavation material unacceptable or conditionally acceptable for reuse as trench backfill
Construction equipment costs compensation for extra work
Substantial and final completion of pipe projects; contractor's guarantees

SUBCHAPTERS 3 THROUGH 7. (RESERVED)

SUBCHAPTER 8. CIVIL ADMINISTRATIVE PENALTIES AND REQUESTS FOR ADJUDICATORY HEARINGS

7:14-8.1	Authority and purpose
7:14-8.2	Definitions
7:14-8.3	Procedures for assessment, payment and settlement of civil administrative penalties, and affirmative defenses
7:14-8.3A	Public comment on interim enforcement limits
7:14-8.4	Procedures to request an adjudicatory hearing to contest an administrative order, a notice of
	civil administrative penalty assessment or a notice of civil administrative cost assessment; pro-
= 4 4 0 4 4	cedures for conducting adjudicatory hearings
7:14-8.4A	Grace period applicability; procedures
7:14-8.5	Civil administrative peualty determination
7:14-8.6	Civil administrative penalty for submitting inaccurate or false information
7:14-8.7	Civil administrative penalty for failure to allow lawful entry and inspection
7:14-8.8	Civil administrative penalty for conducting unapproved activities
7:14-8.9	Civil administrative penalty for failure to properly conduct monitoring or sampling under the
	Water Pollution Control Act
7:14-8.10	Civil administrative penalty for failure to pay a fee
7:14-8.11	(Reserved)

SUBCHAPTER 2. CONSTRUCTION OF WASTEWATER TREATMENT FACILITIES

7:14-2.1 Construction procedures

The Department shall require and adhere to the procedures identified in this subchapter. Actions or procedures by owners, permittees, consultants, contractors, or other persons affected by this subchapter which are not in accordance with this subchapter shall not be acceptable to the Department. Where applicable, the Department may grant a waiver from any requirement of this subchapter upon presentation of written justification by the owner, permittee, consultant or contractor.

7:14-2.2 Record drawings; collector sewers, interceptor sewers and force mains

- (a) The owner shall be responsible for the preparation of all record drawings required for sewer lines. This responsibility may be delegated to the owner's representative with adequate compensation for this service.
- (b) This responsibility shall not be delegated or transferred to the contractor. The contractor shall assist the owner/engineer, by providing record information, when requested, during the progress of the work.

7:14-2.3 Permits

- (a) Federal, State, county and municipal permits required as a result of the construction activity within the delineated site shall be obtained by the owner and associated fees shall be paid by the owner. In addition, permits required for construction activities on railroad properties shall be obtained by the owner.
- (b) Exceptions to this section shall be a permit to use explosives for rock excavation and such other permits which by law are required to be obtained by the contractor.
- (c) The owner shall make every reasonable effort to identify permits and fees and costs required as a result of the construction activity in effect 60 days prior to the receipt of construction bids. This responsibility may be delegated to the owner's engineer with adequate compensation for this service. The engineer shall be held harmless from any pen-

alty or action resulting from the failure to obtain a permit where every reasonable effort has been made by the engineer to obtain such permits. Conditions made a part of any permit shall be imposed upon the contractor as described in the contract or bid documents. Additional costs associated with a permit resulting from the construction activity which is beyond that stipulated in the contract shall be the responsibility of the contractor.

- (d) Whenever necessary or appropriate the contractor shall assist the owner in the acquisition of permits.
- (e) The Department may intercede and assist in the resolution of any problems resulting from the acquisition of any permits.

7:14-2.4 Easements/rights-of-way

An interruption of construction or an extension of contract time may be a basis for a claim by a contractor for additional cost when such interruption or extension is caused by the owner's inability to obtain an easement/right-of-way. Claims shall include any reasonable cost incurred by the contractor and shall be reviewed and approved by the owner prior to submission to the Department. The Department may approve all, any portion, or deny the cost for eligibility for projects funded under the Grant Program.

7:14-2.5 Field layout (baseline and monuments)

The owner shall be responsible to establish and confirm field controls prior to start of construction. The contractor shall not be liable to check the accuracy of field controls (baseline and monuments) for sewer pipe installation. However, the contractor's layout must be based on a minimum of two field control points. Whenever the contractor detects an error in the field controls during pipe installation, the contractor shall immediately notify the owner and the owner's engineer of such error with sufficient documentation. The contractor shall be held responsible for all corrective measures and associated costs for failure to notify the owner of such error.

7:14-2.6 Engineer design activities: plan scale and plan updating

- (a) On occasion, projects do not go to construction within a reasonable time after the bid advertisement. During this period, utilities may be relocated or installed, as well as other changes which can take place that are unknown to the contractor. Because of this, problems can take place during construction and result in numerous change orders and increases in the cost of the project.
- (b) The horizontal scale for construction plans for sewerage facilities shall not be less than one inch equals 100 feet. A larger horizontal scale shall be used where appropriate to show sufficient detail to construct the project. The vertical scale for construction plans for sewerage facilities shall be not less than one inch equals 10 feet. Based upon the best information available, the location of underground utilities and support structures for overhead utilities shall be shown on the plans.
- (c) Construction plans for sewerage facilities shall be updated whenever the bid advertisement date exceeds one year after approval by the responsible State or Federal regulatory agency. The engineer shall receive adequate compensation for updating plans and specifications. All such revisions shall be noted and dated on the plans prior to bid.

7:14-2.7 Construction, overhead and profit factors for Extra Work compensation

- (a) The contractor is entitled to all identifiable direct job costs associated with Extra Work excluding subcontractor's costs. For Extra Work not in excess of \$ 10,000 the contractors may add up to 10 percent overhead factor to their identifiable direct job costs, but excluding the cost of any subcontracting, plus up to a 10 percent profit factor to their identifiable direct costs plus overhead amount.
- (b) As general policy, these overhead and profit factors may be accepted by owners as reasonable in lieu of requiring the submission of additional supporting data. However, the owner must reserve its right to review any cost or profit element on a case-by-case basis, where the submission for overhead and profit is in excess of the 10 percent overhead and 10 percent profit indicated above.

- (c) Cost increase in subcontracted work may be similarly handled and a prime contractor may add up to 10 percent to the total cost (including overhead and profit factors) incurred by the subcontractor. In such cases, the same reservations for rights shall apply.
- (d) For Extra Work in the amount of \$10,000 to \$100,000, the above factors may be included initially for equitable adjustments but will be subject to negotiation, cost and pricing data, and owner review requirements. Federally funded projects will be governed by Federal regulations.

7:14-2.8 Payments to contractors

- (a) At least 20 days before each monthly progress payment falls due for approval (but not more often than once per month), the contractor will submit to the engineer a partial payment estimate filled out and signed by the contractor covering the work performed during the period covered by the partial payment estimate and supported by such data as the engineer may reasonably require. Where any specific item(s) in the partial payment estimate is in dispute, the engineer may delete those costs from the estimate and approve the acceptable portion of the payment request. Payment requested for stored materials and/or equipment shall be subject to the following conditions being met or satisfied:
 - 1. The materials and/or equipment shall be received in a condition satisfactory for incorporation in the work.
- 2. The materials and/or equipment shall be stored in such manner that they will not be damaged due to weather, construction operations or any other cause.
 - 3. An invoice from the supplier shall be furnished for each item on which payment is requested.
- 4. The contractor shall furnish written proof from the supplier of 90 percent payment for the materials and/or equipment no later than 30 days after receipt of payment for same from the owner. The owner shall have the right to deduct from the next payment estimate an amount equal to the payment for said material and/or equipment if reasonable and adequate proof is not submitted.
- (b) The contractor warrants and guarantees that title to all work, materials, and equipment covered by an Application for Payment, whether incorporated in the project or not, will pass to the owner upon the receipt of such payment by the contractor free and clear of all lien, claims, security interests or encumbrances (except 10 percent retention which may be withheld from suppliers and subcontractors to guarantee completion and performance). The engineer will after receipt of each partial payment estimate either indicate in writing his approval of payment and present the partial payment estimate to the owner, or return the partial payment estimate to the contractor indicating in writing his reasons for refusing to approve payment. In the latter case, the contractor may make the necessary corrections and resubmit the partial payment estimate. The owner shall review the partial payment estimate at its next regularly scheduled meeting and, if approved, payment shall be made available to the contractor within five days. The owner shall retain not more than two percent of the amount of each payment claimed. In accordance with EPA regulations, prime contractors are also required to make prompt payment to subcontractors and suppliers for eligible construction, material, and equipment costs. Generally, payments of all valid subcontractor and supplier requests for payment should be satisfied prior to the next succeeding request for progress payment by the prime contractor.
- (c) When the work is substantially complete (Operational or Beneficial Occupancy), the withheld amount shall be further reduced below two percent but not less than twice the current market value of the work yet to be completed. On completion and acceptance of a part of the work on which the price is stated separately in the Contract Documents, payment shall be made in full including retained percentages, less authorized deductions. The contractor or owner may request assistance and guidance from the Department on disputes regarding retainage.
- (d) "Substantial completion" as used in the context of this section shall mean satisfactory completion of major portions of the contract work, including inspection and testing, so that the facility may be turned over to the owner for its intended use or occupancy. The engineer shall certify the date of substantial completion and that date shall establish the beginning date of the warranty/guarantee period unless a prior date has been established.

7:14-2.9 Mobilization: unit price contracts for sewer construction

(a) Mobilization shall consist of the cost of initiating the contract. Payment for mobilization will be made at the lump sum price bid for this item in the proposal, which price shall include the cost of initiating the contract. The provisions for payment for the item mobilization supersede any provisions elsewhere in the specifications for including the costs of

these initial services and facilities in the prices bid for the various items scheduled in the proposal. The lump sum price bid for mobilization shall be payable to the contractor whenever he shall have completed 10 percent of the work of the contract. For the purposes of this item, 10 percent of the work shall be considered completed when the total of payments earned, exclusive of the amount bid for this item, shown on the monthly certificates of the approximate quantities of work done, shall exceed 10 percent of the total price bid for the contract.

(b) The lump sum price bid for mobilization is limited to the following maximum amounts:

Original Contract Amount	(including Mobilization)
To and Including	Maximum Amount for Item of
	Mobilization
\$ 100,000	\$ 3,000
500,000	15,000
1,000,000	30,000
2,000,000	60,000
3,000,000	90,000
4,000,000	120,000
5,000,000	125,000
6,000,000	150,000
7,000,000	175,000
10,000,000	200,000
 ***	2.5% of Amount Bid
	To and Including \$ 100,000 500,000 1,000,000 2,000,000 3,000,000 4,000,000 5,000,000 6,000,000 7,000,000

7:14-2.10 Bid items for sewer pipe installation

(a) This section establishes bid items which shall be included in unit price contracts for sewer pipe installation where applicable.

Descript	ion		Unit of Me	easure		
1.	Test l	Pits			Cubic Yard	
2.	Stone	Foundation	(bedding)		Cubic Yard	
3.	Selec	t Material (b	elow and above pipe grade)		Cubic Yard	
4.	Rock	Excavation	including removal and disposal		Cubic Yard	
		ulders)				
5.			nstall and remove where shown		Square Feet or 1000	
	on pla				Board Feet	
6.	Wood	d Sheeting (le	eft in place where shown on		Square Feet or 1000	
	plans	•			Board Feet	
7.	Steel	Sheeting (in:	stall and remove where shown		Square Feet orTons	
	on pla	,				
8.			t in place where shown on		Square Feet orTons	
	plans	•				
9.		anent Pavem	ent Gravel		Square Yard	
10.	Paver					
	i.	Municipal:				
		(1)	Temporary which shall be removed			Square Yard
		 \	(where applicable)			
		(2)	Base			Square Yard
		(3)	Тор			Square Yard
	ii.	County:				
		(1)	Temporary which shall be removed			Square Yard
		(2)	(where applicable)			
		(2)	Base			Square Yard
		(3)	Тор			Square Yard
	iii.	State:	T 1'1 1 11 1			
		(1)	Temporary which shall be removed			Square Yard
			(where applicable)			

(2) Base Top

Square Yard Square Yard

11. Testing

12.

Linear Feet Cubic Yard Concrete Cradle or Encasement (to be identified

7:14-2.11 Reasonable minimum unit prices

where applicable)

- (a) This section establishes reasonable minimum unit prices for indeterminate items, where applicable, for sewer pipe installation. Indeterminate items are those items which may be anticipated and for which quantities cannot be determined.
 - (b) The reasonable minimum unit prices are to be established by the owner/engineer for the following items:
 - 1. Stone Foundation;
 - 2. Select Material;
 - 3. Concrete Cradle or Encasement--Nonreinforced;
 - 4. Concrete Cradle or Encasement--Reinforced;
 - 5. Test Pits;
 - 6. Rock Excavation;
 - 7. Wood Sheeting (install and remove)--square feet or 1000 board feet;
 - 8. Wood Sheeting (left in place)--square feet or 1000 board feet;
 - 9. Steel Sheeting (install and remove)--square feet or tons;
 - 10. Steel Sheeting (left in place)--square feet or tons.
- 7:14-2.12 Payment widths, trench backfill and roadway paving for Federally funded sewer projects
- (a) This section establishes eligible payment widths for select fill used for trench backfill and roadway pavement for federally funded sewer projects.
 - (b) Select trench backfill payment width:
- 1. Select trench backfill will be eligible for grant funding when the excavated material is totally or partially unacceptable for reuse as trench backfill. When the unacceptable material must be replaced with approved select backfill in a trench with a depth of 10 feet or less from the top of the pipe, the eligible payment width shall be Bd as shown below. For trenches of a greater depth the maximum eligible payment width shall be Bd plus H for the depth of unsuitable material as measured at the time of excavation.
 - 2. When trench width is less than Bd plus H, the actual width shall control the payment.



- 3. Bd equals Maximum trench width (measured at the top of the pipe) allowed by the engineer for the type and strength class of pipe being installed.
- 4. The owner/engineer must make every effort to minimize the use of select fill. Marginal backfill material (material which is not acceptable for use in the pipe envelope or as a subbase for roadways) will be limited to the midzone of the trench. The midzone is defined as that portion of the trench beginning two feet above the top of the pipe, after compaction of the pipe envelope, to a point two feet below the final road or easement elevation. The owner/engineer must make all final decisions concerning the above.
 - (c) Paving:

1. Maximum eligible payment width shall be the disturbed width plus two feet. In no case shall the maximum eligible payment width be greater than Bd plus H;



- 2. Maximum Eligible Pay Width equals Bd plus H;
- 3. Special considerations:
- i. Pavement replacement shall, in all instances, be "like kind" replacement except where the replacement of the original thickness of roadway material will not yield a structurally stable surface over the disturbed trench area, or where the requirements of the responsible governmental jurisdiction specify roadway materials other than the original disturbed pavement. In these instances, the engineer should specify the minimum thickness necessary to obtain a structurally sound surface or to comply with established local, county or State road opening permit requirements. Such requirements shall be contained in the contract documents.
- ii. Roadways where the original total pavement thickness is less than two inches and the pavement cannot be boxed and maintained during construction, will be eligible for "like kind" replacement outside of the eligible trench pavement width.
- iii. Any deviation from the above should be submitted during the design phase (Step II) for approval if possible. In all instances, approvals must be obtained prior to soliciting bids.
- iv. Reducing the pavement thickness specified by the engineer and spreading it across a wider area of the street will not be approved unless extenuating circumstances justify the need to pave a wider area. These situations will be considered on a case by case basis and must be submitted as a Change Order and receive approval prior to implementing such a change.
- (d) Application of this section is mandatory for all Federal Grants awarded to projects, pursuant to the provisions of the Federal Clean Water Act (33 U.S.C. §§ 1251 et seq.) as amended, before October 1, 1998. For all Federal Grants awarded after October 1, 1998, the allowable costs shall be determined in accordance with the applicable provisions of the Financial Assistance Programs for Environmental Infrastructure Facilities rules at N.J.A.C. 7:22-5, Determination of Allowable Costs: Fund and Trust.
- 7:14-2.13 Excavation material unacceptable or conditionally acceptable for reuse as trench backfill
 - (a) The following trench excavation materials are unacceptable as trench backfill:
 - 1. Any excavation materials that will cause damage to the piping systems;
- 2. Any excavation material that cannot be compacted or consolidated to yield the desired density as specified in the contract specifications;
 - 3. Trees, stumps and foreign material.
- (b) The following excavation materials are conditionally acceptable as trench backfill only if provided for in the contract specifications and the trench is located in a right-of-way, an easement, a roadway or an unimproved area:
 - 1. Clay, organics and silt determined to be suitable in accordance with soil tests required by the owner/engineer.
 - 2. Hard materials, such as blacktop, concrete, stone and rock.
- i. The hard materials shall only be placed in the midzone of the trench beginning two feet above the top of the pipe, after compaction of the pipe envelope, to a point two feet below the final road or ground surface.
- ii. Placement of the hard materials shall not create a potential hazard to the pipe or create voids that will cause adverse settlement.
 - iii. The maximum overall size of any piece of hard material shall be 12 inches.

- (c) The Department may require that all trench backfill material not conforming to this subsection and contract specifications be removed and spoiled to a spoil site approved by the Department in accordance with the requirements of N.J.A.C. 7:26-1, for solid or hazardous wastes.
- 7:14-2.14 Construction equipment costs compensation for extra work
- (a) The contractor is entitled to all identifiable direct job equipment costs associated with extra work. The compensable cost for construction equipment shall be based upon the most current costs established in "Rental Rates for Construction Equipment" and "Rental Rates for Older Construction Equipment" (Blue Book), Dataquest Incorporated, A.C. Nielsen Company, San Jose, CA, 1983.
- (b) Overhead and profits factors allowed in N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.7, shall only be applied to the rates charged for rental equipment used by the contractor for extra work.
- 7:14-2.15 Substantial and final completion of pipe projects; contractor's guarantees
- (a) The contractor shall notify the owner/engineer in writing when the contract work is substantially complete as defined by N.J.A.C. 7:14-2.8(d). Within a reasonable time, the owner/engineer shall inspect the work.
- (b) If the owner/engineer considers the work to be substantially complete, and before the Certificate of Substantial Completion is issued, the contractor shall:
 - 1. Submit a construction schedule for the remaining work to be completed, and
- 2. Warrant and guarantee, for a period of one year or for a period as otherwise specified, from the date of Substantial Completion, that the completed work is free from defects due to faulty materials, equipment or workmanship. The Performance Bond shall remain in effect through the guarantee period.
- (c) If the owner/engineer does not consider the work to be substantially complete, the engineer shall notify the contractor in writing, listing the items to be completed or corrected.
- 1. The contractor shall correct or complete items identified in writing within a reasonable time as specified in the contract documents, including repairs of any damage resulting from such defects to other work completed under the contract.
- 2. If the contractor fails to make such corrections within a reasonable time as specified in the contract documents, the owner may do so and charge the costs incurred, including direct and indirect costs, to the contractor.
- (e) Before the Contractor has received notification of substantial completion, the owner/engineer may submit a request to the contractor to use a functional portion of the work if:
- 1. Such use does not significantly interfere with construction on any portion of remaining work to be completed, and
- 2. The conditions of such use shall be identified in the Certificate of Substantial Completion when issued by the owner/engineer.
- (f) Final completion shall be that point at which the contract is completed, defective work corrected and clean up work accomplished. Unless a Certificate of Substantial Completion has been issued, the guarantee period shall begin upon certification of final completion by the engineer.

Subchapters 3 through 7. (RESERVED)

EXHIBIT NO. 10

N.J.S.A. 2A:44-143, 144

(UPDATED THROUGH P.L. 2010, ch. 18, and JR 16 of P.L.2009)

TITLE 2A ADMINISTRATION OF CIVIL AND CRIMINAL JUSTICE

2A:44-143. Additional bond for payment of claims for labor, material, etc.; waiver, surety's obligation

2A:44-143. Additional bond for payment of claims for labor, material, etc.; waiver, surety's obligation

2A:44-143. a. (1) When public buildings or other public works or improvements are about to be constructed, erected, altered or repaired under contract, at the expense of the State or any contracting unit, as defined in section 2 of P.L.1971, c.198 (C.40A:11-2), or school district, the board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, shall require delivery of the payment and performance bond issued in accordance with N.J.S.2A:44-147 and otherwise, as provided for by law, with an obligation for the performance of the contract and for the payment by the contractor for all labor performed or materials, provisions, provender or other supplies, teams, fuels, oils, implements or machinery used or consumed in, upon, for or about the construction, erection, alteration or repair of such buildings, works or improvements provided by subcontractors or material suppliers in contract with the contractor, or subcontractors or material suppliers in contract with a subcontractor to the contractor, which class of persons shall be the beneficiaries of the payment and performance bond. The board, officer or agent shall also require that all payment and performance bonds be issued by a surety which meets the following standards:

- (a) The surety shall have the minimum surplus and capital stock or net cash assets required by R.S.17:17-6 or R.S.17:17-7, whichever is appropriate, at the time the invitation to bid is issued; and
- (b) With respect to all payment and performance bonds in the amount of \$850,000 or more, (i) if the amount of the bond is at least \$850,000 but not more than \$3.5 million, the surety shall hold a current certificate of authority, issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, that is valid in the State of New Jersey as listed annually in the United States Treasury Circular 570, except that if the surety has been operational for a period in excess of five years, the surety shall be deemed to meet the requirements of this subsubparagraph if it is rated in one of the three highest categories by an independent, nationally recognized United States rating company that determines the financial stability of insurance companies, which rating company or companies shall be determined pursuant to standards promulgated by the Commissioner of Insurance by regulation adopted pursuant to the "Administrative Procedure Act," P.L.1968, c.410 (C.52:14B-1 et seq.), and (ii) if the amount of the bond is more than \$3.5 million, then the surety shall hold a current certificate of authority, issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, that is valid in the State of New Jersey as listed annually in the United States Treasury Circular 570 and, if the surety has been operational for a period in excess of five years, shall be rated in one of the three highest categories by an independent, nationally recognized United States rating company that determines the financial stability of insurance companies, which rating company or companies shall be determined pursuant to standards promulgated by the Commissioner of Insurance by regulation adopted pursuant to the "Administrative Procedure Act," P.L.1968, c.410 (C.52:14B-1 et seq.). A surety subject to the provisions of subsubparagraph (ii) of this subparagraph which does not hold a certificate of authority issued by the United States Secretary of the Treasury shall be exempt from the requirement to hold such a certificate if the surety meets an equivalent set of standards developed by the Commissioner of Insurance through regulation which at least equal, and may exceed, the general criteria required for issuance of a certificate of authority by the United States Secretary of the Treasury pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305. A surety company seeking such an exemption shall, not later than the 180th day following the effective date of P.L.1995, c.384, certify to the appropriate contracting unit that it meets that equivalent set of standards set forth by the commissioner as promulgated.

- (2) When such contract is to be performed at the expense of the State and is entered into by the Director of the Division of Building and Construction or State departments designated by the Director of the Division of Building and Construction, the director or the State departments may: (a) establish for that contract the amount of the bond at any percentage, not exceeding 100%, of the amount bid, based upon the director's or department's assessment of the risk presented to the State by the type of contract, and other relevant factors, and (b) waive the bond requirement of this section entirely if the contract is for a sum not exceeding \$200,000.
- (3) When such a contract is to be performed at the expense of a contracting unit or school district, the board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the contracting unit or school district may: (a) establish for that contract the amount of the bond at any percentage, not exceeding 100%, of the amount bid, based upon the board's, officer's or agent's assessment of the risk presented to the contracting unit or school district by the type of contract and other relevant factors, and (b) waive the bond requirement of this section entirely if the contract is for a sum not exceeding \$100,000.
- b. A surety's obligation shall not extend to any claim for damages based upon alleged negligence that resulted in personal injury, wrongful death, or damage to real or personal property, and no bond shall in any way be construed as a liability insurance policy. Nothing herein shall relieve the surety's obligation to guarantee the contractor's performance of all conditions of the contract, including the maintenance of liability insurance if and as required by the contract. Only the obligee named on the bond, and any subcontractor performing labor or any subcontractor or materialman providing materials for the construction, erection, alteration or repair of the public building, work or improvement for which the bond is required pursuant to this section, shall have any claim against the surety under the bond.
- c. A board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district shall not accept more than one payment and performance bond to cover a single construction contract. The board, officer or agent may accept a single bond executed by more than one surety to cover a single construction contract only if the combined underwriting limitations of all the named sureties, as set forth in the most current annual revision of United States Treasury Circular 570, or as determined by the Commissioner of Insurance pursuant to R.S.17:18-9, meet or exceed the amount of the contract to be performed.
- d. A board, officer or agent contracting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district shall not accept a payment or performance bond unless there is attached thereto a Surety Disclosure Statement and Certification to which each surety executing the bond shall have subscribed. This statement and certification shall be complete in all respects and duly acknowledged according to law, and shall have substantially the following form:

SURETY DISCLOSURE STATEMENT AND CERTIFICATION

, surety(ies) on the	e attached bond, hereby	certifies(y) the following:
----------------------	-------------------------	-----------------------------

- (1) The surety meets the applicable capital and surplus requirements of R.S.17:17-6 or R.S.17:17-7 as of the surety's most current annual filing with the New Jersey Department of Insurance.
- (2) The capital (where applicable) and surplus, as determined in accordance with the applicable laws of this State, of the surety(ies) participating in the issuance of the attached bond is (are) in the following amount(s) as of the calendar year ended December 31, (most recent calendar year for which capital and surplus amounts are available), which amounts have been certified as indicated by certified public accountants (indicating separately for each surety that surety's capital and surplus amounts, together with the name and address of the firm of certified public accounts that shall have certified those amounts):

und follo	(3) (a) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has received in the United States Secretary of the Treasury a certificate of authority pursuant to 31 U.S.C. 9305, the erwriting limitation established therein and the date as of which that limitation was effective is as ows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the effective date eof):
limi estal	(b) With respect to each surety participating in the issuance of the attached bond that has not ived such a certificate of authority from the United States Secretary of the Treasury, the underwriting tation of that surety as established pursuant to R.S.17:18-9 as of (date on which such limitation was so blished) is as follows (indicating for each such surety that surety's underwriting limitation and the date which that limitation was established):
	(4) The amount of the bond to which this statement and certification is attached is \$
	(5) If, by virtue of one or more contracts of reinsurance, the amount of the bond indicated under (4) above exceeds the total underwriting limitation of all sureties on the bond as set forth in items a) or (3)(b) above, or both, then for each such contract of reinsurance:
reins	(a) The name and address of each such reinsurer under that contract and the amount of that surer's participation in the contract is as follows:
	; and

(b) Each surety that is party to any such contract of reinsurance certifies that each reinsurer listed under item (5)(a) satisfies the credit for reinsurance requirement established under P.L.1993, c.243 (C.17:51B-I et seq.) and any applicable regulations in effect as of the date on which the bond to which this statement and certification is attached shall have been filed with the appropriate public agency.

CERTIFICATE

(to be completed by an authorized certifying agent
for each surety on the bond)
I
(Signature of certifying agent)
(Printed name of certifying agent)
(Title of certifying agent)

L.1951 (1st SS), c.344; amended 1979, c.408; 1989, c.316; 1991, c.454; 1995, c.38, s.2; 1995, c.384, s.1; 1996, c.81, s.2.

2A:44-144. Sureties on and amount of bond; condition for payment of claims; bond deposited, held for use of interested parties

2A:44-144. The bond required by this article shall be executed by the contractor with such sureties in accordance with N.J.S.2A:44-147 as shall be approved by the board, officer or agent acting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, in an amount equal to 100 per cent of the contract price. The payment bond shall be conditioned for the payment by the contractor of all indebtedness which may accrue to any person, firm or corporation designated as a "beneficiary" pursuant to N.J.S.2A:44-143, in an amount not exceeding the sum specified in the bond, on account of any labor performed or materials, provisions, provender or other supplies, or teams, fuels, oils, implements or machinery used or consumed in, upon, for or about the construction, erection, alteration or repair of the public building or public work or improvement.

The payment bond shall be deposited with and be held by the board, officer or agent acting on behalf of the State, contracting unit or school district, for the use of any beneficiary thereof.

L.1951 (1st SS), c.344; amended 1995, c.384, s.2; 1996, c.81, s.3.

SHEET	DRAWING NO.	DRAWING TITLE
	GENERAL	
	GENERAL	COVER SHEET WITH LOCATION AND VICINITY MAPS
1	G-1.1	DRAWING INDEX-SHEET 1
2	G-1.2	DRAWING INDEX-SHEET 2
	CIVIL	
3	G-C-1.1	GENERAL NOTES, ABBREVIATIONS AND LEGEND
4	G-C-1,2	EXISTING SITE PLAN
\$	G-C-1.3	KEY PLAN WORK LOCATIONS
6	FC-C-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 1 & 2 - SITE PLAN
7 8	RWPS-C-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SITE PLAN ELECTRIC HOUSE - SITE PLAN
9	OEM-C-1.1 ZB-C-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SITE PLAN ELECTRIC HOUSE - SITE PLAN
10	SPS-C-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE AND TRANSFORMER PAD - SITE PLAN
11	CL-C-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SITE PLAN
12	G-C-1.4	MISCELLANEOUS DETAILS - SHEET 1
13	G-C-1.S	MISCELLANEOUS DETAILS - SHEET 2
14	G-C-1.6	SOIL EROSION AND SEDIMENT CONTROL DETAILS
	ARCHITECTURAL	
15	PC-A-1.1	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 7 - ROOF PLAN
16	PC-A-1.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 8 - ROOF PLAN
	PC-A-1.3	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 7 AND 8 - ROOF DETAILS
	FC-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 1 - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
	FC-A-1.2 RWPS-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 2 - PLAN & ELEVATIONS ELECTRIC HOUSE - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
	OEM-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
	ZB-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
	SPS-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
	SPS-A-1.2	TRANSFORMER PAD - PLAN, ELEVATIONS & SECTIONS
25	CL-A-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - PLAN & ELEVATIONS
26	D-A-1.1	TYPICAL STAIR AND RAILING DETAILS
	CTDUCTUDAL	
27	STRUCTURAL G-S-1.1	STRUCTURAL GENERAL NOTES
28	SL-S-1,1	ABBREVIATIONS AND LEGEND
29	PC-S-1.1	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 7 - GALLERY ROOF PARTIAL FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
30	PC-S-1.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 7 - SECOND FLOOR FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
31	PC-S-1.3	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG, NO. 8 - GALLERY ROOF PARTIAL FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
32	PC-S-1.4	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 8 - SECOND FLOOR FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
33	PC-S-1.5	DEHUMIDIFICATION BUILDING NO. 7 - ROOF FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
34	PS-S-1.6	DEHUMIDIFICATION BUILDING NO. 8 - ROOF FRAMING PLAN AND SECTIONS
35	FC-S-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 1 - GALLERY PLANS AND SECTIONS
36	FC-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 1 - SECTIONS
37	FC-S-1.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 2 - GALLERY ROOF PARTIAL FRAMING AND FRAMING PLANS
38	FC-S-1.4	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 2 - SECTIONS
39	RWPS-\$-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS
40	RWPS-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS SHEET 1
41	RWPS-S-1.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS SHEET 2
42 43	OEM-S-1.1 OEM-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS
45 44	ZB-S-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS
45	ZB-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS
46	SPS-S-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS
47	SPS-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS SHEET 1
48	SPS-S-1.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS SHEET 2
49	XFMR-S-1.1	TRANSFORMER PAD - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS
50	XFMR-S-1.2	TRANSFORMER PAD - SECTIONS

11 - 1 CONTRACT A 916

SHEET	DRAWING NO.	DRAWING TITLE
S1	CL-S-1.1	ELECTRIC HOUSE - FOUNDATION AND FRAMING PLANS
S2	CL-S-1.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE - SECTIONS
S3	G-S-1.2	TYPICAL STRUCTURAL DETAILS - SHEET 1
S4	G-S-1.3	TYPICAL STRUCTURAL DETAILS - SHEET 2
SS	G-S-1.4	TYPICAL STRUCTURAL DETAILS - SHEET 3
S6	G-S-1.S	TYPICAL STRUCTURAL DETAILS - SHEET 4
S 7	G-S-1.6	STRUCTURAL GENERAL NOTES
	IN/AC	
58	HVAC SL-H-1.1	HVAC SYMBOLS, ABBREVIATIONS AND NOTES
59	PC-H-1.1	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 7 HVAC PLANS - DEMOLITION
60	PC-H-1.1 PC-H-1.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG. NO. 8 HVAC PLANS - DEMOLITION
61	PC-H-2.1	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG, NO. 7 HVAC PLANS - NEW WORK
62	PC-H-2.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG, NO. 8 HVAC PLANS - NEW WORK
63	PC-H-3.1	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG, NO. 7 & 8 DUCTWORK AND PIPING DIAGRAM - DEMOLITION
64	PC-H-3.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG, NO. 7 & 8 DUCTWORK AND PIPING DIAGRAM - NEW WORK
65	G-H-1.1	HVAC EQUIPMENT SCHEDULES
66	G-H-1.2	HVAC DETAILS - SHEET 1
67	G-H-1.3	HVAC DETAILS - SHEET 2
68	G-H-1.4	HVAC CONTROLS - SHEET 1
69	G-H-1,S	HVAC CONTROLS - SHEET 2
	FLECTRICAL	
70	ELECTRICAL	CLECTRICAL CYNAPOLE AND LECEND CLIEFT 1 OF 2
70	SL-E-1.1	ELECTRICAL - SYMBOLS AND LEGEND - SHEET 1 OF 3 ELECTRICAL - SYMBOLS AND LEGEND - SHEET 2 OF 3
71 72	SL-E-1.2	ELECTRICAL - SYMBOLS AND LEGEND - SHEET 2 OF 3 ELECTRICAL - SYMBOLS AND LEGEND - SHEET 3 OF 3
72 73	SL-E-1.3 PC-E-1.1	EXISTING OVERALL - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
73 74	PC-E-1.1 PC-E-1.2	EXISTING OVERALE SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM EXISTING SWGR-2E & SWGR-2E-S - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
75	PC-E-1.3	EXISTING MCC-2E-5A - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
76	PC-E-1.4	EXISTING MCC-2E-5B - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
77	PC-E-1.5	EXISTING MCC-2E-5C - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
78	PC-E-1.6	EXISTING MCC-2E-5D & MCC-2E-5E - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
79	PC-E-1.7	EXISTING MCC-2E-5A, MCC-2E-5B, MCC-2E-5C, MCC-2E-5D & MCC-2E-SE FRONT VIEWS
80	PC-E-1.8	EXISTING DEHUMIDIFICATION BUILDING - DEMOLITION PLANS
81	PC-E-1.9	EXISTING SYSTEMS - DEMOLITION DETAILS
82	PC-E-2.1	NEW SWGR-2E-S - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
83	PC-E-2.2	NEW MCC-2E-5-1 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
84	PC-E-2.3	NEW DISTRIBUTION PANEL DP-S-1 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
85	PC-E-2.4	NEW MCC-2E-5-2 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
86	PC-E-2.5	NEW DISTRIBUTION PANEL DP-5-2 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
87	PC-E-2.6	NEW MCC-2E-5-1 & MCC-2E-5-2 CONTINUATION - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
88	PC-E-2.7	SWGR-2E-5, MCC-2E-5-1, & MCC-2E-5-2 - FRONT VIEWS
89	PC-E-2.8	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
90	PC-E-2.9	BLOCK DIAGRAM PANEL EGILEPHIEG
91	PC-E-2.10	PANEL 5CHEDULES PARTIAL SITE PLAN
92 93	PC-E-3.1 PC-E-3.2	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 7 - ELECTRIC ROOM PLAN
93 94	PC-E-3.2 PC-E-3.3	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 7 - ELECTRIC ROOM FLAN DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 7 - POWER PLANS
95	PC-E-3.4	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 8 - ELECTRIC ROOM PLAN AND FIRST FLOOR LIGHTING PLAN
96	PC-E-3.5	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 8 - POWER PLANS
97	PC-E-3.6	DEHUMIDIFICATION BUILDINGS - LIGHTING PLANS
98	PC-E-3.7	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL, 92,83 - SHEET 1 OF 3
99	PC-E-3.8	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 92.83 - SHEET 2 OF 3
100	PC-E-3.9	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 92.83 - SHEET 3 OF 3
101	PC-E-3.10	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 82.83
102	PC-E-3.11	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 72.33
103	FC-E-1.1	EXISTING OVERALL - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
104	FC-E-1.2	EXISTING SUBSTATION NO. 4 AND SWGR 4-2 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM

11 - 2 CONTRACT A 916

SHEET	DRAWING NO.	DRAWING TITLE
10S	FC-E-1.3	EXISTING MCC-9A - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
106	FC-E-1.4	EXISTING MCC-9B - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
107	FC-E-1.S	EXISTING MCC-9C - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
108	FC-E-1.6	EXISTING MCC-9A, MCC-9B AND MCC-9C - FRONT VIEWS
109	FC-E-1.7	EXISTING SYSTEMS - DEMOLITION DETAILS
110	FC-E-2.1	NEW SWGR-4-2 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
111	FC-E-2.2	NEW MCC-9-1 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
112	FC-E-2.3	NEW DISTRIBUTION PANEL DP-9A - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
113	FC-E-2.4	NEW DISTRIBUTION PANEL DP-9B - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
114	FC-E-2.S	NEW MCC-9-2 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
115	FC-E-2.6	NEW DISTRIBUTION PANEL DP-9C - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
116	FC-E-2.7	SWGR-4-2, MCC-9-1, & MCC-9-2 - FRONT VIEWS
117	FC-E-2.8	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
118	FC-E-2.9	BLOCK DIAGRAM
119	FC-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
120	FC-E-3.2	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - FINAL CLARIFIER TANKS - SHEET 1 OF 2
121	FC-E-3.3	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - FINAL CLARIFIER TANKS - SHEET 2 OF 2
122	FC-E-3.4	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 1 - SITE PLAN
123	FC-E-3.S	ELECTRIC HOUSE NO. 2 - SITE PLAN
124	FC-E-3.6	DEHUMIDIFICATION BLDG NO. 2 AND NO. 3 - POWER PLAN
125	FC-E-3.7	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 91.50 - SHEET 1 OF 4
126	FC-E-3.8	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 91.50 - SHEET 2 OF 4
127	FC-E-3.9	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 91.50 - SHEET 3 OF 4
128	FC-E-3.10	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL, 91.50 - SHEET 4 OF 4
129	FC-E-3.11	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 76.25 - SHEET 1 OF 4
130	FC-E-3.12	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 76.25 - SHEET 2 OF 4
131	FC-E-3.13	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 76.25 - SHEET 3 OF 4
132	FC-E-3.14	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - PIPE GALLERY EL. 76.25 - SHEET 4 OF 4
133	RWPS-E-1.1	EXISTING OVERALL RAS PUMP - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
134	RWPS-E-1.2	EXISTING RAS PUMP - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM EXISTING SINGLE 1D A AND MCC 1D 3 - EPONT WELL
135 136	RWPS-E-1.3	EXISTING SWGR-1D, MCC-1D-1, AND MCC-1D-2 - FRONT VIEW
136 137	RWPS-E-1.4 RWPS-E-2.1	EXISTING WAS PUMP - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM NEW OVERALL RAS PUMP - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
138	RWPS-E-2.1	NEW SWGR-1D - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
139	RWPS-E-2.3	NEW SWGR-1D AUXILIARY DISTRIBUTION - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
140	RWPS-E-2.4	NEW WAS PUMP VFD - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
141	RWPS-E-2.S	NEW SWGR-1D - BLOCK DIAGRAM
142	RWPS-E-2.6	NEW SWGR-1D - MAIN BREAKER CONTROLS
143	RWPS-E-2.7	NEW SWGR-1D - TIE BREAKER CONTROLS
144	RWPS-E-2.8	NEW SWGR-1D - RAS PUMP CONTROLS - SHEET 1
145	RWPS-E-2.9	NEW SWGR-1D - RAS PUMP CONTROLS - SHEET 2
146	RWPS-E-2.10	NEW WAS PUMP VFD CONTROLS
147	RWPS-E-2.11	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
148	RWPS-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
149	RWPS-E-3.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE SITE PLAN
150	RWPS-E-3.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE PLAN
151	RWPS-E-3.4	PUMP STATION GROUND FLOOR PLAN
152	RWPS-E-3.S	WAS PUMP BASEMENT ROOM PLAN
153	OEM-E-1.1	EXISTING SWGR-2E & SWGR-2E-4 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
154	OEM-E-1.2	EXISTING MCC-2E-4A - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
155	OEM-E-1.3	EXISTING MCC-2E-4B, DPMC AND DPMD - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
156	OEM-E-1.4	EXISTING DPMA AND DPMB - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
157	OEM-E-1.S	EXISTING MCC-2E-4A AND MCC-2E-4B - FRONT VIEWS
158	OEM-E-2.1	NEW SWGR-2E-4 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
15 9	OEM-E-2.2	NEW MCC-2E-4A - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
160	OEM-E-2.3	NEW SWBD DS-2E-4A & PANELS DP-M1, DP-M2, & DP-M3 - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
161	OEM-E-2.4	NEW SWBD DS-2E-4B - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
162	OEM-E-2.S	NEW SWGR-2E-4 AND MCC-2E-4A - FRONT VIEWS

11 - 3

CONTRACT A 916

SHEET	DRAWING NO.	DRAWING TITLE
163	OEM-E-2.6	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
164	OEM-E-2.7	BLOCK DIAGRAM
165	OEM-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
166	OEM-E-3.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE SITE PLAN
167	OEM-E-3.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE PLAN
168	OEM-E-3.4	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - BASEMENT - SHEET 1 OF 2
169	OEM-E-3.5	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - BASEMENT - SHEET 2 OF 2
170	OEM-E-3.6	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - FIRST FLOOR - SHEET 1 OF 2
171	OEM-E-3.7	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - FIRST FLOOR - SHEET 2 OF 2
172	OEM-E-3.8	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - SECOND FLOOR - SHEET 1 OF 2
173	OEM-E-3,9	PARTIAL ELECTRICAL PLAN - SECOND FLOOR - SHEET 2 OF 2
174	ZB-E-1.1	EXISTING ZIMPRO BOILER SUBSTATION & MCC - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
175	ZB-E-2.1	NEW ZIMPRO BOILER MCC - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
176	ZB-E-2.2	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
177	ZB-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
178	ZB-E-3.2	ELECTRIC HOUSE SITE PLAN
179	ZB-E-3.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE PLAN
180	ZB-E-3.4	HOUSE SITE CONDUIT PLAN
181	ZB-E-3.5	SLUDGE HEAT TREATMENT FACILITY - BASEMENT FLOOR - PARTIAL PLAN
182	ZB-E-3.6	SLUDGE HEAT TREATMENT FACILITY - GROUND FLOOR - BOILER ROOM
183	SPS-E-1.1	EXISTING SERVICE AND MCC - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
184	SPS-E-2.1	NEW STATION SUPPLY AND SWBD - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
185	SPS-E-2.2	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
186	SPS-E-2.3	SWITCHGEAR CH MODIFICATIONS
187	SPS-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
188	SPS-E-3.2	SITE PLAN DEMOLITION
189	SPS-E-3.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE SITE PLAN
190	SPS-E-3.4	ELECTRIC HOUSE PLAN
191	SPS-E-3.S	SLUDGE HEAT TREATMENT FACILITY - SECOND FLOOR PARTIAL PLAN ELECTRIC ROOM
192	SPS-E-3.6	SLUDGE HEAT TREATMENT FACILITY - GROUND FLOOR PARTIAL CONDUIT PLAN
193	SPS-E-3.7	UTILITY TUNNEL PLAN
194	SPS-E-3.8	PUMP STATION MAIN FLOOR PLAN
195	CL-E-1.1	EXISTING SUBSTATION & SWGR - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
196	CL-E-2.1	NEW SWGR CL - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
197	CL-E-2.2	STAGING - TEMPORARY - SINGLE LINE DIAGRAM
198	CL-E-3.1	PARTIAL SITE PLAN
199	CL-E-3.2	SITE PLAN DEMOLITION AND STAGING
200	CL-E-3.3	ELECTRIC HOUSE SITE PLAN
201	CL-E-3.4	ELECTRIC HOUSE PLAN
202	G-E-1.1	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 1
203	G-E-1.2	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 2
204	G-E-1.3	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 3
205	G-E-1.4	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 4
206	G-E-1.5	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 5
207	G-E-1.6	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 7
208	G-E-1.7	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 7
209	G-E-1.8	CONTROL SCHEMATIC - SHEET 8 STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 1
210	G-E-2.1	
211	G-E-2.2	STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 2
212	G-E-2.3	STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 4
213	G-E-2.4	STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 4
214	G-E-2.5	STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 5 STANDARD DETAIL5 - SHEET 6
215 216	G-E-2.6 G-E-2.7	STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 6 STANDARD DETAILS - SHEET 7
710	J*E*2./	STARDARD DETAILS - STILLT /

11 - 4 CONTRACT A 916

SPECIFICATIONS FOR THIS PROJECT ARE NOT REPRINTED HERE DUE TO SIZE